

The role of subjective memory complaints in predicting cognitive impairment associated with future Alzheimer's disease: a community based study

by Concetta Tarantello

A dissertation submitted in fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy (PhD) Discipline of Psychiatry, Sydney Medical School The University of Sydney



April 2009

Table of Contents

| | Page |
|-----------------------|------|
| Abstract | vi |
| Acknowledgments | X |
| List of Tables | xi |
| List of Figures | xiii |
| List of Abbreviations | XV |
| | |

Chapter 1: Alzheimer's disease and current challenges

| 1.1 Synopsis | 1 |
|--|----|
| 1.2 Definition | 3 |
| 1.3 Epidemiology | 4 |
| 1.4 Clinical diagnosis | |
| 1.5 Clinical course | 8 |
| 1.6 Differential diagnosis | |
| 1.7 Disease mechanisms/pathophysiology | 20 |
| 1.8 Treatment | 24 |
| 1.9 Summary | |

Chapter 2: Risk factors for Alzheimer's disease

| 2.1 Introduction | 27 |
|---|----|
| 2.2 Age | 28 |
| 2.3 Lifestyle and environmental factors | 28 |
| 2.3.1 Diet | 29 |
| 2.3.2 Exercise | 31 |
| 2.3.3 Smoking | 31 |
| 2.4 Education and the cognitive reserve | 32 |
| 2.5 Trauma | 33 |
| 2.6 Medical conditions | 34 |
| 2.7 Depression | 37 |
| 2.8 Genetics | 38 |
| 2.9 The role of ApoE | 40 |
| 2.9.1 ApoE e4 as a risk factor | 41 |
| 2.9.2 ApoE and age of onset | 43 |
| 2.9.3 ApoE and cognitive decline | 43 |
| 2.10 Summary | 47 |
| | |

Chapter 3: Normal ageing, memory complaints and Alzheimer's disease

| 3.1 Cognitive decline and normal ageing | . 48 |
|--|------|
| 3.2 The concept of early detection | . 51 |
| 3.2.1 Screening for early dementia | . 53 |
| 3.3 Mild cognitive impairment (MCI) | . 55 |
| 3.4 The neuropsychology of Alzheimer's disease | . 59 |

Chapter 3 (continued)

| | 3.4.1 Language impairment | 60 |
|-----|--|----|
| | 3.4.2 Neuropsychological predictors of Alzheimer's disease | 63 |
| 3.5 | Subjective memory complaints (SMC) | 66 |
| 3.6 | The predictive role of subjective memory complaints | 69 |
| | 3.6.1 Subjective memory complaints and dementia | 70 |
| 3.7 | Summary and conclusions | 82 |

Chapter 4: Aims and hypotheses

| 4.1 Rationale for the study design and methodology | |
|--|--|
| 4.2 Aims and hypotheses | |

Chapter 5: Neuropsychological assessment of memory

| 5.1 Cognitive domains and neuropsychological tests of memory | . 90 |
|---|-------|
| 5.2 Domain 1 Intellectual functioning | . 93 |
| 5.3 Domain 2 Working memory | . 93 |
| 5.4 Domains 3 and 4: Verbal learning and verbal recall | . 95 |
| 5.5 Domain 5: Verbal ability | . 97 |
| 5.6 Domains 6 and 7: Visual recall and visuospatial ability | . 101 |
| 5.7 Domains 8 and 9: Visuomotor speed and executive functioning | .103 |
| 5.8 Tests not assigned to a domain | . 104 |
| 5.9 Summary | . 105 |

Chapter 6: Methods

| 6.1 Subjects and recruitment | 106 |
|---|-----|
| 6.1.1 Ethical approval | 108 |
| 6.2 Study design and procedure | 108 |
| 6.2.1 Initial assessment | 108 |
| 6.2.2 Follow-up assessment | 109 |
| 6.3 Measurement of memory complaints | 111 |
| 6.4 Classification of memory status | 112 |
| 6.4.1 Normal control group | 113 |
| 6.4.2 Subjective memory complaint group | 113 |
| 6.4.3 Amnestic mild cognitive impairment (aMCI) group | 114 |
| 6.5 Screening tests | 115 |
| 6.5.1 The 7 Minute Screen (7MS) | 115 |
| 6.5.1.1 7MS subscales | 116 |
| 6.5.1.2 Calculating the 7MS total score | 118 |
| 6.5.2 The Dementia Rating Scale (DRS) | 119 |
| 6.5.3 Screening for major depressive disorder | 121 |
| 6.5.3.1 The Psychogeriatric Assessment Scale (PAS). | 123 |
| 6.5.3.2 The Geriatric Depression Scale | 124 |
| 6.6 Clinical assessment of memory | 125 |
| 6.7 Apolipoprotein E (ApoE) genotyping | 133 |
| 6.8 Role of candidate | 134 |
| 6.9 Statistical analysis | 136 |
| | |

Chapter 7: Results: Initial assessment

| 7.1 Introduction | 139 |
|--|-----|
| 7.2 Demographic background | 140 |
| 7.3 Risk Factors for Alzheimer's disease | 143 |
| 7.3.1 Family history | 144 |
| 7.3.2 Age | 145 |
| 7.3.3 Education | 147 |
| 7.3.4 Subjective memory complaints (SMC) | 148 |
| 7.4 The Rey Auditory Verbal Learning Test | 150 |
| 7.5 Classification of amnestic mild cognitive impairment (aMCI) | 151 |
| 7.5.1 Demographics | 152 |
| 7.5.2 Cognitive function | 154 |
| 7.6 Other screening tests for dementia | 158 |
| 7.7 Normative data on healthy ageing | 159 |
| 7.7.1 Intelligent quotient (IQ) | 159 |
| 7.7.2 Episodic memory | 161 |
| 7.7.3 Semantic memory | 163 |
| 7.7.4 Visuomotor speed and executive functioning | 165 |
| 7.8 Profile of neuropsychological functioning | 167 |
| 7.8.1 Computing and understanding z scores | 167 |
| 7.8.2 Cognitive function | 169 |
| 7.9 Cognitive profiles and age | 173 |
| 7.10 Impaired cognitive domains | 180 |
| 7.11 Assessment of risk factors for dementia on global functioning | 181 |

Chapter 8: Results: Follow-up assessment

| 8.1 Introduction | 185 |
|--|--------|
| 8.2 Follow-up interviews | 186 |
| 8.3 Subjective memory complaints | 188 |
| 8.4 Cognitive changes on dementia screening tests | 189 |
| 8.5 Neuropsychological changes over time | 194 |
| 8.6 Profile of neuropsychological impairment at follow-up | 201 |
| 8.7 Impaired cognitive domains | 205 |
| 8.8 Apolipoprotein-ε4 (ApoE-ε4) | 206 |
| 8.9 Assessment of risk factors for dementia on global function | ing209 |

Chapter 9: Discussion

| 9.1 General overview | |
|--|-----|
| I. Initial assessment | |
| 9.2 Summary | |
| 9.3 Subjective memory complaints (SMC) | |
| 9.3.1 Brief screening tests findings | |
| 9.3.2 Neuropsychological findings | 217 |
| 9.4 The role of age | |
| 9.5 Screening for cognitive impairment | |
| 9.5.1 Brief screening tests findings | 224 |

V

| 9.5.2 Neuropsychological profile of impairment | 225 |
|--|-----|
| Chapter 9 (continued) | |
| 9.6 Other screening tests for cognitive impairment | 229 |
| 9.6.1 Delayed verbal recall | 230 |
| 9.6.2 Animal naming | 231 |
| - | |
| II. Follow-up assessment | |
| 9.7 Introduction | 232 |
| 9.8 Subjective memory complaints (SMC) | 233 |
| 9.9 Cognitive change in subjects with SMC and aMC1 | 235 |
| | |

| 00 |
|----|
| 35 |
| 36 |
| 38 |
| 39 |
| 41 |
| 48 |
| 50 |
| |

References

| Appendix | |
|--|-----|
| Brief Telephone Screening Interview | A1 |
| Demographic Information | A2 |
| Stroke Scale | A3 |
| Depression Scale (PAS) | A4 |
| Geriatric Depression Scale (Short Form 15) | A7 |
| Rey-Osterrieth Complex Figure Test | A8 |
| 7 Minute Screen (7MS) | A9 |
| Animal Fluency | A12 |
| Verbal Fluency (FAS) | A13 |
| Trail-Making Test (A and B) | A14 |
| Mattis Dementia Rating Scale | A16 |
| National Adult Reading Test | A17 |
| Mental Control | A18 |
| Digit Span | A19 |
| Rey Auditory Verbal Learning Test | A20 |
| Similarities | A22 |
| Praxis | A23 |
| Boston Naming Test | A24 |
| Flyer 1 | A25 |
| Flyer 2 | A26 |
| Information to participants | A27 |
| Information on Apolipoprotein-E4 | A30 |

R1-R33

Abstract

Background

In recent years there has been a substantial increase in research examining the role of subjective memory complaints (SMC) in cognitive function and Alzheimer's disease. These studies have related SMC to many different cognitive outcomes, such as retaining normal cognitive function, a fluctuating cognitive performance and the development of Alzheimer's disease. Most of these studies have focused on older populations and have employed a limited assessment of cognitive function. This limits the available evidence regarding the clinical utility of SMC. The literature on the role of SMC in younger subjects is scarce. It is not known whether memory complaints are useful in predicting future cases of Alzheimer's disease in younger community-based subjects.

Aims

The main aim of the present study was to determine whether SMC predict the development of cognitive impairment in a younger cohort of subjects, many of whom were under the age of 70 years (73%), based on their risk profile and neuropsychological assessment. A further aim was to ascertain whether the DRS or 7MS are sensitive screening tools for MCI and examine whether the presence of SMC affects the 3-year cognitive outcome of subjects.

To address these aims, this study consisted of two parts: a crosssectional design and a longitudinal follow-up component.

vi

Methods

This study was carried out with 86 community-dwelling subjects recruited via advertisement within the catchment area of Central Sydney Area Health Service. The mean age of the subjects was 63.1 years (SD=8.4). Subjective memory complaints were assessed using a single question. Cognitive function was assessed using a comprehensive battery of tests, selected on the basis of their sensitivity to identifying cognitive impairment typically associated with Alzheimer's disease. After the initial analysis between those with SMC and without SMC, subjects were further classified according to their performance on an episodic memory task (i.e., delayed verbal recall, Rey, 1964) as having normal memory function, SMC or aMCI.

Results

<u>Part 1</u>

Subjective memory complaints (SMC) were reported by 63% of the sample. The initial analysis between subjects with SMC (n=54) and without SMC (n=32) suggested an initial relationship between SMC and cognitive functioning. Subjects with SMC had impaired global cognitive functioning on two brief screening tests (7MS and DRS), working memory, verbal recall and visuomotor speed.

However, subsequent screening with the delayed verbal recall test showed that 12 of the 54 subjects with SMC demonstrated significant cognitive impairment, scoring 2 SD below the control group mean. After these subjects were removed to form the aMCI group, the cognitive differences between subjects with SMC and without SMC were no longer apparent. Subjects with aMCI showed evidence of multiple cognitive deficits (below 1 SD of control group mean) with a high percentage of subjects demonstrating impairment on tests of verbal learning, verbal recall, verbal ability and visuomotor speed.

Further analysis showed a significant association between age and subjects identified as having SMC (r=-.581, p<.001) and aMCI (r=.692, p<.001). From the age of 60 onwards, both the SMC and aMCI groups demonstrated a more rapid cognitive decline with increasing age in several cognitive domains.

<u>Part 2</u>

After a mean interval of 3.2 years, 43 subjects were followed up. Subjects with aMCI showed evidence of greater decline on both screening tests (7MS; DRS), whilst the SMC group had significantly higher scores. This trend was also apparent with other neuropsychological testing. The analysis of change over time in cognitive function showed that the majority of subjects (both SMC aMCI) either remained stable or improved their cognitive performance. It is likely that the small sample size and short follow-up interval of the present study contributed to the present observation of no change in cognitive function over time.

Discussion

The present findings suggest that subjective memory complaints are a poor predictor of cognitive function. In isolation, SMC are unlikely to be useful for identifying cases with significant cognitive impairment. This is particularly relevant for subjects under the age of 70 years. However, for subjects over the age of 70 years, SMC are likely to identify significant cases with neuropsychological assessment (such as animal fluency and delayed recall).

Conclusion

The present study showed that SMC are a poor predictor of cognitive function in subjects under the age of 70 years. This study provided evidence that selected and relatively quick to administer formal neuropsychological tests of cognitive function (in particular tests of animal fluency and delayed recall) are better able to identify those at risk of developing cognitive impairment associated with Alzheimer's disease, at an earlier age. This would thus allow exposure to earlier treatment options, such as donepezil, aricept, vitamin E, and memantine".

Acknowledgements

The supervisors of the study were: Dr. Glenn Hunt, Discipline of Psychological Medicine, Faculty of Medicine, The University of Sydney, and Dr. Richard White, Psychiatry Department, Royal Prince Alfred Hospital.

I would like to thank Dr. Glenn Hunt for supervising this project. I am grateful for all the comments and statistical knowledge that you have given me over the years. Your help has been very much appreciated.

I would further like to extend my appreciation to Dr. Dhyan Amano (The North Side Clinic, St. Leonards) for proof reading my thesis and to Oceania Publications (The University of Sydney) for proof reading several of the chapters.

I would also like to thank all the volunteers who participated in the study and the nursing staff in the Pathology Departments at Royal Prince Alfred Hospital and Concord Repatriation Hospital for their assistance with the blood collection. I am also grateful to my family for providing me with financial support during the course of my studies. Finally I would like to thank my friends for their support.

This work was carried out during my part-time PhD candidature at Royal Prince Alfred Hospital and Concord Repatriation Hospital from 1999 to 2005.

The present study has received financial support from Rebecca Cooper Medical Research Foundation.

Х

List of Tables

| 1.1 DSM-IV-TR diagnostic criteria for Dementia of the Alzheimer's | |
|--|-----|
| Туре (DAT) | 8 |
| 1.2 Criteria for Major Depressive Disorder | 13 |
| 1.3 Clinical and cognitive presentations of Major Depression | |
| compared to Alzheimer's disease | 15 |
| 1.4 Differences between Alzheimer's disease and other dementias. | 17 |
| 2.1 Risk factors for Mild Cognitive Impairment (MCI) and | |
| Alzheimer's disease | 29 |
| 3.1 General criteria for Mild Cognitive Impairment (MCI) | 57 |
| 3.2 Longitudinal studies examining subjective memory complaints | |
| (SMC) as a predictor of cognitive decline or dementia | 72 |
| 5.1 Brief description of neuropsychological tests used in this | |
| study, grouped by cognitive domain | |
| 5.2 Cognitive mechanisms underlying verbal retrieval and recall | |
| 7.1 Demographic data for males and females on initial | |
| assessment | 141 |
| 7.2 Subjects with and without a first degree family history of | |
| dementia of the Alzheimer's type | 144 |
| 7.3 Demographic data categorized by age (decades) on initial | |
| assessment | 146 |
| 7.4 Demographic data for the sample based on years of | |
| education | 148 |
| 7.5 Demographic data for subjects with and without subjective | |
| memory complaint (SMC) | 149 |
| 7.6 Data on the Rey Auditory Verbal Learning Test for subjects | |
| with and without SMC | 151 |
| 7.7 Demographic data for the three groups after screening for | |
| cognitive impairment | 153 |
| 7.8 Clinical data for the three groups on initial assessment | 155 |
| 7.9 Alternative screening tests using standard thresholds to | |
| detect dementia | 158 |
| 7.10 Comparison of performance on the NART with Australian | |
| published norms | 160 |
| 7.11 Comparison of performance on the RAVLT with published | |
| norms | 161 |
| 7.12 Comparison of performance on the ROCFT with published | |
| norms | 163 |
| 7.13 Comparison of performance on word fluency with published | |
| norms | 164 |
| 7.14 Comparison of performance on the Boston Naming Test with | |
| published norms | 165 |
| 7.15 Comparison of performance on the Trail-Making Test with | |
| published norms | 166 |
| 7.16 Summary profile of performance on different cognitive | |
| domains (z transformed) and raw test scores for each | |
| domain in subjects with and without SMC | 170 |

| 7.17 Summary profile of performance on different cognitive | |
|---|-----|
| domains (z transformed) and raw test scores for each | |
| domain by three groups | 171 |
| 7.18 Correlation matrix between age and the nine cognitive | |
| domains | 174 |
| 7.19 Number of cognitive domains with scores below 1 SD of | |
| control mean on initial | 180 |
| 7.20 Multiple regression of age, SMC, family history and | |
| education years on global cognitive functioning | 182 |
| 8.1 Demographic and clinical characteristics of subjects who | |
| returned for a follow-up test compared to those who did | |
| not return | 187 |
| 8.2 Characteristics of subjects in the follow-up sample with and | |
| without subjective memory complaints | 189 |
| 8.3 DRS scores on initial and follow-up assessment | 190 |
| 8.4 7MS scores on initial and follow-up assessment | 192 |
| 8.5 Assessment of change in working memory | 195 |
| 8.6 Assessment of change in verbal learning | 196 |
| 8.7 Assessment of change in verbal recall | 197 |
| 8.8 Assessment of change in verbal ability | 198 |
| 8.9 Assessment of change in visual copy and recall | 199 |
| 8.10 Assessment of change in visuomotor speed and executive | |
| function | 199 |
| 8.11 Summary profile of changes in each cognitive domain in | |
| subjects with and without SMC on initial and follow-up | |
| assessment | 202 |
| 8.12 Summary profile of changes in each cognitive domain by | |
| three groups on initial and follow-up assessment | 203 |
| 8.13 Number of cognitive domains with scores below 1 SD of | |
| control mean on initial and follow-up assessment | 205 |
| 8.14 Characteristics of subjects with and without the ApoE-ε4 | |
| allele on follow-up assessment | 207 |
| 8.15 Multiple regression of age, SMC, family history and | |
| education years on global functioning at follow-up | 209 |

List of Figures

| 1.1 Projected increase in dementia cases, elderly population and | Б |
|---|-------|
| 2.1 Age of onset and the risk of Alzheimer's disease for different | |
| carriers of ApoE genotypes | 42 |
| 7.1 Graph showing the relationship between age and 7MS scores | |
| for the three groups | 156 |
| 7.2 Graph showing the relationship between age and DRS scores | . – . |
| for the three groups | 156 |
| 7.3 Graph showing the correspondence between the /MS and | |
| DRS in identifying cognitive impairment in the three groups | 157 |
| 7.4 Median z-scores for each cognitive domain for the three | 137 |
| groups | 172 |
| 7.5 Relationship between age and the number of domains with | |
| cognitive deficits greater than 1 SD of the norms for each | |
| of the three groups | 173 |
| 7.6 Relationship between age and working memory performance | |
| (z-scores for Domain 2) | 175 |
| 1.1 Relationship between age and verbal learning (z-scores for | 175 |
| 7 9 Polationship botwoon ago and vorbal rocall (z scoros for | 1/5 |
| Domain 4) | 176 |
| 7.9 Relationship between age and verbal ability (z-scores for | |
| Domain 5) | 176 |
| 7.10 Relationship between age and visual recall (z-scores for | |
| Domain 6) | 177 |
| 7.11 Relationship between age and visuospatial ability (z-scores | |
| for Domain 7) | 177 |
| 7.12 Relationship between age and visuomotor speed (z-scores | 170 |
| 7 12 Polationship between age and executive function (7 scores | 1/8 |
| for Domain 9) | 178 |
| 7.14 Relationship between age and average global z-scores | 170 |
| (cognitive Domains 2-9) | 179 |
| 7.15 Probability plot of the multiple regression analysis | 183 |
| 7.16 Scatterplot of standardized residuals and predicted values | |
| for the multiple regression analysis | 183 |
| 8.1 Relationship between age and 7MS scores on follow-up | 100 |
| assessment | 193 |
| 8.2 Relationship between age and DRS scores on follow-up | 102 |
| 8 3 Relationship between the 7MS and DRS on follow-up | 193 |
| assessment | 194 |
| 8.4 Mean z-scores for each cognitive domain for the three groups | |
| on initial and follow-up assessment | 204 |
| 8.5 Relationship between age and number of impaired domains | |

| on follow-up assessment | 206 |
|--|-----|
| 8.6 Relationship between cognitive deficits and Apolipoprotein a | 54 |
| status on follow-up assessment | 208 |
| 8.7 Scatterplot of standardized residuals and predicted values f | or |
| the multiple regression analysis | 210 |

List of Abbreviations

| AD | Alzheimer's disease |
|--------------|--|
| АроЕ | Apolipoprotein E |
| BNT | Boston Naming Test |
| CD | Clock Drawing |
| DAT | Dementia of the Alzheimer's Type |
| DRS | Dementia Rating Scale |
| DSM-IV-TR | Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental |
| | Disorders, 4 th ed. text revision (APA, 2000) |
| GDS | Geriatric Depression Scale |
| ICD-10 | International Classification of Mental and |
| | Behavioural Disorders (WHO, 1992) |
| aMCI | amnestic Mild Cognitive Impairment |
| MCI | Mild Cognitive Impairment |
| MMSE | Mini-Mental State Examination |
| NART | National Adult Reading Test |
| NINCDS-ADRDA | The National Institute of Neurological and |
| | Communicative Disorders and Stroke and the |
| | Alzheimer's Disease and Related Disorders |
| | Association |
| PAS | Psychogeriatric Assessment Scale |
| RAVLT | Rey Auditory Verbal Learning Test |
| ROFCT | Rey-Osterrieth Figure Complex Test |
| SD | Standard Deviation |
| 7MS | Seven Minute Screen |
| SMC | Subjective Memory Complaint(s) |
| WAIS-R | Wechsler Adult Intelligence Scale - Revised |
| WMS-R | Wechsler Memory Scale – Revised |
| | |

Chapter 1:

Alzheimer's disease and current challenges

1.1 Synopsis

In 1907, the German physician Alois Alzheimer published the first paper describing the symptoms of a 51 year old female named Auguste D. with what has come to be known as Alzheimer's disease (Maurer, et al., 1997). Auguste presented with a cluster of symptoms and signs including a rapidly deteriorating memory, language difficulties, disorientation and psychotic features. This cluster did not fit any known diagnosis of the time. After Auguste's death, Dr. Alzheimer performed an autopsy. He found shrinkage of the brain and two types of protein deposits he described as senile plaques and neurofibrillary tangles. Today these features are considered neuropathological hallmarks of Alzheimer's disease. Over the last few decades, there has been a substantial increase in Alzheimer research and a resultant increase in publications on this topic. A basic medline search (using the term Alzheimer*) will illustrate the explosion of Alzheimer research over the last 40 years. There were 14 publications in 1970, 113 in 1980, 1381 in 1990. By 2000 and 2008, it was 3163 and 3856, respectfully.

Slowing the progression or delaying the onset of Alzheimer's disease is urgent from a patient, carer, and economic perspective. A delay in onset of 5 years would reduce the overall prevalence by 50% (Cummings et al., 2007). The most recent information indicates that maximum benefits will be obtained if treatment is initiated early in the course of the disease process before symptoms occur or when mild symptoms first appear. Thus, identifying patients early in the disease processes poses a major challenge to clinicians and the greater scientific community. The introductory chapters review some of the major challenges associated with identification of early treatment populations, risk factors, treatment options and diagnostic issues relating to Alzheimer's disease.

Before beginning any study into Alzheimer's disease, it is important to clarify the existing confusion between dementia and Alzheimer's disease. Often in the literature the terms can be confused, as they may be used interchangeably. Clearly, Alzheimer's disease is the most common type of dementia in the elderly, accounting for more than half of all dementia cases (Brookmeyer et al., 2007), whereas dementia is a clinical syndrome with multiple aetiologies. Also, other dementias, in particular those of vascular aetiology, may co-exist with underlying Alzheimer's disease will be used because it is the most likely cause of dementia in 50 to 70% of cases (Alzheimer's

Association, 2009). The term 'dementia' is used when it is not clear from the literature the exact underlying aetiology of the dementia syndrome.

1.2. Definition

Dementia is a term used to describe a group of disorders which cause a progressive decline in memory and other cognitive functions that interfere with social and occupational functioning (APA, 2000). It is frequently accompanied by neuropsychiatric symptoms, such as depression, psychosis or behavioural problems (Kelley and Petersen, 2007).

Alzheimer's disease is a progressive neurodegenerative brain disease. It is clinically characterized by cognitive deficits in memory, executive functioning and loss of language skills. There are associated impaired activities of daily living and a range of behavioural and psychological symptoms; all with severe debilitating consequences (Bäckman et al., 2004b; Twamley et al., 2006).

The typical early neuropsychological profile of Alzheimer's sufferers consists of prominent complaints of memory difficulty. This is accompanied by deficits in new learning and a disproportionate decline in memory function relative to other cognitive domains. This is a hallmark feature of the disease (Hodges, 2006). The major impairment early in the disease is in anterograde episodic memory. Patients show poor recall of stories, and/or complex figures (Complex Figure Test; Rey, 1964) along with impaired recognition memory for previously studied words and faces (Geldmacher, 2004).

1.3 Epidemiology

Prevalence

A Delphi consensus study (Ferri et al., 2005) estimates that there are 24 million people worldwide with dementia. New cases per year total 4.6 million (i.e. one new case every 7 seconds). By 2016, dementia will surpass depression as the largest cause of disability burden in Australia. It will become the major public health issue in this country (Brodaty et al., 2005).

In Australia, estimates indicate that more than 200,000 are living with dementia (Jorm, 2005). In the absence of a cure, adequate prevention strategies or means to slow its progression, the prevalence of dementia in all of Australia is expected to more than triple (Jorm, 2005).

Incidence

By 2050, over 175,000 new cases of dementia will be diagnosed each year in Australia. Of these, almost half will have Alzheimer's disease. The incidence increases exponentially with age and more than half of all cases of Alzheimer's disease are expected to occur among people older than 75 years (Jorm and Jolly, 1998). Thus, the incidence of Alzheimer's disease is predicted to increase at a faster rate than both the total population and the elderly population (Jorm et al., 2005a), (see **Figure 1.1**).

By 2050, almost one in five Australians will be 65 years or older. After the age of 65, the probability of developing Alzheimer's disease doubles every 5 years (Brookmeyer et al., 2007). As the population is ageing the number of people affected by the Alzheimer's disease will also increase

(Henderson and Jorm, 1998). The very old (>80 years) (who are most likely to suffer from Alzheimer's disease), are expected to increase at a faster rate than either the total population or the young old (55 to 75 years) (Jorm, 2005).

This scenario will be evident worldwide as the numbers of people affected with dementia (including those with Alzheimer's disease) will double every 20 years to reach 81 million by the year 2040 (Ferri et al., 2005).



Figure 1.1 Projected increase in dementia cases, elderly population and total population for Australia, 2000-2050. Adapted from Jorm et al. (2005a).

1.4 Clinical diagnosis

During the lifetime of the patient, Alzheimer's disease is a clinical diagnosis requiring the patient to have dementia with no other disease established as the cause of the disorder. A brain biopsy may support the clinical findings of Alzheimer's disease; however this diagnostic procedure is very rarely used. A definitive diagnosis is made on the basis of neuropathological findings at autopsy. The hallmarks of Alzheimer's disease are two principal pathological features, namely plaques and neurofibrillary tangles. Both are required for a neuropathological diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease. In-vivo, the diagnosis is based on clinical criteria and there are biological markers available which can help with diagnosing Alzheimer's disease, e.g. brain imaging (Amyloid-Positron Emission Tomography, Flurodeoxyglucose Positron Emission Tomography, Single-Photon Emission Computerised Tomography, Magnetic Resonance Imaging, Computerised Tomography) as well as Cerebrospinal Fluid concentration of tau and bamyloid.

The most widely used diagnostic systems for Alzheimer's disease are the DSM-IV (Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders IV-TR, published by the American Psychiatric Association 2000), the ICD-10 (International Classification of Diseases) endorsed by the World Health Organization (1992), and the NINCDS-ADRDA criteria of the National Institute of Neurological and Communicative Disorders and Stroke and the Alzheimer's Disease and Related Disorders Associations (McKhann et al.

1984). These systems are used by clinicians to improve reliability and uniformity of diagnosis.

In research settings, the NINCDS-ADRDA criteria are the most widely used to determine the diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease. According to the NINCDS-ADRDA criteria, Alzheimer's disease can be diagnosed at three different levels of certainty ("definite AD"; "probable AD" and "possible AD"). The clinical diagnostic accuracy has been reported to exceed 90% with patients who are in the mid to late stages of the disease (Dubois et al., 2007). However, it should be emphasized that the diagnostic accuracy of Alzheimer's disease varies greatly depending on where the diagnosis is done, e.g. research memory clinic versus rural areas, general practitioners and general hospital.

In clinical settings, the DSM-IV-TR criteria for dementia of the Alzheimer's type requires the development of memory impairment to be accompanied by impairment in one or more other cognitive domains, (being aphasia, apraxia, agnosia, or executive function, see Table 1.1). The cognitive impairments are gradually progressive, of sufficient severity to impair functional abilities, and exclude other neurologic or psychiatric disturbances, in particular major depressive disorder. Delirium (usually an acute confusional state of sudden onset) also requires exclusion.

The ICD-10 criteria for dementia include an acquired and significant decline of memory and learning function plus the decline in at least one other cognitive domain (e.g., thinking, language abilities, visuospatial

orientation and concentration). The condition needs to be present for at

least 6 months and an acute confusional state should be excluded.

Table 1.1 DSM-IV-TR diagnostic criteria for Dementia of the Alzheimer's Type (DAT)

| Α. | Memory impairment in learning or recall and | | | | |
|---|---|---|--|--|--|
| One or more of the following | | | | | |
| | 1. | Aphasia: language difficulties | | | |
| | 2. | Apraxia: difficulty performing purposeful movements | | | |
| | 3. | Agnosia: difficulty recognising people or objects | | | |
| | 4. | executive dysfunction | | | |
| В. | Cognitiv | ve deficits of sufficient severity to affect social or occupational | | | |
| functioning, representing a significant decline from a previous level | | | | | |
| C. | Clinical course with gradual onset and progression | | | | |
| D. | . Other causes for dementia have been excluded | | | | |
| | 1. | No alternative central nervous system explanation (e.g., stroke, | | | |
| | | Parkinson's disease) | | | |
| | 2. | No alternative systemic conditions | | | |
| | 3. | Not due to the effects of substance use | | | |
| Ε. | Not caused by delirium | | | | |
| F. | ter accounted for by another Axis I disorder (e.g., Major Depression, | | | | |
| | Schizophrenia) | | | | |

Adapted from the American Psychiatric Association (2000). *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 4th edition-text revision.* APA Press: Washington, D.C.

1.5 Clinical course

Clinically, the course of Alzheimer's disease is typically divided into three stages, each with different patterns of cognitive and functionalimpairment (Cummings, 2004). The course of the illness varies, as each individual progresses through the disease and may in fact retain some of their abilities. However, the end stage of the disease is very similar.

For research purposes, Alzheimer's disease is considered to have a predementia phase lasting a number of years during which mild cognitive deficits are apparent on formal testing (Bäckman et al., 2004b; Amieva et al., 2005). During this phase, the person may complain about their memory, however they are able to function independently in the community. A more detailed review of the pre-dementia phase of Alzheimer's disease is discussed in Chapter 3, as it has particular relevance to this study.

The three stages are:

Stage 1. Mild

In the mild stage of clinical AD, there is amnesia for recent events and complaints about memory. The amnesia is characterized by forgetfulness (e.g., asking repetitive questions, misplacing items) and an inability to learn new information (e.g., recalling recent events). In contrast, the retrieval of old information and long-term memory is usually unimpaired. Attention deficits have also been identified (e.g., Chen et al., 2001). The memory deficit has been attributed to pathology of the medial temporal lobe (hippocampus and entorhinal cortex) and the deficit in attention as the first clinical manifestation of a significant involvement of the parietal cortex (Chen, 2001).

These deficits become evident when the patient is exposed to new conditions. Personality change and depressive symptoms, such as disinterest and social withdrawal are also apparent. During this stage, the person is still able to manage independently.

Stage 2. Moderate

In the moderate stage, patients tend to lose things and repeatedly ask the same questions. Language is characterised by an impoverished words vocabulary of semantically empty (e.g., 'thing', 'stuff'), circumlocutions, excessive use of pronouns, gestures, and semantic paraphasias are used to overcome word-finding difficulties in order to maintain the fluency of conversation. Reading and writing are progressively forgotten. Orientation to time and place is poor. Agnosia, apraxia, and deterioration of executive functions become evident, followed by an inability to perform activities of daily living. The memory problems worsen, and the person may not recognise close relatives. Previously intact long-term memory shows impairment.

In the moderate stage, behaviour changes are the norm and patients also manifest labile affect, restlessness, irritability, agitation, aggression and wandering. In many cases the behavioural problems seen in stage 3 are related to the involvement of the frontal lobes. The patient is partly dependent on help from others, especially when faced with new situations or problems.

Stage 3: Severe

In the advanced stage of clinical AD, language is reduced to simple phrases or even single words. However, many patients can receive and return emotional signals long after the loss of verbal language. Patients commonly manifest behavioural problems, apathy, restlessness and

exhaustion. Neurological symptoms, such as apraxia and extrapyramidal disorders are common. The patient needs help and guidance in all basic functions in their everyday life. Patients will ultimately not be able to perform the simplest of tasks independently. They are likely to develop other illnesses and infections.

Deterioration of muscle and mobility will develop, leading the patient to become bedridden and lose the ability to feed them self. Death is usually not due to the disease itself, but rather to a secondary infection such as pneumonia or urinary tract infections. The course of the disease is a gradual and progressive decline with an average duration from diagnosis to death of 8 years (Brookmeyer et al., 2002).

The role of medications during the course of Alzheimer's disease

The role of medication in the management of dementia is multifaceted as it may prevent or delay the onset of the disease by slowing the progression or treating memory problems and reducing secondary symptoms such as depression and hallucinations. A two-year study of vitamin E in patients with Alzheimer's disease showed a significant delay in functional decline, and nursing home placement, compared to selegiline and placebo (Sano et al., 1997). Primary symptoms are often treated with cholinesterase inhibitors (e.g. donepezil, rivastigmine and galantamine), memantine and ginkgo biloba. One RCT study showed that donepezil significantly delayed the progression to dementia in a subgroup of depressed aMCI patients by 1.7 to 2.2 years (Lu et al., 2009) compared to placebo controls. Early

initiation of cholinesterase treatment may temporarily stabilize or delay disease progression (Farlow et al., 2007). These mediations stop the breakdown of acetylcholine and show a modest improvement in cognitive function and behavioural symptoms. Current medications to treat secondary symptoms (e.g., depression and agitation) include anti-depressants, antipsychotics and mood stabilizers.

Conversion to dementia

It is difficult to pinpoint the precise point at which a person converts to dementia, hence the rapid growth in research into MCI. The boundary between normal ageing, mild cognitive impairment and dementia remain unclear and contentious as noted in Chapter 3. Importantly, longitudinal studies of cognitive ageing do not identify a single point of transition between 'normal' ageing and dementia. When several cognitive domains are used to predict later onset of dementia, cognitive decline is typically nonuniform across domains (Amieva et al., 2005).

1.6 Differential diagnosis

Differentiating among the many causes of cognitive impairment that resemble the clinical state of dementia is vital in terms of treatment and prognosis. The identification of potentially reversible conditions, such as delirium and depression is absolutely necessary. Differential diagnosis begins by conducting a careful history (particularly from significant others), a thorough mental state and physical examination as well as appropriate laboratory investigations to exclude delirium, depression and potentially

medically treatable conditions such as hypothyroidism or vitamin B_{12} deficiencies. It is essential to exclude delirium. The distinguishing feature is an impairment of consciousness, which occurs in delirium and not in dementia. However, a delirium may be superimposed on an underlying dementia (Rahkonen et al., 2000).

The distinction between major depression ("pseudo-dementia") and dementia is also essential. As with delirium, a major depression may also be concurrent with an underlying dementia of the Alzheimer's type (Greenwald et al., 1989). This section discusses differences between major depression and Alzheimer's disease.

Table 1.2 Criteria for Major Depressive Disorder

- A. In addition to the presence of depressed mood and/or loss of interest or pleasure, the DSM-IV-TR requires the presence of at least five of the following symptoms to have been present during the same 2-week period.
 - 1. Depressed mood most of the day, nearly every day
 - 1. Markedly diminished interest or pleasure in activities
 - 2. Significant weight loss when not dieting or weight gain
 - 3. Insomnia or hypersomnia nearly every day
 - 4. Observable psychomotor agitation or retardation nearly every day
 - 5. Fatigue or loss of energy nearly every day
 - 6. Feelings of worthlessness or excessive or inappropriate guilt
 - 7. Diminished ability to think or concentrate, or indecisiveness
 - 8. Recurrent thoughts of death, plans or suicide attempts

The symptoms:

- B. Do not meet criteria for a Mixed Episode
- C. Cause significant impairment in social or occupational functioning
- D. Are not due to the effects of substance use or a medical condition
- E. Are not better accounted for by bereavement

Adapted from the American Psychiatric Association (2000). *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 4th ed text revision.* APA Press: Washington, D.C.

Depression

According to DSM-IV-TR criteria, major depressive episode or disorder (major depression) is a mood disorder that produces profound sadness, loss of interest in life, disturbed sleep, appetite change, impaired thinking and energy levels (APA, 2000). An exact definition is adapted from DSM-IV-TR (see Table 1.2).

Depression co-occurs in a number of psychiatric disorders, and is frequently present in dementia. The depression may or may not be "major" in type. When "major", it will often significantly affect cognitive functioning (Steffens and Potter, 2008). In the initial stages, it is often difficult to distinguish between major depression and Alzheimer's disease. Many features of major depression overlap with those found in dementia, such as memory problems, low mood, loss of interest, withdrawal, fatigue, concentration difficulties and sleep difficulties. Further, complicating the distinction is the realization that in 25% to 50% of cases, depression and dementia co-exist (Greenwald et al., 1989).

However, there are some important clinical and neuropsychological differences between patients with major depression and those with early Alzheimer's disease (see Table 1.3).

As shown in Table 1.3, depressed patients typically report more memory complaints. This is likely to reflect the distinct features of major depression, such as negativity, self deprecation along with impaired concentration. Patients with AD frequently underestimate their impairments and engage in confabulation (Geldmacher, 2004) due to the loss of insight

Table 1.3. Clinical and cognitive presentations of Major Depression compared to

Alzheimer's disease

| Feature | Major Depression | Alzheimer's disease | |
|------------------------------|------------------------------|-------------------------------|--|
| Age of onset | Above or below 60 | Uncommon below 60 | |
| Rate and course of cognitive | Acute; mood congruent | Insidious; progressive | |
| change | changes; either improve with | decline | |
| | remission or persist | | |
| Subjective memory | Overestimate | Underestimate | |
| complaints | | | |
| Affect | Sadness <u>></u> apathy | Apathy > sadness in the | |
| | | presence of mood changes; | |
| | | apathy may exist in isolation | |
| Sleep-wake cycle | Disturbed | Variable | |
| Memory | Learning improves with | Learning does not improve | |
| | repeated exposure | despite repeated exposure | |
| | Cueing improves recall | Rapid forgetting; cueing | |
| | | does not improves recall | |
| | Fewer intrusion errors in | Greater intrusion errors in | |
| | recall | recall | |
| Aphasia; Apraxia; Agnosia | Uncommon | Common | |
| Executive functions | Initially impaired; improves | May be initially | |
| | when depression lifts | compromised; declines later | |
| | | in disease | |
| Information processing | Slowed | Normal in early stage | |
| speed | | | |
| Psychomotor speed | Slowed | Normal in early stage | |
| Effort | Impairment on effortful | Normal effort in response to | |
| | cognitive tasks | cognitive demands of task | |

Adapted from Steffens and Potter (2008).

known to occur in patients with Alzheimer's disease (Clement et al., 2008; Kim et al., 2006). Depressed patients typically demonstrate psychomotor slowing combined with poor effort and cooperation on cognitive testing (e.g., producing incomplete answers). In contrast, decreased performance on cognitively demanding tasks reflects the AD patient's genuine inability to perform the task, rather than a lack of effort. Moreover, on episodic memory tests; patients with Alzheimer's disease do not benefit from cueing to facilitate remembering, whereas depressed patients benefit from cueing. Major depression as a risk factor for Alzheimer's disease is discussed in Chapter 2.

Diagnostic types

To assist with differential diagnosis, key early presentations of different dementias are listed in Table 1.4 and reviewed in the text.

Vascular Dementia

Vascular dementia involves the loss of cognitive function resulting from ischaemic, hypoperfusive or hemorrhagic brain lesions due to cerebrovascular disease or cardiovascular pathology (Geldmacher, 2004; Roman, 2004). Vascular dementia is a common cause of dementia, second in prevalence only to Alzheimer's disease (Gorelick et al., 2004). Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia frequently co-exist and account for up to 35% of all dementia cases (Geldmacher, 2004; Zekry et al., 2002). The onset of vascular dementia is typically abrupt, followed by a stepwise deterioration or progressively worsening condition (Schindler, 2005). Patients typically have deficits in encoding or retrieval, but their performance improves with cues, and recognition may be normal. Rapid forgetting is atypical. They are prone to slowed mental processing and disturbances in executive functioning; frequently accompanied by depression. Vascular

dementia has a higher prevalence in men than women, and onset is usually after the age of 70 years.

| | AD | VaD | FTD | DLB |
|-------------|-----------------|-----------------|------------------|-------------------|
| Onset | Insidious | Sudden, | Insidious | Insidious |
| | | staggered or | | |
| | | insidious | | |
| Course | Slowly | Stepwise, | Gradual | Often rapidly |
| | progressive | fluctuating, | progression | progressive and |
| | | variable or | | may fluctuate |
| | | insidious | | on a daily basis |
| Cognitive | Multiple | Focal deficits; | Cognition | Visuo- |
| deficits | cognitive | mental | reasonably | perceptual skills |
| | deficits | slowness; | preserved in | + attention; |
| | | | early stages; | +letter fluency |
| | | | language more | |
| | | | affected earlier | |
| | | | than AD | |
| Functional/ | Executive | Incontinence; | Disinhibition; | Executive |
| Behavioural | dysfunction; | executive | apathy; loss of | dysfunction; |
| findings | apathy; loss of | dysfunction; | insight; | apathy; |
| | insight; | preserved | emotional | depression; |
| | emotional | insight; gait | blunting | Psychosis (esp. |
| | withdrawal | disturbances; | | visual |
| | | depression | | hallucinations) |
| | | | | more common |
| | | | | than AD; |
| | | | | Parkinsonian |
| | | | | features |

Table 1.4 Essential differences between Alzheimer's disease and other dementias

AD=Alzheimer's disease; VaD=Vascular Dementia; FTD=Frontotemporal Dementia; DLB=Dementia with Lewy bodies.

Adapted from APA (2000); Ferman et al. (2006); Hodges et al. (1992); Geldmacher (2004); McKeith (2007); Neary et al. (1998).

Frontotemporal dementia

Frontotemporal dementia describes a group of clinical syndromes associated with damage to the prefrontal and anterior temporal lobes and presents with non-Alzheimer type pathology (Hodges et al., 1992; Neary et al., 1998; Mesulam, 2001). In the early stages, frontotemporal dementia is frequently misdiagnosed as a psychiatric disorder or Alzheimer's disease (McKhann et al., 2001). Frontotemporal dementia can present as either the behavioural/frontal variant or aphasic variant. Symptoms indicating the behavioural variant include; disinhibition, impulsivity, apathy, obsessive compulsive disorder in the context of good cognitive skills. Patients also experience emotional blunting and loss of insight resulting in disturbed in social comportment (Liscic et al., 2007). Communication abilities remain preserved until later stages of the disease. Frontotemporal dementia occurs between 45 and 65, at an age when many patients are still employed, but in a quarter of cases the onset is over the age of 65 years (Hodges, 2001).

The aphasic variant can be further divided into two subtypes: Semantic Dementia and progressive non-fluent aphasia.

a. Semantic Dementia

Semantic dementia was initially coined by Snowden et al. (1989) to describe a form of frontotemporal dementia, associated with deterioration of semantic memory as a consequence of focal atrophy of the left temporal lobe. Patients with semantic dementia typically have fluent, effortless, grammatical speech which lacks content. Patients with semantic dementia

can be identified by their high endorsement of semantic complaints not found in other patient groups (Ahmed et al., 2008). They often experience difficulty retrieving words, understanding the meaning of words and visual information. These deficits are often accompanied by surface dyslexia and/or dysgraphia, and visual recognition deficits for faces and objects (Hodges, 2001). In contrast, episodic memory remains intact, with normal performance on recognition-based tests with visual material and preservation of recent autobiographical memory (Hodges and Graham, 1998).

b. Progressive Non-fluent Aphasia

Progressive non-fluent aphasia is characterised by progressive language deficits in the absence of memory, visual processing, and personality changes in the early stages (Mesulam, 2001). Initial language deficits typically include difficulties with effortful speech production, errors in grammar and phonological production, and difficulties with word retrieval. In contrast, semantic comprehension remains well preserved. However, as the disease progresses, language further deteriorates to the point where the patient may use unintelligible grunts to communicate, or may become mute (Mesulam, 2001).

3. Dementia with Lewy bodies

Dementia with Lewy bodies consists of primary dementia characterised by visuoperceptual and executive dysfunction, accompanied by prominent visual hallucinations, fluctuating attention and Parkinsonian

(McKeith, 2007). In contrast to Alzheimer's disease, visual hallucinations may become evident early in the course and deficits in executive function are among the earliest cognitive problems (Geldmacher, 2004). The cognitive/behavioural and Parkinsonian signs typically evolve within one year of each other (McKeith, 2007). Compared to pathologically proven Alzheimer's patients, patients with Dementia with Lewy bodies have better performance on memory and object naming tasks and greater deficits in attention, letter fluency and visuo-spatial abilities (Ferman et al., 2006). Visuospatial disturbances are prominent and other changes include general slowness of thought and action and rigidity. Apathy and depression are also common features.

Table 1.4 identified several types of dementia syndromes. However, it is important to recognise that this table is not exclusive and that there are many other types of dementias. Some of these include: Creutzfeld Jacob Disease (a prion disease), Korsakoff's dementia, (an amnestic disorder secondary to thiamine deficiency) and Progressive Supranuclear Palsy. Whilst some of these are easier to distinguish from Alzheimer's disease (e.g., Creutzfeld Jacob Disease, Korsakoff's dementia due to the underlying cause), others such as Progressive Supranuclear Palsy are more clinically challenging.

1.7 Disease mechanisms/Pathophysiology

There are a number of possible mechanisms for the aetiology of Alzheimer's disease (Bertram et al., 2008; Eckman and Eckman, 2007; Ertekin-Taner, 2007). The classical ones are discussed here.

Neuropathology

Examination of the AD brain reveals cortical atrophy that exceeds that observed in a normal elderly brain (McEvoy et al., 2009). This is an important characteristic feature of Alzheimer's disease. The two key neuropathological features of Alzheimer's disease, first described by Alzheimer in 1906 are amyloid plagues and neurofibrillary tangles. These features are thought to underpin much of the clinical and behavioural observations of the disease. However, these two features have been implicated in normal ageing and in patients with mild cognitive impairment (e.g., Aizenstein et al., 2008; Morris, 2006). Other notable changes associated with Alzheimer's disease include neuronal degeneration in the nucleus basalis of Meynert (Rosengarten et al., 2006) and decreased levels of acetycholine (Eggers et al., 2006).

According to Braak et al. (1991; 1995) the distribution of amyloid plaques varies among patients with no specific evolution of the pattern over the course of the disease. However, the distribution of tangles follows a specific pattern. Tangles are prominent in the hippocampal and entorhinal regions during the early stages of Alzheimer's disease. They then spread to limbic structures and cortical association areas, (predominantly the parietal and temporal lobes) and later to the frontal lobes.

The Amyloid Cascade Hypothesis

The deposition of extracellular amyloid plaques is probably an early pathologic event, preceding the clinical symptoms of Alzheimer's disease
(Engler et al., 2006; Jack et al., 2008). Plaques consist mainly of aggregates of the **amyloid** β -peptide (Glenner and Wong, 1984; Masters et al., 1985) and have been found to induce neuronal death (apoptosis).

It is still uncertain whether amyloid plaques or tau proteins are the more important lesion in Alzheimer's disease (Eckman and Eckman, 2007; Tiraboschi, 2004). Initially the amyloid cascade hypothesis suggested that abnormal accumulation of amyloid β -peptide caused Alzheimer's disease (Hardy et al., 1992). As cognitive decline is not well correlated to the amount of amyloid deposits in the brain (McKee et al., 1991), this theory has not been supported. Levels of soluble amyloid β -peptide may be better correlated to both synaptic density and cognitive decline (McLean et al., 1999). There is growing evidence that they might be the principal neurotoxic agent in Alzheimer's disease, whereas insoluble fibrils are relatively inert or even protective (Walsh and Selkoe, 2007). Therefore, the main focus of the theory today is amyloid β -peptide aggregation rather than plaques, as the primary cause of Alzheimer's disease (Hardy et al., 2006; Masters, 2006).

Neurofibrillary tangles consist mostly of aggregated hyperphosphorylated tau protein that forms inside the neuron. The normal function of tau is to bind tubulin and thereby stabilize microtubules in neuronal axons, allowing nutrients and neurotransmitters to be transported along the axons between the cell body and the synapses. Tau is a nonspecific bio-marker which is elevated in other brain diseases as well. In Alzheimer's disease, hyperphosphorylated tau detaches from the

microtubules and aggregates into paired helical filaments and neurofibrillary tangles (Iqbal et al., 1986). Support for the amyloid hypothesis, which looks at amyloid β -peptide as the common initiating factor for Alzheimer's disease, is that studies on a transgenic mouse model for Alzheimer's disease, tangles appear to be an event secondary to amyloid β -peptide plaques, where amyloid β -peptide might induce or aggravate the aggregation of tau (Oddo et al., 2004).

Amyloid Precursor Protein

Glenner and Wong (1984) published the purification and sequence of the protein, now referred to as amyloid β -peptide, from cerebrovascular amyloidosis in patients with Alzheimer's disease. The amyloid β -peptide was shown to be derived from a larger precursor protein, the amyloid precursor or APP mapped to chromosome 21 (Kang et al., 1987). Amyloid precursor protein consists of multiple structural and functional domains. It has been proposed to function as a cell surface receptor, and is involved in cell adhesion and synaptic plasticity (Zheng and Koo, 2006). Homozygous APP knock-out mice are viable and fertile, but are smaller and less active than wild type mice (Zeng et al., 1995).

St George-Hyslop et al. (1987) subsequently demonstrated a linkage to the same region of chromosome 21 in four early onset Alzheimer's disease families. Goate et al. (1991) demonstrated the first mutation in the APP gene causing familial Alzheimer's disease. Mutations within the APP sequence are all in exons 16 or 17, where the sequence for amyloid β -

peptide is located. Mutations affecting the y-secretase cleavage site alter the processing of APP into more amyloid β -peptide 42, whereas mutations affecting the β -secretase cleavage site lead to the production of more total amyloid β -peptide. There are also mutations located within the amyloid β peptide sequence that increase the aggregation rate of amyloid β -peptide.

The observation that patients with Down's syndrome (who have trisomy of chromosome 21) frequently, develop Alzheimer-like neuropathology by middle age (Olson and Shaw, 1969) supports a theory that chromosome 21 abnormalities may underlie Alzheimer's disease. Once the APP gene was mapped to chromosome 21, the co-occurrence of Down's syndrome and early-onset Alzheimer's disease could be explained by a gene dose effect due to the extra copy of the APP gene. Recent reports have indicated that duplications of APP, in the absence of trisomy 21, can cause familial early-onset Alzheimer's disease with cerebral amyloid angiopathy (Sleegers et al., 2006). There are also reports that polymorphisms in the promoter of the APP gene affecting expression levels are associated with Alzheimer's disease (Theuns et al., 2006). These findings demonstrate that an increased expression of APP is sufficient enough to cause Alzheimer's disease, even when the sequence of APP is not altered. For further discussion of the genetics of Alzheimer's disease see Chapter 2.

1.8 Treatment

There is no cure for Alzheimer's disease and currently available treatments remain symptomatic with no beneficial effect on the disease

process (Sano, 2003). At present, treatment often involves cholinesterase inhibitors (donepezil, galantamine, rivastigmine, or rarely tacrine); and in moderate to severe cases, memantine, an NMDA (*N*-methyl-D-aspartate) antagonist (Lipton, 2006; Walker et al., 2005).

Slowing cognitive decline and hence postponing functional and behavioural impairment is important in the treatment of Alzheimer's disease (Hermann and Gauthier, 2008). Cholinesterase inhibitors work by increasing synaptic concentrations of the neurotransmitter acetylcholine (Stahl, 2000). They can modestly improve cognitive performance or delay cognitive decline in many patients. In some patients, cognitive performance is improved to levels observed 6 to 12 months earlier. Evidence suggests that early treatment with these medications may provide greater benefits over the long term, such as slowing the progression of the disease and reducing the risk of institutionalization (Lopez et al., 2005).

The behavioural and psychological symptoms of dementia (BPSD, such as aggression and psychosis can be treated with neuroleptic antipsychotic drugs (Sink et al. 2005). Whilst these drugs have been shown to modestly reduce these behavioural problems, serious side-effects of, cerebrovascular events, movement difficulties, or cognitive decline, often limit their use in clinical practice (Sink et al., 2005). It should be highlighted here that the current guidelines, e.g. from the International Psychogeriatric Association (IPA) are not to treat behavioural problems with antipsychotic as first line treatment, but with non-pharmacological interventions should and

only if they fail or there is acute risk involved should medication be considered.

Several new agents are being developed as molecular targets for treating or even preventing Alzheimer's disease (Cummings et al., 2007). These exciting developments include: 1) antiamyloid agents, which target the toxicity associated with A β peptide, 2) neuroprotective agents. These may reduce the damage associated with processing abnormal amyloid protein. Examples are antioxidants, anti-inflammatory agents or tau-related therapies, and 3) neurorestorative approaches, such as neurotrophic and nerve growth strategies, transplantations, and stem-cell related interventions (Cummings et al., 2007). These new approaches offer some hope in the future treatment of Alzheimer's disease. However, as a rule treatment needs to be initiated early in order to achieve the maximum benefits (Cummings et al., 2007).

1.9 Summary

This introductory chapter reviewed some of the challenges involved with identification of early treatment populations, and diagnostic issues related to Alzheimer's disease, and treatment options. The next chapter provides information on risk factors associated with Alzheimer's disease, including genetic as well as environmental factors that may help to identify subjects with a high risk of developing Alzheimer's disease and cognitive disorders in later life.

Chapter 2:

Risk factors for

Alzheimer's disease

2.1 Introduction

Alzheimer's disease is considered to be a multi-factorial disease, resulting fro a complex interplay of different factors (Borenstein et al., 2006). Recent studies suggest that various genetic and environmental factors are likely to contribute to the risk of dementia, including early-life brain development, body growth, socioeconomic conditions, environmental enrichment, head injury, and education status (Borenstein et al., 2006; Fratiglioni and Wang, 2007). Many studies have considered the importance of these factors in their attempts to identify causes of Alzheimer's disease or identify high-risk individuals for treatment.

This section reviews the literature on well known risk factors for Alzheimer's disease; some of which are modifiable by lifestyle changes or medical treatment (obesity, hypertension, diabetes). For ease of reference, the term dementia will be used unless findings specifically refer to Alzheimer's disease.

2.2 Age

Advancing age is considered to be the principal risk factor for Alzheimer's disease. The prevalence of the disease increases exponentially between the ages of 65 and 85, doubling every five years after the age of 60 (Bondi et al., 2008). Several studies have identified the age of 70 as a critical turning point for significant cognitive decline and dementia (Arauz et al., 2005; Ritchie and Kilda, 1995; Wang et al., 2004a). A number of studies suggest that women have a slightly greater risk for Alzheimer's disease than men (Heun et al., 2006). This has been attributed to women's longer life expectancy, hormones and genes.

It has been proposed that dementia might be an inevitable consequence should one live long enough (Drachman, 1994). However, some studies indicate that dementia is "age-related" rather than an "ageing-related" disorder (Ritchie and Kilda, 1995). These authors reported a fall in the prevalence of dementia in the age range 80 to 84, and around 95 years of age the prevalence levelled off to about 40%. Thus, the very elderly have a reduced risk of dementia, having survived the period when dementia presents. This supports the hypothesis that dementia is not a normal part of ageing.

2.3 Lifestyle and environmental factors

There is increasing awareness that lifestyle factors contribute significantly to an increased risk of dementia. The Western lifestyle which includes an excessive consumption of unhealthy food and a lack of exercise

is known to contribute to a variety of conditions such as, heart disease, high cholesterol, high blood pressure, obesity, and diabetes mellitus (Type 2) (Fillit et al., 2008).

Many reports have examined the effects of these lifestyle and environmental factors on the risk of dementia (e.g., Anstey et al., 2007; Foley and White, 2006; Larson et al., 2006; Lautenschlager et al., 2008; Luchsinger et al., 2007; Rosendorff et al., 2007; Scarmeas et al., 2006). Table 2.1 summarizes some of the risk factors associated with mild cognitive impairment (MCI) and Alzheimer's disease.

| Table | 2.1 | Risk | factors | for | Mild | Cognitive | Impairment | (MCI) | and | Alzheimer's |
|--------|-----|------|---------|-----|------|-----------|------------|-------|-----|-------------|
| diseas | e | | | | | | | | | |

| Epidemiologic | Genetic | Physiologic | | |
|----------------------------|-----------------------------|----------------------------|--|--|
| Age | ApoE-e4 genotype | Hypothyroidism | | |
| Female sex | SORL1 genotype | Hypercholesterolemia | | |
| History of head trauma | Family hx of dementia or AD | Diabetes Mellitus (Type 2) | | |
| Hx of midlife hypertension | | Hyperinsulinemia | | |
| History of stroke | | Elevated serum | | |
| Small head circumference | | homocysteine levels | | |

Adapted from Cummings et al. (2007).

2.3.1 Diet

Observational data suggest that the low risk of dementia in some developing countries can be attributed to the type of diet (Lushinger et al., 2007). Diets rich in fruits, vegetables, and fibre improve human well-being and significantly reduce development of the pathological processes that are characteristic of neurodegenerative disorders (Martin et al., 2002).

The Mediterranean diet has been shown to reduce risk for cardiovascular disease, cancer, and increase longevity (Knoops et al., 2004). The Mediterranean diet consists of a high intake of fruits and vegetables, legumes, cereals, fish, monounsaturated fats (e.g., olive oil), small amounts of meat and poultry, dairy products (in the form of cheese and yogurt) and wine with meals. A study by Scarmeas et al. (2006) examined the link between the Mediterranean diet and the risk of Alzheimer's disease by following 2258 non-demented elderly subjects for an average of 4 years. These authors reported that subjects who most closely followed the Mediterranean diet had a 40% to 54% reduced risk for Alzheimer's disease compared to those who were least likely to follow the diet.

The low incidence of dementia despite increased longevity in Okinawa, an island south of Japan, is consistent with their traditional low caloric and low fat diet. The diet primarily consists of lean meat, fish, tofu and vegetables, (especially dark green leafy vegetables and sweet potato). The significance of these dietary factors is reinforced by the finding that when the Okinawa's migrate, they develop Western world diseases, such as heart disease, dementia and cancer (Yamada et al., 2002).

Chinese studies suggest that regular tea drinking might be protective against Alzheimer's disease (Wang et al., 2004b). A recent study by Eskelinen et al. (2009) examined the association between coffee and tea consumption and the risk of dementia and Alzheimer's disease later in life. This study followed 1409 individuals (aged from 65-79) for 21 years and found that the coffee drinkers amongst them had the lowest risk of dementia

and Alzheimer's disease compared to those drinking little or no coffee. A 65% reduced risk was observed in those who drank three to five cups of coffee per day. This study did not find tea to have a protective effect.

2.3.2 Exercise

Recent studies have shown the beneficial effects to patients who exercise moderately (three times per week) in improving their cognitive function. Lautenschlager et al. (2008) found that non-demented older subjects (>50years) who were assigned to a 6 month exercise program of moderate intensity (1/2 hr of exercise 3 times per week) showed an improvement of 1.3 points in cognitive functioning, as defined by the ADAS-cog compared to the non-exercise group. Notably, the benefits of exercise persisted for a further 12 months after the exercise intervention had stopped.

Likewise, physical activity was associated with a reduced incidence of dementia in subjects aged \geq 65 years who exercised 3 or more times per week (relative risk, 0.68; CI 0.48 to 0.96) compared to those who exercised fewer than 3 times per week (Larson et al., 2006). Additionally, exercise was further associated with the greatest risk reduction in subjects who had poor physical functioning at baseline.

2.3.3 Smoking

The relationship between smoking, cognitive function and dementia is not well established. Studies have generally provided conflicting results

(Epping Jordan, 1998). Observational data by Anstey et al. (2007) suggests a positive link between smoking and Alzheimer's disease. This study assessed cognitive decline and incidence of dementia in 26,374 subjects (mean age=74) and found that current smokers had an increased risk of Alzheimer's disease (relative risk, 1.79; CI 1.43 to 2.23). Those who were current smokers had a significantly greater decline in cognitive ability compared to those who had never smoked or those who were former smokers (relative risk, 1.70, CI 1.25 to 2.31). However, this study did not take into account the influence of other health and lifestyle factors associated with smoking that may also explain these associations (e.g., poor nutrition and less physical activity).

The association between smoking and Alzheimer's disease is supported by Luchsinger et al. (2005) who demonstrated that current smoking was strongly related to a higher risk of Alzheimer's disease both independently and in the context of other vascular risk factors.

2.4 Education and the cognitive reserve hypothesis

Illiteracy or low educational achievement has been reported to be a robust risk factor for dementia (Borenstein et al., 2006). The cognitive reserve hypothesis assumes that favourable hereditary and environmental factors increase the brain reserve, which in turn, may delay the clinical onset of dementia (Allen et al., 2005; Fratiglioni and Wang, 2007). It has been shown that higher levels of education lower the risk of Alzheimer's disease, even in the presence of pathological changes, compared to those with less

education (Roe et al., 2008). Cognitive changes would be less noticeable in highly educated persons because of higher pre-morbid functioning compared to those with less education. However, one should keep in mind that lower rates of education may also be linked to poverty or lower socioeconomic status. These have been associated with poorer health, less access to health care which may increase the risk of dementia (Prince et al., 2003).

Moreover, studies have demonstrated that transgenic mouse models of Aβ deposition raised in an enriched environment (e.g., running wheels, coloured tunnels and toys) had less Alzheimer pathology (e.g., reduced Aβ levels and amyloid deposits in the brain) compared to mice raised in a "standard environment" (Lazarov et al., 2005). This study suggests a gene environment interaction and that exercise and environmental enrichment may be protective against developing or delaying the onset of Alzheimer's disease.

2.5 Trauma

The risk of Alzheimer's disease is doubled for individuals with a history of head injury that led to a loss of consciousness or hospitalization (Mortimer et al., 1991). Retired professional football players with a history of concussion showed greater cognitive impairment in later life than did retired players without a history of concussion (Guskiewicz et al. 2005). Similarly, a condition can develop in ex-boxers with neurological sequelae known as "Punch Drunk Syndrome" (Roberts et al., 1990).

2.6 Medical conditions

Cardiovascular risk factors

It is well established that Alzheimer's disease and cardiovascular disease share many common risk factors, such as hypertension, hypercholesterolemia, and Type 2 diabetes mellitus (de la Torre, 2008; Papademetriou, 2005).

Vascular risk factors have been implicated in the pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease (Kloppenburg et al., 2008; Luchsinger et al., 2005). In a review of studies, Kloppenburg et al. (2008) found Type 2 diabetes mellitus and obesity were consistently associated with an increased risk of dementia, increasing the risk for any dementia by 1.5 times.

Luchsinger et al. (2005) followed 1138 non-demented subjects (mean age=76.2) for 5.5 years and found the risk of Alzheimer's disease increased with the number of vascular risk factors present. Type 2 diabetes mellitus and current smoking were the strongest independent risk factors. Having three or more vascular risk factors increased the risk of developing Alzheimer's disease three-fold.

Diabetes Mellitus

Type 2 diabetes mellitus is a well-known risk factor for cardiovascular disease (Arvanitakis et al., 2004; Schnaider et al., 2004). Type 2 diabetes develops in the context of insulin resistance, frequently accompanied by other vascular risk factors such as hypertension, dyslipidaemia and obesity.

Each of these risk factors has been associated with cognitive decline and dementia (e.g., Fillit et al., 2008).

Evidence for Type 2 diabetes mellitus as a risk factor for dementia is provided by Luchsinger et al., (2005) who demonstrated that Type 2 diabetes mellitus was the strongest predictor of dementia beyond the age of 65 years from among the vascular risk factors. One recent study showed that individuals with both type 2 diabetes and the ApoE e-4 allele had a five times higher risk for developing Alzheimer's disease compared to those with neither risk factor (Irie et al., 2008). This shows that risk factors for Alzheimer's disease can be additive.

Hypertension and stroke

There is strong evidence linking hypertension to dementia through its association with cerebrovascular disease. Hypertension increases the risk of stroke, which, in turn increases the risk of Vascular Dementia and Alzheimer's disease (Honig et al., 2003). Patients with a history of stroke are between 3.5 and 6 times more likely to develop dementia than those without stroke (Lays et al., 2005). Hypertension is a mid-life risk factor and by late life, usually before the dementia diagnosis is made, blood pressure drops. Kloppenburg et al. (2008) reported the risk of dementia was highest in subjects with midlife hypertension, accounting for 30% of cases of late life dementia.

Luchsinger et al. (2005) reported that hypertension clustered with other cerebrovascular risk factors, such as Type 2 diabetes mellitus, heart

disease, and current smoking contributed to a higher risk of Alzheimer's disease compared to hypertension alone. This study suggests that hypertension may cause cognitive impairment and dementia through its association with other cerebrovascular risk factors. Another report showed that non-demented subjects (n=918; aged \geq 65 years) with a history of hypertension have an increased risk of MCI by 1.5 times (Reitz et al., 2007).

<u>Obesity</u>

Obesity has been linked to a number of medical conditions, including hypertension, stroke, Type 2 diabetes mellitus, and cardiovascular disease and poor cognitive performance (Kopelman, 2000). Midlife obesity has been associated with an increased risk of dementia and Alzheimer's disease in later life (Kivipelto et al., 2005). In turn all of these conditions have been linked to an increased risk of dementia via their association with vascular risk factors.

There has been increased emphasis on central obesity (abdominal distribution of fat) which is considered to be a more potent risk factor for vascular disease than Body Mass Index (Luchsinger, 2008). A recent study spanning 36 years reported an independent association of midlife central obesity with an increased risk of dementia by three times (Whitmer et al., 2008).

Parkinson's disease with dementia

Parkinson's disease is a neurological condition characterized by motor slowing, tremor, rigidity along with executive dysfunction (set-shifting and

temporal sequencing difficulty) and impairment in memory retrieval. Parkinson's disease typically begins with unilateral motor signs, such as tremor in one hand. However, patients with Parkinson's disease are six times more at risk of dementia compared to age-matched controls (McKeith, 2007).

Parkinson's disease with dementia describes the dementia that occurs in the context of well established Parkinson's disease. This dementia can present in three forms: 1) as a prominent dysexecutive syndrome (common); 2) as dementia with Lewy bodies with prominent fluctuations in cognition and hallucinations (common); or 3) as an amnestic "Alzheimer-like" syndrome (less common); (McKeith, 2007). This condition is slightly more prevalent in men and onset is between 40 and 70 years.

2.7 Depression

There is ongoing controversy as to whether major depression represents an actual risk factor or is a prodrome of dementia (Dal Forno et al., 2005; Kral and Emery, 1989). Some studies indicate that major depression may be an independent risk factor for Alzheimer's type dementia (Geerlings et al., 2008; Ownby et al., 2006; Wilson et al., 2008). Geerlings et al. (2008) examined the link between a history of major depression (26.6% of sample) and Alzheimer's disease in 503 non-demented subjects (age range 60 to 90). Over a 6-year follow-up, 33 subjects developed Alzheimer's disease. Subjects with a history of late-onset major depression were 2.5 times more likely to develop Alzheimer's disease than those without

a history. The risk was even higher in subjects whose major depression occurred before 60 years of age. They were four times more likely to develop Alzheimer's disease compared to those without major depression.

However, Bartolini et al. (2005) found an increase in depressive symptoms one year prior to diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease in nondemented subjects (mean age=69.2; SD=4.8) referred to a memory clinic after complaining of memory problems. At baseline, of the 222 subjects, 124 met the criteria DSM-III-R for major depression. In 31 of the 124 (25%), the increase occurred in motivation-related (concentration difficulties, loss of interest) rather than mood-related (dysphoria, feelings of guilt) symptoms of major depression. This observation led the authors to conclude that motivational symptoms of depression are cognitively loaded as they were linked to the subject's basic processing resources, such as the ability to focus attention on the task at hand, while closing out irrelevant information. This study suggests that certain aspects of major depression are a prodrome of dementia.

However, it remains difficult to determine whether major depression contributes to the cognitive difficulties or if it is secondary to the memory problems. In effect major depression may impair memory functioning.

2.8 Genetics

Early onset Alzheimer's disease has a strong genetic component but only a small percentage of all AD cases are early-onset (before 65 years of age). Of these, approximately 40% are sporadic. The remaining 60% have

a familial dominantly inherited Alzheimer's disease with mutations in any of three genes: APP on chromosome 21, presenilin 1 on chromosome 14 and presenilin 2 on chromosome 1 (Levy-Lahad et al., 1995; Sherrington et al., 1995). However, these three genes do not explain all cases of familial Alzheimer's disease. The majority of AD cases are late-onset (after the age of 65 years), of which approximately 75% are sporadic, probably caused by a genetic predisposition in combination with environmental factors. The remaining 25% of late-onset cases have a family history of Alzheimer's disease where several genes have been implicated (Bertram and Tanzi, 2008). To date, only the Apolipoprotein E gene (ApoE) remains accountable for more than 50% of the risk associated with late onset Alzheimer's disease (Corder et al., 1993).

First degree relatives of a person with Alzheimer's disease have a greater risk of developing the disease than those without a family history. Twin studies have estimated heritability for Alzheimer's disease to be as high as 79% (Gatz et al., 2006). In addition, estimations of concordance have demonstrated that if one twin develops Alzheimer's disease, the other twin will also develop the disease in 59% of the monozygotic twin pairs, whereas this only occurs in 32% of same-sex dizygotic twins and in 24% of opposite-sex dizygotic twin pairs. As twins are assumed to share not only genes but also the environment during a critical period for brain development, this demonstrates a high genetic component to Alzheimer's disease (Gatz et al., 2005).

2.9 The role of the ApoE

The ApoE-ε4 allele on chromosome 19 was the first genetic risk factor to be identified for late-onset Alzheimer's disease (Corder et al., 1993; Strittmatter et al., 1993). Subsequent studies have confirmed the ApoE as the single most important susceptibility gene for sporadic and late-onset familial Alzheimer's disease yet identified (National Institute on Ageing/Alzheimer's Association Working Group, 1996; Raber et al., 2004).

It has been suggested that the ApoE isoforms may affect amyloid deposition, tangle formation, cholinergic function or neuronal plasticity and repair (Mahley and Rall, 2000). However, one should keep in mind that, ApoE is neither sufficient nor necessary for the development of Alzheimer's disease, as not all Alzheimer's patients have an ApoE-ε4 allele and not all individuals with an ApoE-ε4 allele will develop Alzheimer's disease. Therefore, ApoE should not be used as a sole diagnostic test for Alzheimer's disease (Liddell et al., 2001).

Three different alleles, ε -2, ε -3 and ε -4, encode the isoforms of ApoE. These base pair substitutions result in changes in the relative affinity of the ApoE protein for receptors and lipoproteins. In the brain, ApoE is synthesized by astrocytes and microglia, whereas ApoE in the periphery is mostly synthesized in the liver. It is a lipid transporter in cerebrospinal fluid and plasma and the primary protein component of lipoproteins in the central nervous system. Through the interaction with cell surface lipoprotein receptors it is involved in cholesterol homeostasis. The ApoE4 is associated

with increased levels and ApoE2 with decreased levels of cholesterol in plasma, compared to ApoE3 (Davignon et al., 1988).

The six possible ApoE genotypes (epsilon 2/2, 2/3, 2/4, 3/3, 3/4 and 4/4) differ in their frequency of occurrence in the population. ApoE epsilon-3 is the most common allele occurring on more than 75% of chromosomes in Caucasian populations. The average frequencies of ε -2 and ε -4 are 8% and 15%, respectively.

2.9.1 ApoE E4 as a risk factor

The ApoE 4 genotype represents an important biological risk factor for Alzheimer's disease world-wide (Pericak-Vance et al., 2000). A pioneering study by Farrer et al. (1997) found the ApoE epsilon 4 allele increased the relative risk of developing Alzheimer's disease. Carriers of the epsilon 4 allele (ϵ 2/4, ϵ 3/4) had an odds ratio between 2.2 and 4.4 of developing Alzheimer's disease compared to people with the epsilon ϵ 3/3 genotype. The most common variant, ϵ 3, is neutral for Alzheimer's disease risk. Carriers of the epsilon 4 (ϵ 4/4) have an odds ratio ranging from 5.1 to 34.3.

The $\epsilon 2$ allele is the most unusual of the three and is considered somewhat protective for Alzheimer's disease (Corder et al., 2004). Carriers of the $\epsilon 2:\epsilon 2$ genotype are under represented in Alzheimer's disease and over represented in populations of healthy centenarians. It has been associated with longevity, successful ageing and protection against Alzheimer's disease (Panza et al., 2004; Talbot et al., 1994).

According to Farrer et al. (1997) women are more vulnerable to Alzheimer's disease irrespective of their ApoE status, possibly due to independent factors such as estrogens. Comparison of ApoE 4 heterozygous men and women showed that women had an increased risk of developing Alzheimer's disease two-fold.



Figure 2.1. Age of onset and the risk of Alzheimer's disease for different carriers of ApoE genotypes. Adapted from Farrer et al. (1997).

2.9.2 ApoE and age of onset

As shown in **Figure 2.1**, ApoE 4 genotype has a significant role in the age-of onset of Alzheimer's disease (Bird, 2008, Farrer et al., 1997). Each additional epsilon 4 allele shifts the age of onset to a younger age. Corder et al. (2004) reported that in families with histories of late-onset Alzheimer's disease, the risk of Alzheimer's disease increased from approximately 20% to over 90% and mean-age-of-onset decreased from 84 to 68 years with increasing number of epsilon 4 alleles.

2.9.3 ApoE and cognitive decline and dementia

Whilst the role of the ApoE ε 4 in Alzheimer's disease is well established, its role in cognitive decline remains uncertain (Kleiman et al., 2006; Fliesher et al., 2007). Many studies have attempted to model the effects of the ApoE ε 4 to examine whether it provides independent information on risk of future cognitive decline. The outcomes of these studies have varied widely. Some studies indicate that the ApoE ε 4 may accelerate decline in those with cognitive impairment or Alzheimer's disease (Consentino et al., 2008; Fratiglioni et al., 2004). Another study reported that the ApoE ε 4 does not affect patients with preclinical Alzheimer's disease (Estevez-Gonzalez et al., 2004). The ApoE ε 4 has also been shown to impair specific domains such as episodic memory (Kozauer et al., 2008). One study indicated that the ApoE ε 4 provides an independent contribution to the risk of cognitive decline, especially after the age of 50 (Caselli et al., 2004). The ApoE ε4 has also been related to a faster decline in non-demented samples (Small et al., 2004).

A recent study showed that the ApoE E4 allele appears to accelerate cognitive decline in patients with early stage Alzheimer's disease (Consentino et al., 2008; Fratiglioni et al., 2004). To examine the effect of ε4 on the rate of cognitive decline in patients with Alzheimer's disease, Consentino et al. (2008) recruited patients from two longitudinal cohort studies and one clinicbased sample. The 3 samples studied included: 199 (48%) incident Alzheimer's disease; 215 (54%) prevalent Alzheimer's disease, and 156 (71%) patients diagnosed with Alzheimer's disease. Over a 4-year follow-up period, in the incident sample, the presence of the $\varepsilon 4$ allele was associated with more rapid cognitive decline, even after demographic adjustments. In contrast, ϵ 4 was not associated with the rate of change in either of the other However, after adjustment for disease severity or exclusion of groups. severely impaired subjects, a faster decline in e4 carriers was also apparent. This study shows that the ApoE ε 4 influences cognitive decline in the earliest stages of disease with minimal effects or none in the moderate to severe stages.

In a large epidemiological study, Jorm et al. (2007) examined the effects of ApoE ϵ 4 allele on cognitive functioning in 6,560 subjects and observed no association. The subjects were aged 20-24, 40-44, and 60-64 and all received cognitive testing. Whilst, the cross-sectional analysis showed differences in cognitive performance across the age categories, these authors failed to find an effect of the ApoE ϵ 4 genotype on cognitive

functioning across the age categories or an age by genotype interaction. In this study, normal cognitive ageing between the ages of 20 and 60 years could not be attributed to the effects of the ApoE ϵ 4 (Jorm et al., 2007).

In a subsequent study, these same authors Christensen et al. (2008) re-examined the effects of the ApoE ε 4 allele on cognitive function in a sample of 2,021 subjects, aged between 65-69 years. This is the age when the ApoE ε 4 exerts its maximal effect (Blacker et al., 1997). Over a follow-up period of 4-years, MMSE scores were significantly lower for ε 4 homozygotes than heterozygotes or non-carriers. The effects of the ApoE ε 4 on cognitive decline were found on the MMSE and Symbol-Digit Modalities test, after controlling for risk factors, such as previous head injury or low education. Christensen et al. (2008) suggested that it is possible for ApoE ε 4 carriers to be more vulnerable to greater cognitive decline in the presence of other risk factors between the ages of 65-69 years.

In healthy ageing, the ApoE ε 4 appears to have some influence in global cognitive function, however only in some specific domains. A metaanalysis of 38 studies (Small et al., 2004) reported that ApoE ε 4 carriers scored modestly but significantly poorer in the areas of global cognitive function, episodic memory and executive functioning compared to ApoE ε 3/ ε 3 carriers. Notably, ApoE ε 2 carriers performed better than the controls in global cognitive function. This is consistent with the protective effect of the ApoE ε 2 against Alzheimer's disease.

In a retrospective analysis, using patients with established Alzheimer's disease, Estevez-Gonzalez et al. (2004) used formal assessment to examine

the association between the ApoE ε 4 allele and memory profile in 24 patients in the preclinical stage of Alzheimer's disease who were either ApoE ε 4 carriers (n=13) or ApoE ε 3 homozygotes. (N=11). A one-way analysis of variance comparing ApoE ε 4 carriers and patients with ApoE ε 3 homozygosity showed that 2 years prior to AD diagnosis both genotype groups had similar memory performance on a number of tasks, including working memory, declarative memory and non-declarative memory.

Similarly, Caselli et al. (2004) examined whether memory loss could be identified in subjects prior to the onset of MCI by recruiting 180 subjects from the community at increased risk for Alzheimer's disease due to the presence of the ApoE ϵ 4 allele. A total of 180 subjects (mean age=60; SD: 6.2) were classified as normal on the basis of their MMSE scores=29.6 \pm 0.7; 45 were ApoE ϵ 4/ ϵ 4 homozygotes, 42 ApoE ϵ 3/ ϵ 4 heterzygotes, and 93 ApoE ϵ 4 non-carriers. Over the 33-month interval, carriers of the ApoE ϵ 4 had poorer performance on multiple measures of verbal memory tests including (total score on Auditory Verbal Learning Test (AVLT); delayed recall; and Selective Reminding Test (SRT), free and cued recall) compared to non-ApoE ϵ 4 carriers. Additionally, these authors reported that carriers of the ApoE ϵ 4 aged between 50 to 59 showed greater declines on the AVLT delayed recall, SRT free and cued recall, and Complex Figure Test. This study suggests that prior to the onset of MCI or dementia; ApoE ϵ 4 carriers show a modest decline in memory skills commencing from the age of 50 onwards.

2.10 Summary

To summarise, Alzheimer's disease is considered to be a multifactorial disease. The risk for Alzheimer's disease is not likely to be determined in any single time period but results from a complex interplay between genetic and environmental exposures throughout one's life (Borenstein et al., 2006). All of these factors are likely to have synergistic or additive effect on the risk of Alzheimer's disease which increases with age. Also, the role of ApoE E4 status in memory function remains controversial. It is not clear whether ApoE has a direct effect on memory in the absence of disease or acts only through association with Alzheimer's disease. This may be attributed to the small effect size related to the ApoE and that very large samples (n>1000) may be required to find subtle associations or to determine the mechanism of action. Nevertheless, several studies have reported a higher proportion of ApoE E4 carriers in patients with advanced Alzheimer's disease and thus remain an important risk factor for developing the disease. The next chapter examines the risk of Alzheimer's disease associated in individuals with subjective memory complaints or mild cognitive impairment.

Chapter 3:

Normal ageing,

memory complaints

and Alzheimer's disease

3.1 Cognitive decline and normal ageing

It is well known that old age is accompanied by a loss of memory (Collie et al., 2001; Geslani et al., 2005; Maruff et al., 2004). However, along the cognitive continuum, a loss of memory can also indicate the onset of a dementia syndrome (McKhann et al., 1984; American Psychiatric Association, 2000) or be a predictor of future Alzheimer's disease (Saxton et al., 2004). Scientific evidence has shown that the cognitive domains known to be impaired in preclinical Alzheimer's disease, such as episodic memory, executive function and perceptual speed have also been implicated in normal cognitive ageing (Bäckman et al., 2004a; Twamley et al., 2006; Bäckman and Small, 2007). Thus, the boundary that separates normal ageing from pathological ageing is not entirely clear.

In normal ageing, memory problems tend to reflect a generalized decrease in the efficiency by which information is processed and retrieved. Memory functioning is generally well maintained up until the age of 60 years (Allen et al., 2005). In non-demented elderly there are clear signs of age-related cognitive decline, from the mid 70s onwards (De Ronchi et al., 2005). These changes have been reported to occur primarily on tasks of new learning, speed and flexible adjustments (cognitive flexibility) to new situational demands. In contrast, tasks that draw on previously acquired knowledge have limited speed demands or are highly automatic show little or no age-related decline. These are summarized below and discussed further in Chapters 5 and 6.

Episodic Memory

Increasing age is accompanied by a gradual decrease in episodic memory functioning. This decrement in performance can also be observed in the oldest old. Age-related impairments in free recall of stories and word lists are evident by age 50. When cognitive support or structure is provided by the use of recognition testing, more study time, or cueing to facilitate episodic memory functioning, the age-related differences diminish. This suggests that as we age there is a greater impairment of retrieval processes than of encoding or retention (Bäckman and Small, 1998; Bäckman et al., 2004a). In contrast, transferring information from a temporary storage to a more permanent memory store becomes increasingly difficult with advancing age (Bäckman et al., 2004a).

Working memory

Working memory is typically well-preserved unless there is high demand placed on processing capacity. Performance on Digits Forward (a task involving repeating sequence of numbers) is robust to age-related decline, because this task places few demands on working memory. By contrast, performance on Digits Backward declines with increasing age, because this task places demands on working memory. In this task the information needs to be manipulated in a relatively untransformed fashion, which is cognitively taxing.

Information processing speed

A prominent impairment that accompanies increasing age is a decrease in performance in information processing speed (Craik and Rabinowitz, 1984). This slowing down can be observed on tests of cognitive speed, such as Trail A and Trail B tasks (Tombaugh, 2004). Even in the very old, the age-related differences observed in Trail-Making have been isolated to the speed with which the task could be completed, and not to accuracy (Bäckman et al., 2004a). Although, Trail B, places additional demands on executive function, the age-related slowing observed in Trail-Making has been reported to result from impairments in visuomotor tracking (Bäckman et al., 2004a).

Semantic memory

A moderate age-related decline has been observed on both letter and category fluency tasks, especially in the very old. Thus, although different mechanisms assist with fluency tasks, (switching and clustering), both fluency tasks are affected equally in the old, and suggest that the underlying processes are similarly impaired (Bäckman et al., 2004a, Tulving, 2002).

3.2 The concept of early detection

There has been a recent shift to thinking about Alzheimer's disease in pre-dementia terms (Ganguli, 2006; Petersen et al., 2007; Winblad et al., 2004). This is evident in the literature where patients presenting with cognitive impairment have been depicted by a variety of terms, such as mild cognitive impairment (MCI: Ganguli et al., 2004; Gauthier et al., 2006), subjective memory complaints/impairment (or subjective cognitive impairment) (SMC: Abdulrab and Heun, 2008; Geerlings et al., 1999; Jungwirth et al., 2004; Reisberg et al., 2008; Schofield et al., 1997), ageassociated cognitive decline (Schonknecht et al., 2005), as well as cognitive impairment no dementia (CIND: Palmer et al., 2002; 2003), questionable dementia (Lam et al., 2005a; 2005b) and isolated memory impairment (Bowen et al., 1997; Tierney et al., 1996). Each of these terms has been used to identify a pre-dementia stage of cognitive impairment (e.g., aMCI), with variable prognosis.

The use of the term 'preclinical' denotes a clinical condition with high progression to Alzheimer's disease, whilst the use of the word 'predementia'

denotes a stage of cognitive impairment with variable prognosis. It is important to emphasize that some persons might have a clinical presentation of cognitive impairment in the predementia state.

The MCI criteria have undergone significant change over the last 10 years. In 1958 Kral introduced the term "benign senescent forgetfulness" or (mild memory loss) to describe a mild memory disorder in the elderly that accompanied old age but was not considered to be abnormal or become pathological. Since this initial report, MCI has undergone a significant evolution over the past 10 years with a number of related concepts having emerged to describe memory impairment in old age. Some of these include: 'Cognitive Impairment no Dementia' (Jacova et al., 2008), 'Age Associated Memory Impairment' (Goldman and Morris, 2001). All of these terms have different criteria to identify a type of memory impairment that inevitably leads to dementia and Alzheimer's disease. Hence MCI research findings that are often disparate are likely to be partly due to this.

However, AD development is associated with objective cognitive decline prior to clinical diagnosis, it is vital to improve the diagnostic tools, such as brief screening tests able to detect the disease (Oksengard et al., 2004). This will facilitate the early detection. Recently, there has been increased awareness that persons who complain about their memory should be taken seriously and be assessed for dementia (Dufoil et al., 2005; Coley et al., 2008). In this setting, general practitioners are a critical point of early intervention (Brodaty et al., 2006; Ganguli et al., 2004)

In primary care, several brief screening tests have been proposed by Brodaty et al. (2006), including the GP Assessment of Cognition; the Mini-Cog and the Memory Impairment Screen. However none have been as universally accepted as the Mini-Mental State Examination (MMSE: Folstein et al., 1975) which continues to be used widely in clinical practice (Lavery et al., 2007). The question is whether brief screening tests, such as the MMSE or Mini-Cog are able to detect early signs of Alzheimer's disease, especially in high functioning individuals. The next section provides a more detailed discussion of the limitations of brief screening tests and the need for formal assessment.

3.2.1 Screening for early dementia

It has been suggested that neuropsychological assessment will play a pivotal role in the new diagnostic challenges faced by all clinicians (Bondi et al., 2008; Cummings et al., 2007). However, identifying subjects who are in the earliest phases and are likely to progress to Alzheimer's disease is not straightforward.

There are current concerns regarding the ability of brief screening tools such as the MMSE to identify impairment in cognitive domains other than memory. With new evidence identifying impairments in semantic memory and executive function (Ahmed et al., 2008; Hodges et al., 2006; Rouch et al., 2008), the sole reliance on brief screening tools seems inappropriate.

The MMSE is thought to be an insensitive screening tool for identifying both MCI and dementia (Tariq et al., 2006), especially in premorbidly high-functioning individuals with memory complaints (Geerlings et al., 1999; van Oijen et al., 2007). This has been attributed to its ceiling effect and lack of delayed recall condition (Chen et al., 2000). Also, impairments in those with MCI are mild and subtle (Gallassi et al., 2008) and not easily detected by simple global screening tasks.

In addition, the cut-off score to define impairment in those with MCI may not be appropriate. Solomon et al. (2002) reported that in a research clinic, an MMSE cut-off score of 24 and above, accurately identified Alzheimer's disease in 98 of 110 (89%) patients (mean age= 71.6, SD=7.5) with very mild impairment (mean MMSE score on initial assessment = 25.7 ± 1.4). This suggests that the MMSE is useful in identifying individuals in the later phases of the disease.

There are alternative screening tests highly relevant in the study of dementia, such as the Seven Minute Screen (7MS). The 7MS has been shown to reliably distinguish Alzheimer's disease from normal ageing and other dementias (e.g., Meulen et al., 2004; Solomon et al., 1998). However, it has not been examined in the study of subjective memory complaints (SMC). The 7MS is highly sensitive and specific in the identification of Alzheimer's disease (92.9%; 93.5%, respectively) and performance is not affected by age, sex or education (Solomon et al., 1998). It includes several tests, selected because they examine areas typically compromised in early Alzheimer's disease (orientation, memory, clock drawing and animal fluency).

Similarly, the Dementia Rating Scale (DRS: Mattis et al., 1976) is highly sensitive in identifying cognitive impairment that is associated with dementia. It also consists of several domains of cognitive functioning in addition to memory. The sensitivity and specificity of the DRS is 74% and 93%, respectively (Vangel and Lichenberg, 1995). Unlike the MMSE, age, education and IQ do not affect performance on the DRS (Chan et al., 2001).

The process of intervention begins with being able to identify deficits related to SMC by examining a wide range of cognitive functions. Neuropsychological assessment and more sensitive screening tests may help identify those with suspected cognitive compromise. As mentioned in Chapter 1 (Section 1.7), the early identification of Alzheimer's disease provides therapeutic opportunities for intervention at an earlier stage rather than waiting for significant decline to occur.

3.3 Mild cognitive impairment (MCI)

Mild Cognitive Impairment (MCI) is a research term proposed to denote a transitional stage between the cognitive changes of normal ageing and early dementia or Alzheimer's disease (Winblad et al., 2004; Petersen, 2004). Mild cognitive impairment manifests by presenting as cognitive impairment which is abnormal for age with preserved activities in daily living, but does not meet the criteria for dementia (Gauthier et al., 2006; Petersen, 2007). The memory loss is subtle and formal psychometric testing is needed to measure the decline. This occurs once the patient (or a reliable informant) has complained about their memory. The concept of MCI has recently emerged as an important clinical entity, which has been proposed for entry into the DSM-V (Petersen and O'Brien, 2006).

Whilst many reports acknowledge MCI as a transitional stage between normal ageing and dementia (e.g., Allegri et al., 2008; Burns and Zaudig, 2002; Mariani et al., 2007; Orgogozo, 2006), not all accept MCI as a risk factor for dementia. Some reports indicate that MCI identifies subjects who already have the disease in the prodrome stage (Morris, 2006). Other reports describe MCI as a predementia stage which inevitably leads to Alzheimer's disease (e.g., Orgozozo, 2006).

The prevalence of MCI varies considerably and has been reported to be as high as 65% per year (Busse et al., 2006) in different studies. It has been estimated that patients with MCI progress to dementia at inconsistent rates, ranging anywhere from 10% to 15% per year (Luis et al., 2003) compared to healthy elderly who progress to dementia at a rate of 1 to 2% per annum (Petersen et al., 2001). In a clinical setting, Gabryelewicz et al. (2007) reported an annual progression rate of 7.3%. The variability in outcome has been attributed to many factors including, age of subjects, inconsistent application of the criteria, use of different tests to define impairment, different follow-up time periods, different entry levels and study setting. All of these factors vary widely between studies (Bondi et al., 2008; Small et al., 2007).

The working group of Winblad et al. (2004) revised the criteria for MCI to acknowledge non-amnestic presentations which may occur in the preclinical stage (Ribero et al., 2006; Ringman, 2005). The clinical syndrome

of MCI was divided into two broad subtypes: amnestic MCI (aMCI) characterized by the presence of isolated memory impairment, and non-amnestic MCI (naMCI) in which other cognitive functions rather than memory are mostly impaired (Winblad et al., 2004). The general criteria for MCI are provided in Table 3.1.

Table 3.1. General criteria for Mild Cognitive Impairment (MCI)

- a. Absence of dementia according to DSM-IV or ICD-10
- b. Self and/or informant reported cognitive decline
- c. Impairment on cognitive tasks, and
- d. preserved basic activities of daily living or minimal impairment in complex instrumental function

Adapted from Winblad et al. (2004).

Mild cognitive impairment (MCI) was divided further into three categories; i) single non memory domain MCI, with isolated impairment of a cognitive domain other than memory; ii) multiple domain amnestic MCI, characterised by a slight impairment of multiple cognitive domains including memory; and iii) multiple domains non amnestic MCI, with a slight impairment of multiple cognitive domains but without memory deficits (Petersen, 2007).

In terms of risk factors for Alzheimer's disease, there is consensus that aMCI represents the highest risk subtype and is described as the 'AD prodrome' (Gauthier et al., 2006; Lehrner et al., 2005). This supports the hypothesis that isolated memory loss favours a diagnosis of Alzheimer's
disease (Bowen et al., 1987; Petersen et al., 2001). However, one report indicated that there was no distinction between the two and that amnestic MCI is really just early Alzheimer's disease (Bruscoli and Lovestone, 2004). Likewise, some consider mdMCI to represent a more advanced stage of the AD prodrome (Alexopolous et al., 2006) and therefore greater risk. By contrast, the cognitive prognosis of the multiple domains MCI and single domain non-amnestic MCI subtypes appear more varied. These include; normal ageing, vascular dementia, frontotemporal dementia, dementia with Lewy body dementia, primary progressive aphasia or Alzheimer's disease (Guarch et al., 2008; Levey et al., 2006; Small et al., 2007).

Mild cognitive impairment is a highly debated concept that has been challenged on several grounds (e.g., Visser, 2007). The primary issue relates to MCI as a risk factor for Alzheimer's disease. Mild cognitive impairment is perceived to have poor predictive validity for Alzheimer's disease (e.g., Visser et al., 2006; Whitehouse et al., 2006). Research on MCI has shown that none of the MCI subtypes necessarily progress to Alzheimer's disease, but many remain stable or even improve their cognitive performance (e.g., Ganguli et al., 2004; Ganguli, 2006; Palmer et al., 2003; Perri et al., 2007; Visser et al., 2006).

Furthermore, there is no universally accepted approach to the objective identification cognitive impairment or agreement on the degree of objective impairment necessary to constitute decline. There is also confusion on how to define 'minimal impairment' or alterations in instrumental activities of daily living (Hodges, 2006). All of these factors

influence outcome. The inclusion of SMC in the criteria that define MCI is also disputed, and this is discussed in Section 3.4.

Despite ongoing controversies, MCI represents a step towards early diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease and the possibility of earlier therapeutic treatment of symptoms. It provides some indication of the boundary between normal ageing and dementia. Currently, MCI is hindered by the inconsistent application of the criteria, lack of consensus regarding the tests used to measure cognitive impairment and the role of SMC. A consensus on these issues may improve sensitivity and therefore prediction. Also, the issues surrounding memory complaints need to be resolved before MCI can be accepted into the DSM-V as a clinical syndrome. Thus, the challenge which remains for MCI is to consistently identify high-risk individuals with MCI who will progress to a dementia of the Alzheimer's type and other dementias from those who will not. It is also important to achieve a consensus regarding the criteria included in the diagnosis of MCI (Levey et al., 2006; Touchon, 2006). This will pave the way for the early diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease and allow identification of subjects with high or ultra This will enable the development of strategies for early high risk. intervention.

3.4 The neuropsychology of Alzheimer's disease

As we progress towards early identification and treatment of Alzheimer's disease, understanding the neuropsychological impairments in different pre-dementia states will become increasingly important. This

section commences with a discussion of the typical language impairments observed in Alzheimer's patients, and then proceeds to highlight the consistency of impairment observed on tasks of episodic memory, as measured by delayed recall. To date, there is considerable agreement that episodic memory impairment remains one of the most defining neuropsychological observations during the preclinical phase of Alzheimer's disease, and represents the hallmark of the syndrome of dementia of the Alzheimer's type.

3.4.1 Language impairment

Alzheimer's disease is characterized by disorders in the semantic system affecting various aspects of language ability (Bayles and Tomoeda, 1983; Gainotti, 1992; Hodges and Patterson, 1995; Vogel et al., 2005). Language deficits occur very early in the course of the disease and are evident on tasks including: the 'Supermarket Task' (Martin and Fedio, 1983), verbal fluency (Hodges et al., 1991), confrontation naming (Gainotti, 1992), object sorting (Martin et al., 1986), free-word association (Abeysinghe et al., 1990), and naming of famous faces (Thompson et al., 2002). These deficits contrast with speech, which remains fluent and articulate (Kertesz et al., 1986) well into the later stages of the disease.

The most sensitive test to identify early Alzheimer's disease is category fluency (Hodges et al., 2006; Salmon et al., 2002). An early decline in category fluency performance has been reported to occur in the pre-dementia phase of Alzheimer's disease (Raoux et al., 2008) and in the

absence of other semantic deficits (Monsch et al., 1992). It contrasts with letter fluency, which remains unimpaired. The deficit in category fluency is demonstrated by the Supermarket Task, when asked to generate items found in a supermarket, patients with Alzheimer's disease generate fewer examples from each category in addition to providing the category label to which an item belongs rather than the item (e.g., vegetable instead of carrot) (Martin and Fedio, 1983).

Confrontation naming impairment is also a prominent feature of early Alzheimer's disease, which remains insensitive to the effects of normal ageing (Flicker et al., 1997). It is thought that naming deficits tend to reflect a loss of detailed subordinate category level information (Rosch et al., 1976). The deficit in naming is apparent when patients with Alzheimer's disease are asked to name an object, the same pattern of impairment observed on category fluency emerges, in addition to providing the name of another object from the same semantic category (e.g., naming a "banana" an "apple") (Bayles and Tomoeda, 1983).

However, the mechanisms underlying semantic deficits in Alzheimer's disease are controversial. Some reports argue that these deficits reflect difficulty accessing a semantic system, which is essentially intact (Hillis et al., 1995; Nebes, 1989), whilst others argue that there has been a loss of semantic knowledge (Chertkow et al., 1992; Flicker et al., 1997; Garrard et al., 2005; Hodges et al., 1991; Martin and Fedio, 1983). The evidence favours the latter account of a loss of semantic knowledge (e.g., Chertkow et al., 1992; Gainotti, 2006) as observed by item consistency in an animal

decision task. The report by Chertkow et al. (1992) demonstrated a striking item-to-item correspondence, such that when a patient could not correctly identify an animal on an Animal Decision task, they could not answer probe questions about the animal.

This argument was further extended to include the issue of categoryspecificity within the semantic system and whether patients with Alzheimer's disease are more impaired on living items (e.g., animals) than non-living items (e.g., baseball bat). The issue of category specificity has been criticized as being experimentally induced by the test material used. Category-specific semantic impairments have been attributed to item familiarity, name frequency and visual complexity of the items (Parkin and Stewart, 1993). Thus, better performance is expected on living items that are identified primarily by their visual properties, which provide preferential access to stored knowledge. In contrast, non-living items are identified in terms of their functional properties, which make identification more difficult, because the person must draw on semantic knowledge (Chertkow et al., In spite of the ongoing controversy, evidence strongly favours 1992). categories of knowledge (Gainotti, 2006; Rosch et al., 1976).

These findings are of interest because of their implications for the early diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease. These issues highlight the potentially confounding effects of test material and the deficits that will manifest as a consequence. This is relevant for new concepts such as mild cognitive impairment (MCI), which relies on sensitive tests not influenced by the inherent properties of the test material. Consideration of these issues may

help to clarify the importance of semantic memory deficits that have been increasingly recognized as impaired during the dementia prodrome (e.g., Amieva et al., 2005; Hodges et al., 2006; Saxton et al., 2004).

3.4.2 Neuropsychological predictors of Alzheimer's disease

Alzheimer's disease is characterised by a long preclinical stage of cognitive decline during which impairments have been demonstrated across a range of cognitive domains including, episodic and semantic memory, psychomotor speed, attention, verbal ability, visuospatial skill and global indicators of cognition, such as the MMSE (Amieva et al., 2005; Arnaiz and Almkvist, 2003; Bäckman et al., 2005; Bäckman and Small, 2007; Morris, 2006; Orgogozo, 2006). Despite the multiple nature of the impairments (Bäckman et al., 2004b; Twamley et al., 2006), there is agreement that deficits in episodic memory, especially if isolated to this domain, predict Alzheimer's disease. However, there is a lack of consensus regarding how early the deficit appears and the sequence of deficit acquisition leading to Alzheimer's disease. These deficits have been shown by many longitudinal studies examining cognitive decline over time using healthy older people and patients at increased risk of Alzheimer's disease due to family history or MCI (De Jager et al., 2003; Fox et al., 1998; Ganguli et al., 2004; Guarch et al., 2008; Howieson et al., 2008; Visser et al., 2006).

Episodic memory impairments

There is no doubt that deficits in episodic memory represent the hallmark of Alzheimer's disease and can be observed many years before clinical onset of the disease (Bäckman et al., 2005; Bondi et al., 2008). Of the many cognitive tasks studied, deficits in episodic memory, especially in delayed recall, appear to be the most sensitive early clinical indicator of the dementia prodrome (Bondi et al., 1995; Butters et al., 1987; Chen et al., 2001; Elias et al., 2000; Linn et al., 1995; Perri et al., 2007; Solomon et al., 1998; Tierney et al., 1996; 2005). The deficit typically manifests in terms of a poor ability to learn and remember new information after a short period of delay, such as in a word-list learning task (Andersson et al., 2006; Bäckman and Small, 1998; Gainotti et al., 1998; Guarch et al., 2008). Recent evidence has identified accelerated forgetting rates and increased sensitivity to non-word lists during retrieval (Manes et al., 2008). The impairment in episodic memory is consistent with the critical role of the medial temporal lobe and hippocampus in the formation of new memories (Tulving and Markowitsch, 1998), which is affected in the early stages of Alzheimer's disease.

The Rey Auditory Verbal Learning Test (RAVLT)

The predictive value of the RAVLT (Rey, 1964) in determining which aspects of episodic memory are more impaired in preclinical Alzheimer's disease is well established (Andersson et al., 2006; Bäckman et al., 2001; Estevez-Gonzalez et al., 2003; Gainotti and Mara, 1994; Gainotti et al., 1998;

Saxton et al., 2004; Woodard et al., 1999). Patients who are likely to develop Alzheimer's disease lose more information over a brief delay than other patients with amnesia or other dementing disorder (Gainotti et al., 1998). In particular, poor delayed recall combined with a failure to benefit from semantic cues to facilitate remembering may be an index of more rapid progression to Alzheimer's disease (Andersson et al., 2006; Buschke et al., 1999; Dubois and Albert, 2004; Estevez-Gonzalez et al., 2003; Grober et al., 2000; Lehrner et al., 2005; Perri et al., 2007; Saxton et al., 2004; Sarazin et al., 2007). Thus, tests of delayed recall are now frequently used to identify subjects at high risk of Alzheimer's disease (e.g., Andersson et al., 2006; Cargin et al., 2007).

Based on evidence that the RAVLT is an early neuropsychological marker of Alzheimer's disease, Estevez-Gonzalez et al. (2003) recruited 70 subjects (mean age 67) from the community with SMC to examine if the RAVLT could identify which subjects with SMC would develop AD over the next 2 years. Two years later, 27 (39%) patients with SMC were diagnosed with probable AD; 26 (37%) with MCI and 17 (24%) remained cognitively normal. The authors reported the profile of impairment which characterised the 27 Alzheimer's patients, consisted of a profound amnestic disorder as evidenced by lower baseline test scores and frequently recalling zero words in the delayed recall test (Trial 6) unadjusted for age or having a percentage of forgetting (difference between Trial 5 and Trial 6) of more than 75%.

3.5 Subjective memory complaints (SMC)

Memory complaints are common among older adults and often considered an initial symptom of cognitive impairment; possibly heralding the onset of a dementia syndrome (Reisberg et al., 2008). This is evidenced by their inclusion in the criteria that define MCI. Subjective memory complaints (SMC) refers to reports of concern about memory performance in relation to everyday functioning, such as remembering names and recalling where one has placed things in response to a question on memory (Coley et al., 2008; Mitchell, 2008b).

Self-reports of memory loss are generally perceived as problematic and have been criticised on several grounds (Ahmed et al., 2008; Jungwirth et al., 2004). The techniques used to assess SMC vary widely across studies; some use a single question on everyday abilities or probe about changes in memory (Estevez-Gonzalez et al., 2003; Palmer et al., 2003; Kim et al., 2006), whilst others use questionnaires to define SMC (Perri et al., 2007), such as the Memory Assessment Clinic-Questionnaire. The clinical significance of each method remains to be determined, as not all measurement techniques are equal. The lack of consensus on the criteria that define and quantify SMC has produced inconsistent reports regarding its clinical utility (Abdulrab and Heun, 2008; Mitchell, 2008a).

Furthermore, the complaint is not always detected on psychometric testing or spontaneously disclosed when questioned directly (Lavery et al., 2006), despite being consciously aware of a change in their memory (Lam et al., 2005b; Wong et al., 2006). In this regard, subjects with a clinically

significant disorder can be excluded, underestimating the clinical utility of MCI and progression rates to dementia (Mitchell, 2008b). Jungwirth et al. (2004) reported that a significant number of their subjects with objective memory impairment (94%) did not complain about their memory. This issue is problematic for the concept of MCI and has led to calls for the removal or separation of SMC from MCI (Purser et al., 2006; Mitchell, 2008b).

It has been demonstrated that patients with more severe cognitive impairment or with Alzheimer's disease underestimate their memory difficulties compared to informant information (Farias et al., 2005). A metaanalysis examining the clinical significance of SMC reported that 60% of people with dementia do not complain of simple memory complaints even on specific questioning (Mitchell, 2008b). It has been suggested that patients in the early to mild stages of Alzheimer's disease have poor insight into their memory difficulties (Kim et al., 2006). In this regard, recommendations specify this information can be provided by a relative or reliable informant, such as a general practitioner (Mackinnon et al., 2003; Winblad et al., 2004). However, whilst this is important in severely impaired subjects, the information provided by an informant may introduce bias. Some subjects may be able to hide problems by the use of lists and other strategies. Thus, only those with more severe impairment would be noticed by informants.

It remains unclear, however, whether SMC are a useful clinical indicator. Some studies of elderly subjects have reported an association between SMC and a subsequent diagnosis of dementia (Geerlings et al., 1999; Jorm et al., 2005b; St John and Montgomery, 2002; Wang et al.,

2004a; Wong et al., 2006). Jorm et al. (2005b) reported older males who developed dementia had SMC at least 3 to 6 years earlier, often before objective deficits could be measured on tests of episodic memory, orientation and language. Other studies have not supported the association (Cargin et al., 2008; Jessen et al., 2007; Minett et al., 2008) and have attributed it to older age (Park et al., 2007; Treves et al., 2005). Further discussion of the relationship between memory complaints and objective memory impairment and dementia is provided in section 3.6.

Subjective memory complaints are common across a range of clinical disorders, and are consistently reported to be associated with psychoaffective disorders, such as depression, anxiety (Jorm et al., 2001; Jungwirth et al., 2004; Lautenschlager et al., 2005; Minett et al., 2005; Minett et al., 2008; Wong et al., 2006), personality disorders and neuroticism (Dux et al., 2008). A report by Lautenschlager et al. (2005) showed that SMC are more prevalent in subjects with depression and anxiety than with Psychoaffective factors could lead to an overestimation of dementia. memory problems, especially in those with MCI (Kumar et al., 2006). It is well known that subjects with depression overestimate their memory difficulties and complain more spontaneously (Steffens and Potter, 2008). However, not all studies support the link between depression and SMC (St. John and Montgomery, 2002).

The connection between memory complaints and Alzheimer's disease is rather complex and many factors have been implicated in the relationship. Some of these include; older age, psychological factors and different

measurement and techniques. This makes the cognitive burden incurred by patients presenting with SMC difficult to objectively measure, especially in the early stages of disease when memory complaints are difficult to assess. All of these factors have made it difficult for SMC to consistently predict dementia.

Nevertheless, SMC play an important role in the pathway to care for persons with cognitive disorders. Whilst SMC may be non-specific to a number of disorders and their role in diagnostic criteria may require further refinement, they do seem to increase the likelihood that the individual will seek medical attention. Thus, identifying a cohort that may better respond to the available treatment therapies.

Collectively, these issues have led to uncertainty about the clinical significance of SMC, especially in defining MCI. Disagreement remains with respect to the aetiology and clinical significance of SMC. Reports are now calling for memory complaints to be separated from MCI (Allegri et al., 2008; Mitchell, 2008) and for a consensus to be reached on the criteria to define SMC that reliably predict progression to MCI (Reisberg et al., 2008). The separation of SMC from MCI may help to clarify the role of SMC in cognitive function and possibly represent a step towards earlier diagnosis.

3.6 The predictive role of subjective memory complaints

Prompted by the recent availability of effective symptomatic treatment and the prospect of identifying a pre-dementia diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease, clinical inquiry into the role of SMC in cognitive impairment and

dementia has significantly escalated in recent years (Abdulrab and Heun, 2008; Ahmed et al., 2008; Coley et al., 2008; Mitchell, 2008; Reisberg et al., 2008; Reisberg and Gauthier, 2008). Subjective memory complaints by self-report or an informant are part of the criteria for MCI. Whilst, MCI is a clinical condition with an increased risk of developing dementia, the risk of developing dementia by people with SMC is much less clear.

Numerous studies have considered the importance of memory complaints as a predictor for future cognitive decline and dementia with variable prognosis. The parameters and brief outcome of these studies are listed in **Table 3.3**. This section will provide a brief review of recent evidence exploring potential relationships between SMC and cognitive function drawing on findings from community-dwelling residents; longitudinal population-based studies, memory clinics, tertiary referrals, and primary care outpatients. Also, despite the many terms used to describe memory complaints, for ease of reference the term SMC will be adopted to describe all memory complaints.

3.6.1 Subjective memory complaints (SMC) and dementia

Several recent cross-sectional studies examining the association between SMC and dementia have reported inconsistent findings (e.g., Archer et al., 2006; Clement et al., 2008; Jessen et al., 2007; Minett et al., 2008; Park et al., 2007; Rouch et al., 2008; Snitz et al., 2008). For example, Jessen et al. (2007) examined the association between SMC, cognitive function and depression in 2389 non-demented subjects (mean age 80) from

a population-based cohort and identified a relationship between SMC in tasks of daily living with depressive symptoms. However, these authors also reported an association between SMC and lower scores on verbal delayed

| Study Setting | Screening Test Score; n | Age; mean years (SD) | Proportion with SMCs | SMC quantified | F/UP (years) | Outcome |
|---|---|-------------------------|-------------------------------------|---|-----------------|--|
| Community | | | | | | |
| Cargin et al. (2008) | 32 normal 68 memory declining | 69 (8) | 60% normal 75% declining | Single question CFQ | 2.5 | No association |
| Estevez-Gonzalez et al. (2003) | 70 subjects with SMCs | 67 (NR) | 100% | Single question | 2 | AD (27; 39%); MCI (26; 37%); Normal (17; 24%) |
| Geerlings et al. (1999) | 2169 non-demented | 65-84 | 11.5% | Single question | 3.2 | Alzheimer's disease (77; 4%) |
| Jungwirth et al. (2008) | 382 normal; 202 questionable impairment | 75-76 | 49% of normal gp 58% impaired gp | Four single questions | 2.5 | AD in 46 (12%) normal subjects; AD in 44 (22%) subjects with questionable impairment,; Association between verbal memory and AD in both normal and impaired groups |
| Kim et al. (2006) | 686 non demented; included 133 (19%) with MMSE<21 | 71.3 (5.2) | 19.7% | GMS | 2.4 | Dementia (57; 8.3%) 3.4% per annum |
| Purser et al. (2006) | 3673: 72% normal; 25% MCI; 3% severe impairment | > 65 | 34% | Self-rating | 10 | Cognitive decline; no association |
| St. John et al. (2002) | 1416 normal subjects | 76 (NR) | 21% | Single question | 5 | Dementia in 22.6% of total sample; CIND in 18.8% of total sample |
| Wang et al. (2004a) | 1,883 non-demented | 74.6 (5.8) | 4.6% | SMRS | 5.2 | Cognitive decline and dementia in 21% of sample |
| Memory Clinic | | | | | | |
| Gallassi et al. (2008) | 92 non-demented subjects with SMCs | 67.4 (10.4) | 100% | MAC-Q | .75 | MCI (49; 53%) |
| Glodzik-Sobanska et al. (2007) ¹ | 230 | 67.0 (8.4) | 81% | GDS | 8.4 | MCI or dementia (84; 37%); normal (111; 48%); unstable (35; 15%) |
| Huen et al. (2006) | 757 non-demented | > 55 | 50.6% | Single question | 4.7 | AD (38; 5%) |
| Lehrner et al. (2005) | | | | | | 6.5% |
| Guarch et al. (2008) ¹ | 34 normal; 47 AD; 43 with SMCs | 67 (NR) | 35% | Single question; | 2 | AD in 10 subjects with SMCs; associations low baseline global scores, esp. episodic and visual memory |
| Treves et al. (2005) | 211 subjects with SMCs | 67.4 (9.4) | 100% | Single question | 3 | Dementia (5%) |
| Population-based | | | | | | |
| Crowe et al. (2006) | 55 subjects with aMCI | <u>></u> 65 | N/A | 6 item of the PIC; 14 items of the MFQ; 2 single gus. | 2 | Cognitive decline on MMSE; no association |

Table 3.2 Longitudinal studies examining subjective memory complaints (SMC) as a predictor of cognitive decline or dementia

| Dufoil et al. (2005) | 733 MMSE 27.6 <u>+</u> 2.1; range 18-30 | 59-71 | NR | CDS | 4 and 6 | Cognitive decline on MMSE , WAIS and Delayed Recall |
|-----------------------------|--|-------------|-------|--------------------|---------|---|
| Jorm et al. (2005) | 3734 CASI > 74 | 71-93 | NR | 4 single questions | 6 | Dementia in 52; associations with episodic memory |
| Mol et al. (2006) | 557 | 55-85 | 26.6% | Single question | 6 | Cognitive decline at baseline in some specific domains (Delayed recall, info processing speed); no association at follow-up |
| Palmer et al. (2003) | 1435 dementia free | 75-95 years | 48% | Single question | 3 | Alzheimer's disease and dementia (18%) |
| van Oijen et al. (2007). | 6927 | 69.5 (9.1) | 19% | Single question | 9.1 | Alzheimer's disease (568; 8%) |

 (2007).

 NR=Not reported;

 CFQ= Cognitive Failures Questionnaire

 GMS=Geriatric Mental State Schedule;

 SMRS=Subjective Memory Rating Scale

 MAC-Q=Memory Assessment Clinic-Questionnaire

 CDS=Cognitive Difficulties Scale;

 IDC
 Descrappeditive in Intellectual Aging Contauto

IPC= Personality in Intellectual Aging Contexts MFQ=Memory Functioning Questionnaire

CASI=Cognitive Abilities Screening Instrument

recall in non-depressed subjects, which they interpreted as indicating the presence of early Alzheimer's disease.

Similarly, Minett et al. (2008) also examined the association between SMC, cognitive function and depression in 114 non-demented subjects (\geq 50 years) with and without SMC at baseline from a geriatric clinic. These authors reported an association between SMC and depression as evidenced by the lack of difference in cognitive function in subjects with and without SMC. A domain specific association in non-depressed subjects with SMC was apparent in animal fluency.

In contrast, Snitz et al. (2008) examined the association between SMC and memory performance in 276 older primary care outpatients (mean age=73.2) with MMSE scores >19. These authors found SMC were significantly associated with memory test performance, even after controlling for depressive symptoms and education. A limitation of this study is that patients with dementia may have been included as evidenced by the low MMSE cut-off score.

Likewise, a community study by Rouch et al. (2008), examined the association between memory complaints, cognitive and executive function and affective disorders in 937 non-demented community-dwelling subjects (mean age=65). These authors reported an association between cognitive complaints with lower scores on verbal memory (Free and Cued Selective Reminding Test) and executive function (Digit Symbol Substitution Test, Trail Making B), independent of affective problems.

Whilst the above studies suggest a potential association between SMC and cognitive impairment, they highlight that additional information on the role of SMC can be obtained by using different neuropsychological tests other than brief screening instruments. Although these cross-sectional studies provide some clinical information, they cannot examine cognitive changes associated with SMC over time. Hypotheses relating to SMC and cognitive decline are more appropriately addressed by longitudinal studies (Jungwirth et al., 2008; Sinforiani et al., 2007).

There are many studies that have examined the course of SMC on cognitive decline over varying time intervals (see Table 3.3). Several studies have consistently reported associations in older subjects with SMC and normal baseline rather than impaired cognition, frequently measured by the MMSE. Most of the studies reporting a positive relationship have used a single question to measure SMC. These studies are in support of the hypothesis that SMC predict cognitive decline and Alzheimer's disease.

In an assessment of SMC, Geerlings et al. (1999) recruited 2169 randomly selected elderly subjects (age range 65-84) from the community and categorized them as having either normal baseline cognition (MMSE= 26-30; n= 1956) or impaired baseline cognition (MMSE <26; n=213). After a mean interval of 3.2 years, SMC, measured by a single question were associated with a threefold increase in the risk of developing Alzheimer's disease among young elderly subjects (aged 65-74) with high MMSE scores (\geq 26). A total of 77 patients developed Alzheimer's disease. Notably, no

association was found among those with low MMSE scores (<26), SMC and Alzheimer's disease.

In a similar study examining the association between SMC and Alzheimer's, Jungwirth et al. (2008) recruited 584 non-demented community residents aged 75-76 years at baseline. Subjects were categorized as either cognitively healthy (n=382), defined by a MMSE score of >28 (28-30) or as having questionable cognitive impairment (n=202), defined by a MMSE score ranging from 23-27. Over a follow-up period of 2.5 years, a univariate analysis showed that SMC as guantified by four single guestions predicted Alzheimer's disease in 46 subjects with normal baseline cognition compared to none of the subjects with questionable cognitive impairment. Additionally, a multivariate analysis showed that only impaired verbal memory and anxiety predicted Alzheimer's disease in normal subjects, whilst memory performance independently predicted Alzheimer's disease in 44 subjects with cognitive impairment. Like the previous study, both studies concluded that SMC have merit in predicting dementia, despite the lack of supportive evidence from the MMSE.

A study by van Oijen et al. (2007) examined education level on SMC and risk of Alzheimer's disease in 6927 non-demented subjects recruited from a population-based cohort, mean age 69.5 (SD=9.1) years. Over a follow-up period of 9.0 years, endorsement of a single question on SMC was associated with three times the risk of Alzheimer's disease in subjects who were highly educated and without objective deficits (MMSE score \geq 29) compared to subjects with low education and equally high MMSE score

 (≥ 29) ; their risk of Alzheimer's disease was 1.5 times. However, as performance on the MMSE deteriorated, the risk of Alzheimer's disease associated in highly educated subjects was similar to that of persons with low education.

Gallassi et al. (2008) examined the outcome of SMC as either NCI (No Cognitive Impairment; MMSE score >23.8) or MCI according to established criteria Winblad et al. (2004) by recruiting 92 non-demented outpatients (MMSE=28.1 \pm 2.0; mean age=67.4 \pm 10.4) with SMC from a tertiary setting. Over a follow-up period of 9 months, self-reported SMC, measured with the Memory Assessment Clinic Questionnaire predicted MCI in 49 subjects with SMC. Notably, many of the MCI patients had mild impairment usually confined to a single cognitive domain. Comparison of the two groups showed that the 43 NCI patients were on average younger (63.3 \pm 11.2 and 71.1 \pm 8.1), had higher education (10.8 and 8.0 years) and higher MMSE scores (29.09 and 27.30) compared to the MCI patients who had more severe depression and irritability. This study highlights the effects of age on memory complaints. That is, there is a strong association with age in those identified as having MCI.

However, not all studies have reported SMC as a prerequisite for cognitive decline and dementia (St. John and Montgomery, 2002; Wang et al., 2004a). In an assessment of SMC on future dementia, Wang et al. (2004a) recruited 1, 883 non-demented community-based subjects (mean age of 74.6 \pm 5.8) from a population-based cohort with no baseline objective cognitive impairment on the basis of their score of >91 on the Cognitive

Ability Screening Instrument. Over a 5-year follow-up interval, SMC was associated with cognitive decline and dementia in 15% of subjects with SMC and 6% without SMC. Notably, the risk of dementia was 6 times greater in subjects reporting SMC at the age of 70 compared to a risk of 1.6 times at the age of 80.

However, other studies examining the role of SMC have included subjects with questionable cognitive impairment as evidence by the low MMSE cut-off scores (<24) or have included subjects with baseline cognitive impairment, such as aMCI (e.g., Crowe et al., 2006; Dufouil et al., 2005; Kim et al., 2006; Lerhner et al., 2005; Palmer et al., 2003; Treves et al., 2005), adversely influencing cognitive decline. In spite of using a population with lower baseline cognitive abilities, these studies also report positive associations between SMC and cognitive impairment.

Dufouil et al. (2005) recruited 733 subjects (aged from 59-71) from a population-based longitudinal study to explore whether the number of cognitive complaints can be used to predict future cognitive decline. Their mean baseline MMSE scores were (27.6 \pm 2.1, range 18-30). After an interval of 4 years, those who endorsed a greater number of SMC, measured with the Cognitive Difficulties Scale were associated with greater prior cognitive decline as measured by the MMSE, WAIS, and Delayed Recall. Also, more SMC at 4-year follow-up were associated with greater cognitive decline in MMSE scores 2 years later, compared with subjects with no apparent cognitive decline in the 4-year period preceding the cognitive complaint assessment. This study supports the use of SMC as a useful

indicator of measured cognitive decline and in predicting future decline, prior to observable detection by testing.

In an assessment of SMC on cognitive decline, Crowe et al. (2006) recruited 55 subjects \geq 65 years (mean age = 74 years) from a populationbased cohort who met the criteria for aMCI at baseline. Inclusion into the study was based on obtaining a score \geq 23 on the MMSE; the presence of SMC was not a compulsory inclusion criterion. Multiple regression analysis showed that, over a two-year follow-up period, those with SMC at baseline predicted future decline in memory in subjects with aMCI. Whilst this study suggests that patients with aMCI have some insight into their memory difficulties; a limitation of this study is the presence of baseline cognitive impairment.

Likewise, Kim et al. (2006) examined the association between changes in self-reported memory complaints and dementia in 686 nondemented subjects (mean age=71.3, SD=5.2) living within the community. Over a follow-up period of 2.4 years, SMC, measured using the Geriatric Mental State Schedule was associated with a higher rate of dementia in subjects with persistent SMC (present on both occasions) and transient SMC (present only at baseline) compared to the subjects without SMC at both points. The incidence of dementia was 3.4% per annum. Subjects with transient SMC had 4.8 times greater risk of dementia, whilst subjects with transient SMC had a dementia risk of 2.3 times. Notably, dementia was not associated with new complaints at follow-up. However, when adjustment was made for baseline cognitive impairment (n=133, defined by MMSE \leq

21), the association between baseline SMC and dementia was weakened.

However, not all studies have supported the role of SMC with cognitive impairment (e.g., Cargin et al., 2008; Dik et al., 2001; Jungwirth et al., 2004; Mol et al., 2006; Purser et al., 2006), irrespective of baseline functioning. This may be partially attributed to methodological differences.

Mol et al. (2006) assessed SMC on cognitive function by recruiting 557 healthy subjects (mean age=67.7, SD) from the Maastricht Ageing Study who at baseline had MMSE scores >24. At baseline, SMC, measured with a single question was associated with lower scores on both the information processing speed task and delayed recall task. However, over a mean interval of six years, baseline SMC no longer predicted a change on any cognitive task in subjects with and without SMC. These authors found that SMC had higher correlations with symptoms of depression and anxiety, compared to subjects with cognitive decline alone. A limitation of this study concerns the exclusion of 78 subjects with SMC who were not worried or hindered by their forgetfulness. It is possible that some of these SMC subjects may have developed demonstrable cognitive decline at follow-up.

Cargin et al. (2008) examined SMC by recruiting high functioning nondemented subjects residing in the community (mean age=69, SD=8) on the basis of scoring \geq 28 on the MMSE or above the age appropriate limit on the Short Blessed Test. Subjects were grouped according to their performance on a task of Delayed Recall identified as either normal controls (n=68) or memory declining (n=32). Over a follow-up period of 2.5 years, SMC, as measured by the Cognitive Failures Questionnaire were unrelated to

objective cognitive functioning in both normal controls and those with objective memory decline. These authors reported stronger associations between SMC and the subject's level of depression, anxiety and general mental health.

In a retrospective assessment of SMC on cognitive decline and dementia, Glodzik-Sobanska et al. (2008) examined the medical records of 230 cognitively normal elderly subjects (mean age=67.0, SD=8.4 years) attending a memory clinic. Nineteen percent had a Global Deterioration Scale rating of 1 and 81% had a rating of 2, where a rating of 1 indicated no SMC and a rating of 2 indicated awareness and complaint of memory change in the absence of objective evidence. Over a period of 8.4 years, SMC, measured using the Memory Assessment Clinic Questionnaire, predicted both future decline to MCI or dementia, and an unstable diagnosis. The outcome consisted of: cognitively normal (n=111), declining to MCI or dementia (n=84), and diagnostically unstable (n=35). Compared to the unstable group, the declining group was older, had lower depression scores and greater deficits in delayed memory. The presence of more severe complaints did not further increase the risk of cognitive decline in this group. In contrast, the risk of an unstable diagnosis was associated with a higher level of anxiety, more severe memory complaints, and younger age. Despite the retrospective nature, this study gives some support to SMC predicting cognitive decline (MCI) and dementia in these cognitively normal subjects attending a memory clinic.

3.7 Summary and conclusions

In this review of the literature, the clinical utility of SMC to identify subjects who are likely to have cognitive impairment or develop dementia remains unclear. The studies reviewed have varied widely in the depth and type of assessment of SMC and cognitive function and the populations being examined. The differing methodologies are likely to have contributed to the variable cognitive prognosis associated with SMC. These being: retaining normal cognitive function, a fluctuating course to developing a dementia syndrome. In addition to cognitive function, SMC have also been linked to different clinical conditions, such as depression.

A large extent of the data examining the relationship between SMC and cognitive function has been obtained from studies using older populations. The average age of the subjects has been > 70 years (see Table 3.3). As the prevalence of SMC increases with age, deficits in older subjects might be reflective of normal ageing. Much less is known about the role of SMC in middle-aged subjects and whether they can be used to predict cognitive impairment or dementia.

It is interesting that the majority of the studies have employed a very limited assessment of cognitive ability. Namely, much of the current knowledge on SMC is provided by studies that have employed simple measures of global cognitive functioning (e.g., MMSE). This is relevant because the initial deficits are often subtle (Clement et al., 2008) and can be missed by the use of these tasks. Many studies have neglected to consider a

wider array of cognitive tasks which limits the available evidence regarding the clinical utility of SMC.

This review has shown that very few studies have examined the role of SMC in predicting cognitive impairment in subjects below the age of 70 years, especially for community samples. Far fewer studies have used formal cognitive assessments to examine SMC and other risk factors to examine their importance in identifying younger subjects who develop dementia later in life.

Chapter 4: Aims and Hypotheses

4.1 Rationale for study

As shown in this review of the literature, the clinical utility of SMC to identify subjects who develop dementia is unclear. SMC have been related to many different cognitive outcomes. These include retaining normal cognitive function, a fluctuating cognitive performance and the development of a full dementia syndrome of the Alzheimer's type (Gallassi et al., 2008; Glodzik-Sobanska et al., 2008; Jungwirth et al., 2008; van Oijen et al., 2007).

Much of what is currently known about SMC has been obtained from studies that have predominantly used older subjects, brief screening instruments or a limited range of tests (Geerlings et al., 1999; Palmer et al., 2003). Also, a majority of these studies have recruited subjects from ongoing studies on healthy ageing, such as the Maastricht Ageing Study by Mol et al. (2006) or the Iowa 65 + Rural Health Study by Purser et al. (2006). These studies have not employed fully comprehensive cognitive assessments. It remains unclear whether the use of SMC can predict the subsequent development of cognitive impairment in subjects under the age of 70 years.

The studies reviewed have differed in their methodology, which may also account for the observed discrepancies regarding the role of SMC in cognitive impairment.

Firstly, many studies have examined memory complaints in older subjects over the age of 70 (e.g., Palmer et al., 2003; Jungwirth et al., 2008). Since the prevalence of SMC increases with age, some of these findings may reflect normal ageing rather than the effects of memory complaints on cognition. Much less is known about the role of SMC in younger subjects under the age of 70 years. Current available evidence examining younger subjects is scarce (Cargin et al., 2008; Dufoil et al., 2005; Jorm et al., 2004; Rouch et al., 2008) It is not known whether memory complaints are useful in predicting dementia in younger subjects.

In addition, many of the studies reviewed have used simple measures of global cognitive functioning (e.g., MMSE). The MMSE is considered to be insensitive for identifying both MCI and dementia (Tariq et al., 2006). This is relevant because the initial deficits are often subtle (Clement et al., 2008) and can be missed by the use of these tests. Based on earlier evidence provided by Solomon et al. (2002) the MMSE may be more appropriate for identifying individuals in the later phases of the disease. Many studies do not consider a wider array of cognitive tasks. This limits the available evidence regarding the role of SMC in cognitive function. The few studies that have used several neuropsychological tests to examine other cognitive domains frequently report domain specific associations, even when no

impairment on the MMSE is apparent (Jessen et al., 2007; Minett et al., 2008; Mol et al., 2006; Rouch et al., 2008).

Finally, a methodological issue relates to the techniques used to quantify SMC. These have varied widely across studies. Some use a single question; others employ questions about everyday abilities, or memory questionnaires. This has rendered comparisons between studies difficult. Of the studies reviewed, the use of questionnaires has to lead to the exclusion of subjects who did not meet the threshold for having SMC, despite reporting a memory complaint (e.g., Mol et al., 2006; Wang et al., 2004a).

The current study was specifically designed to address these issues. The main aim of the present study was to identify subjects who are at greater risk of developing Alzheimer's disease at an earlier age, based on their risk profile and neuropsychological assessment. Therefore, this study examines the role of SMC as well as established risk factors (i.e. age, family history) on cognitive function using a comprehensive neuropsychological test battery. These tests assessed cognitive processes thought most likely to be impaired in the early phases of a dementia of the Alzheimer's type.

To identify subjects at greater risk of developing Alzheimer's disease at an earlier age, community-dwelling subjects (aged from 50-79) were recruited. GP referrals, or those under the care of a specialist in a memory clinic, are likely to have a more advanced stage of cognitive impairment or dementia and were deemed to be unsuitable candidates for this study.

As SMC has been linked with an increased risk of cognitive decline and dementia (Jungwirth et al., 2008; Gallassi et al., 2008; Geerlings et al.,

1999), this study recruited subjects from the community with SMC. However, as SMC has also been linked to different psychoaffective states, a well-validated episodic memory task was used to further classify the subjects into three groups (discussed below). This occurred after the initial analysis of both subjects with SMC and without SMC.

As reviewed in Chapter 2, there are many risk factors which contribute to an increased risk of Alzheimer's disease. Therefore, this study applied exclusion criteria to minimise the possibility that SMC were due to other psychiatric (e.g., depression) medical conditions (e.g., stroke), drug or alcohol problems and head trauma. However, subjects with mild (nonmajor) depression were not excluded because we were also interested in examining the relationship between SMC and mild depression.

To maximise the possibility of identifying subjects with an increased risk of Alzheimer's disease, subjects were screened to identify their ApoE genotype. The present study was also interested in examining whether the ApoE ϵ 4 affects cognitive function over time in subjects with SMC. Previous research indicated that over a 33 month interval, ApoE ϵ 4 carriers aged between 50 and 59, showed a modest decline in memory skills from the age of 50 onwards (Caselli et al., 2004). There have been few studies that have examined the effect of the ApoE ϵ 4 and its association with cognitive decline using younger subjects (Caselli et al., 2004; Christensen et al., 2008; Jorm et al., 2007), especially in subjects with SMC (Cargin et al., 2008).

As discussed in Chapter 3, deficits in episodic memory, especially in delayed recall, appear to be sensitive early clinical indicators of the

Alzheimer's dementia prodrome (Andersson et al., 2006; Howieson et al., 2008; Guarch et al., 2008). Therefore, performance on the delayed recall task was used to classify subjects as having normal memory, SMC or aMCI.

It is important to emphasize that in the present study subjects with aMCI were not defined using the strict criteria of Winblad et al. (2004). To maximise subject numbers, those with impairment in other cognitive domains were not excluded. All subjects were classified according to their performance on delayed recall and response to a single question on memory difficulties. A more detailed discussion of group classification is provided in Chapter 5 (Methods).

4.2 Aims and Hypotheses

The aims are as follows:

1. To determine whether age and/or other factors such as mild depression influence the relationship between SMC and objective measures of cognitive function;

2. To ascertain whether the DRS or 7MS are sensitive screening tools to identify MCI;

3. To examine whether the presence of SMC affects the 3-year cognitive outcome of subjects

4. To examine whether the ApoE ε4 affects cognitive function over time in subjects with SMC.

Hypotheses

The hypotheses related to these aims are as follows:

1. Subjects with SMC will demonstrate significant cognitive impairment on formal neuropsychological assessment compared to those without SMC;

2. There is in existence screening tests that are both sensitive and relatively easy to administer and can be used to potentially identify subjects with MCI;

3. Subjects with SMC will demonstrate evidence of worsening cognitive function over a 3-year interval;

4. Subjects with SMC and the ApoE e4 allele will show evidence of worsening cognitive function over time;

The next chapter describes in detail the neurocognitive test battery used for the formal clinical assessment of cognitive function and discusses the different aspects of memory and cognition measured by each test. It also lays the foundation of the pattern analysis for assessing deficits to single and multiple cognitive domains.

Chapter 5:

Neuropsychological

assessment of memory

5.1 Cognitive domains and neuropsychological tests of memory

Formal neuropsychological testing is essential to "identify cognitive impairments in a maximally objective manner" (Lindeboom and Weinstein, 2004, p. 83). It is invaluable for quantifying the degree of cognitive impairment (Arnaiz and Almkvist, 2003), assists in differential diagnosis and may complement clinical judgement. Thus, when these strengths are combined, neuropsychological assessment can play a pivotal role in the early detection of Alzheimer's disease.

description In this section, а of the tests used in the neuropsychological evaluation of all individuals in the present study is provided. A brief summary of the test battery categorized by cognitive domain is presented in **Table 5.1** and is attached to the Appendix. The psychometric properties of these tests are provided in Chapter 6 (Methods), which discusses the unique and overlapping components of each test and the influence of confounding variables; such as the age and education. This background information will lay the foundation for understanding the different types of neuropsychological impairments reported in Alzheimer's disease.

Additionally, the similarities subtest (from the WAIS-R, Wechsler, 1981) was also administered to the subjects even though it was not included in the evaluation of global functioning.

Many neuropsychological tests share common underlying cognitive components. Thus, impairment on a single test cannot exclusively be attributed to one cognitive domain, primarily because of the inter-relationships between tests. There are many studies that use the same neuropsychological test for different purposes. For example, category fluency, a test of semantic memory has also been used as a test of executive function (e.g., Bäckman et al., 2004a). Similarly, digit span has been used as a test of attention and also working memory. The interpretation of test results requires consideration of the common underlying cognitive mechanisms of the test.

The categorisation of neuropsychological tests into composite cognitive scores to reflect common cognitive domains is a useful way to conceptualise performance and overcome some of the difficulties associated with the use of a single test. This method facilitates comparisons between studies and has recently been used in a study on memory complaints in patients with MCI (Clement et al., 2008).

| Cognitive domain and test | Source and task | | | | |
|---|--|--|--|--|--|
| 1. Current intellectual functioning (IQ) Full scale IQ | NART: National Adult Reading Test Pronouncing 50 irregular words | | | | |
| 2. Working memory (WM) Digit span (forward) Digit span (backward) Serial 7's (score 2 if correct, 1 or 0 if incorrect) | WAIS-R: given series of numbers to repeat forward and backward WMS: Counting backwards from 100 by 7 | | | | |
| 3. Verbal learning/acquisition (VL) RAVLT: trials 1-5 (total) | RAVLT: Rey Auditory Verbal Learning Test Learning a list of 15 words over 5 trials, and repeating the list back to the examiner after | | | | |
| 4. Verbal recall (VR) RAVLT: immediate recall RAVLT: delayed recall (20 min) Recognition A (maximum 15) | each trial RAVLT Recalling words from the list in trials 1 to 5, without a subsequent presentation Recalling words from the list in trials 1 to 5 (immediately) and after a 20 min delay Correctly identifying the words from the list in trials 1 to 5 from amongst foils | | | | |
| 5. Verbal ability (language skills) (VA) F A S (total number of words) Category fluency (total number of words) Boston Naming Test | Naming words starting with letters F, A and S, in one minute for each Naming as many animals in one minute Correctly naming 60 pictures of line drawings | | | | |
| 6. Visual recall (VsR) Rey Complex Figure Test (recall) | ROCFT: Rey-Osterrieth Complex Figure Test Drawing a complex visual picture from memory | | | | |
| 7. Visuospatial ability (VsA) Rey Complex Figure Test (copy) Praxis (maximum 60 points) | ROCFT Copying a complex visual figure from a diagram Ability to initiate action commands | | | | |
| 8. Visuomotor speed (VsS) Trail Making-A (seconds) | Trail A Time to complete a simple paper pencil task connecting digits (1, 2, 25) | | | | |
| 9. Cognitive flexibility/Executive function (EF) Trail Making-B (seconds) (max 300 sec) | Trail B Time to complete a more complex task alternating digits and letters (1-A, 2-B, etc to 12-L) | | | | |

Table 5.1 Brief description of neuropsychological tests used in this study, grouped by cognitive domain

5.2 Domain 1: Intellectual functioning

The National Adult Reading Test (NART: Nelson and Willison, 1991)

The National Adult Reading (NART) is an oral, single word reading test, and was chosen because it can reliably estimate pre-morbid cognitive functioning in subjects suspected of having brain damage. In this test, subjects read aloud fifty irregularly spelled words that violate the traditional rules of grapheme to phoneme correspondence (e.g., naïve, chord) and are listed in order of increasing difficulty of pronunciation (e.g., deny, puerperal). Performance is expressed in terms of the number of errors, with high scores reflecting poor performance. Thus, the subject's predicted IQ and optimum level of intellectual ability is based on an estimate derived from the number of pronunciation errors (Nelson and Willison, 1991). This may be further adjusted for age and education.

NART is impervious to the presence of mental disease, such as early Alzheimer's disease, where reading ability is generally well maintained (Hodges, 1994). Performance on NART declines in the later stages of the disease. This has been attributed to impairment within the semantic system (Patterson et al., 1994).

5.3 Domain 2: Working memory

Digit Span subtest (WAIS-R: Wechsler, 1981)

The digit span subtest from the WAIS-R (Wechsler, 1981) is commonly used to measure both attention and short-term working memory capacity, which are closely related to the integrity of executive function.
Testing included both the digits forward and the digits backward components. In both conditions, a string of digits was read aloud to the subjects at the rate of 1 digit per second. Subjects were asked to repeat the digits back to the candidate. The number of digits in both conditions progressively increased upon successful repetition on 2 trials of the same string of digits. If the subject scored a zero on both trials of an item, the test was discontinued.

Digit span forward is sensitive to immediate memory (short-term memory storage capacity). Backward digit span is sensitive to working memory in which the information held in the short-term memory store is manipulated mentally. According to Baddeley (1986), backward digit span requires temporal reorganization of digits, and thus poses demands on working memory (Baddeley, 1986). There is disagreement regarding what this test measures. Some consider this to be *the* classical test of attention (van Zomeren and Brouwer, 1994), whereas others consider it a test of working memory (Baddeley, 1986). In this study, digit span was used as a test of short-term working memory.

Serial Sevens Subtraction (WMS: Wechsler, 1945)

Serial Sevens Subtraction is a test of mental control and calculating ability. In this test, the subjects were asked to subtract 7 from 100, and to continue subtracting 7 from their answer until they were told to stop. The time limit was 76 seconds. One point was deducted for each error. An error free performance within the time limit was given a score of 2, which was the

maximum score. Some consider this test to measure attention and mental control (Tierney et al., 1996). In this study it was used as a test of working memory. Deficits in mental control have been reported to occur in preclinical Alzheimer's disease and in subjects with memory complaints (Tierney et al., 1996). The scores of all three tests were averaged to assess working memory.

5.4 Domains 3 and 4: Verbal learning and verbal recall

Rey Auditory Verbal Learning Test (Rey, 1964; Schmidt, 1996)

The Rey Auditory Verbal Learning Test (RAVLT) is a verbal serial learning test consisting of two lists of 15-high frequency, semantically unrelated words. It measures the ability to encode, consolidate, store and retrieve verbal information (Schmidt, 1996). It is critically dependent on episodic memory and provides a measure of immediate recall, evaluates learning over consecutive trials, and assesses confabulation and susceptibility to interference (Gainotti and Marra, 1994). The RAVLT is sensitive to identification of impairment in the medial temporal lobe. It was chosen because it engages the memory systems maximally.

In this test, the candidate read aloud the 15 words (List A; see page A20) with a 1-s interval between each word for five consecutive trials (Trials 1 to 5). Each trial was followed by a free-recall test. Subjects were advised to listen carefully to a list of 15 words because they would be asked to repeat back as many of the words that they could recall. The order of presentation of the words remained fixed across the trials. Instructions were

repeated before each trial to minimize forgetting. After Trial 5, an interference list (List B) was read aloud by the candidate and each subject was asked to freely recall words from this list. Following this recollection, each subject was asked to recall as many words from the original list (List A) used in Trials 1 to 5, without a further presentation of that list.

After a 20-minute period of delay that was filled with other psychometric tasks, subjects were again asked to recall the words from List A. This formed Trial 6 (Delayed Recall). Subjects were also asked to recognize as many of the target words (Lists A and B) from amongst a list of 50 words, which included the 30 targets and 20 foils mixed randomly. This became the delayed recognition score for the list of words presented in Trials 1-5.

The following indices were computed according to previously described and commonly reported indices in the literature (Estevez–Gonzales et al., 2003; Gainotti and Marra, 1994).

- 1. number of correct responses given in each Trial (1 to 5);
- immediate recall score: the sum of all correct responses given in the five consecutive Trials (maximum score=75);
- delayed recall: the number of words recalled from List A after a 20 minute delay (Trial 6, maximum=15);

The RAVLT is considered to be one of the most sensitive tests for identification of preclinical Alzheimer's disease, especially the Delayed Recall subtest. Profound impairment in delayed recall has been reported to

consistently predict progression to Alzheimer's disease, ranging anywhere from two to nine years (in non-demented subjects) prior to disease onset (e.g., Amieva et al., 2005; Estevez-Gonzalez et al., 2003; Saxton et al., 2004). A useful diagnostic measure for identifying preclinical Alzheimer's disease is to compare immediate and delayed recall performance on word list learning tasks. A discrepancy between the two is thought to be indicative of a dementia syndrome of the Alzheimer's type (Gainotti et al., 1998).

Additionally, RAVLT is sensitive to memory deficits in different patient groups and can thus be used to distinguish between Alzheimer's disease and other causes of cognitive impairment. Woodard et al. (1999) reported that normal ageing was characterised by learning deficits rather than consolidation deficits on RAVLT. In contrast, both learning and consolidation deficits are more apparent in patients with Alzheimer's disease (Woodard et al., 1999). Similarly, Gainotti and Marra (1994) reported that Alzheimer's patients could be characterized by the presence of many intrusions errors on delayed recall.

5.5 Domain 5: Verbal ability

Word Fluency 'FAS' (Benton et al., 1983)

Verbal fluency was measured using the 'FAS' task (Benton et al., 1983) and the animal naming task (Borbowski et al., 1967). Word fluency critically depends on the integrity of semantic memory as well as the ability to initiate systematic search and retrieval strategies (Fabrigoule et al., 1998). In category fluency, multiple cognitive mechanisms are involved in successful

retrieval and recall of words. Identifying which aspect of category fluency is impaired is not always straightforward. The cognitive mechanisms implicated in category fluency are presented in **Table 5.2**.

In the present study, word fluency was assessed using both the initial letter and category fluency tasks (part of 7 Minute Screen). Although both tasks evaluate word fluency, they differ in terms of difficulty in the strategies that are required for successful performance. The former relies on switching and the latter relies on clustering. Successful performance on a category fluency task depends on the ability to organize output in terms of *clusters* (i.e., producing words within a given semantic category) of meaningfully related words (Estes, 1974). In contrast, successful performance on a letter fluency task depends on *switching* (i.e., finding new semantic categories) (Bäckman et al., 2004a). Theoretically, clustering is thought to be an automatic process that depends upon the availability of memory storage for words. In contrast, switching is an effortful process that requires speed as well as cognitive flexibility and is thought to be dependent on the effectiveness of the subject's search processes (Troyer et al., 1997).

In the initial letter fluency task, subjects were asked to generate as many words as they could think of beginning with the letters F, A and S, respectively. A one-minute time limit was given for each letter. Subjects were instructed not to give proper names, numbers, or words as well as repetitions of words with different suffixes (e.g., rain, rained, and raining). The total score was the sum of the number of words generated for all three

Table 5.2 Cognitive mechanisms underlying verbal retrieval and recall

Auditory attention;

Ability to initiate and maintain word production set;

Cognitive flexibility (in rapidly shifting from one word to the next within a selected

category);

Response inhibition capacity;

Speed of mental processing;

Response speed;

Long-term vocabulary storage and executive functions;

Short-term memory of keeping track of the words that have already been said;

Adapted from Mitrushina et al. (2005). *Handbook of Normative Data for Neuropsychological Assessment, 2^{nd} edition*. Oxford University Press: New York

letters. The lowest acceptable total for elderly subjects of low educational attainment is around 25 words (Hodges, 1994).

Category fluency is a useful test to identify Alzheimer's disease, because it is highly sensitive to frontal 'executive' dysfunction and subtle degrees of semantic memory impairment. It is also one of the best indicators of the spread of pathology beyond the medial temporal lobe (Hodges, 1994). Patients with early Alzheimer's disease are frequently more impaired on category fluency than letter fluency (Butters et al., 1987). It is thought that category fluency is more affected by deterioration in the structure of semantic knowledge in Alzheimer's disease (Martin and Fedio, 1983; Monsch et al., 1992). Depending on bias, some reports conceptualize category fluency as a test of executive functioning. In this study it was used as a test of semantic memory (verbal ability and language skills).

Boston Naming Test (BNT: Kaplan et al., 1983)

The Boston Naming Test (BNT) is a visual confrontation naming test that was initially designed to examine aphasic patients. This is demonstrated by the design of the test in which the items to be named decrease in their frequency of occurrence within the English language. The BNT is frequently used in the assessment of Alzheimer's disease, notably for identifying impairment and documenting severity. Naming is critically dependent on the integrity of semantic memory, which is compromised in the early stages of Alzheimer's disease (Bayles and Tomoeda, 1983; Gainotti, 1992). As such the BNT was chosen for this reason.

In this test, subjects were required to name line pictures (60 line drawings), which ranged from simple, high frequency items ("tree") to less common items ("abacus") (see page A24). As the test progresses, the pictured items become increasingly less familiar and difficult to name.

Subjects were allowed up to 20 seconds to name each object and were given various prompting cues, depending on the nature of their error. If an error was spontaneously self-corrected, full credit was given. If the subject did not produce the name spontaneously, various prompting cues were provided. If the subject did not know the answer or gave a response that indicated a misperception of the object (e.g., "spear" instead of asparagus for item 49), a stimulus cue was given that provided some conceptual information about the picture (e.g., "it is something to eat"). If a general or vague response was given about the object (e.g., "animal" for camel for item 17), the subject was asked to provide a more specific

response (e.g., "could you be more specific?" or "could you tell me what type of animal?"). If the subject responded correctly to this question, this was recorded as a stimulus-cued response rather than as a spontaneous response.

A phonemic cue (the sound produced by the first few letters of the object) was given (a) after a stimulus cue did not result in the correct answer, or (b) when an incorrect response was given and a stimulus cue was not appropriate ("horse" rather than unicorn for item 57). The appropriate phonemic cue would be, "it's not a horse, and it's a uni...". If a subject gave the correct response after being informed that their answer was incorrect, but before the phonemic cue, the answer was scored as a stimulus cue. The maximum score is 60. This is comprised of both the number of spontaneously correct responses and the number of correct responses following a stimulus cue.

5.6 Domains 6 and 7: Visual recall and visuospatial ability

Rey-Osterrieth Complex Figure Test (ROCFT: Rey, 1964)

The Rey-Osterrieth Complex Figure Test (ROCFT) is a test of visuospatial constructional ability (copy trial) and visual memory (delayed recall copy trial). Initially, subjects were asked to copy the figure without a time restriction. After a delay of 30 minutes and without prior warning, subjects were asked to redraw the figure "from memory" (see page A8 for copy figure). The accuracy of the copied and recalled versions were scored using a standardized scoring system, which assigned a maximum of two

points to each of the 18 elements within the figure, depending on the level of accuracy achieved. The two ROCFT measures used were the copy score and the recall score.

This test is extremely sensitive to detecting visual neglect in patients with lesions. By definition, unilateral (or hemi-spatial) neglect refers to a lack of attention to events and actions in one-half of space (Humphreys and Riddoch, 1984). Unilateral visual neglect may be observed by failure to copy one-half of the diagram. By observing the method that the individual uses when performing the task and, noting which details are omitted from the figure, the presence or absence of neglect can be determined as can the presence of a possible lesion.

Praxis (WMS-R: Wechsler, 1981)

Praxis consists of 20 items which require the subject to make purposeful movements in response to a command. The body movements were further divided into 4 categories, which included: the upper limb; facial; instrumental and complex. The commands ranged in difficulty from "make a fist" to "pretend to play the piano". A score of 3 points was given for good performance; 2 points for an approximate performance or good performance on imitation only; and a score of 1 point for an approximate performance on imitation. The total score was summed over items with a maximum score of 60. Slight impairments in instrumental and complex functions may be evident early in the course of a dementia syndrome as highlighted by their inclusion in the criteria for MCI (Winblad et al., 2004; Petersen, 2007).

5.7 Domains 8 and 9: Visuomotor speed and executive functioning Trail-Making Test (Reitan, 1958)

Trail Making is a test of attention, speed and mental flexibility (Strauss et al., 2006). This test requires the subject to draw upon multiple cognitive skills for successful performance. This test was administered in two parts (A and B). Part A consisted of 25-circled numbers randomly arranged on a page (see page A14). Subjects were asked to draw a line connecting the numbers in sequential order from 1 to 25, in as short a time as possible. Part A is regarded as a classical visual test of selective attention that primarily draws on attentional skills and psychomotor speed (van Zomeren and Brouwer, 1994). These skills are also necessary for successful performance in Part B.

Part B is a more cognitively complex because of the increased demand in speed of processing and the executive functions of working memory and set-shifting. Part B consists of both circled numbers and letters randomly arranged on a page (see page A15). Subjects were asked to draw a line connecting the numbers and letters in a sequential and alternating order (1-A, 2-B, 3-C up to 12-L-13) as quickly as possible. In Part B, the demands on working memory are increased because subjects must hold information both of the alphabet and of calculation, whilst manipulating this information in an orderly fashion. It is extremely easy to become confused on this task due to the increase in visually interfering stimuli (Gaudino et al., 1995). Part B is considered to be a test of divided attention (van Zomeren and Brouwer, 1994). Errors were pointed out to the subject, as they

occurred, to allow for correction. The subject was timed on both parts of the test and scored as the number of seconds taken to complete the task. If the time taken to complete the task was greater than 5 minutes, a maximum score of 300 was recorded. Both tasks are sensitive to the early cognitive changes associated with progression to Alzheimer's disease (e.g., Chen et al., 2001).

5.8 Tests not assigned to a domain

Similarities subtest (WAIS-R: Wechsler, 1981)

Similarities are a test of abstract reasoning ability and semantic knowledge. In this task, the candidate read aloud word pairs in reference to either an object or situation. The subject was asked to explain what each pair of seemingly unrelated words had in common. The word pairs ranged in the level of abstraction required (and hence difficulty), from 'orange-banana' to 'work-play'. To keep the overall assessment time to a minimum, a subset of 7 word pairs was used in this study (see page A22). They were items 1, 2, 3, 4, 7, 9 and 12. Therefore, a total maximum score of 14 was possible. The scoring system was hierarchical in nature (Rosch et al., 1976), in that categorisations that identified the super-ordinate category (general properties in common with other objects, e.g., fruits, animals) were given a score of two. Naming one or more common properties or functions was given a score of one. A score of zero was given when the response was only relevant for one member of the pair, or if they indicated a difference existed between the pair, or if the demonstrated only a generalised understanding of

the word pair e.g. "You can eat them both".

The use of this test was theoretically motivated by reports that patients with early Alzheimer's disease have difficulty understanding the conceptual relationship between objects (Chertkow et al., 1992; Fabrigoule et al., 1996). For example, when patients with Alzheimer's disease are asked to say in what way an orange and a banana are alike or similar, they often respond that they are not alike, thus demonstrating impairment in forming abstract relations between objects.

5.9 Summary

This chapter provided a detailed discussion of the tests (as grouped by cognitive domain) used for the clinical assessment of all test subjects in this study. The next chapter will discuss the Methods and study procedures. It will also detail the psychometric properties of each of the neuropsychological tests used in the test battery.

Chapter 6:

Methods

6.1 Subjects and recruitment

Community-dwelling subjects aged between 50 to 79 years, living in the catchment area of Central Sydney Area Health Service, were recruited into the study. The subjects were recruited via advertisement in local newspapers and flyers placed on community and hospital bulletin boards. The notices invited individuals with or without memory difficulties or a family history of Alzheimer's disease to participate in a research study on ageing and Alzheimer's disease (see page A25 for Flyer).

All subjects underwent a screening procedure prior to inclusion. Subjects were required to be free of any relevant underlying medical, neurological, or psychiatric illness, by self-report; and be willing to participate in the study procedures. In addition, to minimise the likelihood of including into the study, those who may develop vascular dementia at a later date, subjects with a history of major vascular disease (e.g., atrial fibrillation or cerebral infarcts) were excluded. Subjects with a history of diabetes mellitus (Types 1 and 2) and those taking medication capable of producing sedation or reduced mental alertness were also excluded. The present study was initially designed to investigate fMRI changes in patients with preclinical Alzheimer's disease. However, during the course of the study, the principal supervisor left the organisation to pursue other career interests. This prompted a change in supervision. Also due to the departure of the principal supervisor, funding for the fMRI scans was no longer available which prompted a slight modification in the study design. An increased focus was placed on the role of subjective memory complaints (SMC) and neuropsychological testing. Although the separation of SMC subjects into groups with and without objective impairment was not part of the original design, these subjects were nevertheless separated due to the availability of information on SMC.

Consequently, the change in study design prompted a change in the use of the depression scale was made in order to more reliably measure symptoms of depression in subjects under the age of 65 years. The reasons for this are discussed in section 6.5.3 as is the method of aligning scores on the two scales. The minor adjustments to the protocol did not affect the study outcome. A copy of the initial advertisement recruiting subjects for neuropsychological testing and fMRI is attached in the Appendix (see page A26).

All subjects were either cognitively normal or demonstrated mild impaired cognitive deficits. All subjects spoke fluent English, had adequate vision and hearing and were able to understand task instructions. The subjects lived at home with no assistance and many were not working or retired (77%).

Prior to the initial assessment, a brief telephone screening interview was conducted with all potential subjects to determine suitability for participation. The subjects answered questions in relation to concerns about their memory, family history of Alzheimer's disease, psychiatric and medical history, involvement in a major car accident and drug and alcohol problems.

6.1.1 Ethical approval

This study was approved by the Human Research Ethical Committees of the Royal Prince Alfred Hospital (X99-0116, X02-0324); Concord Hospital (CH62/612002-108) and The University of Sydney (6705). These committees are governed by guidelines set out by the National Health and Medical Research Council (NH&MRC). All subjects provided written informed consent prior to the initial interview. Subjects were given information on the study (page A27) and were provided with the results of their cognitive testing. The candidate further explained the procedure involved with venepuncture. The ethical issues involved in testing for ApoE were addressed both verbally and within the handout (see page A30).

6.2 Study design and procedure

6.2.1. Initial assessment

This study was divided into two stages: initial assessment and followup assessment. After initial screening, all subjects underwent a cognitive assessment using a standard neuropsychological test battery (see Section 6.6). In addition, two other tests were included to examine their potential as

tools for early detection of subjects that might have dementia (Dementia Rating Scale and 7 Minute Screen). Subjects were also screened for stroke and depressive symptoms (Psychogeriatric Assessment Scale and Geriatric Depression Scale), as well as a question examining subjective memory. Relevant demographic information was also obtained.

Between 1999 and 2003, subjects were assessed at the Royal Prince Alfred Hospital. Between 2004 and 2005 subjects were primarily assessed at Concord Repatriation General Hospital. The candidate was flexible regarding the place of assessment. Most of the assessments were conducted on weekdays early in the morning when subjects were more likely to be alert and feeling refreshed. On both campuses the room was well lit, comfortable and quiet. During the process of testing, noise and visual distractions were kept to a minimum level. There was no clock in the room, since providing an estimation of time was part of the assessment.

6.2.2 Follow-up assessment

The candidate wrote to all the subjects inviting them back for a reassessment of their memory. The letter asked subjects to indicate their interest in a second memory test by placing a tick in one of the appropriate boxes. The options available on the letter were: 'Yes, I wish to be contacted'; 'No, I do not wish to be contacted' and 'the above mentioned person does not live here anymore, please give forwarding address if known'. Non-responses were followed-up with a phone-call after a period of 2 weeks. Although, it would have been desirable to have a 100% follow-up rate, the first wave of subjects were not expecting to be followed up as they were initially assessed for an fMRI scan. Notwithstanding this, 42 (49%) subjects from the first wave returned for a second interview.

The follow-up assessment was conducted after an average period of three years to allow sufficient time to assess changes in cognitive function. A longitudinal approach is invaluable as it provides further information regarding the stability of any relationship between SMC and cognitive function observed in cross-sectional studies. It has been suggested that in subjects with memory complaints, a period of 5 years is desirable for cognitive impairment to manifest (Wang et al., 2004a). Some reports consider SMC to be a stage that occurs prior to MCI in the evolution of Alzheimer's disease and lasts for approximately 15 years (Prichep et al., 2006; Reisberg et al., 2008; Reisberg and Gauthier, 2008). In the present study, three years was deemed to be an acceptable minimum time interval to allow deficits to occur and did not extend beyond the period of candidature. Many studies that have employed similar time frames report a significant relationship between SMC and cognitive decline (Geerlings et al., 1999; St John and Montgomery, 1992).

The same research battery of neuropsychological tests used in the initial assessment was used in the follow-up assessment. Subjects who consented to be re-tested underwent the same screening procedure that was employed in the initial assessment.

6.3 Measurement of memory complaints

In the literature, memory complaints have been referred to by a variety of terms including, subjective memory complaints, subjective memory impairment, subjective cognitive impairment, and subjective cognitive complaints (Cargin et al., 2008; Mitchell, 2008a; Petersen and O'Brien, 2006; Reisberg and Gauthier, 2008). The present study used the term subjective memory complaint to refer to complaints of memory by self-report.

Subjective memory complaints were quantified using a single question administered at initial assessment ("Do you have a problem with your memory"). Previous research indicates this is sufficient to demonstrate a significant correlation between memory complaints and test performance (Geerlings et al., 1999; Jorm et al., 2005b; Lam et al., 2005b; Minett et al., 2008; Palmer et al., 2003; Snitz et al., 2008; van Oijen et al., 2007). Responses were coded "Yes" or "No". This question was simple and straightforward and made no suggestions about memory loss. This question made no direct reference to a specific time frame for the perceived memory loss. Therefore it allowed for a subjective opinion of memory encompassing elements of the remote past, present and future. Information from an informant was not collected, because the study focused on the subject's perception of their own memory difficulties. This will be taken up later in the discussion.

The subjects reported recurrent episodes of memory loss, which caused them sufficient concern. The defining feature of the memory complaint was based on their own self awareness that their memory had

changed. They presented with subjective feelings of memory loss for simple everyday activities which did not have a negative effect on their everyday lives. Some examples of the types of memory complaints reported by the subjects included: misplacing objects, forgetting the names of familiar people, unable to recall recent events and forgetting familiar telephone numbers.

6.4 Classification of memory status

The subjects were classified according to two criteria; (1) their response to the question "Do you have a problem with your memory?" and (2) performance on initial assessment on a task of word list delayed recall (RAVLT, Rey, 1964). They were then classified as having normal memory (normal controls; no SMC and a recall score \geq 4 words on the RAVLT), SMC (the presence of a SMC and a recall score \geq 4 words on the RAVLT) or aMCI (the presence of a SMC and a recall score < 4 words on RAVLT). The process of determining the appropriate cut-off on the RAVLT is discussed in section 7.5 (page 147).

The classification occurred after the initial assessment when comparisons were made between subjects with and without SMC. As this study was partially designed to be exploratory in nature rather than diagnostic, subjects were not informed of their group. The implication of this is addressed in Feedback to subjects (page 132). The three groups were formed based on their risk of developing dementia at a later date.

6.4.1 Normal control group

Subjects who answered "No" to the question "Do you have a problem with your memory?" and had a delayed recall score on the RAVLT of \geq 4 (i.e. no objective evidence of memory impairment) were considered to have normal memory functioning and formed the normal control group. Individuals aged between 50 and 79, fulfilling these criteria had various education levels, normal orientation and social functioning within the community. They may or may not have had a family history of Alzheimer's disease. Notwithstanding ApoE status, it was hypothesized these subjects would have the lowest risk of developing Alzheimer's disease in the future based on this risk factor profile.

6.4.2 Subjective memory complaint (SMC) group

Subjects who answered "Yes" to the question: "Do you have a problem with your memory?" were grouped as having SMC. For some of the analyses, the subjects were further grouped according to their performance with delayed recall on the RAVLT. That is, subjects with SMC who scored \geq 4 on the RAVLT (i.e. no objective evidence of memory impairment) were considered to have SMC. Subjects with SMC fulfilled the following criteria:

- 1. a memory complaint by self-report;
- 2. a recall score \geq 4 on the delayed word recall test of the RAVLT;

3. normal orientation and apparent adequate social functioning within the community;

6.4.3 Amnestic mild cognitive impairment (aMCI) group

Subjects who answered "Yes" to the question "Do you have a problem with your memory?" and had a delayed recall score on the RAVLT of <4 (objective evidence of memory impairment) were considered to have amnestic Mild Cognitive Impairment (aMCI: Peterson, 2007; Winblad et al., 2004). Based on initial findings, these subjects scored 2.0 standard deviations (SDs) below the mean for the normal controls. This cut-off score is consistent with previous studies (Guarch et al., 2004; 2008) that reported subjects with SMC who developed Alzheimer's disease within 18 months, were defined by a deficit of 2.0 SDs below the mean on an episodic memory tasks that was unadjusted for age (delayed verbal memory). The deficit in delayed verbal memory predicted 80.5% of cases (Guarch et al., 2008).

This allowed the candidate to include into this group subjects with typical aMCI as defined by Winblad et al. (2004). To maximise subject numbers, those with impairments in others domains were not excluded. Thus, in the present study, aMCI is not used in the strict sense as defined by Windbald et al. (2004). The Winblad criteria allow also for the patient to *not* self-complain as long as someone else who knows them well complains. Subjects with aMCI fulfilled the following criteria:

1. a memory complaint by self-report;

2. normal orientation and apparent adequate social functioning within the community;

3. a recall score < 4 on the delayed word recall test of the RAVLT;

There were no subjects without a SMC and recall score of < 4, hence there was no need for further categorisation. The criteria for MCI are discussed in Chapter 3, Section 3.3.

6.5 Screening tests

The screening tests included the 7 Minute Screen (Solomon et al., 1998); the Mattis Dementia Rating Scale (Mattis, 1976); the Geriatric Depression Scale, Short Form (Sheikh and Yesavage, 1986) and two scales within the Psychogeriatric Assessment Scale (Jorm and MacKinnon, 1995; Jorm et al., 1995) (i.e. the Stroke Scale and Depression Scale). The details of these tests are provided below and were part of the overall assessment procedure.

6.5.1 The 7 Minute Screen (7MS: Solomon et al., 1998)

The Seven-Minute Screen Neurocognitive battery is a brief screening test for cognitive impairment aimed at early identification of dementia (Solomon et al., 1998). It consists of four tests (temporal orientation, short-and long-term memory, naming, visuospatial organisation, semantic processing and storage), selected because they examine cognitive domains typically impaired in Alzheimer's disease (see pages A9-A12). Abnormalities in these domains are considered highly sensitive in identifying early stage Alzheimer's disease (Solomon et al., 1998). The 7MS has excellent predictive validity and can reliably distinguish Alzheimer's disease from normal ageing and other dementias, such as fronto-temporal dementia (e.g.,

Drake et al., 2003; Meulen et al., 2004).

Solomon et al. (1998) validated the test in a community sample of 60 patients with Alzheimer's disease and 30 healthy controls. He reported an overall test/retest reliability in the range of 0.83 to 0.92 and an inter-rater reliability of 0.93. The 7MS classified 92% of patients with Alzheimer's disease correctly and 96% of control subjects correctly. Unlike the MMSE, scores on the 7MS are not influenced by age, sex or education.

The 7MS has been widely accepted as a screening test for identifying early Alzheimer's disease due to its good diagnostic power and reliability (e.g., Del Ser et al., 2006; Drake et al., 2003; Meulen et al., 2004; Skjerve et al., 2007; Tsolaki et al., 2002). Meulen et al. (2004) reported a high level of sensitivity of 92.9% for Alzheimer's disease and 89.4% for other types of dementias, and equally high specificity in both populations (93.5%). However, in Meulen's et al. (2004) study, performance was influenced by age, sex and education.

Compared to the MMSE, Meulen et al. (2004) reported the 7MS is more sensitive in identifying Alzheimer's disease. Others have indicated the 7MS is a useful brief screening tool for deciding who would benefit from further neuropsychological assessment (Henderson, 2004; Solomon et al., 1998).

6.5.1.1 7MS subscales

The 7MS consists of the following 4 subscales:

1. <u>Benton Temporal Orientation (BTO)</u>: In this test, orientation to time is measured and quantified by the degree of error. The subject is asked the

date (day-month-year) and time. The fewer errors made, the more likely the full score is given. For example, 10 points are subtracted for each year off the target year, 5 points for each month off the target month, 1 point for each date and day of the week off the target date and day, and 1 point for each 30 minutes off the correct time. However, when a question is met with a non-response or a response of "I don't know", the subject is asked to guess. If they refuse to guess, no points are deducted. The maximum total error score is 113, which indicates the worst possible performance. The best score is 0. For the purpose of analysis, only errors are recorded as high scores indicate poor performance.

2. <u>Memory</u> (Enhanced cued recall: ECR): Enhanced cued recall is a memory test that induces semantic processing and encoding, and is sensitive to early Alzheimer's disease (Grober et al., 1988). Patients with Alzheimer's disease are typically unable to benefit from semantic cues to facilitate remembering. This test consists of 16 pictures, which are presented four at a time on four individual cards. During the learning trial of each pictured item, the subject is given a semantic cue to assist with learning the to-be-remembered item. For example, "There's an insect on this page; what is it?" Immediately after presentation of all items, the subject is asked to free recall as many of the pictures as possible. After a short interval, during which a distracter task is presented, the subject is asked to free recall all pictures. The appropriate semantic cue is provided for unnamed pictures. For example, "I showed you a picture of a musical instrument; what was it?" Scores range between 16 (maximum) and zero.

3. <u>Clock Drawing (CD)</u>: Clock Drawing measures visuo-spatial memory and visuo-constructional ability, which are usually impaired in mild and moderate Alzheimer's disease (Brodaty and Moore, 1997; Esteban-Santillan et al., 1998). In this test, the subject is asked to draw the face of a clock and place the hands at a fixed time "twenty-to-four". Points are deducted for different types of errors. These include missing numbers, incorrect order and position of numbers. Points are also deducted if both hands are not present, the hour or minute number is not indicated and if the hands are proportionally incorrect. The best score is 7, which is the maximum total score; the lowest is zero.

4. <u>Category fluency (CF)</u>: Category fluency measures the integrity and ability to access semantic memory and is a sensitive marker of Alzheimer's disease (Monsch et al., 1992). In this test, the subject is asked to generate as many words as possible from the semantic category *animals* and is given a 60second time limit. The total number of animals named is the score recorded. The best score is 45. If no animals are named, a score of zero is assigned.

6.5.1.2 Calculating the 7MS total score

To determine the degree to which the 7MS discriminated between control subjects and patients with Alzheimer's disease, Solomon et al. (1998) estimated a logistic regression model using the raw scores of the four subtests as predictor variables:

P indicates the probability of having Alzheimer's disease, and ECR, VF, BTO, and CD are the scores for the Enhanced Cued Recall, Category Fluency, Benton Temporal Orientation, and Clock Drawing tests, respectively. The natural logarithm (Ln) of P/(1-P) is equal to the total 7MS score of the above logistic regression formula. The probability of having dementia decreases with a lower total score. For example if the total score is -24.6, the probability of having dementia is less than 1%. If the total score is 0, the probability of dementia is 50%. Finally, when the total score is more than 7 the risk is more than 99.9% (Solomon et al., 1998).

In Solomon et al's. (1998) initial study, total scores from the 7MS that fell between the normal control threshold (probabilities less than 0.3) and dementia (p>0.7) were not categorised (diagnosis deferred) and it was recommended to re-test these subjects 3-6 months later. This indicated that the subject's performance did not fit neatly into either category.

6.5.2 The Dementia Rating Scale (DRS: Mattis et al., 1976)

The DRS is a reliable screening test for dementia and is capable of measuring the progression of cognitive decline in older persons well into the later stages of dementia (Mattis, 1976; Salmon et al., 1990). The DRS was used to provide an estimate of global cognitive function within the study population (see Appendix A16 for a list of questions). The DRS total score is derived from five sub-scales of specific cognitive functioning. These are: 1) attention (e.g., digit span), 2) initiation and performance (e.g., category fluency), 3) construction (e.g., copying designs), 4) conceptualisation (e.g.,

similarities), and 5) verbal and non-verbal short-term memory (e.g., sentence recall and design recognition). The total summary score has good concurrent and predictive validity (Strauss et al., 2006).

Scores using all the DRS questions range from 0-144. A score of 123 (lower 95% confidence interval of norms) is commonly used to identify subjects with dementia (Mattis, 1976). According to Strauss et al., (2006) the simple cut-off score of (<123) is inappropriate because it is based on a small well-educated sample size. In the present study, two items in the memory subscale (orientation) were not used as they were more relevant to USA populations. These two items were questions about the 'city mayor' (which may be confused with city of Sydney or local shire mayor) and the 'governor' (which may be confused with the state Premier who actually 'governs' the state, not the Governor General or the NSW Governor). Thus, the DRS maximum in the current study was 142. Moreover, the cut-off criteria for dementia was lowered from 123 to 121".

The DRS is highly sensitive to identifying cognitive impairment associated with dementia. Vangel and Lichenberg (1995) successfully classified 87% of their healthy sample from amongst a group of 105 cognitively impaired elderly subjects using a cut-off score of 120. The sensitivity and specificity was reported to be 74% and 93%, respectively. Age, education and IQ have been documented to affect performance on the DRS (Chan et al., 2001; Schmidt et al., 1994b). In this regard, the norms provided by Schmidt et al. (1994b) are highly sensitive because they are adjusted for age and education.

Further reliability data are provided by Mattis (1988) who reviewed evidence from several reports, which indicated that the total score had a one week test re-test reliability of (0.97), a split-half reliability of (0.90) and internal consistency estimates (Cronbach alpha) between (0.75 to 0.95) for each of the subtests. However, Schmidt et al. (1994a) reported different degrees of internal consistency for the individual subtests, with Construction, Conceptualization, Memory and Total Score having the highest (0.70), and Initiation and Perseveration, (0.45), having the lowest.

6.5.3 Screening for major depressive disorder

All subjects were screened for past and present major depressive symptoms. It has been documented that depression amongst the elderly is grossly underestimated (Snowdon and Lane, 2001) and may be concealed by an increase in somatic symptoms, such as fatigue and sleep problems. Whilst depression is common in the early stages of Alzheimer's disease (van Oijen et al., 2007) it may also be a prodrome to dementia of the Alzheimer's type (Wilson et al., 2008). Thus, clinical judgement is required in combination with the use of scales when screening for major depression and identifying other underlying causes.

During the course of the study, two self-report scales were used to screen for depression. Initially, when the focus of the study was based on clinical referrals, the Depression Scale from the Psychogeriatric Assessment Scales (Jorm and Mackinnon, 1995; Jorm et al., 1995) was used. However, when the study was modified in 2001 (and subjects under the age of 65

years were included), the GDS-15 (Sheikh and Yesavage, 1986) was subsequently used to screen for depression.

To align the scoring systems of both screening scales, the cut-off scores from both scales; Depression Scale (PAS) and GDS were used to categorize subjects as 0, (no depression), to indicate the absence of clinically significant depressive symptoms (i.e., the subject scored within the normal range); 1, to indicate mild depressive symptoms (i.e., the subject scored between 5-7 on the PAS or 8-9 on the GDS), and 2 to indicate clinical signs of depression (i.e., the subject scored \geq 10). This allowed for both groups to be rated for depression on the same scoring system, despite the use of two different scales. The cut-off scores on the GDS-15 are similar to those employed by Freidman et al. (2005). Friedman et al. (2005) looked at depression in subjects over the age of 65 (mean age=80) and used a similar cut-offs to the present study to determine the severity of depression. That is, Friedman et al. used a score from 6-10 to classify subjects as having mild depression.

Subjects were excluded if they scored within the depression range on either assessment. In the present study, subject number 75 was rated as having clinical signs of depression. This subject spoke about stress and anxiety in her life and felt overburdened caring for her grandchildren. This subject was advised to see her GP for treatment and was excluded from the analysis. Eight subjects who were rated as having mild depressive

symptoms were not excluded from the analysis, but were used to assess the influence of increased depressive symptomatology on memory complaints.

6.5.3.1 The Psychogeriatric Assessment Scale (PAS) (Jorm and MacKinnon, 1995)

The Stroke Scale

The Stroke Scale is part of the Psychogeriatric Assessment Scale (Jorm and MacKinnon, 1995). This scale evaluates six symptoms of cerebrovascular disease. It provides an indication of whether cognitive impairment might be due to vascular dementia or non-vascular types of dementia (mainly Alzheimer's disease) (see page A3). Subjects with vascular dementia obtain higher than average scores on this scale. The validity of the Stroke Scale is demonstrated by its correlation with the Hachinski Ischemic Score; 0.71 and 0.65 (Jorm et al., 1995). Approximately, 80% of vascular dementia cases obtain a score of one or more (Jorm and MacKinnon, 1995). The scores range from 0 to 6 with scores of 2 or more indicating the possibility of vascular dementia. None of the subjects in the present study reported a history of stroke or transient ischaemic attacks (T.I.A).

The Depression Scale

The Depression scale evaluates 12 symptoms of depression over the previous two weeks (see page A4). For example, "Have you had trouble sleeping over the past two weeks?" The scale focuses on the physical and cognitive symptoms of depression. The reference population used for determining the psychometric properties of the scale consisted of 134

geriatric and psychogeriatric patients from Sydney and Geneva, over the age of 70 years. Reports indicate that the Depression Scale performs well as a screening test for major depression (Jorm et al., 1995). Test-retest reliability for the Depression Scale is high and the validity of the scale is supported by its correlation with the Goldberg depression and anxiety scales, 0.67 and 0.60 respectively. Approximately 80% of major depression cases obtain a score of four or more (Jorm and MacKinnon, 1995).

6.5.3.2 The Geriatric Depression Scale (Sheikh and Yesavage, 1986)

The Geriatric Depression Scale (GDS) is a reliable and valid screening tool to detect the presence of a major depressive disorder amongst older persons in different settings (Sheikh and Yesavage, 1986). It is used extensively in geriatric populations (Almeida and Almeida, 1999; D'Ath et al., 1994; Friedman et al., 2005; Jongenelis et al., 2007) and is favoured because it excludes somatic symptoms of depression known to occur in the elderly that frequently are related to causes other than depression. In the present study, subjects were administered the GDS-15 Short Form which has been validated for a diagnosis of major depressive episode according to the ICD-10 and DSM-IV criteria, for research and clinical purposes (Almeida and Almeida, 1999). The GDS-15 consists of 15 questions enquiring about different aspects of depression in relation to mood and activity, e.g., 'Do you think it is wonderful to be alive now?' Subjects either responded with a 'yes' or 'no' answer to each question (see page A7). The responses to the 15 questions were summed to give a total score from 0 to 15, with higher

scores indicating more depressive symptoms. A cut-off score of 5 or more indicates probable depression, but not necessarily major depression (D'Ath et al., 1994).

Reliability data supports the clinical utility of the GDS-15 for measuring depression. D'Ath et al. (1994) screened elderly subjects over 75 years for depression using a cut-off score of 4/5, and reported high sensitivity (91%) and specificity (72%). The internal consistency for the GDS-15 is also high (Cronbach's alpha = 0.80) and all of the 15 items are significantly associated with the total score and hence 'caseness' (D'Ath et al., 1994). However, internal consistency declines with increasing severity of dementia. The GDS-15 has high test-retest reliability (0.84 to 0.85) for short intervals (less than 2 weeks). This test correlates well with other measures of depression, (e.g., Beck Depression Inventory (r=0.84) and the Zung Self-Rating Depression Scale (r=0.68) which are used for assessing depression in younger age groups.

6.6 Clinical assessment of memory

All subjects were evaluated with a standard neuropsychological battery consisting of 15 tests (see Chapter 5). This included (a) one test of pre-morbid IQ (Nelson and Willison, 1991); (b) three tests of working memory; Digit span Forward and Backward (Wechsler, 1981), the Serial 7's subtest from the Wechsler Memory Scale (Wechsler, 1945); (c) three memory tests (verbal learning and recall), the Rey Auditory Verbal Learning Test (Rey, 1964), Rey-Osterrieth Complex Figure Test (delayed recall of 30

min; Rey, 1964); (d) three language tests; Verbal Fluency for letters "FAS" and for categories "Animals' (Benton et al., 1983) and the Boston Naming Test (Kaplan et al., 1983); (e) two tests of visuo-spatial ability; Rey Complex Figure Test; copy (Rey, 1964) and the subtest Praxis from the Wechsler Memory Scale-Revised (Wechsler, 1981); (f) one test of visuomotor speed; Trail Making Test-Part A (Reitan, 1958); and (g) one test of executive function (EF); Trail Making Test-Part B (Reitan, 1958). Similarities (Wechsler, 1981) were administered as a test for abstract reasoning ability and semantic knowledge. Each test is described below and the entire list of questions and items are provided in the Appendix.

All of these tests have been empirically demonstrated to be useful, valid and reliable for the study of different cognitive functions (Lezak, 1995; Strauss et al., 2006). The individual tests were further organized into eight categories of cognitive ability on the basis of the typical association between tests and ability domains seen in the neuropsychological literature (Lezak, 1995; Mitrushina et al., 2005; Strauss et al., 2006).

NART was used only for the purpose of providing an estimate of the subjects' intelligence and was not incorporated in some of the analyses.

The National Adult Reading Test (NART: Nelson and Willison, 1991)

NART was used to estimate pre-morbid intelligence in the study population because performance on NART relies heavily on previous knowledge and not on current cognitive abilities (Nelson and Willison, 1991; Crawford et al., 2001). In a review of studies, Strauss et al. (2006) reported NART to be among the most reliable tests in clinical practice. NART has high levels of internal consistency (alpha=0.90), test-retest reliability (0.98), and inter-rater reliability (κ >0.88).

NART is unrelated to some demographic variables, such as age, gender and ethnicity. These have little effect on the subject's performance in this test (Anstey et al., 2000). However, performance is correlated with education level and social class. NART errors systematically decrease with increasing full score. In terms of construct validity, NART correlates highly with measures of intelligence (especially verbal IQ and full-scale IQ) on the WAIS-R (r=0.85). Among verbal subtests, NART errors correlate the highest with Vocabulary and Information.

The reliability of NART was demonstrated by Crawford et al. (2001) who administered an IQ test to 177 individuals at age 11 and again at age 77. The NART scores obtained at age 77 were highly correlated (r=0.73; p<0.001) with the individual's IQ scores obtained at age 11. In the Crawford et al. (2001) study, NART accounted for more than 50% of the variance in the intelligence of the subjects, measured at age 11. In these individuals, NART was impervious to the effects of age, education and general socio-economic influences encountered after 11 years of age.

The Wechsler Adult Intelligence Test - Revised (WAIS-R Wechsler, 1981)

There is strong evidence to support the validity of the WAIS-R as a measure of global intelligence. The psychometric properties of the three

individual subtests from WAIS-R (Digit Span, Similarities and Mental Control) are discussed under its parent test the WAIS-R (Wechsler, 1981). The WAIS-R has been well standardized and is considered to be a reliable and valid instrument, which correlates highly with other IQ tests (Strauss et al., 2006). The reliability coefficients (internal consistency) for performance IQ, verbal IQ and full IQ range between 0.93 and 0.97. The split-half reliability of the WAIS-R is also very high (0.95).

The Rey Auditory Verbal Learning Test (RAVLT: Rey, 1964)

The RAVLT is a sensitive measure of verbal learning and memory that correlates moderately well with other measures of learning and memory such as, the WMS-R Logical Memory and Visual Reproduction subtests, and the California Verbal Learning Test (Strauss et al., 2006). The RAVLT is also sensitive to verbal memory deficits in different patient groups (Strauss et al., 2006). The RAVLT has been reported to distinguish patients with pseudodementia from those with Alzheimer's disease (Gainotti and Marra, 1994).

According to Strauss et al. (2006), the most reliable measures are the total score, the delayed recall score, and Trial 5 score. The internal reliability (Cronbach alpha) of the total score is high (0.90). Over a one-year period, more adequate retest reliability has been reported for trial 5 and delayed-recall trials (0.60 to 0.70). The delayed-recall score correlates highly with the total score (r>0.75), adding to the concurrent validity of RAVLT.

Performance on RAVLT is affected by age, education and intelligence (Strauss et al., 2006). Age becomes increasingly important, (especially after

the age of 60) for the number of words recalled on immediate and delayed recall trials. This is because forgetting is reported to increase with advancing age (Salthouse, 1996).

Word Fluency (Benton et al., 1983)

Word fluency is a measure of language ability. The internal consistency (Cronbach alpha) for each letter 'FAS' is high (0.83). The test-retest reliability for both the letter and semantic fluency tasks is consistently high (0.70) for both short and long intervals. Word fluency correlates well with other language tests such as the Visual Naming Test (r=0.76 to 0.86).

Increasing age is accompanied by a decrease in verbal fluency and category fluency (Bäckman et al., 2004a). Benton et al. (1981) reported a decline in verbal fluency after the age of 80 based on a sample of 65-84 year olds. Education level significantly influences scores on both fluency tasks, and higher levels of education have been associated with better performance (Bäckman et al., 2004a). Tombaugh et al. (1999) reported FAS is more sensitive to the effects of education, whilst animal naming is more sensitive to the effects of age.

Boston Naming Test (BNT: Kaplan et al., 1983)

The BNT is a reliable measure of visual confrontation naming. The internal consistency for the 60-item form ranges from 0.78 to 0.96. The test-retest reliability of the BNT is consistently higher over shorter intervals (0.91) of 1 to 2 weeks than over longer intervals. For example, over a, one-
year period, the test re-test reliability has been reported to range from 0.62 to 0.89. The BNT correlates well with other language tests such as the Visual Naming Test (r=0.76 to 0.86) from the Multilingual Aphasia Examination and to measures of intelligence (Strauss et al., 2006).

The BNT is sensitive to the effects of age. Scores on the BNT decrease with age, with the greatest decrease occurring after the age of 70 (Mitrushina et al., 2005). However, increasing age is accompanied by increasing variability in the standard deviation, suggesting that some older groups maintain their performance, whilst others decline. This may also represent the inter-individual differences that accompany increasing age (Christensen, 2001).

Performance on the BNT is also affected by verbal intelligence, fullscale IQ and educational achievement. There is less of an age effect in more highly educated individuals (Welch et al., 1996). The effects of education and intelligence can be seen by the high correlation that BNT scores have with Verbal IQ and vocabulary subtests of the WAIS-R (Thompson and Heaton, 1989). Thus, it is important to consider premorbid ability when interpreting BNT performance.

Rey-Osterrieth Complex Figure Test (ROCFT: Rey, 1964)

The ROCFT is a valid measure of a number of cognitive processes, including constructional ability (copy) and memory (recall and recognition). Memory and visuo-motor ability contribute significantly to performance. This is demonstrated by the significant correlation that the copy and recall conditions have with tasks that require memory and constructional ability (e.g., RAVLT Trial 5 and Trail-Making B). Also, ROCFT measures correlate more strongly with performance subtests (e.g., Perceptual Organisation from WAIS-R) than with verbal subtests (e.g., Verbal Comprehension from WAIS-R).

ROCFT scores correlate well with measures of general intellectual ability (Strauss et al., 2006). ROCFT has high split-half reliability and Cronbach alpha (>0.60) for the copy condition and (>0.80) for the recall condition, suggesting the tests tap into a single factor (Strauss et al., 2006). Test-retest reliability is high for delayed recall (r=0.89) and recognition (r=0.87). No data are available for copy because most normal subjects perform close to full score and this reduces the test-retest correlation coefficient.

Increasing age is accompanied by a robust age-related decline in copy and recall scores as well as an increase in variability (Mitrushina et al., 2005; Strauss et al., 2006). A consistent discrepancy has been reported in recall performance between older subjects (60-80 years) and younger subjects (20-59 years). Older subjects score much lower than younger subjects (Strauss et al., 2006). This has been attributed to the less efficient encoding and retrieval strategies, which accompany increasing age (Bäckman et al., 2004a).

Trail-Making Test (Reitan, 1958)

The Trail-Making Test is a measure of attention, speed, and mental flexibility and is highly sensitive to cognitive impairment. In a review of studies, Strauss et al. (2006) reported that test-retest reliability is low for Part A (r=0.46) and high for Part B (r=0.89). The inter-rater reliability has been reported to be high for both Part A (κ =0.94) and Part B (κ =0.90).

Both parts of the Trail-Making Test correlate moderately with each other (r=0.31), suggesting a common underlying component, despite measuring different functions. Part B places greater demands on motor speed and visual-perceptual processes (Strauss et al., 2006). Part B also correlates well with other tests of executive function and frontal lobe dysfunction (Strauss et al., 2006).

Performance on Trails A and B is strongly affected by age and has been shown to decline with increasing age (Bäckman et al., 2004a). It is thought that age-related differences are related to the speed with which both tasks are completed. Age is unrelated to the accuracy in performing the tasks (Bäckman et al., 2004a). Although lower education and low IQ are associated with poor test scores, education may have a greater effect on Trail B for subjects over the age of 54 years (Tombaugh, 2004).

After the cognitive testing, the raw scores of the control group were compared with published norms matched for age and education on each of the cognitive tasks. This occurred prior to performing the z transformations on each of the nine cognitive domains. The purpose of this was to determine whether a bias was present in the data because there was a

higher proportion of subjects with a family history of Alzheimer's disease compared to the general population. This was due to the initial advertisement which requested first degree family members in order to maximise the chance of finding subjects carrying the ApoE ε4 allele.

6.7 Apolipoprotein E (ApoE) genotyping

Following the cognitive assessments, subjects were asked to provide a blood sample to allow for the identification of their ApoE genotype. This occurred on site at either the Royal Prince Alfred Hospital or Concord Repatriation Hospital.

Blood samples (5ml) from each subject were collected in EDTA tubes. The genotype of each DNA sample at the ApoE locus was extracted by using standard methods in which DNA was amplified by the polymerase chain reaction (PCR: Poirier et al., 1993). In this method a DNA solution is prepared from the whole blood using the Dynabeads DNA Direct Kit. The DNA is bound to super-paramagnetic polymer particles and washed free from matrix and inhibitors using a magnetic particle concentrator. After elution into buffer, the isolated DNA is then amplified using the PCR initiated by the enzyme Taq polymerase. The DNA product is subsequently cut using a restriction enzyme (Cfo 1). Electrophoresis on polyacrylamide gel identifies patterns of base pair fragments, which can be related to the ApoE gene structure. Genotypes were determined by Biochemists whom were blind to subject status.

Funding for ApoE genotyping was acquired in March 2003. As a

result, not all subjects in this study were able to undergo ApoE genotyping. However, some subjects assessed before 2003 had a follow-up assessment and were then genotyped. Two blood samples were lost due to administrative errors and were unavailable for analysis.

6.8 Role of candidate

The candidate played the primary role in all aspects of subject recruitment, data collection, management and interpretation. This included: <u>Study design</u>

The design of the study was performed in collaboration with and under the guidance of the primary supervisor. The candidate was solely responsible for researching and reviewing the literature and creating study information, in addition to selecting a neuropsychological test battery for testing the hypotheses of interest.

The neuropsychological test battery examined nine domains of cognitive function. The cognitive interview took an average of two to three hours to complete. Subjects who had mild cognitive difficulties took longer to complete the test. It is well documented that cognitive impairment increases the testing time of the individual (e.g., Meulen et al., 2004; Solomon et al., 1998). Due to the extensive nature of the testing, most of the subjects were given short breaks to assist with feeling refreshed.

Recruitment and data collection

The candidate was solely responsible for recruiting all subjects, which included placing advertisements, arranging the interviews and blood tests.

The candidate performed all of the face-to-face initial and follow-up neuropsychological assessments and entered all of the data into the SPSS program prior to data analysis.

Blood collection

The candidate played a supportive role in the process of blood collection. After testing, the candidate accompanied the subject to the Pathology Department within one of the two hospital settings. Here a registered nurse extracted 5ml of blood from a vein in one of the subject's arms. The candidate then ensured that the blood was forwarded to the Biochemistry Department at the Royal Prince Alfred Hospital for ApoE genotyping. The candidate communicated directly with the Biochemistry department regarding the dissemination of blood test results.

Statistical design and analysis

The candidate, under the supervision and guidance of the primary supervisor, performed the design, planning and execution of the statistical analysis. The candidate was responsible for collecting, entering and management of the data along with the interpretation of statistical analyses.

Feedback to subjects

The candidate provided each subject with a short report of their cognitive performance. Subjects were not given a diagnosis. Subjects who demonstrated cognitive impairment or remained concerned about their memory were advised to see their GP for follow-up support or referral to a specialist. The subject did not receive feedback regarding their ApoE status. Research indicates that although the ApoE e4 allele is overrepresented in

patients with Alzheimer's disease in comparison with the general population (Saunders et al., 1993) and is recognized as a risk factor for Alzheimer's disease, evidence for a direct causation is lacking. Thus, this information was not disclosed to the subjects unless they requested it. However, a total of 11 subjects requested their ApoE status. The candidate advised these subjects on the relationship between the ApoE e4 allele and Alzheimer's disease.

6.9 Statistical analysis

To investigate cognitive differences between the groups, comparisons using one-way analysis of variance were conducted for each of the cognitive tests completed at both assessment intervals. Demographic factors and clinical variables were examined between the groups using one-way analysis of variance for continuous data. Categorical data were presented as percentage frequencies and were compared between groups using chisquare analysis, with the Pearson chi-square value reported.

To statistically control for the effects of potentially confounding variables such as age and years of education, analysis of covariance (ANCOVA) was used. If a significant main effect for group emerged and there were more than two groups, post-hoc tests were conducted using the Tukeys' B method. Bivariate Pearsons' coefficient of correlation was used to evaluate interrelationships between continuous variables, such as age and scores on formal tests (RAVLT, Trail making etc). Where appropriate, Bonferroni corrections were used to correct for family wise error.

To obtain an overview on the pattern of performance across the spectrum of cognitive domains, data from raw test scores were transformed into normally distributed z-scores based on the mean values and standard deviations from the normal control group on initial and follow-up testing. The use of z-scores allows the direct comparison of performance in different cognitive domains. The measures chosen for each composite cognitive domain were those deemed to load most heavily upon the cognitive function reported to be measured by the test (see Chapter 5).

Three of the tests (non-list errors, Trail Making-A and B) were reverse scored so that higher z-scores indicated better functioning on each of the cognitive domains. Domain z-scores were calculated by averaging tests within each domain. Individual scores below 1 SD from the mean were summed over eight of the domains for each subject to reflect overall cognitive function.

To determine whether change in cognitive function had occurred over time, and whether the pattern of performance differed between the three groups on all of the composite cognitive domains, a repeated measures multivariate analysis of variance (MANOVA) was conducted. To further investigate the interrelationships between independent and dependent variables, multiple regression analysis was conducted. The model identified demographic factors, which contributed significantly to composite z scores (average z scores of domains 2-9). In this model, a simultaneous multiple regression analysis was chosen, due to the exploratory nature of this analysis. In this method, all independent variables are entered together in

the model as one block (Tabecknick and Fidell, 2003).

All tests used were two-tailed and the statistical significance level for comparisons was set at 0.05. Data were analyzed using Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS) for Windows, Version 13 (SPSS Inc. 2005) and SYSTAT, Version 8.

Chapter 7:

Results,

Initial assessment

7.1 Introduction

This chapter reports on the initial assessments of 86 subjects recruited from the community. The subjects were screened prior to assessment to exclude those with a current or past relevant medical, psychiatric, or neurological illness. Subjects taking medication that may compromise their cognitive function (e.g., antidepressant medication, corticosteroids) were also excluded. Demographic, clinical and neuropsychological data are presented for all subjects.

The chapter commences by analyzing risk factors for cognitive impairment, such as age, education years, subjective memory complaint (SMC), family history of dementia of the Alzheimer's disease, and depression. Information on the assessment of aMCI is provided. The clinical utility of other screening tests that can be used as alternatives to the 7MS, DRS and delayed recall to identify cognitive deficits was also examined.

Comparisons were then made between subjects with (n=54) and without (n=32) SMC on each of the cognitive tasks. It was noted that 12 of the 54 individuals with SMC also fulfilled the criteria for aMC1. Therefore, two sets of analyses are presented; one with two groups and one with three groups to test specific hypotheses on how they relate to cognitive deficits. The next section examines the inter-correlations between age and cognitive domains for the three groups. A multiple regression analysis was then carried out to examine the influence of age, education years, SMC, family history of Alzheimer's disease, and depression using the global z-score for domains 2-8. The results of the follow-up assessment will be presented in Chapter 8.

7.2 Demographic background

Between April 1999 and November 2003 a total of 108 potential subjects who responded to the community advertisement were screened over the phone. Twenty-two subjects were excluded as they did not meet the inclusion criteria. Seven subjects reported they had a medical or psychiatric illness. Three of these subjects had a history of vascular disease, two had diabetes and two were treated for a major depressive disorder. A further 15 subjects were excluded due to their age falling outside the designated age range of 50 to 79 years. This resulted in a total sample size of 86 subjects, consisting of 53 females and 33 males who consented to a neuropsychological interview (**Table 7.1**). Most of the subjects were born in Australia (70%) and were of Caucasian origin (93%).

| | Males | Females | Total | |
|-------------------------------|----------------|----------------|----------------|---------|
| Characteristics | (n=33) | (n=53) | (n=86) | P value |
| Age | 64.2 ± 7.8 | 62.5 ± 8.7 | 63.1 ± 8.4 | .368 |
| (range) | (51 to 79) | (50 to 79) | (50 to 79) | |
| Years of education | $14.3~\pm~4.6$ | 13.4 ± 3.7 | $13.8~\pm~4.1$ | .308 |
| Born in Australia | 23 (70%) | 37 (70%) | 60 (70%) | .991 |
| Race: Caucasian | 31 (94%) | 49 (93%) | 80 (93%) | .792 |
| Family history +AD | 17 (52%) | 24 (45%) | 41 (48%) | .574 |
| Subjective Memory | 23 (70%) | 31 (59%) | 54 (63%) | .296 |
| Complaint (SMC) | | | | |
| Depression | | | | |
| PAS total (n=43) | 1.2 (1.7) | 1.5 (1.8) | 1.3 (1.7) | .593 |
| GDS total (n=43) | 1.2 (1.3) | 2.6 (2.4) | 2.1 (2.2) | .038* |
| (rated as mildly | 1 (3%) | 7 (13%) | 8 (9%) | .114 |
| depressed) | | | | |
| Stroke score >1 | 2 (6%) | 0 | 2 (2%) | .070 |
| DRS total | 133.6 (6.2) | 132.8 (6.3) | 133.1 (6.2) | .606 |
| (range) | (118 to 141) | (109 to 142) | (109 to 142) | |
| Abnormal DRS (<121) | 3 (9%) | 4 (8%) | 7 (8%) | .800 |
| 7 Minute Screen (7MS) | -11.7 ± 14.3 | -14.7 ± 8.7 | -13.5 ± 11.2 | .234 |
| total | | | | |
| (range) | (-39 to 32) | (-38 to 4) | (-39 to 32) | |
| Abnormal 7MS (<u>></u> 1) | 4 (12%) | 2 (4%) | 6 (7%) | .139 |
| aMCI(Delayed Recall<4) | 8 (24%) | 4 (8%) | 12 (14%) | .087 |

Table 7.1 Demographic data for males and females on initial assessment (mean±SD)

*Statistically significant at p<.05

Subjects had a median age of 63 years and an average of 13.8 years of education. The majority of the sample was under the age of 70 (73%). There were no differences between the genders for any of the demographic items or for the majority of the clinical variables excluding depression.

On the Geriatric Depression Scale (GDS), females had significantly higher scores, F(1,41)=4.61, p=.038 compared to males. No gender

differences were apparent on the depression section of the Psychogeriatric Assessment Scale (PAS).

On the GDS, subjects frequently endorsed questions in relation to life satisfaction (26%), dropping many activities (23%), fear that a bad event would befall them (21%), having more memory problems in relation to peers (21%), and feeling full of energy (35%). On the PAS depression scale, subjects frequently endorsed items in relation to feeling depressed and sad (23%), trouble sleeping (16%), feeling worn out or little energy (21%) and trouble concentrating (19%). Overall, more females (13%) had scores indicative of mild depression compared to males (3%), but this did not reach statistical significance (P = .114).

Three (9%) men and four (8%) women had abnormally low DRS scores in the dementia range. Four (12%) men and two (4%) women scored above the abnormal threshold on the 7MS. More males (24%) fulfilled the aMCI criteria compared to females (8%), but this was not statistically significant (p=.087).

Stroke history

Two male (6%) subjects scored greater than one on the Stroke Scale (PAS: Jorm et al., 1995). This scale asks subjects if they have ever had a stroke or mini-stroke in the past and to elaborate upon symptoms suggestive of a stroke. None of the subjects responded "Yes" to two critical questions about a history of stroke, which were; "Have you ever had or been told that you had a stroke?" and "Have you ever experienced or been told that you

had a mini-stroke such as collapsing for no apparent reason or becoming disorientated?"

Both subjects who scored greater than one had other physical ailments, which may have encouraged them to respond 'yes' to other questions on this scale. These conditions included: arthritis (hence one of these subjects responded 'yes' to the question, "Have you ever had a sudden weakness on one side which got better?"), rheumatism and cataracts.

Both subjects responded 'yes' to the question on memory difficulties, "Have you ever had or been told that you had a sudden severe difficulty with your memory?" The answer to the question can be misconstrued by the researcher as a sign of a stroke, although the subject may have responded to this question in terms of their general difficulties and concerns with their memory, rather than a memory deficit that could be attributed to a stroke.

It was concluded that a history of stroke was unlikely for either subject, especially as both had responded negatively to the question "have you ever had a stroke?" during the initial telephone screening interview. Thus, neither subject was excluded from the study.

7.3 Risk factors for Alzheimer's disease

This section examines the role of established risk factors and their association with cognitive function, such as family history and age. It also examines the role of education and SMC on cognitive function.

To investigate the role of family history, the sample was dichotomised by the presence or absence of a family history of Alzheimer's disease.

7.3.1 Family history

In the present study, 48% of subjects had a first degree family history of Alzheimer's disease. The majority of the affected family members were parents (95%). Eleven of these were part of a combination with other family members such as parents and/or siblings, aunty/uncle or grandparents. A total of 5% had siblings with a history of Alzheimer's disease. Of those who were family history positive, 73% had one family member and 27% had two known family members.

Table 7.2 Subjects with and without a first degree family history of Dementia of the Alzheimer's Type (mean \pm SD)

| | No family | Family | |
|-------------------------------|---------------|-----------------------------------|---------|
| | history | history | |
| Risk factors | (n=45) | (n=41) | P value |
| Age | 64.4 ± 9.3 | 61.7 ± 7.1 | .137 |
| Gender | | | |
| Males | 16 (36%) | 17 (42%) | .574 |
| Females | 29 (64%) | 24 (59%) | |
| Education | 13.4 ± 3.9 | 14.2 ± 4.3 | .376 |
| Subjective memory complaint | 27 (60%) | 27 (66%) | .575 |
| ApoE-ε4 positive* | 8 (28%) | 10 (37%) | .449 |
| Dementia Rating Scale (total) | 132.8 ± 6.5 | 133.5 ± 5.9 | .587 |
| (range) | (109-142) | (119-142) | |
| Abnormal DRS (<121) | 4 (9%) | 3 (7%) | .790 |
| 7 Minute Screen (7MS) total | -12.2 ± 13.1 | $\textbf{-15.1} \pm \textbf{8.4}$ | .231 |
| (range) | (-39 to 32) | (-38 to 2) | |
| Abnormal 7MS (≥1) | 5 (11%) | 1 (2%) | .115 |

*Not all subjects were tested for ApoE-E4

*Total number of subjects tested for ApoE-ε4; n=56, which consists of No Family History n=29; Family History n=27

Table 7.2 presents data on different risk factors for subjects with and without a first degree family history of Alzheimer's disease. There were no

differences between the two groups for any of the demographic variables. Both groups had a similarly high percentage of subjects who complained about their memory, 60% and 66%. No differences were apparent for carriers of the ApoE-ε4 on both dementia screening tests.

7.3.2 Age

To investigate the role of age in relation to cognitive function, the sample was categorised by age (decades) and analyses were performed on different demographic variables.

Table 7.3 provides demographic data for subjects across three age categories. There were no differences between the groups for any of the demographic variables. There were also no differences in cognitive functioning in the two younger age groups (50-59, 60-69), whereas cognitive differences were apparent in the older age group (70-79 years).

On the DRS, the older group (70-79) had a significantly lower DRS total score, F(2,83)=6.3, p=.003, including lower scores on initiation (p=.014) compared to the younger age groups (59-59, 60-69) and lower scores on memory (p=.002) compared to the 50-59 year age group. The older group (70-79 years) also had a higher percentage of subjects with abnormally low DRS scores in the dementia range (26%) compared to subjects aged 50-59 years (3%).

On the 7MS, the older group (70-79) had significantly lower 7MS total scores, F(2,83)=6.9, p=.002 and animal fluency scores, F(2,83)=3.7, p=.028 compared to the younger groups (50-59, 60-69). Moreover, the older group (70-79 years) had a significantly higher percentage of subjects who scored

| | 50-59 | 60-69 | 70-79 | |
|-------------------------------|----------------|----------------|----------------------------|---------|
| Characteristics | (n=35) | (n=28) | (n=23) | P value |
| Males | 10 (29%) | 15 (54%) | 8 (35%) | .118 |
| Females | 25 (71%) | 13 (46%) | 15 (65%) | |
| Years of education | 14.7 ± 3.9 | 13.7 ± 4.0 | 12.4 ± 4.1 | .104 |
| Family history positive | 19 (54%) | 15 (54%) | 7 (30%) | .154 |
| Subj. memory complaint | 21 (60%) | 19 (68%) | 14 (61%) | .794 |
| Dementia Rating Scale | | | | |
| a) attention | 17.7 (.60) | 17.9 (.45) | 17.7 (.63) | .353 |
| b) initiation | 34.0 (3.8) | 34.1 (3.9) | 31.1 (5.1) ^{a,b} | .014* |
| c) construction | 6.0 (0) | 6.0 (0) | 6.0 (0) | - |
| d) conceptualisation | 35.6 (2.0) | 35.3 (2.3) | 34.3 (3.3) | .125 |
| e) memory | 41.5 (.74) | 40.9 (1.4) | 40.3 (1.6) ^a | .002* |
| DRS total | 134.8 (4.9) | 134.0 (4.6) | 129.4 (8.1) ^{a,b} | .003* |
| (range) | (122 to 141) | (124 to 142) | (109 to 142) | |
| Abnormal DRS (<121) | 1 (3%) | 0 | 6 (26%) | .001* |
| 7 Minute Screen (7MS) | | | | |
| Orientation (error) | .03 (.17) | .57 (1.0) | 1.4 (3.7) ^a | .033* |
| Enhanced cued recall | 15.6 (.69) | 15.7 (.77) | 15.7 (.54) | .833 |
| Clock drawing | 7.0 (.17) | 6.9 (.31) | 6.6 (.89) ^a | .028* |
| Animal fluency | 19.1 (5.8) | 19.0 (6.0) | 15.3 (5.3) ^{a,b} | .028* |
| 7MS total | -16.9 (8.0) | -14.9 (9.3) | -6.8 (14.4) ^{a,b} | .002* |
| (range) | (-38 to -4) | (-39 to 2) | (-28 to 32) | |
| Abnormal 7MS (<u>></u> 1) | 0 | 1 (4%) | 5 (22%) | .004* |
| aMCI(Delayed Recall<4) | 1 (3%) | 4 (14%) | 7 (30%) | .039* |

Table 7.3 Demographic data categorized by age (decades) on initial assessment (mean \pm SD)

* Statistically significant at p<.05

^a Statistically significant at p<.05 compared to the 50-59 year age group (post hoc test)

^b Statistically significant at p<.05 compared to the 60-69 year age group (post hoc test)

above the abnormal threshold on the 7MS (22%) compared to the 60-69 year age group (4%). The older group (70-79) also had lower scores on temporal orientation (p=.033) and clock drawing (p=.028) compared to the 50-59 year age group. A significantly higher percentage of the older group (70-79 years) (30%) fulfilled the aMCI criteria compared to the younger

groups (50-59, 60-69) (17%). The effects of age are further examined in section 7.5.2 and 7.9 examining correlations with dementia screening tests and cognitive domains.

7.3.3 Education

To assess the role of education on cognitive function, the sample was dichotomised by total years of education (<12 years or \geq 12 years). This cut-off was chosen because it fits the typical Australian education system which consists of 6 years of primary school and 6 years of high school.

Table 7.4 indicates there were no differences between the groups for any of the demographic variables. Subjects with <12 years of education reported slightly more memory complaints (73%) compared to subjects with \geq 12 years of education (58%), but this was not statistically significant (p=.194). On the DRS, subjects with <12 years of education had significantly lower DRS total scores compared to subjects with \geq 12 years of education, F(1,84)=11.9, p=.001. A significantly higher percentage of subjects with <12 years of education had an abnormal 7MS score (15%) compared to subjects with >12 years of education (3%), ($\chi^2 = 4.06$; df=1; p=.044; however two cells had low expected counts). Education is further assessed in section 7.11 on global function in the multiple regression analysis.

| | < 12 years | <u>></u> 12 years | |
|-------------------------------|---------------|------------------------------------|---------|
| Risk factors | (n=26) | (n=60) | P value |
| Age | 65.4 ± 8.4 | 62.1 ± 8.1 | .101 |
| Gender | | | |
| Males | 9 (35%) | 24 (40%) | .637 |
| Females | 17 (65%) | 36 (60%) | |
| Subjective memory complaint | 19 (73%) | 35 (58%) | .194 |
| Family history positive | 11 (42%) | 30 (50%) | .512 |
| Dementia Rating Scale (total) | 129.8 ± 7.0 | 134.5 ± 5.3 | .001* |
| (range) | (109 to 142) | (119 to 142) | |
| Abnormal DRS (<121) | 3 (12%) | 4 (7%) | .448 |
| 7 Minute Screen (7MS) total | -10.5 ± 10.5 | $\textbf{-14.9} \pm \textbf{11.3}$ | .093 |
| (range) | (-26 to 23) | (-39 to 32) | |
| Abnormal 7MS (<u>></u> 1) | 4 (15%) | 2 (3%) | .044* |

Table 7.4 Demographic data for the sample based on years of education (mean±SD)

*Statistically significant at p<.05

7.3.4 Subjective memory complaint (SMC)

To address the role of SMC in cognitive function, the sample was dichotomised by the presence or absence of SMC and analyses were performed on different demographic and cognitive variables. **Table 7.5** provides demographic data for subjects with (n=32) and without (n=54) SMC. The high percentage of subjects (63%) reporting a memory complaint was expected as the advertisement had requested subjects with memory difficulties. The two groups did not differ on any of the demographic variables. Subjects with SMC had significantly lower scores on the DRS total score, F(1,84)=11.5, p=.001.

| | No SMC | SMC | |
|-------------------------------|-----------------|-----------------|---------|
| Characteristics | (n = 32) | (n = 54) | P value |
| Age | $62.4~\pm~8.9$ | 63.5 ± 8.1 | .565 |
| Gender | | | |
| Male | 10 (31%) | 23 (43%) | .296 |
| Female | 22 (69%) | 31 (57%) | |
| Years of education | $14.6~\pm~3.4$ | 13.2 ± 4.3 | .117 |
| Family history | 14 (44%) | 27 (50%) | .575 |
| Depression | | | |
| PAS total (n=43) | .94 (1.6) | 1.6 (1.7) | .208 |
| GDS total (n=43) | 2.4 (2.5) | 2.0 (2.1) | .554 |
| (mildly depressed) | 4 (13%) | 4 (7%) | .432 |
| Stroke history | 1 (3%) | 1 (2%) | .705 |
| Dementia Rating Scale | | | |
| a) attention | $17.9~\pm~.39$ | 17.6 ± .62 | .026* |
| b) initiation | $35.2~\pm~2.1$ | $32.1~\pm~4.8$ | .001* |
| c) construction | 6.0 ± 0 | 6.0 ± 0 | - |
| d) conceptualisation | $35.5~\pm~2.0$ | $35.0~\pm~2.8$ | .375 |
| e) memory | $41.3~\pm~.98$ | 40.9 ± 1.5 | .186 |
| DRS total | $135.8~\pm~3.3$ | 131.5 ± 6.9 | .001* |
| (range) | (127-142) | (109-142) | |
| (rated <u><</u> 121) | 0 | 7 (13%) | .034* |
| 7 minute screen (7MS) | | | |
| Temporal orientation | .19 ± .59 | .81 ± 2.5 | .167 |
| (error) | | | |
| Enhanced cued recall | $15.8~\pm~.56$ | 15.6 ± .74 | .262 |
| (ECR) | | | |
| Clock drawing | $6.9 \pm .34$ | 6.8 ± .61 | .722 |
| Animal fluency | $20.0~\pm~4.8$ | $16.9~\pm~6.3$ | .020* |
| 7MS total | -17.6 ± 6.4 | -11.1 ± 12.7 | .008** |
| (range) | (-38 to -7) | (-39 to 32) | |
| Abnormal 7MS (<u>></u> 1) | 0 | 6 (11%) | .051 |

Table 7.5 Demographic data for subjects with and without subjective memory complaint (SMC) on initial assessment (mean \pm SD)

*Statistically significant at p<.05, **p < .01

On the DRS, subjects with SMC had lower scores on attention (p=.026) and initiation (p=.001). Seven (13%) subjects with SMC had abnormally low DRS total scores in the dementia range (\leq 121, note: 2 items were not used in the present study as these related to USA-related topics) compared to none of the subjects without SMC, (χ^2 =4.52; df=1; p=.034; however two cells had low expected counts).

Table 7.5 further shows subjects with SMC had lower 7MS total scores compared to subjects without SMC, F(1,84)=7.36, p=.008. Subjects with SMC had lower scores on animal fluency, F(1,84)=5.58, p=.020, which contributed significantly to this difference. Six subjects in the SMC group scored above the abnormal threshold on the 7MS (≥ 1) indicating the presence of probable dementia. None of the subjects in the group without SMC had abnormal 7MS scores. Thus, SMC had good specificity on both dementia screening tests (100%), but unacceptably low sensitivity (<15%).

It should be emphasized that a subgroup of those with SMC do have MCI (n=12). This information is presented in detail in section 7.5 (page 151).

7.4 The Rey Auditory Verbal Learning Test (RAVLT)

One of the aims of the study was to identify subjects with a high risk of developing Alzheimer's disease. This section examines performance on the Delayed Recall subtest from the RAVLT. **Table 7.6** shows the performance of subjects with and without SMC on the RAVLT, which has been analysed on the basis of its individual subtests: immediate memory, new learning, and delayed recall.

Subjects with SMC had significantly lower scores on delayed recall compared to subjects without SMC, F(1,84)=5.4, p=.022. It is noteworthy that the two memory complaint groups did not significantly differ in their

| Table 7.6 Dat | a on the | Rey | Auditory | Verbal | Learning | Test | for | subjects | with | and |
|---------------|-----------|-----|----------|--------|----------|------|-----|----------|------|-----|
| without SMC | (mean ± 9 | SD) | | | | | | | | |

| | No SMC | SMC | <u> </u> |
|----------------------------|----------------|-----------------|----------|
| | (n=32) | (n=54) | P value |
| RAVLT | | | |
| Verbal learning: | | | |
| Trial 1 (max 15) | 5.9 ± 1.8 | 5.2 ± 2.0 | .131 |
| Trial 2 (max 15) | 7.3 ± 1.9 | 7.3 ± 2.4 | .924 |
| Trial 3 (max 15) | 9.3 ± 1.8 | 8.7 ± 2.6 | .200 |
| Trial 4 (max 15) | 10.5 ± 2.5 | 9.5 ± 3.1 | .135 |
| Trial 5 (max 15) | 10.9 ± 2.5 | 10.2 ± 3.1 | .252 |
| | 44.0 ± 8.6 | 40.9 ± 11.5 | .189 |
| Sum of Trials 1-5 (max 75) | | | |
| Delayed recall score: | | | |
| Trial 6 after 20 min delay | 9.2 ± 2.7 | 7.4 ± 3.8 | .022* |
| (max 15) | | | |
| Delayed recall score: | | | |
| Score = 0 | 0 | 2 (4%) | .271 |
| Score < 4 | 0 | 12 (22%) | .004* |
| Score < 6 | 3 (9%) | 16 (30%) | .029* |

*Statistically significant at p<.05

performance on all five learning trials (trials 1-5) and were able to learn a similar number of total words (sum of trials 1-5). Further analyses are conducted below to identify subjects in the SMC group with pronounced deficits on delayed recall.

7.5 Classification of amnestic mild cognitive impairment (aMCI)

In this section, the delayed recall subtest of the RAVLT was used as a screening test to identify objective cognitive impairment and classify subjects as having aMCI. To aid classification, a range of cut-off scores for

impairment were considered (0, <4, and 6) and applied to subjects with and without SMC. **Table 7.6** shows if a cut-off score of zero was applied to the current data, two (4%) subjects in the SMC group would be classified as having impairment compared to none in the No SMC group. By applying a cut-off score of <6, a total of 16 (30%) subjects in the SMC group would be classified as classified as having impairment compared to three (9%) in the No SMC group.

However, if a cut-off score <4 on delayed recall was applied to the data, 12 (22%) of the subjects in the SMC group would be classified as having impairment compared to none of the subjects in the No SMC group. A cut-off score of <4 seemed realistic and demonstrated good separation between the groups. This score is also about 2 SD below the mean for the SMC group. This score was chosen to define impairment because it produced the best sensitivity and specificity balance and was similar to thresholds used by others (Guarch et al., 2008) to classify subjects as having aMC1. The present study did not use cut-off scores adjusted for age. This would have been preferable, however due to the small sample size this would have resulted in skewed information.

7.5.1 Demographics

This section provides demographic and cognitive data to help examine differences between the three groups: controls, SMC and aMCI.

As shown in **Table 7.7**, the aMCI group was slightly older, F(2,83)=5.44, p=.006 and had fewer years of formal education,

F(2,83)=3.88, p=.025 compared to the control and SMC groups. All three groups had a high proportion (44-50%) of subjects with a first degree family history of Alzheimer's disease. There were no significant differences between the groups for depressive symptom scores. Four (13%) subjects in the control and four (13%) in the SMC groups were rated as having mild depression. None of the subjects in the aMCI group had scores in the mild depression range.

Table 7.7 Demographic data for the three groups after screening for cognitive impairment (mean \pm SD)

| | Normal | SMC | aMCI | |
|-----------------------------|--------------|--------------|---------------------------|---------|
| | Controls | (n = 42) | (n =12) | |
| Characteristics | (n = 32) | | | P value |
| Age | 62.4 ± 8.9 | 61.6 ± 7.3 | $70.1 \pm 7.2^{a,b}$ | .006* |
| (range) | (50-79) | (50-78) | (57-79) | |
| Gender | | | | |
| Male | 10 (31%) | 15 (36%) | 8 (67%) | .087 |
| Female | 22 (69%) | 27 (64%) | 4 (33%) | |
| Years of education | 14.6 ± 3.4 | 13.9 ± 4.1 | $11.0\pm4.6^{\text{a,b}}$ | .025* |
| Born in Australia | 21 (66%) | 31 (74%) | 8 (67%) | .726 |
| Race: Caucasian | 28 (88%) | 41 (98%) | 11 (92%) | .234 |
| Family history | 14 (44%) | 21 (50%) | 6 (50%) | .854 |
| ApoE-E4 positive** | 8 (42%) | 6 (20%) | 4 (57%) | .086 |
| Depression | | | | |
| PAS total (n=43) | .9 (1.7) | 1.9 (1.8) | 1.0 (1.4) | .237 |
| GDS total (n=43) | 2.4 (2.5) | 2.0 (2.2) | 2.0 (1.2) | .841 |
| (rated as mildly depressed) | 4 (13%) | 4 (10%) | 0 | .445 |
| Stroke history | 1 (3%) | 0 | 1 (8%) | .223 |

*Statistically significant at p<.05

 $^{\rm a}$ Statistically significant at p<.05 compared to the control group

^b Statistically significant at p<.05 compared to the SMC group

** Not all subjects were tested for ApoE-E4

** Total number of subjects tested for ApoE-ɛ4; n=56, which consists of Controls n=19; SMC n=30; aMCI n=7

7.5.2 Cognitive function

Table 7.8 shows the aMCI group had lower DRS total scores compared to the control and SMC groups, F(2,83)=9.66, p=.001, including significantly lower scores on conceptualization (p=.012) and memory (p=.001). On the initiation subscale, the aMCI group had lower scores compared to the control group (p=.004). Four (10%) subjects in the SMC and three (25%) in the aMCI groups had abnormally low DRS scores in the dementia range (\leq 121) compared to none of the subjects in the control group ($\chi^2=7.50$; df=2; p=.023; however three cells had low expected counts).

On the 7MS, the aMCI group had lower scores compared to the control group, F(2,83)=4.30, p=.017, including significantly lower scores on clock drawing (p=.006) and animal fluency (p=.048). On the enhanced cued recall task, the aMCI group had lower scores compared to both the control and SMC groups (p=.017). Three (7%) subjects in the SMC and three (25%) subjects in the aMCI groups had an abnormal 7MS score (\geq 1) indicating the presence of probable dementia, compared to none of the subjects in the control group ($\chi^2=8.41$; df=2; p=.015; however three cells had low expected counts).

A Pearson Chi-square test was used to analyse whether performance on the 7MS and DRS was independent of age for the three groups. This is illustrated in **Figures 7.1 and 7.2**. Both screening instruments were

| | Normal | SMC | aMCI | |
|----------------------------|-----------------------------------|------------------------------------|-------------------------------------|-------|
| | Controls | (n=42) | (n=12) | Р |
| Characteristics | (n=32) | | | value |
| Dementia Rating Scale | | | | |
| a) attention | $17.9 \pm .39$ | 17.6 ± .62 | 17.6 ± .67 | .082 |
| b) initiation | $35.2~\pm~2.1$ | $32.3~\pm~4.8~^a$ | 31.5 ± 4.7^{a} | .004* |
| c) construction | 6.0 ± 0 | 6.0 ± 0 | 6.0 ± 0 | - |
| d) conceptualisation | $35.5~\pm~2.0$ | 35.5 ± 2.4 | $33.2 \pm 3.5^{a,b}$ | .012* |
| e) memory | 41.3 ± 1.0 | 41.3 ± .94 | $39.3 \pm 2.1^{a,b}$ | .000* |
| DRS total | 135.8 ± 3.3 | 132.6 ± 6.1 | $127.6\pm8.5^{a,b}$ | .000* |
| (range) | (129-142) | (119-137) | (109-136) | |
| (rated +, score < 121) | 0 | 4 (10%) | 3 (25%) | .023* |
| 7 minute screen (7MS) | | | | |
| Orientation (error) | 0.19 ± 0.59 | 0.79 ± 2.6 | 0.92 ± 2.3 | .379 |
| Enhanced cued recall (ECR) | 15.8 ± .55 | $15.7\pm.59$ | $15.2\pm1.0^{a,b}$ | .017* |
| Clock drawing | $6.9\pm.34$ | $7.0\pm.22$ | $6.4\pm1.2~^{a,b}$ | .006* |
| Animal fluency | 20.0 ± 4.8 | 17.3 ± 6.5 | 15.7 ± 5.3 a | .048* |
| 7MS total | $\textbf{-17.6} \pm \textbf{6.4}$ | $\textbf{-12.0} \pm \textbf{12.5}$ | $\textbf{-8.1}\pm\textbf{13.1}^{a}$ | .017* |
| (range) | (-38 to –7) | (-39 to 32) | (-27 to 23) | |
| Abnormal 7MS | 0 | 3 (7%) | 3 (25%) | .015* |

| Table 7.8 Clinical data for the three groups on initial asse | essment (mean ± SD) |
|--|---------------------|
|--|---------------------|

^a Statistically significant at p<.05 compared to the control group (post-hoc test).

^b Statistically significant at p<.05 compared to the SMC group (post-hoc test).

moderately correlated with the subject's age (r=0.28; n=86; p=0.008 for the 7MS and r=-0.30; n=86; p=0.005 for the DRS). Age was significantly correlated with higher scores on the 7MS for subjects with aMCI (r=.63; n=12 p<.05), but not for the control and SMC groups (r=-.16; n=32 p>.05 and r=-.18; n=42; p>.05), respectively. Moreover, there was no significant correlation between age and scores on the DRS for any of the three groups, indicating that age was not associated with performance on the DRS. The lack of correlation between the two scales and the groups are likely due to small sample sizes of individual groups and smaller range in scores.



Figure 7.1 (above) Graph showing the relationship between age and 7MS scores for the three groups.

Figure 7.2 (below) Graph showing relationship between age and DRS scores for the three groups

А Pearson bivariate correlation was used to examine the interrelationship between the 7MS and DRS (see **Figure 7.3**). There was a strong negative linear correlation between the 7MS and the DRS (r=-.65; n=86; p=.001). Thus, higher scores on the 7MS were associated with lower scores on the DRS. Threshold scores for the two tests are indicated by dotted lines showing there was strong disagreement between the two instruments for two SMC subjects with normal DRS scores (~135) and 7MS scores >10 (see filled circles, quadrant 2). It should also be noted that two subjects in the aMCI group had abnormal scores on both tests (see filled stars, quadrant 1).



Figure 7.3 Graph showing the correspondence between the 7 Minute Screen and Dementia Rating Scale in identifying cognitive impairment in the three groups.

7.6 Other screening tests for dementia

This section briefly describes the clinical utility of other screening measures that have been used to screen for cognitive impairment. **Table 7.9** lists five tasks that are either part of the 7MS (Clock drawing and animal naming) or others that are quick and easy to use, such as verbal fluency (FAS words), similarities and the Trail Making-B task. The percentage of subjects with abnormal scores using published thresholds indicates the task with the best sensitivity and specificity was animal naming. None of the control and SMC groups had abnormal scores on the Clock Drawing task, but it was less sensitive than animal naming which identified deficits in 36% of subjects with SMC. Verbal fluency identified deficits in 21% of subjects with SMC. Scores on Similarities did not differentiate between the groups.

| Table | 7.9 | Alternative | screening | tests | using | standard | thresholds | to | detect |
|-------|------|-------------|-----------|-------|-------|----------|------------|----|--------|
| demer | ntia | | | | | | | | |

| | Controls | SMC | aMCI | χ^2 value |
|---------------------------------|------------|------------|------------|----------------|
| Task (threshold) | (n=32) | (n=42) | (n=12) | (df=2) |
| | % abnormal | % abnormal | % abnormal | |
| | | | | |
| Clock drawing (\leq 5) | 0 | 0 | 1 (8%) | 6.24* |
| Animal naming (<u><</u> 14) | 2 | 15 (36%) | 6 (50%) | 11.90** |
| Verbal fluency-FAS total (<27) | 3 (9%) | 9 (21%) | 7 (58%) | 12.18** |
| Trail-B (> 120 sec) | 4 (13%) | 6 (14%) | 6 (50%) | 9.12** |
| Similarities (<u><</u> 6) | 5 (16%) | 9 (21%) | 3 (25%) | NS |

Threshold values were sourced from Solomon et al. (1998) for Clock Drawing; Monsch et al. (1992) for Animal naming and Verbal Fluency and Tombaugh, 2004 for Trail b test. Note age and education levels were not taken into consideration for determination of abnormality.

*p<.05, **p=.001

7.7 Normative data on healthy ageing

In this section, the raw scores for the present study of the controls (n=32) are compared to published norms on healthy ageing for each of the tests grouped by cognitive domain. The purpose of this was to demonstrate the similarity in cognitive functioning between the control data in the present study with published norms prior to transforming the raw data to z-scores. A further aim was to examine the influence of age and/or education on each of the cognitive tests.

7.7.1 Intelligent quotient (IQ)

The National Adult Reading Test (NART)

The intelligent quotient of the sample was assessed using NART. **Table 7.10** shows the raw NART scores for this study using only the controls (n=32) compared to healthy subjects from Australian published norms (n=244; Collie et al., 1999). Subjects in the published norms were over the age of 44 (mean age 63.1), and were recruited through media or contact with the research institute. They scored > 28 on the MMSE, and were free of mental and psychiatric illness. The majority of these subjects were well educated and of above average intelligence.

Performance on NART for both studies was comparable across the age categories. There were some small differences on NART for subjects in the present study with less than 12 years of education compared to the same subset in the published norms. There was a trend for higher NART

| | Prese | nt study | Collie et al. 1999 | | |
|----------------------|-------------|-------------|--------------------|-----------|--|
| Education | 50-64 years | 65-79 years | 50-69 years | 70+ years | |
| Level (years) | | | | | |
| <12 years | | | | | |
| Ν | 3 | 4 | 77 | 31 | |
| Mean | 115.7 | 118.3 | 126.9 | 119.2 | |
| SD | 2.1 | 5.2 | 5.8 | 4.7 | |
| <u>></u> 12 years | | | | | |
| Ν | 14 | 11 | 111 | 25 | |
| Mean | 116.6 | 119.5 | 121.4 | 121.8 | |
| SD | 5.9 | 5.3 | 4.1 | 4.3 | |
| | | | | | |

Table 7.10 Comparison of performance on the National Adult Reading Test(NART) between the present study control values with Australian publishednorms by age and educational level

Source: Collie et al. (1999) Norms and the effects of demographic variables on a neuropsychological battery for use in healthy ageing Australian populations. Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry: 33: 568-575.

scores in subjects with greater than 12 years of education. This was evident in both studies and reflects the influence of education on NART (Strauss et al. et al., 2006). Age had little effect on performance. A two-way ANOVA using age and education as factors indicated that NART was not affected by age, F(1,28)=1.4, p=.245 or education F(1,28)=0.22, p=.642. The NART scores should be interpreted with caution, given the low subject numbers in the present study.

To avoid duplication of normative data, published data on healthy subjects for subtests from the WAIS-R (digit span, similarities and mental control) are not presented. The WAIS-R highly correlates with NART (Crawford et al., 2001; Strauss et al., 2006) and performance on WAIS-R can be predicted by performance on NART (Nelson and Willison, 1991).

7.7.2 Episodic memory

The Rey Auditory Verbal Learning Test (RAVLT)

The RAVLT assessed verbal episodic memory and was classified as a test of verbal learning and recall. **Table 7.11** shows the raw RAVLT scores for the present study using only the control group (n=32) compared to healthy subjects from Australian published norms (n=62; Geffen et al., 1990). Subjects in the published norms were physically healthy and free of neurological symptoms by self-report. They had an average education of 11.2 (2.2) years, with a range of 7-22 years. Their average estimated IQ (derived from error scores on the NART) was 116 (7.3), with a range of 94-127.

Table 7.11 Comparison of performance on the Rey Auditory Verbal Learning Test(RAVLT) between the present study control values with Australian publishednorms by age (mean, SD)

| | Present study (norms) by age | | | Published norms by age | | |
|-----------------|------------------------------|-------|-------|------------------------|--------|--------|
| RAVLT items | 50-59 | 60-69 | 70-79 | 50-59 | 60-69 | 70-86 |
| | (n=14) | (n=9) | (n=9) | (n= 20) | (n=22) | (n=20) |
| trials 1-5 | 45.2 | 48.1 | 37.9 | 47.6 | 42.9 | 37.1 |
| (New learning) | (5.9) | (8.2) | (9.8) | (8.1) | (7.8) | (7.5) |
| Recall after | 9.1 | 10.8 | 7.6 | 9.8 | 8.5 | 7.1 |
| interference | (2.9) | (2.0) | (3.0) | (2.9) | (2.2) | (1.8) |
| Recall after 20 | 9.6 | 10.2 | 7.3 | 10.1 | 8.7 | 7.0 |
| min delay | (2.9) | (1.3) | (2.6) | (2.7) | (3.1) | (2.4) |
| Recognition of | 14.1 | 14.2 | 12.8 | 13.8 | 13.1 | 12.6 |
| List A | (1.2) | (.83) | (2.2) | (1) | (2.0) | (2.3) |

Source: Geffen, Moar, O'Hanlon et al., 1990: Data for healthy Australian adults stratified by age group

As shown in **Table 7.11** the scores of individual subtests on the RAVLT in the present study were comparable to the Australian published norms of Geffen et al. (1990). In both studies there was a trend for a steady decline in performance with increasing age on the total amount of words recalled after an interference list. This declining trend was also observed for the 20-minute delayed recall component. In the present study, subjects aged 60-69 years had slightly higher scores. However, the data remained comparable because the means for this age group fell within the SD of the published norms. Both data sets highlight that increasing age is accompanied by a decline in performance on episodic memory tasks, especially those which tax the memory system.

As previously discussed, since recall of Trial 1 is considered a measure of short-term memory, and approximates Digit Span (WAIS-R) to within one or two points (Hodges, 1994), the control values in the present study will therefore approximate published norms on Digit Span. This is supported by the similar performance on RAVLT between the control values in the present study with published Australian norms.

Rey-Osterrieth Complex Figure Test (ROCFT)

The ROCFT test assessed visual episodic memory and was classified as a test of visual recall and visuo-spatial ability. **Table 7.12** shows the raw ROCFT scores for the present study using only the control group (n=32) compared to published control values (n=698; Strauss et al., 2006). Subjects in the published norms were well educated (mean=14 years), physically healthy and free of neurological symptoms.

Table 7.12 Comparison of performance on the Rey-Osterrieth Complex FigureTest (ROCFT) between the present study control values with published norms byage (mean, SD)

| | Present study (norms) by age | | | Published norms by age | | |
|--------|------------------------------|--------|--------|------------------------|---------|---------|
| ROCFT | 50-59 | 60-69 | 70-79 | 50-59 | 60-69 | 70+ |
| | (n=14) | (n=9) | (n=9) | (n=144) | (n=220) | (n=334) |
| Сору | 35.1 | 35.7 | 35.9 | 31.2 | 30.8 | 29.6 |
| SD | (1.7) | (0.71) | (0.33) | (3.7) | (4.2) | (3.4) |
| Recall | 14.0 | 16.8 | 13.7 | 14.9 | 14.2 | 11.7 |
| SD | (4.4) | (6.6) | (7.0) | (7.0) | (7.5) | (6.1) |

Source: Strauss et al. (2006)

Table 7.12 shows the copy scores on the ROCFT in the present study were slightly higher than the published norms for different age categories (Strauss et al., 2006). The recall scores in both data sets were comparable (means are within 1 SD of each other) and showed the classical discrepancy in performance between copy and recall, which is greater for the 70+ age group than for the younger age groups.

7.7.3 Semantic Memory

Word Fluency

Word fluency assessed semantic memory and was classified as a test of verbal ability. **Table 7.13** shows the word fluency scores for the present study using only the control group (n=32) compared to healthy subjects recruited from Canadian published norms (n=698; Tombaugh et al., 1999).

The Canadian subjects were healthy volunteers recruited from different sources within the community (e.g., shopping centres). They were free of psychiatric and neurological illness and spoke English as a first language.

 Table 7.13 Comparison of performance on word fluency between the present

 study control values with published norms by age (mean, SD)

| | Present study (norms) by age | | | Published norms by age | | |
|---------|------------------------------|--------|--------|------------------------|---------|---------|
| Word | 50-59 | 60-69 | 70-79 | 50-59 | 60-69 | 70+ |
| Fluency | (n=14) | (n=9) | (n=9) | (n=144) | (n=220) | (n=334) |
| Animals | 20.4 | 19.4 | 20.0 | 20.1 | 17.6 | 16.1 |
| | (5.7) | (4.7) | (3.9) | (4.9) | (4.7) | (4.0) |
| FAS | 45.1 | 39.1 | 36.0 | 42.1 | 38.5 | 34.8 |
| total | (11.5) | (13.1) | (11.1) | (11.1) | (13.7) | (12.8) |

Source for word fluency: Tombaugh et al., 1999: Data for the FAS and animal naming for a sample of healthy adults stratified by demographic groups.

As shown in **Table 7.13**, performance on word fluency for animals and letters was similar in both studies for subjects aged 50-59 and 60-69. This is shown by the similar means and SDs. In the present study, animal fluency scores were slightly higher (20) than in the published norms (16) for subjects aged 70-79. However, the data remained comparable because the SDs overlapped each other. Both data sets further show a decline in performance on category fluency and verbal fluency with increasing age.

The Boston Naming Test (BNT)

The BNT assessed semantic memory and was also classified as a test of verbal ability. **Table 7.14** shows the raw BNT scores for the present study using only the control group (n=32) compared to healthy subjects from Australian published norms (n=136; Worrall et al., 1995). Subjects in

the published norms consisted of independently living older persons, recruited through advertisements. All subjects were free of neurological disease and spoke English as a first language. The mean age for the sample was 70.4 (SD=7.8) years.

Table 7.14 Comparison of performance on the Boston Naming Test (BNT) between the present study control values with Australian published norms by age (mean, SD)

| Tł | The present study (norms) | | | Worrall et al. (1995) | | | |
|------|---------------------------|--------|--------|-----------------------|--------|--|--|
| BNT | 50-64 | 65-79 | 55-64 | 65-74 | 75+ | | |
| | (n=17) | (n=15) | (n=36) | (n=66) | (n=34) | | |
| Mean | 54.8 | 53.8 | 53.1 | 53.2 | 48.0 | | |
| SD | (5.7) | (6.3) | (4.4) | (5.4) | (7.2) | | |

Source: Worrall et al., 1995 Data for a sample of healthy older Australians

As shown in **Table 7.14** comparison of the raw naming scores for the controls in the present study with the Australian published norms of Worrall et al. (1995) shows a similar pattern of performance for both studies across the age categories. This is supported by the SDs within the present study which overlapped with published data.

7.7.4 Visuomotor speed and executive functioning

Trail-Making A and B

The Trail-Making test A and B assessed visuo-motor speed and executive functioning, respectively (see Methods). **Table 7.15** shows the raw Trail-Making test scores for the present study using only the control group (n=32) compared to healthy subjects from Canadian published norms (n=287; Tombaugh, 2004). Subjects from the published norms were
recruited from the community (e.g., shopping centres) and were free of neurological, psychiatric and medical symptoms by self-report. Their mean age and years of education were 58 (21.7) and 12.6 (2.6), respectively. All subjects had MMSE scores >23.

Table 7.15 shows there was generally good agreement between the Trail Making A and B scores with the healthy control data in the present study and published norms (Tombaugh, 2004). Both studies showed a trend for increased task time with increased task complexity, especially in subjects aged 70-79 years with lower levels of education. The differences in the standard deviations in the present study reflect low subject numbers for some of the data cells.

| | Present | study (norms | s) by age | Publis | hed norms | by age |
|------------|---------|--------------|-----------|---------|-----------|---------|
| Education | 50-59 | 60-69 | 70-79 | 55-59 | 60-64 | 70-74 |
| Level, yrs | (n=14) | (n=9) | (n=9) | (n=95) | (n=86) | (n=106) |
| <12 | | | | | | |
| Trail A | 22.7 | 43.4 | 30.7 | 35.10 | 33.22 | 42.47 |
| (SD) | (.84) | (29.8) | (2.1) | (10.94) | (9.10) | (15.15) |
| 12 + | | | | | | |
| Trail A | 28.4 | 26.9 | 39.7 | 31.72 | 31.32 | 40.13 |
| (SD) | (6.8) | (6.7) | (8.7) | (10.14) | (6.96) | (14.48) |
| <12 | | | | | | |
| Trail B | 188.0 | 78.3 | 81.0 | 78.84 | 74.55 | 109.95 |
| (SD) | (158.4) | (36.3) | (23.0) | (19.09) | (19.55) | (35.15) |
| 12 + | | | | | | |
| Trail B | 79.6 | 91.1 | 97.0 | 68.74 | 64.58 | 86.27 |
| (SD) | (25.3) | (52.7) | (35.0) | (21.02) | (18.59) | (24.07) |

 Table 7.15 Comparison of performance on the Trail-Making Test between the

 controls in the present study with published norms (mean seconds, SD)

Means and SDs are expressed in seconds. Lower scores indicate better performance. The time limit for Trail B is 300 seconds. A score of 300 is recorded if the task is not completed within this period.

Source: Tombaugh, 2004. Data for a sample of healthy Canadian adults stratified by Age and Education

In summary, the controls in the present study were comparable to healthy aged-matched norms on all the neuropsychological tests reviewed. The mean scores were found to be either very close or within 1 SD of published norms. Thus, the controls in the present study were considered to represent a group of subjects with normal cognitive functioning between the age of 50 and 79.

The z-scores derived from the control group data were therefore used to compare the performance of subjects using a neuropsychological test battery. The z-scores were calculated for each of the cognitive tests and then aggregated, if necessary, for each of the cognitive domains. The next section provides a discussion on z-scores.

7.8 Profile of neuropsychological functioning

This section summarises the profile of neuropsychological functioning for two groups (subjects with and without SMC) and for three groups (controls, SMC and aMCI) on initial assessment. Performance across the individual tests and their composite cognitive domains were expressed as a z-score.

7.8.1 Computing and understanding z-scores

The z-score represents, in standard deviation units, the amount a score deviates from the mean of the control group, which is represented by the zero line with a theoretical standard deviation of one. The rationale for transforming raw data to z-scores is to more easily compare individual and

group data for the various domains that otherwise would have different units of measurement and variance.

The following is an example of how to calculate the z-score of a subject using raw test scores and evaluate the subject's performance in relation to a control reference group. For example, from the aMCI group, subject number 78 was able to generate a total of 53 words on Verbal Fluency using the letters 'FAS'; scored 34/75 immediate learning (List A) and completed Trail A in 23.41 seconds. The first raw test score (Verbal Fluency) is entered into the following equation:

z-score = (subjects' score - controls' mean)/controls' SD

The Verbal Fluency score of 53 would be entered as follows: z-score = (53-40.8438)/12.14724 where; 40.8438 is the control's mean for Verbal Fluency and 12.14724 is the control's SD. Rounded control means (and SDs) can be found in Tables 7.16 and 7.17 for cognitive domain 5 (verbal ability). This produces a z-score of +1.00 and shows normal performance in Verbal Fluency skills.

Consider the raw score of 34 on total new learning (List A) from the RAVLT. This score would be entered as follows: z-score=(34-43.9688)/8.5628. This produces a z-score of -1.16 and shows deficits in episodic memory. For variables in which higher scores indicate poorer performance, the subject's score and control mean were reversed. The z-score equivalent is (control mean-subject score)/control SD. The Trail A score of 43.4 would be entered as follows: (31.8063-43.4)/11.73939. This produces a z-score of -1.00 and shows deficits in visuomotor speed.

In summary, z-scores provide a convenient way to assess test results that use different units of measurement based on a standardized normal population. The degree of difference from the standardized mean to define 'abnormality' case-ness is based on probability theory (Dawson-Saunders & Trapp, 1994). It is proposed that 66.7% of the normal population will have scores between –1 and 1 and only 2.5% of the population will have scores below 1.96. As a rule, z-scores are most commonly used to compare different attribute/test profiles and interpreting individual performance based on percentile difference of the population mean.

7.8.2 Cognitive function

In this section two analyses were used to examine cognitive function in those with and without SMC and those grouped by aMCI (Controls, SMC, and aMCI). The raw data means and SDs for each cognitive test are summarized in **Tables 7.16** and **7.17** together with the z-scores for each of the nine cognitive domains. As shown in **Table 7.16**, subjects with SMC scored significantly lower than subjects without SMC on working memory (p=.032), verbal recall (p=.038) and visuo-motor speed (p=.044).

Analysis of the data by three groups (**Table 7.17**) showed significant group differences on six of the nine cognitive domains. Post hoc analysis showed that the aMCI group scored significantly lower than the control and SMC groups on verbal learning F(2,83)=14.6, p=.000, verbal recall F(2,83)=29.5, p=.000, verbal ability F(2,83)=5.4, p=.006, visuo-motor speed F(2,83)=5.5, p=.005 and executive functioning F(2,83)=9.2, p=.000.

The aMCI group also had significantly lower scores on visual recall compared to the SMC group. There were no significant group differences in working memory and visuo-spatial ability. The aMCI group scored lower on IQ compared to the other two groups, but this was not significant (p=.060).

Table 7.16 Summary profile of performance on different cognitive domains (Z transformed) and raw test scores for each domain in subjects with and without SMC (mean \pm SD)

| Cognitive domain and tests | No SMC $(n-32)$ | SMC | P value |
|-------------------------------------|------------------|------------------|------------|
| | (11-52) | (11-34) | Value |
| 1. Intellectual functioning | -0.00 ± 1.00 | -0.41 ± 1.12 | .088 |
| Full scale IQ (NART) | 117.7 ± 5.4 | 115.5 ± 6.0 | |
| 2. Working memory (WM) | -0.00 ± 0.80 | -0.39 ± 0.79 | .032* |
| Digit span (forward) | 10.3 ± 2.1 | 9.6 ± 2.4 | |
| Digit span (backward) | 8.3 ± 2.3 | 7.2 ± 2.4 | |
| Serial 7's | 1.1 ± .10 | 0.76 ± .97 | |
| 3. Verbal learning (VbL) | -0.00 ± 1.00 | -0.36 ± 1.34 | .189 |
| RAVLT: trials 1-5 | 44.0 ±8.6 | 40.9 ± 11.5 | |
| 4. Verbal recall (VbR) | -0.00 ± 0.74 | -0.42 ± 0.96 | .038* |
| RAVLT: immediate recall | 9.2 ± 2.9 | 7.8 ± 3.8 | |
| RAVLT: delayed recall | 9.2 ± 2.7 | 7.4 ± 3.8 | |
| List A recognition | 13.8 ± 1.6 | 13.3 ± 2.0 | |
| Non-word list recognition | 2.7 <u>+</u> 2.2 | 3.2 <u>+</u> 2.8 | |
| 5. Verbal ability (VbA) | -0.00 ± 0.84 | -0.36 ± 0.91 | .072 |
| F A S (total) | 40.8 ± 12.1 | 35.1 ± 12.8 | |
| Boston naming test | 54.3 ± 5.9 | 52.9 ± 6.8 | |
| 6. Visual recall (VsR) | -0.00 ± 1.00 | 0.20 ± 1.15 | .433 |
| REY complex figure test (recall) | 14.7 ± 5.8 | 15.8 ± 6.7 | |
| 7. Visuo-spatial ability (VsA) | -0.00 ± 1.00 | -0.11 ± 1.11 | .634 |
| Rey complex figure test | 35.5 ± 1.2 | 35.3 ± 1.4 | |
| (сору) | | | |
| 8. Visuomotor speed (VmS) | -0.00 ± 1.00 | -0.57 ± 1.40 | .044* |
| Trail Making-A | 31.8 ± 11.7 | 38.5 ± 16.3 | |
| 9. Executive functioning (EF) | 0.00 ± 1.00 | -0.16 ± 1.10 | .506 |
| Trail Making-B | 92.3 ± 50.1 | 100.2 ± 54.5 | |
| | | | |

*Statistically significant at p<.05

| | Controls | SMC | aMCI | Р |
|--|--------------------------------|-------------------------------|-----------------------------------|-------|
| Cognitive domain and tests | (n=32) | (n=42) | (n=12) | value |
| | | | | |
| 1 Intellectual functioning | 0.00 ± 1.00 | | 0 94 ± 1 50 | 060 |
| | -0.00 ± 1.00 | -0.20 ± 0.97 | -0.80 ± 1.50 113 1 + 8 02 | .000 |
| | 117.7 ± 0.4 | 110.2 ± 0.2 | 113.1 ± 0.02 | |
| 2. Working memory (WM) | -0.00 ± 0.80 | -0.38 ± 0.83 | -0.41 ± 0.68 | .100 |
| Digit span (forward) | 7.0 ± 1.2 | 6.5 ± 1.6 | 6.7 ± .89 | |
| Digit span (backward) | 5.0 ± 1.4 | 4.5 ± 1.5 | 4.1 ± 1.1 | |
| Serial 7's | 1.1 ± 1.0 | .74 ± .96 | .83 ± 1.0 | |
| 2. Markel learning $(1/b)$ | 0.00 1.00 | 0.04 1.01 | 1 701 0 (Fab | 000 |
| 3. Verbai learning (VDL) | -0.00 ± 1.00 | 0.04 ± 1.21 | -1.78 ± 0.05 | .000 |
| RAVET. IIIdis 1-5 | 44.0 ± 0.0 | 44.3 ± 10.3 | 20.0 ± 3.0 | |
| 4. Verbal recall (VbR) | -0.00 ± 0.74 | -0.05± 0.72 | -1.71± 0.48 ^{a,b} | .000 |
| RAVLT: immediate recall | 9.2 ± 2.9 | 9.0 ± 3.4 | 3.8 ± 1.9 | |
| RAVLT: delayed recall | 9.2 ± 2.7 | 8.8 ± 3.0 | 2.3 ± 1.2 | |
| List A recognition | 13.8 ± 1.6 | 13.9 ± 1.3 | 11.3 ± 2.6 | |
| Non-word list recognition | 2.7 ± 2.2 | 2.9 ± 2.4 | 4.4 ± 3.9 | |
| C Verbelebility (1/bA) | 0.00 0.04 | 0.001.0.70 | 0 05 1 1 20 ^{a,b} | 00/ |
| 5. Verbai ability (VDA) E A S (total) | -0.00 ± 0.84 | -0.20 ± 0.72 | $-0.95 \pm 1.30^{\circ}$ | .006 |
| Roston naming test | 40.0 ± 12.1 5/1 3 + 5 0 | 37.0 ± 11.9 53.0 + 5.5 | 20.3 ± 14.1 10.3 ± 0.6 | |
| boston naming test | 54.5 ± 5.7 | 55.7 ± 5.5 | 49.5 ± 9.0 | |
| 6. Visual recall (VsR) | -0.00 ± 1.00 | 0.41 ± 1.10 | -0.56 ± 1.11 ^b | .017 |
| REY complex figure test | 14.7 ± 5.8 | 17.1 ± 6.2 | 11.5 ± 6.4 | |
| (recall) | | | | |
| | | | 0 5 4 7 5 | |
| /. Visuo-spatial ability | -0.00 ± 1.00 | 0.01 ± 0.84 | -0.56 ± 1.75 | .237 |
| (VSA) Rev complex figure test (conv) | 35 5 + 1 2 | 35 5 + 1 0 | 34 8 + 2 2 | |
| Key complex lighter test (copy) | 00.0 ± 1.2 | 00.0 ± 1.0 | 01.0 ± 2.2 | |
| 8. Visuomotor speed (VmS) | -0.00 ± 1.00 | -0.34± 1.10 | -1.40± 2.01 ^{a,b} | .005 |
| Trail Making-A | 31.8 ± 11.7 | 35.8 ± 12.6 | 47.9 ± 23.6 | |
| 9. Executive functioning | 0.00 ± 1.00 | 0.14 ± .67 | -1.20± 1.60 ^{a,b} | .000 |
| (EF) | | | | |

Table 7.17 Summary profile of performance on different cognitive domains (Z transformed) and raw test scores for each domain (mean \pm SD) by three groups

^a Statistically significant at p<.05 compared to the control group (post-hoc test).

^b Statistically significant at p<.05 compared to the SMC group (post-hoc test).



Figure 7.4 Median z-scores for each cognitive domain for the three groups. By definition, scores for the control group have a mean of 0 and a standard deviation of 1 (dotted line).

Figure 7.4 illustrates the median z-score profile of cognitive functioning for the SMC and aMCI groups in comparison to the control group (dotted line). The median scores are displayed for the cognitive domains, as they are less prone to skewed data. Visual examination of the profiles suggests that the aMCI group scored more poorly on seven of the cognitive domains and had pronounced deficits (<-1) on IQ, verbal learning, verbal recall and visuo-motor speed. None of the SMC group scored <.05 SD below the group mean for any of the cognitive domains.

7.9 Cognitive profiles and age

Figure 7.5 illustrates that age is a strong predictor of cognitive function based on results of a neurocognitive test battery. The vast majority of subjects under the age of 70 had normal cognitive function on formal testing. For those over 70 years of age, about 60% had deficits (below 1.0 SD of norm z-score) in two or more cognitive domains and more domains were affected if they fulfilled the aMCI criteria.



Figure 7.5 Graph showing the relationship between age and the number of domains with cognitive deficits greater than one SD of the norms for each of the three groups. Dotted line indicates line of best fit for the control group (open circles), dashed line for the SMC group (open boxes) and the solid line for the aMCI group (stars).

The Pearson correlation coefficients of the relationship between age and each of the cognitive domains are presented in **Table 7.18** and illustrated in **Figures 7.6 to 7.13**.

Table 7.18 shows many of the cognitive domains were highly intercorrelated (for example verbal learning and verbal recall (D3 and D4) had a correlation of 0.84 and the trail making tasks A and B (D8 and D9) had an r value of 0.53. Full IQ and working memory (Domains 1 and 2) were unrelated to age (r=.04 and -0.02, p>.05) (Table 7.18 and Fig 7.6). In contrast, age was significantly and negatively related to verbal learning (Domain 3, r= -0.51, p<.01, Fig. 7.7), verbal recall (Domain 4, r= -0.42, p<.01, Fig 7.8), verbal ability (Domain 5, r= -0.37, p<.01, Fig 7.9) and visual recall (Domain 6, r= -0.28, p<.05, Fig 7.10). Age was not related to

Table 7.18 Correlation matrix (Pearson r values) summarizing the association between age and the nine cognitive domains (D1-D9, n=86)

| Variable | | D1 | D2 | D3 | D4 | D5 | D6 | D7 | D8 |
|----------|------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|------|-------|
| | Age | IQ | WM | VbL | VbR | VbA | VsR | VsA | VmS |
| D1-IQ | .04 | | | | | | | | |
| D2-WM | 02 | .50** | | | | | | | |
| D3-VbL | 51** | .10 | .12 | | | | | | |
| D4-VbR | 42** | .04 | .05 | .84** | | | | | |
| D5-VbA | 37** | .52** | .43** | .36** | .31** | | | | |
| D6-VsR | 28* | .05 | 09 | .30** | .30** | .35** | | | |
| D7-VsA | 21 | .12 | .18 | .26* | .24* | .16 | .18 | | |
| D8-VmS | 47** | .07 | .21 | .33** | .29** | .43** | .28** | .19 | |
| D9-EF | 31** | .25* | .30** | .36** | .31** | .45** | .24* | .23* | .53** |

*Statistically significant at p<.05, **p<0.01, Bonferroni corrected probabilities. see Table 7.17 for explanation of abbreviations for each of the domains.



Figure 7.6 (above) Graph showing that age was unrelated to working memory (z-scores). Dotted line indicates control mean. Scores above the line indicate better performance. See Table 7.17 for further explanation of domains and tasks used to quantify z-scores.

Figure 7.7 (below) Graph showing that age was related to deficits in verbal learning.



Figure 7.8 (above) Graph showing that age was related to deficits in verbal recall. *Figure 7.9 (below)* Graph showing that age was related to deficits in verbal ability.



Figure 7.10 (above) Graph showing that age was related to deficits in visual recall.

Figure 7.11 (below) Graph showing that age was unrelated to visuo-spatial ability. Approximately half the subjects had a maximal score which explains the similar scores above the line (ceiling effect).



Figure 7.12 (above) Graph showing that age was related to deficits in visuomotor speed. *Figure 7.13 (below)* Graph showing that age was related to deficits in executive function.



Figure 7.14 Relationship between age and global average (mean z-score cognitive domains 2 to 9).

visuo-spatial ability (Domain 7, r = -.21, p > .05, Fig 7.11), however age was significantly and negatively related to visuo-motor speed (Domain 8, r = -0.47, p < .01, Fig 7.12), and executive function (Domain 9, r = -.31, p < .01, Fig 7.13).

Figure 7.14 illustrates the relationship between age and the average z-score for cognitive domains two to nine for the three subject groups. Age was unrelated to average z scores for the Control group (r=-.220, p>.001), but was related to the SMC (r=-.581, p<.001), and aMCI groups (r=-.692, p<.001).

7.10 Impaired cognitive domains

In this section, a Pearson Chi-square test was used to identify the number of subjects in each group scoring within the impaired range (more than one SD below the mean). Based on evidence that premorbid IQ remains stable in early Alzheimer's disease (as measured by NART) and that IQ was not significant in Tables 7.16 and 7.17, IQ was not a variable of interest and was thus excluded from multiple regressions in Table 7.19.

Table 7.19 Number of cognitive domains with scores below 1 SD of control meanon initial assessment

| | Controls | SMC | aMCI |
|---------------------------------|----------|----------|----------|
| | (n=32) | (n=42) | (n=12) |
| Cognitive Domain | n (%) | n (%) | n (%) |
| 2. Working memory | 3 (9%) | 12 (29%) | 2 (17%) |
| 3. Verbal learning | 4 (13%) | 10 (24%) | 10 (83%) |
| 4. Verbal recall | 4 (13%) | 4 (10%) | 11 (92%) |
| 5. Verbal ability | 4 (13%) | 5 (12%) | 5 (42%) |
| 6. Visual recall | 4 (13%) | 4 (10%) | 3 (25%) |
| 7. Visuo-spatial ability | 4 (13%) | 8 (19%) | 3 (25%) |
| 8. Visuomotor speed | 2 (6%) | 8 (19%) | 5 (42%) |
| 9. Executive functioning | 3 (9%) | 3 (7%) | 5 (42%) |
| Total (summed over domains 2-9) | | | |
| 0 | 16 (50%) | 17 (41%) | 1 (8%) |
| 1 | 8 (25%) | 9 (21%) | 0 |
| 2 | 5 (16%) | 10 (24%) | 2 (17%) |
| 3 | 2 (6%) | 1 (2%) | 4 (33%) |
| 4-5 | 1 (3%) | 5 (12%) | 2 (17%) |
| 6+ | 0 | 0 | 3 (25%) |

Table 7.19 shows the number and percentage of subjects in each group who scored one SD below the control mean (z-score<–1) on each of the cognitive domains and the group aggregate for the number of impaired domains (2-9). A higher percentage of subjects with aMCI (92%) and SMC (38%) had multiple domain deficits compared to the control group (25%). The aMCI group had a high percentage of subjects with impairments on

tests of verbal learning (83%) and verbal recall (92%). Twenty-four percent of the SMC group had impairments in verbal learning.

7.11 Assessment of risk factors for dementia on global functioning

The following analysis was undertaken to assess which variables accounted for the variation in global functioning. A multiple regression analysis was performed with global z-score averaged over domains 2-8 as the dependent variable. Cognitive domain 1 was omitted from the global function z-score due to reasons discussed in section 7.10. A summary of the multiple regression analysis is presented in Table 7.20. The independent variables were age, education years, SMC, family history of Alzheimer's disease and minor depression (from GDS and PAS). The latter three variables were coded as present (coded 1) or absent (coded 0). ApoE status was not used in the analysis as only 56 cases provided blood and this would have reduced the number of cases to too few.

Table 7.20 shows the correlations between the variables (first five rows and columns), the unstandardized regression coefficients (B) and intercept, the standardized regression coefficients (β , beta), the semi-partial correlations (sr²) and R², and adjusted R². The overall R for regression (.612) was significantly different from zero, F(5,80)=9.60, p=.001. Age was the only factor which significantly contributed to the prediction of global cognitive functioning whilst SMC, family history and depression did not contribute significantly to the equation. Although the correlation between years of education and global functioning was .31, education did not

contribute significantly to the regression. Presumably, the relationship between education and global functioning is influenced by the subject's age.

Table 7.20 Standard multiple regression of age, subjective memory complaint (SMC), family history of AD, education years and depression using global cognitive functioning (average of Z-scores Domains 2-8) as the dependent variable

| | Global | Age | SMC | AD | Education | Depn | В | beta | sr ² |
|--------|--------|------|------|------|-----------|-----------|---------|-----------------------|-----------------|
| | (DV) | | | FHX | Years | | | | Unique |
| Age | 54 | | | | | | 0.039** | 502 | .222 |
| SMC | 20 | .06 | | | | | -0.225 | 168 | .027 |
| AD FHx | .20 | 16 | .06 | | | | 0.148 | .115 | .018 |
| Edu | .31 | 25 | 17 | .10 | | | 0.022 | .135 | .016 |
| years | | | | | | | | | |
| Depn | 04 | 19 | 09 | .02 | 05 | | 309 | 139 | .018 |
| | | | | | | Intercept | 2.09 | | |
| Mean | 17 | 63.1 | 0.63 | 0.48 | 13.8 | .09 | | R^2 | 0.375 |
| SD | .65 | 8.4 | .48 | .50 | 4.1 | .30 | | Adj R ² | 0.336 |
| | | | | | | | | R | 0.612 |

n=86, *p<0.05, **p<0.01

unique variability = .301, shared variability = .074

subjective memory complaint, AD family history and minor depression were coded 0=absent, 1 = present

Moreover, as illustrated in **Figure 7.15**, the regression analysis showed a good fit between the predicted and observed cumulative probabilities. Inspection of the residual analysis (**Figure 7.16**) showed that assumptions of normality, linearity and homoscedasticity were met as these were not correlated to the residuals.

Therefore, age was the only variable which contributed significantly to prediction of global cognitive functioning, age ($sr^2=0.222$). Together the five predictor variables contributed .301 in unique variability and another .074 in shared variability. In combination these explained 38% of the variability in global functioning.

Normal P-P Plot of Regression Standardized Residual

Dependent Variable: average Z of 8 domains on Test 1



Figure 7.15 Probability plot of the multiple regression analysis shown in Table 7.20.

Scatterplot



Dependent Variable: average Z of 8 domains on Test 1



Figure 7.16 Scatterplot of standardized residuals and predicted values for the multiple regression analysis.

In summary, of the five variables examined (age, education years, SMC, family history of Alzheimer's disease and depression) in the multiple regression analysis, age was by far the largest predictor of global functioning. This effect was independent of SMC, family history and depression. For those without a memory complaint or a family history, significant changes would not be expected between assessments spaced 5-10 years apart (0.20 and 0.39 change in global z-scores). Conversely, changes greater than -0.5 SD units would indicate a significant decline in cognitive functioning between tests conducted a few years apart. This issue will be taken up in the next chapter describing follow-up assessments.

Chapter 8:

Results,

Follow-up assessment

8.1 Introduction

This chapter presents data for 43 subjects who returned for a followup test after an average period of three years. A high proportion of subjects did not attend for follow-up testing. A total of 50% declined to be re-tested or were unable to be contacted. The reasons and implications of the followup response rate are considered in the discussion. None of the subjects who returned for follow-up testing had experienced a relevant medical or psychiatric illness over the intervening period. Nor had any commenced a medication that could compromise their performance. The same neuropsychological test battery that was administered at the initial assessment was employed for the follow-up assessment.

The first section analyzes the characteristics of subjects who returned and those who did not attend a follow-up test to identify areas of potential bias. Comparisons were made between subjects with SMC (n=28) and without SMC (n=15) on different demographic variables to examine group

differences between assessments. Two separate analyses were carried out; one examined group differences between assessments. The other analysis assessed change over time in subjects with amnestic mild cognitive impairments (aMCI) compared to the control and SMC groups (repeated measures).

The influence of the ApoE ϵ 4 allele on cognitive function in the context of risk factors such as age, family history of Alzheimer's disease, depression and level of education was then examined. A multiple regression analysis was performed to assess the influence of these factors on global cognitive performance as measured by the global z-score of 8 cognitive domains at time 2.

8.2 Follow-up interviews

The follow-up tests took place between February 2002 and November 2005. As shown in **Table 8.1**, the follow-up sample consisted of 43 subjects (50% of the total study sample) who consented to a second memory test. The mean follow-up period between tests was 3.2 years.

A total of 43 persons did return for a second test. As advised by relatives, one of the subjects died from cancer (subject #1, a 68 year old female). Twenty subjects declined to be re-tested; four of these subjects stated they were unable to take time off work. Four of the subjects had their initial test after October 2004 and consequently did not complete the 2-3 year interval required for re-testing. Sixteen subjects did not respond and were considered non-contactable (lost to follow-up).

| | Not | Had | |
|-------------------------------|---------------|------------------|---------|
| | followed-up | a follow-up test | |
| Characteristics | (n=43) | (n=43) | P value |
| Age (years) | 62.1 ± 8.7 | 64.1 ± 8.0 | .275 |
| (range) | (50-79) | (51-79) | |
| Gender | | | |
| Male | 17 (40%) | 16 (37%) | .825 |
| Female | 26 (60%) | 27 (63%) | |
| Education (years) | 13.7 (4.0) | 13.8 (4.1) | .906 |
| Family history positive | 19 (44%) | 22 (51%) | .517 |
| Subjective memory complaint | 26 (61%) | 28 (65%) | .665 |
| Depression | | | |
| GDS total (n=43) | 2.3 (2.1) | 2.0 (2.3) | .644 |
| (rated as mildly depressed) | 4 (9%) | 4 (9%) | 1.0 |
| Dementia Rating Scale | 132.1 ± 6.7 | 134.1 ± 5.5 | .140 |
| (range) | (109-141) | (121-142) | |
| (rated <u><</u> 121) | 5 (12%) | 2 (5%) | .237 |
| 7 Minute Screen (total score) | -13.7 ± 10.7 | -13.4 ± 11.7 | .896 |
| (range) | (-39 to 23) | (-33 to 32) | |
| Abnormal 7MS (>1) | 2 (5%) | 4 (9%) | .397 |

Table 8.1 Demographic and clinical characteristics of subjects who returned for a follow-up test compared with those who did not return for a follow-up test (mean \pm SD)

According to the reports of relatives, one subject (#12) was diagnosed as having Alzheimer's disease by her treating specialist. It is likely that this subject had dementia, but in the absence of a full assessment and rigorous application of dementia criteria, such a diagnosis cannot be confirmed. At last contact, this patient was residing in a nursing home. Another subject (#75) was rated as having clinical signs of depression according to the Psychogeriatric Assessment Scale (PAS) and was excluded.

To identify potential bias in the follow-up sample, the characteristics of subjects who returned for a follow-up test were compared to those who did not attend a follow-up test. As shown in **Table 8.1**, there were no demographic or clinical differences between the groups for any of the variables. Both groups had similar mean ages and proportions with a positive family history, and SMC (61% VS. 65%). Both groups had four subjects who were rated as having mild depressive symptoms.

On the DRS, five (12%) subjects who dropped out of the study scored below the threshold for dementia. Whilst two subjects (5%) who returned for a follow-up test scored below the threshold for dementia. On the 7MS, two (5%) subjects who dropped out of the study scored within the abnormal range. Whilst four (9%) subjects who returned for a follow-up test scored within the abnormal range. Moreover, based on the similarities between the two groups, subjects in the follow-up cohort were considered to be representative of the total sample of subjects who had an initial test.

8.3 Subjective memory complaint

The data on SMC are based on information collected from the baseline assessment. As can be seen in **Table 8.2**, there were no demographic differences between subjects with SMC and subjects without SMC. On initial testing, subjects with SMC had lower DRS scores, F(1,41)=7.76, p=.008, but not on follow-up testing, F(1,41)=2.78, p=.103. Two subjects (7%) with SMC had abnormally low DRS scores on both tests. On the 7MS, there were no significant differences between subjects with SMC and subjects with SMC at either time point. Four (14%) subjects with SMC scored within the abnormal range on initial testing and one (4%) on follow-up testing.

| | No SMC | SMC | |
|--------------------------------|-----------------------------------|---------------|---------|
| Characteristics | (n=15) | (n=28) | P value |
| Age | 63.2 ± 8.2 | 64.6 ± 8.0 | .606 |
| Gender | | | |
| Male | 8 (53%) | 11 (39%) | .377 |
| Female | 7 (47%) | 17 (61%) | |
| Months-between tests | 38.5 ± 5.9 | 37.5 ± 7.8 | .646 |
| Years of education | 14.9 ± 3.6 | 13.2 ± 4.3 | .191 |
| Family history positive AD | 10 (67%) | 18 (64%) | .876 |
| Stroke score >1 (T1 & T2) | 0 | 1 (4%) | .459 |
| Geriatric depression (Test 1) | 1.2 ± 2.2 | 1.5 ± 1.9 | .604 |
| Geriatric depression (Test 2) | 1.5 ± 2.0 | 1.8 ± 2.0 | .562 |
| Dementia Rating Scale (Test 1) | 137.1 (3.5) | 133.0 (5.8) | .008* |
| (range) | (129-142) | (121-142) | |
| DRS+ (rated <u><</u> 121) | 0 | 2 (7%) | .289 |
| Dementia Rating Scale (Test 2) | 136.3 ± 4.0 | 132.9 ± 7.5 | .103 |
| (range) | (129-141) | (105-142) | |
| DRS+ (rated <u><</u> 121) | 0 | 2 (7%) | .289 |
| 7 Minute Screen total (Test 1) | $\textbf{-17.7} \pm \textbf{4.3}$ | -11.1 ± 13.7 | .076 |
| (range) | (-23 to -7) | (-33 to 32) | |
| Abnormal 7MS (>1) | 0 | 4 (14%) | .124 |
| 7MS total (Test 2) | -16.7 (5.9) | -14.9 (13.6) | .626 |
| (range) | (-24 to –6) | (-34 to 35) | |
| Abnormal 7MS (>1) | 0 | 1 (4%) | .459 |

Table 8.2 Characteristics of subjects in the follow-up sample with and without subjective memory complaint (mean \pm SD)

*Statistically significant at p <.05

8.4 Cognitive changes on dementia screening tests

In this section, the results for change on two dementia screening tests (DRS and 7MS) are presented in **Tables 8.3** and **8.4**. Initial analyses that compared those with and without SMC did not reveal any group differences between testing, nor were there any changes over time. Therefore, data are reported using three groups. To investigate change over

time, a MANOVA was performed on each variable. If significant differences were obtained for any of the variables, further one-way analyses of variance (ANOVA) were used to identify group differences (this contrast feature is not available on SPSS using MANOVA).

The analysis of change over time showed a decline on two of the DRS subtests (**Table 8.3**). The control group had significantly lower scores on attention F(1,40)=5.58, p=.023, whilst the aMCI group had significantly lower scores on initiation F(1,40)=9.25, p=.004.

| Table 8.3 | Assessment | of change | in ç | global | functioning | as | measured | by | the | DRS |
|-----------|------------|-----------|------|--------|-------------|----|----------|----|-----|-----|
| (mean ± S | D) | | | | | | | | | |

| | Initial | Change | |
|-----------------------|------------------------|------------------------|-----------|
| Dementia Rating Scale | (Time 1) | (Time 2) | Over time |
| Controls (n=15) | | | |
| Total Score | 137.1 ± 3.5 | 136.3 ± 4.0 | |
| a) attention | $17.9\pm.52$ | $17.5\pm.52$ | d |
| b) initiation | 36.1 ± 1.4 | 34.7 ± 2.7 | |
| c) construction | 6.0 | 6.0 | |
| d) conceptualisation | 35.6 ± 2.6 | 36.5 ± 2.5 | |
| e) memory | $41.4\pm.83$ | $41.6\pm.83$ | |
| SMC (n=23) | | | |
| Total Score | 133.5 ± 5.4 | 134.6 ± 4.7 | |
| a) attention | $17.8\pm.52$ | $17.9\pm.42$ | |
| b) initiation | 33.1 ± 4.5 | 34.1 ± 3.6 | |
| c) construction | 6.0 | 6.0 | |
| d) conceptualisation | 35.7 ± 2.4 | 35.3 ± 2.0 | |
| e) memory | 41.2 ± 1.0 | $41.3\pm.89$ | |
| aMCI (n=5) | | | |
| Total Score | 127. $8 \pm 5.6^{a,b}$ | $124.8 \pm 12.7^{a,b}$ | |
| a) attention | $17.8\pm.45$ | $17.8\pm.45$ | _ |
| b) initiation | 30.8 ± 4.2^{a} | $27.0\pm5.2^{a,b}$ | d |
| c) construction | 6.0 | 6.0 | |
| d) conceptualisation | 33.8 ± 1.6 | 34.0 ± 4.7 | |
| e) memory | $39.4\pm2.3^{a,b}$ | $40.0\pm2.8^{a,b}$ | |

^a indicates significant difference from controls at Time 1 or Time 2

^b indicates a significant difference from SMC group at Time 1 or Time 2

^d indicates a significant decline over time within a group

The analysis of group differences at time 1, showed the aMCI group had significantly lower scores on the DRS total score, F(2,40)=7.2, p=.002and memory subtest F(2,40)=6.1, p=.005 compared to the control and SMC groups. Also at time 1, the aMCI group had significantly lower scores on the initiation subtest compared to the control group, F(2,40)=4.9, p=.012.

At time 2, the aMCI group had significantly lower scores on the DRS total score, F(2,40)=7.6, p=.002, initiation F(2,40)=9.9, p=.001, and memory F(2,40)=3.3, p=.045 compared to the control and SMC groups. On the memory subtest, the difference was very small as noted by the mean score (40.0).

The analysis of change over time showed a change on several 7MS subtests (**Table 8.4**). The aMCI group had significantly lower scores on enhanced cued recall (ECR), F(1,40)=13.56, p=.001 and animal fluency, F(1,40)=4.30, p=.045. The aMCI also had a significantly higher score on the 7MS total score, F(1,40)=6.98, p=.012, indicating a decline in cognitive ability. The SMC group had significantly higher scores on temporal orientation (error), F(1,40)=5.17, p=.028, animal fluency, F(1,40)=5.84, p=.020, and the 7MS total score F(1,40)=13.20, p=.001.

The analysis of group differences at time 1 showed the aMCI group had significantly lower scores compared to the other two groups on clock drawing. At time 2, the aMCI group had significantly lower scores compared to the control and SMC groups on temporal orientation, enhanced cued recall (ECR), and animal fluency and the 7MS total score.

| | Initial | Follow-up | Change |
|----------------------------|----------------------------------|-----------------------------------|-----------|
| 7-minute screen (7MS) | (Time 1) | (Time 2) | Over time |
| Temporal orientation (erro | r) | | |
| Controls (n=15) | $.33\pm.82$ | .13 ± .35 | - |
| SMC (n=23) | 1.3 ± 3.4 | .04 ± .21 | С |
| aMCI (n=5) | .40 ± .90 | $1.4\pm3.1^{\text{a,b}}$ | - |
| Enhanced cued recall (ECR |) | | |
| Controls (n=15) | 15.9 ± .26 | $15.9\pm.26$ | - |
| SMC (n=23) | 15.7 ± .54 | $15.9\pm.34$ | - |
| aMCI (n=5) | 15.6 ± .55 | $13.4\pm4.2^{a,b}$ | d |
| Clock drawing | | | |
| Controls (n=15) | $6.9\pm.26$ | 7.0 (0) | - |
| SMC (n=23) | 7.0 ± .21 | 7.0 ± .21 | - |
| aMCI (n=5) | $6.6\pm.55~^{a,b}$ | 6.8 ± .45 | - |
| Animal fluency | | | |
| Controls (n=15) | 20.2 ± 2.4 | 18.9 ± 3.9 | - |
| SMC (n=23) | 18.1 ± 6.2 | 20.1 ± 6.7 | С |
| aMCI (n=5) | 14.8 ± 4.9 | $11.2\pm3.5^{a,b}$ | d |
| 7MS total | | | |
| Controls (n=15) | -17.7 ± 4.3 | $\textbf{-16.7} \pm 5.9$ | - |
| SMC (n=23) | -11.4 ± 14.7 | $\textbf{-18.5} \pm \textbf{9.4}$ | С |
| aMCI (n=5) | $\textbf{-9.3} \pm \textbf{8.7}$ | $1.6\pm18.9^{\text{a,b}}$ | d |
| | | | |

Table 8.4 Assessment of change in global functioning as measured by the 7-Minute Screen (mean \pm SD)

^a indicates significant difference from controls at time 1 or time 2

 $^{\rm b}\ensuremath{\,\text{indicates}}$ a significant difference from the SMC group

^c indicates an improvement over time within a group

^d indicates a decline over time within a group

Pearson's correlation coefficient was used to assess the relationship between age, the 7MS and DRS for the three groups. As illustrated in **Figures 8.1** and **8.2**, age was positively related to lower scores on the 7MS (higher scores indicating impairment) (r=0.50, p=.001) and negatively related to the DRS (lower scores indicating impairment) (r=-0.45, p=.003). This indicated age had a significant effect on both screening tests.



Figure 8.1 (above) Graph showing the relationship between age (T2) and performance on the 7MS on follow-up assessment. Scores above the line indicate poorer performance. *Figure 8.2 (below)* Graph showing the relationship between age (T2) and performance on the DRS on follow-up assessment. Scores above the line indicate better performance.



Figure 8.3 Graph showing the strong correspondence (r= -0.84) between the 7MS and DRS on follow-up assessment. Dotted lines indicate threshold values for the two measures.

In agreement with initial testing (see Figure 7.3, page 160) **Figure 8.3** illustrates a strong negative linear correlation between the 7MS and DRS (r = -0.84, p = .001). Higher scores on the 7MS were associated with lower scores on the DRS.

8.5 Neuropsychological changes over time

This section presents results for change on individual tests grouped by cognitive domain for the three groups (controls, SMC, aMCI). These are presented in **Tables 8.5** and **8.10**. Two analyses were used. One investigated change over time on each of the 8 cognitive domains. If

significant differences were obtained for any of the cognitive domains, further one-way ANOVAs were used to identify group differences.

Working memory (Domain 2)

As can be seen in **Table 8.5**, the analysis of change over time in working memory showed the SMC group had significantly higher scores on digit span forward, F(1,40)=4.30, p=.045, whilst the control group had a significant decline in performance on digit span backwards, F(1,40)=5.36, p=.026.

| Table 8.5 Assessment | of change | in working r | memory (| (domain 2) | (mean ± SD |) |
|----------------------|-----------|--------------|----------|------------|------------|---|
| | | | | | • | |

| | Initial | Follow-up | Change |
|---------------------|-------------|---------------|-----------|
| Working memory | (Time 1) | (Time 2) | Over time |
| Digits forward | | | |
| Controls (n=15) | $6.7\pm.96$ | 6.6 ± 1.1 | _ |
| SMC (n=23) | 6.3 ± 1.7 | 6.8 ± 1.3 | С |
| aMCI (n=5) | 6.4 ± .55 | 6.2 ± 1.5 | _ |
| Digits backward | | | |
| Controls (n=15) | 4.7 ± 1.3 | 4.0 ± 1.3 | d |
| SMC (n=23) | 4.8 ± 1.5 | 5.0 ± 1.6 | _ |
| aMCI (n=5) | 4.4 ± .55 | $4.2\pm.84$ | _ |
| Serial 7's (errors) | | | |
| Controls (n=15) | .87 ± 1.0 | .67 ± .98 | _ |
| SMC (n=23) | .70 ± .97 | 1.1 ± 1.0 | _ |
| aMCI (n=5) | .80 ± 1.1 | $.40\pm0.90$ | |

^c indicates a significant improvement over time within a group

^d indicates a significant decline over time within a group

Verbal learning (Domain 3)

As can be seen in **Table 8.6**, the analysis of change over time in verbal learning showed the SMC group had significantly higher scores on verbal learning, F(1,40)=6.17, p=.017.

| | Initial | Follow-up | Change |
|-----------------|--------------------|--------------------|-----------|
| Verbal learning | (Time 1) | (Time 2) | Over time |
| Trials 1-5 | | | |
| Controls (n=15) | 43.5 ± 9.0 | 46.1 ± 7.0 | _ |
| SMC (n=23) | 41.9 ± 9.1 | 45.2 ± 11.2 | С |
| aMCI (n=5) | $27.4\pm6.2^{a,b}$ | $28.2\pm5.9^{a,b}$ | _ |

Table 8.6 Assessment of change in verbal learning (domain 3) (mean ± SD)

^a indicates a significant difference from controls

^b indicates a significant difference from SMC group

^c indicates a significant improvement over time within a group

Trials 1 - 5 = total learning over trials on the Rey Auditory Verbal Learning Test

The analysis showed the aMCI group scored significantly lower on verbal learning compared to the control and SMC groups at both time points, F(2,40)=6.63, p=.003 (Time 1) and F(2,40)=7.41, p=.002 (Time 2).

Verbal recall (Domain 4)

As can be seen in **Table 8.7**, the analysis of change over time in delayed recall showed the SMC group had significantly higher scores on delayed recall, F(1,40)=5.06, p=.030.

The analysis of group differences at time 1, showed the aMCI group had significantly lower scores on immediate recall, F(2,40)=9.37, p=.001 (T1), delayed recall, F(2,40)=17.23, p=.001 (T1), and recognition of List A words F(2,40)=6.1, p=.005 compared to the control and SMC groups.

| | Initial | Follow up | Chango |
|---------------------|---------------------------|-------------------|-----------|
| | IIIIIdi | ronow-up | Change |
| Verbal recall | (Time 1) | (Time 2) | Over time |
| Immediate recall | | | |
| Controls (n=15) | 9.9 ± 2.2 | 9.4 ± 2.2 | |
| SMC (n=23) | 8.0 ± 3.5 | 9.0 ± 3.0 | |
| aMCI (n=5) | $3.2\pm2.4^{\text{a,b}}$ | $2.8\pm2.6^{a,b}$ | _ |
| Delayed recall | | | |
| Controls (n=15) | 9.3 ± 2.6 | 9.3 ± 3.5 | _ |
| SMC (n=23) | 8.1 ± 2.4 | 9.2 ± 3.0 | С |
| aMCI (n=5) | $2.2\pm1.3^{\text{a,b}}$ | $2.6\pm2.4^{a,b}$ | _ |
| List A: recognition | | | |
| Controls (n=15) | 13.9 ± 1.8 | 14.1 ± 1.8 | _ |
| SMC (n=23) | 13.9 ± 1.3 | 14.0 ± 1.3 | |
| aMCI (n=5) | $11.0\pm3.2^{\text{a,b}}$ | $9.2\pm6.3^{a,b}$ | _ |
| List B: recognition | | | |
| Controls (n=15) | 5.1 ± 3.0 | 6.5 ± 3.8 | _ |
| SMC (n=23) | 7.2 ± 2.5 | 7.0 ± 3.6 | _ |
| aMCI (n=5) | 5.0 ± 2.0 | 5.2 ± 4.6 | _ |

Table 8.7 Assessment of change in verbal recall (domain 4) (mean ± SD)

^a indicates a significant difference from controls

 $^{\rm b}$ indicates a significant difference from SMC group

 $^{\mbox{\tiny c}}$ indicates a significant improvement over time within a group

RAVLT = Rey Auditory Verbal Learning Test

At time 2, the aMCI group had significantly lower scores on immediate recall F(2,40)=12.45, p=.001, delayed recall, F(2,40)=9.92, p=.001 (T2) recognition of List A words F(2,40)=8.40, p=.001 compared to the other two groups.

Verbal ability (Domain 5)

As can be seen in **Table 8.8**, the analysis of change over time in verbal ability showed the SMC group had significantly higher scores on FAS word generation, F(1,40)=13.15, p=.001.

| | Initial | Follow-up | Change over |
|-----------------|-----------------------|----------------------------|-------------|
| Verbal ability | (Time 1) | (Time 2) | time |
| BNT | | | |
| Controls (n=15) | 53.0 ± 8.2 | 54.7 ± 5.9 | |
| SMC (n=23) | 54.7 ± 5.5 | 55.5 ± 4.6 | |
| aMCI (n=5) | 47.4 ± 10.4 | $47.6\pm10.6^{\text{a,b}}$ | |
| FAS (total) | | | |
| Controls (n=15) | 40.1 ± 12.7 | 39.3 ± 15.4 | |
| SMC (n=23) | 36.9 ± 12.7 | 43.5 ± 13.7 | С |
| aMCI (n=5) | $23.8 \pm 10.3^{a,b}$ | $22.8\pm15.2^{\text{a,b}}$ | |
| | | | |

Table 8.8 Assessment of change in verbal ability (domain 5) (mean ± SD)

^a indicates a significant difference from controls

^b indicates a significant difference from SMC group

^c indicates a significant improvement over time within a group

FAS = Letter fluency; BNT = Boston Naming Test

The analysis of group differences at time 1, showed the aMCI group had significantly lower scores on FAS word generation, F(2,40)=, p=.050compared to the control and SMC groups. At time 2, the aMCI group had significantly lower scores on FAS word generation, F(2,40)=4.21, p=.022and on the BNT, F(2,40)=3.68, p=.034 compared to the other two groups.

Visual copy and recall (Domains 6 and 7)

As can be seen in **Table 8.9**, the analysis of change over time in visual copy and recall showed the aMCI group's recall performance increased on the second assessment, but this was not significant (p=.058).

Analysis of group differences at time 1, showed the aMCI group obtained significantly lower scores on visual copy, F(2,40)=4.2, p=.026, and visual recall, F(2,40)=4.4, p=.018, respectively compared to the control and SMC groups.

| | Initial | Follow-up | Change |
|------------------------|---------------------------|---------------|-----------|
| Visual copy and recall | (Time 1) | (Time 2) | over time |
| ROCFT: Copy | | | |
| Controls (n=15) | $35.7\pm.60$ | $35.7\pm.70$ | |
| SMC (n=23) | $35.5\pm.85$ | $35.7\pm.69$ | _ |
| aMCI (n=5) | $34.0\pm3.1^{\text{a,b}}$ | 35.2 ± 1.8 | _ |
| ROCFT: Recall | | | |
| Controls (n=15) | 16.2 ± 5.0 | 17.6 ± 6.5 | _ |
| SMC (n=23) | 18.2 ± 5.9 | 18.7 ± 5.6 | _ |
| aMCI (n=5) | $9.7\pm8.0^{\text{a,b}}$ | 15.5 ± 11.7 | |

Table 8.9 Assessment of change in visual copy (domain 6) and recall (domain 7) (mean ± SD)

^a indicates a significant difference from controls

^b indicates a significant difference from SMC group

ROCFT = Rey-Osterrieth Complex Figure Test

Visuomotor speed and executive functioning (Domains 8 and 9)

As can be seen in Table 8.10, the analysis of change over time in visuomotor speed and executive functioning (Trail A and B) showed no changes over time for any of the three groups.

| Table 8.10 Assessment of change in visuomotor speed (domain 8) and ex | cecutive |
|---|----------|
| functioning (domain 9) (mean \pm SD) | |

| Visuomotor speed & | Initial | Follow-up | Change over |
|-----------------------|-----------------------|----------------------------|-------------|
| Executive functioning | (Time 1) | (Time 2) | time |
| Trail A | | | |
| Controls (n=15) | 29.5 ± 7.7 | 29.6 ± 9.2 | _ |
| SMC (n=23) | 34.8 ± 14.1 | 34.2 ± 16.3 | _ |
| aMCI (n=5) | $52.7 \pm 34.3^{a,b}$ | $60.1\pm30.1^{\text{a,b}}$ | _ |
| Trail B | | | |
| Controls (n=15) | 93.3 ± 62.1 | 73.1 ± 17.5 | _ |
| SMC (n=23) | 85.0 ± 33.3 | 86.1 ± 56.3 | _ |
| aMCI (n=5) | $166.3\pm80.0^{a,b}$ | $176.2\pm92.0^{a,b}$ | |

^a indicates a significant difference from controls

^b indicates a significant difference from SMC group

Analysis of group differences at time 1, showed the aMCI had significantly higher scores compared to the other two groups on Trails A and B, F(2,40)=4.07, p=.025 and F(2,40)=5.29, p=.009, respectively. At time 2, the aMCI group had significantly higher scores compared to the other two groups on Trails A and B, F(2,40)=6.71, p=.003 and F(2,40)=7.71, p=.001, respectively. The large SDs on Trail B indicates two subjects did not complete the task and obtained a score of 300 (sec).

Assessment summary of individual tests

On the brief screening tests, the aMCI group showed greater decline over time on the 7MS total score and two subtests; verbal fluency and enhanced cued recall. The SMC group obtained significantly higher scores on the 7MS total score, verbal fluency and temporal orientation. On the DRS, the aMCI showed minimal change over time. However, in the analysis of group differences, the aMCI group had significantly lower scores on the DRS total score, initiation and memory compared to the other two groups.

On the composite cognitive domain tests, the analysis of change over time showed the SMC group had higher scores on working memory, verbal learning, verbal recall and verbal ability, whilst the aMCI group declined on working memory. The aMCI group had consistently lower scores compared to the other two groups on all of the cognitive domains and maintained a stable performance over time.

8.6 Profile of neuropsychological impairment at follow-up

This section provides a summary profile of change over time, using repeated measures MANOVA for the individual cognitive domains expressed as z scores. The subjects are grouped by SMC (**Table 8.11**), and also by aMCI (**Table 8.12**). Analysis of the data by two groups (**Table 8.11**) showed significant changes on four of the nine cognitive domains. Both subjects with and without SMC had significantly higher scores on intellectual functioning F(1,41)=14.24, p=.001 and F(1,41)=16.35, p=.001, respectively. The SMC group had significantly higher scores on working memory, F(1,41)=6.67, p=.013, verbal learning, F(1,41)=18.84, p=.000 and verbal ability, F(1,41)=10.70, p=.002.

Analysis of the data by three groups (**Table 8.12**) showed significant group differences on four of the nine cognitive domains. All three groups had significantly higher scores intellectual functioning on (IQ), F(1,40) = 16.67, p=.001 (controls), F(1,40) = 8.33, p=.006 (SMC), and F(1,40) = 8.00, p = .007 (aMCI). The SMC group had significantly higher scores on working memory, F(1,40) = 13.08, p.001, verbal learning, F(1,40) = 14.32, p=.001, and verbal ability, F(1,40) = 14.20, p=.001. The aMCI group had significantly higher scores on verbal learning, F(1,40) = 4.15, p=.048. This contrasted with the aMCI group's performance on verbal recall, which remained stable. The aMCI group had a slight decrease in performance in visuomotor speed as noted by the one point change in the SD, but this was not significant.
Table 8.11 Summary profile of changes in each cognitive domain (Z transformed) in subjects with and without SMC on initial and follow-up assessment (mean \pm SD)

| Cognitive domain and tests | Initial (Time 1) | Follow-up (Time 2) | Change over time |
|--|--------------------------------|-------------------------|------------------------|
| 1. Intellectual functioning No SMC (n=15) SMC (n=28) | .00 ± 1.0 .00 ± 1.1 | .43 ± .70 .30 ± .96 | C C |
| 2. Working memory (WM) No SMC (n=15) SMC (n=28) | .00 ± .69 04 ± .89 | 11 ± .58 .23 ± .96 | c |
| 3. Verbal learning (VbL) No SMC (n=15) SMC (n=28) | .00 ± 1.0 85 ± 1.2 | .19 ± 1.2 23 ± 1.3 | C |
| 4. Verbal recall (VbR) No SMC (n=15) SMC (n=28) | .00 ± .69 90 ± 1.0 | 32 ± .98 74 ± 1.3 | _ |
| 5. Verbal ability (VbA) No SMC (n=15) SMC (n=28) | .00 ± .88 19 ± .72 | .07 ± .84 .05 ± .91 | C |
| 6. Visual recall (VsR) No SMC (n=15) SMC (n=28) | $.00 \pm 1.0$ $.10 \pm 1.4$ | .27 ± 1.3 .38 ± 1.4 | |
| 7. Visuo-spatial ability (VsA) No SMC (n=15) SMC (n=28) | .00 ± 1.0 81 ± 2.6 | .00 ± 1.2 15 ± 1.6 | |
| 8. Visuomotor speed (VmS) No SMC (n=15) SMC (n=28) | .00 ± 1.0 -1.1 ± 2.6 | 01 ± 1.2 - 1.2 ± 2.8 | |
| 9. Executive functioning (EF) No SMC (n=15) SMC (n=28) | .00 ± 1.0 10 ± .86 | .33 ± .28 14 ± 1.1 | |

^c indicates a significant improvement over time within a group

| | Initial | Follow-up | Change |
|----------------------------------|---|--|-----------|
| Cognitive domain and tests | (Time 1) | (Time 2) | over time |
| 1. Intellectual functioning (IQ) | | | |
| Controls (n=15) | $.00 \pm 1.0$ | .43 ± .70 | С |
| SMC (n=23) | .16 ± .93 | .41 ± .85 | С |
| aMCI (n=5) | 76 ± 1.4 | 24 ± 1.3 | С |
| | | | |
| 2. Working memory (WM) | | 11 . 50 | |
| Controls $(n = 15)$ | .00 ± .69 | 11±.58 | |
| SIVIC $(I = 23)$ | $03 \pm .95$ | .30 ± .98 | C |
| | 08 ± .55 | 35 ± .08 | |
| 3. Verbal learning (VbL) | | | |
| Controls (n=15) | .00 ± 1.0 | .19 ± 1.2 | |
| SMC (n=23) | 44 ± .92 | .16 ± 1.0 | c |
| aMCI (n=5) | -2.7 ± .51 ^{a,b} | -2.0 ± .81 ^{a,b} | С |
| | | | |
| 4. Verbal recall (VbR) | | | |
| Controls (n=15) | .00 ± .70 | 32 ± .98 | |
| SMC (n=23) | 62 ± .85 | 34 ± .93 | |
| aMCI (n=5) | $-2.2 \pm .59^{a,b}$ | -2.5 ± .94 ^{a,b} | |
| 5 Vorbal ability (VbA) | | | |
| Controls (n-15) | 00 + 88 | 07 + 84 | |
| SMC (n-23) | .00 <u>+</u> .00 - 02 + 59 | .07 <u>+</u> .04 29 + 69 | C |
| aMCL(n=5) | $-98 + 81^{a,b}$ | $-1.0 + 1.1^{a,b}$ | C |
| | | | |
| 6. Visual recall (VsR) | | | |
| Controls (n=15) | .00 ± 1.0 | .27 ± 1.3 | |
| SMC (n=23) | .40 ± 1.2 | .50 ± 1.1 | |
| aMCI (n=5) | -1.3 ± 1.6 | 15 ± 2.3 | |
| | | | |
| 7. Visuospatial ability (VsA) | 00 1 0 | 00 1 2 | |
| SMC (n 22) | $.00 \pm 1.0$ | $.00 \pm 1.2$ | |
| SIVIC (II=2S) | 30 ± 1.4 | $.01 \pm 1.2$ | |
| | -2.9 ± 5.2 | 90 ± 3.0 | |
| 8. Visuomotor speed (VmS) | | | |
| Controls (n=15) | .00 ± 1.0 | 01 ± 1.2 | |
| SMC (n=23) | 70 ± 1.8 | 62 ± 2.1 | |
| aMCI (n=5) | $\textbf{-3.0} \pm \textbf{4.5}^{a,b}$ | $\textbf{-4.0} \pm \textbf{3.9}^{a,b}$ | |
| | | | |
| 9. Executive functioning (EF) | 00 1 1 0 | | |
| CONTROLS (n = 15) | .00 ± 1.0 | .33 ± .28 | |
| SIVIC $(1=23)$ | . I 3 ± .54 1 2 ± 1 2 ^{a.b} | . I∠ ± .УI 1 о ⊢ 1 га.b | |
| aviut (n=5) | $-1.2 \pm 1.3^{4,2}$ | $-1.3 \pm 1.5^{2,0}$ | |

Table 8.12 Summary profile of changes in each cognitive domain by three groups on initial and follow-up assessment (mean z score \pm SD)

 $^{\rm a}$ indicates a significant difference from the control group

 $^{\rm b}\,{\rm indicates}$ a significant difference from the SMC group

^c indicates a significant improvement over time within a group

Figure 8.4 illustrates the mean z-score profile of neuropsychological functioning for both the SMC and aMCI groups in comparison to the control group on re-testing. Examination of Figure 8.4 shows that most of the control and SMC groups obtained a similar or higher score on re-testing three years later. Whilst the aMCI group did not decline, their performance significantly contrasted with the control and SMC groups in a number of cognitive domains, including verbal learning, verbal recall, verbal ability, visuomotor speed and executive functioning



Figure 8.4 Mean z-scores for each cognitive domain for the three groups on initial (T1) and follow-up assessment (T2). Scores for the control group (represented by the zero line) have a mean of 0 and a standard deviation of 1. Scores below –1 indicate significantly lower functioning.

8.7 Impaired cognitive domains

In this section, a Pearson Chi-square test was used to identify the number of subjects in each group scoring within the impaired range (more than one SD below the mean) on both assessments.

Table 8.13 shows the number and percentage of subjects in each group who scored one SD below the control mean (z-score<-1) on each of the cognitive domains and the group aggregate for the number of impaired domains (2-9).

| Table 8.13 Number of cognitive domains with scores below 1 SD of control mean |
|---|
| on initial and follow-up assessment (mean \pm SD) |

| | Controls | Controls SMC | | aMCI Controls | | aMCI |
|--------------------------|----------|--------------|---------|---------------|---------|---------|
| | Time 1 | Time 1 | Time 1 | Time 2 | Time 2 | Time 2 |
| | (n=15) | (n=23) | (n=5) | (n=15) | (n=23) | (n=5) |
| Cognitive Domain | (n=%) | (n=%) | (n=%) | (n=%) | (n=%) | (n=%) |
| 2. Working memory | 1 (7%) | 5 (22%) | 0 | 0 | 1 (4%) | 1 (20%) |
| 3. Verbal learning | 1 (7%) | 7 (30%) | 4 (80%) | 1 (7%) | 3 (13%) | 4 (80%) |
| 4. Verbal recall | 1 (7%) | 8 (35%) | 5(100%) | 3 (20%) | 6 (26%) | 5(100%) |
| 5. Verbal ability | 3 (20%) | 1 (4%) | 3 (60%) | 2 (13%) | 0 | 3 (60%) |
| 6. Visual recall | 3 (20%) | 3 (13%) | 2 (40%) | 3 (20%) | 2 (9%) | 2 (40%) |
| 7. Visuospatial ability | 3 (20%) | 6 (26%) | 2 (40%) | 2 (13%) | 3 (13%) | 1 (20%) |
| 8. Visuomotor speed | 2 (13%) | 2 (26%) | 3 (60%) | 4 (27%) | 9 (39%) | 3 (60%) |
| 9. Executive functioning | 1 (7%) | 0 | 2 (40%) | 0 | 2 (9%) | 2 (40%) |
| Total (sum of 2-9) | | | | | | |
| 0 | 8 (53%) | 7 (30%) | 0 | 6 (40%) | 10(44%) | 0 |
| 1 | 4 (26%) | 7 (30%) | 0 | 5 (33%) | 6 (26%) | 1 (20%) |
| 2 | 1 (7%) | 3 (13%) | 1 (20%) | 3 (20%) | 4 (17%) | 0 |
| 3 | 1 (7%) | 3 (13%) | 1 (20%) | 0 | 2 (9%) | 1 (20%) |
| 4-5 | 0 | 3 (13%) | 1 (20%) | 1 (7%) | 0 | 2 (40%) |
| 6+ | 1 (7%) | 0 | 2 (40%) | 0 | 1 (4%) | 1 (20%) |

At follow-up, the percentage of subjects in each group with multiple domain deficits remained higher for the aMCI (100% at T1 vs. 80% at T2) and SMC groups (39% at T1 vs. 30% at T2) compared to the control group (39% at T1 vs. 27% at T2). On both assessments, the aMCI group had a high percentage of subjects with impairments on tests of verbal learning (80%), verbal recall (100%), verbal ability (60%) and visuomotor speed (60%).

Figure 8.5 shows that at follow-up, age remained a strong predictor of cognitive function based on the number of domain deficits on formal testing (r=0.43, p=.003). The vast majority of control subjects under the age of 70 had normal cognitive function with few deficits on formal testing.



Figure 8.5 Graph showing the relationship between age and the number of domains with cognitive deficits greater than one SD of the norms for each of the groups on follow-up assessment. Dotted line indicates line of best fit for control group (open circles), dashed line for the SMC group (open boxes) and the solid line for the aMCI group (stars).

8.8 Apolipoprotein-E4 (ApoE-E4)

Table 8.14 shows the characteristics of subjects with and without the ApoE-ε4 allele on initial and follow-up assessment. Three subjects were not tested for the ApoE-ε4.

| | Non ApoE-ε4 | ΑροΕ-ε4 | |
|---|--|--|--|
| | (2/3, 3/3) | (2/4, 3/4, 4/4) | Р |
| Characteristics | (n=26) | (n=14) ^a | value |
| Age | 64.4 ± 8.0 | 65.0 ± 8.1 | .840 |
| Gender | | | |
| Male | 13 (50%) | 4 (29%) | .191 |
| Female | 13 (50%) | 10 (71%) | |
| Years of education | 13.3 ± 3.6 | 14.8 ± 4.8 | .279 |
| Family history of AD | 15 (58%) | 10 (71%) | .392 |
| Subjective memory complaint | 18 (69%) | 8 (57%) | .445 |
| 7 Minute screen total (Test 1) | $\textbf{-11.8} \pm \textbf{12.9}$ | -17.1 ± 9.3 | .184 |
| (range) | (-26 to 32) | (-33 to -2) | |
| Abnormal 7MS | 3 (12%) | 0 | .186 |
| 7 Minute screen total (Test 2) | $\textbf{-14.5} \pm \textbf{13.0}$ | $\textbf{-17.3} \pm \textbf{9.3}$ | .470 |
| (range) | (-34 to 35) | (-31 to -1) | |
| Abnormal 7MS | 1 (4%) | 0 | .457 |
| Dementia Rating Scale (Test 1) | 134.1 (4.7) | 134.3 (6.6) | .925 |
| (range) | (123-142) | (121-142) | |
| rated <u><</u> 121 | 0 | 2 (14%) | .048* |
| Dementia Rating Scale (Test 2) | 133.2 ± 6.9 | 135.2 ± 6.4 | .363 |
| (range) | (105-142) | (119-142) | |
| rated <u><</u> 121 | 1 (4%) | 1 (7%) | .648 |
| Subjective memory complaint 7 Minute screen total (Test 1) (range) Abnormal 7MS 7 Minute screen total (Test 2) (range) Abnormal 7MS Dementia Rating Scale (Test 1) (range) rated \leq 121 Dementia Rating Scale (Test 2) (range) rated \leq 121 | $18 (69\%)$ -11.8 ± 12.9 $(-26 \text{ to } 32)$ $3 (12\%)$ -14.5 ± 13.0 $(-34 \text{ to } 35)$ $1 (4\%)$ $134.1 (4.7)$ $(123-142)$ 0 133.2 ± 6.9 $(105-142)$ $1 (4\%)$ | 8 (57%) -17.1 ± 9.3 (-33 to -2) 0 -17.3 ± 9.3 (-31 to -1) 0 134.3 (6.6) (121-142) 2 (14%) 135.2 ± 6.4 (119-142) 1 (7%) | .44 .18 .47 .45 .92 .048 .36 |

Table 8.14 Characteristics of subjects with and without the ApoE- ϵ 4 allele on follow-up assessment (mean ± SD)

* Statistically significant at p<.05

 a Includes one subject who had a copy of the ApoE- $\epsilon 2/\epsilon 4$ allele

Fourteen subjects (35%) carried at least one ApoE- ϵ 4 allele. There were no statistically significant differences between ApoE- ϵ 4 and non-ApoE- ϵ 4 carriers for the majority of the demographic and clinical variables. At time 1, a slightly higher percentage of ApoE- ϵ 4 (14%) carriers compared to none in the non- ApoE- ϵ 4 carriers had a DRS score below the threshold for dementia (<121), which reached significance at, χ^2 =3.9; df=1; p=.048.



Figure 8.6 Relationship between mean z-scores for each cognitive domain for Apolipoprotein-*ɛ*4 status on initial (time 1) and follow-up assessment (time 2). Scores for the control group (represented by the zero line) have a mean of 0 and a standard deviation of 1. Scores below –1 indicate significantly lower functioning.

Figure 8.6 summarizes the pattern of cognitive ability and ApoE- ϵ 4 status on initial and follow-up testing. Examination of the graph shows that ApoE- ϵ 4 status had little effect on the mean z-scores for any of the cognitive domains. In most cases performance improved or remained stable on retesting regardless of ApoE- ϵ 4 genotype.

8.9 Assessment of risk factors for dementia on global functioning

To assess which variables contributed to global functioning at time 2, a multiple regression analysis was performed with global z-score averaged over domains 2-8 as the dependent variable. The independent variables tested were age, education years, SMC, family history of Alzheimer's disease and mild depressive symptoms. The latter three variables were coded as present (coded 1) or absent (coded 0). The results of the multiple regression analysis are summarised in **Table 8.15**. One case (#59) was not included due to outlier values on the global z-score.

Table 8.15 Standard multiple regression of age, subjective memory complaint, family history and education years on global cognitive functioning (average of Z-scores Domains 2-8) on follow-up assessment

| | Global (DV) | Age | SMC | AD FHx | Education Years | Depn | В | Beta | sr ² Unique |
|------------|----------------|------|-----|-----------|--------------------|-----------|-------|--------------------|---------------------------|
| Age (yrs) | 53** | | | | | | 063* | 647 | .388 |
| SMC | 09 | .04 | | | | | 127 | 083 | .007 |
| AD FHx | .22 | .07 | .00 | | | | .467* | .299 | .088 |
| Edu years | 09 | 23 | 19 | .00 | | | 051* | 284 | .073 |
| Depression | 26 | 09 | .10 | .09 | 10 | | 679** | 360 | .125 |
| | | | | | | intercept | 4.71 | | |
| Mean | 04 | 66.9 | .64 | .67 | 13.9 | .12 | | R^2 | .535 |
| SD | 0.74 | 7.7 | .49 | .48 | 4.1 | .40 | | Adj R ² | .470 |
| | | | | | | | | R | .731 |

n=42, **p<0.05

unique variability = .681, shared variability = .05

subjective memory complaint, AD family history and minor depression were coded 1= Yes, 2= No

The multiple regression analysis showed a significant contribution of four risk factors to the variance in global z scores, R^2 = .535; (p=.001). As can be seen from the regression coefficients four factors, age (beta=-.647; p=.001), depression score (beta=-.360; p=.004), family history (beta=..299;

p=.013) and education (beta=-.284; p=.023) explained the largest proportion of variance in global cognitive function. The presence of SMC did not contribute significantly to the regression model. Examination of the residual analysis (**Figure 8.7**) showed that assumptions of normality, linearity and homoscedasticity were met as these were not correlated to the residuals.

Scatterplot



Figure 8.7 Scatterplot of standardized residuals and predicted values for the multiple regression analysis.

In summary, the multiple regression analysis indicates that collectively, four variables (age, minor depression, AD family history and education years), accounted for 54% of the total variance in global cognitive functioning. Together the four predictor variables contributed .681 in unique variability and another .05 in shared variability. Closer inspection of the

correlations and beta value sizes indicate inverse relations between global zscores and years of education and minor depression.

A further multiple regression analysis was performed using change in global z scores between assessment 1 and 2, using the same variables, but this was not significant.

Chapter 9:

Discussion

9.1 General overview

The main aim of the present study was to determine whether SMC predict the development of cognitive impairment in a younger cohort of subjects, many of whom were under the age of 70 years (73%), based on their risk profile and neuropsychological assessment. In order to purse this line of inquiry, this study was conducted in two parts. The initial cross-sectional design examined in detail the role of SMC as well as established risk factors (i.e. age, family history and verbal learning deficit) on cognitive function. The follow-up component was implemented to examine whether the presence of SMC affects the 3-year cognitive outcome of subjects.

In this chapter, the principal findings will be drawn together and a discussion of the results will be presented in the following sections: 1) Cross-sectional findings; 2) Longitudinal findings. In addition, the results will be addressed in terms of their clinical significance for the early detection of Alzheimer's disease. They will also raise methodological issues relevant to this study and provide directions for future research.

I. Initial assessment

9.2 Summary

The initial analysis suggested a relationship between SMC and cognitive impairment in a younger cohort of subjects. This was documented by impaired performance on two screening tests for dementia (e.g. 7MS and DRS) and neuropsychological assessment. This relationship occurred independently of depression. Further analysis of the data showed that when a group of subjects with SMC (n=12) demonstrated impairment on tests of delayed recall and animal fluency. Once these subjects were removed from the SMC group to form the aMCI group, the relationship between SMC and cognitive impairment in younger subjects was no longer apparent.

These initial findings are important as they indicate that SMC in younger subjects are less likely to be related to cognitive impairment. In isolation, SMC are unlikely to be useful for identifying cases with significant cognitive impairment. In particular, the use of sensitive tests such as animal fluency and delayed recall are more reliable indicators of cognitive impairment compared to current brief screening methods for subjects with SMC. Subjective memory complaints were more likely to be associated with cognitive impairment in older subjects (>70 years). Many current studies do not adequately screen for objective memory impairment in persons with memory complaints. This is likely due to the use of simple measures of global cognitive functioning, such as the MMSE.

Subjective memory complaints

Prior to comparing the present study with the literature on memory complaints, the concept of measuring and quantifying SMC needs to be acknowledged. A straight forward comparison between studies is precluded by the fact that a range of questions and scales (e.g., Cognitive Difficulties Questionnaire; MacNair Scale) has been used across studies. There is no agreement or uniformity on the choice of these methods. Additionally, the questions to identify memory difficulties have varied widely, with many tapping into different aspects of cognitive functioning and time frames.

The obvious repercussion of the usage of various measurements of memory complaints is that a meaningful comparison and interpretation of results is less readily achievable. The main reason for this difficulty is that there exists no strong evidence of a correlation between these different techniques in measuring the same construct (Mitchell, 2008a). Ahmed et al. (2008) reported that patients with Semantic Dementia frequently endorse semantic complaints, such as word finding difficulty and understanding the meaning of names (Ahmed et al., 2008). These same authors reported that the "worried well" and patients with Alzheimer's disease could not be distinguished on the basis of their memory complaints. This suggests that the use of differing questions may fail to identify cases of significant cognitive impairment or dementia syndromes. Thus, it is important to consider these issues when comparing the relationship between SMC and cognitive functioning across different studies.

Depression

It is important to emphasize that SMC is frequently linked to major depression (Cargin et al., 2008; Jessen et al., 2007; Jorm et al., 2004; Lautenschlager et al., 2005). It is well documented that impaired memory and concentration difficulties are part of the core symptomatology of major depression (APA, 2000; Steffens and Potter, 2008). Whilst some reports indicate that major depression is a prodrome to dementia (Wilson et al., 2008), major depression may also appear co-morbidly with an underlying dementia. Undoubtedly, the relationship between SMC, depression and dementia is rather complex. This is demonstrated by several lines of inquiry into correlates of SMC indicating relations with both depression and cognitive impairment (e.g., Jessen et al., 2007; Minett et al., 2008).

In the present study, those with scores on the GDS and PAS in the depression range were excluded. Subjects with a self-reported previous history of major depression were also excluded. Subjects taking medications, such as corticosteroids and anti-depressants which could influence mood and potentially affect cognitive functioning were also excluded. However, subjects with mild depressive symptoms were not excluded as this was unlikely to significantly affect cognitive performance.

Prevalence of SMC

In the present study, 63% of subjects reported SMC as defined by a single question. This proportion is higher than the 10.6% to 21% reported in several previous community studies that have also used a single question

(Geerlings et al., 1999; Jungwirth et al., 2004; St. John and Montgomery, 2002). The relatively high rate of subjects reporting a memory complaint in the present study was likely due to the advertisement requesting subjects with memory difficulties.

However, the variation in the reported rates of SMC might also be related to the methods used to define and quantify SMC. Purser et al. (2006) showed that when community-dwelling subjects were asked in more detail about their memory difficulties using a memory scale, rather than a single question requiring a "Yes" or "No" response, a prevalence of 32% was observed. Thus, the variation in the reported rates of SMC may also be the result of the different techniques used to quantify SMC. Nevertheless, the rate of memory complaints in the present study is comparable to a recent community study by Cargin et al. (2008). They reported an average rate of 67.5% in normal controls and memory declining groups.

9.3 Subjective memory complaints

Hypothesis 1: Subjects with SMC will demonstrate significant cognitive impairment on formal neuropsychological assessment compared to those without SMC.

The present study initially showed that in this cohort of predominantly younger subjects with SMC (73%), a simple question "Do you have problems with your memory?" was associated with cognitive impairment on formal neuropsychological assessment. This was demonstrated by the use of two brief screening tests and neuropsychological assessment (Tables 7.5, and 7.16). This observation is further discussed below.

9.3.1 Brief screening tests findings

In subjects with SMC, the 7MS and DRS identified an overall global cognitive deficit, including sub-clinical deficits on attention, initiation, memory and animal fluency compared to the No SMC group.

Moreover, seven subjects in the SMC group had DRS total scores below the threshold for impairment compared to none in subjects without SMC. Similarly, six subjects in the SMC group scored above the abnormal threshold on the 7MS compared to none of the subjects without SMC.

9.3.2 Neuropsychological findings

The SMC group could be differentiated from the No SMC group on tests in three of the eight cognitive domains, including working memory; verbal recall and visuomotor speed (see Table 7.16, page 170). These deficits occurred independently of depression as shown in the multiple regression analysis (Table 7.20, page 182). This analysis showed that depression was a non-significant predictor of global cognitive function.

Relevant literature findings

The present observation of a relationship between SMC and cognitive impairment is in agreement with a recent community-based study by Rouch et al. (2008). Rouch et al. (2008) investigated the association between SMC, affective disorders and objective memory in 937 non-demented community-

dwelling subjects (mean age=65). Memory complaints were quantified using the MacNair scale, which is a self-rating scale exploring memory difficulty in everyday life. Their results showed a significant association between memory complaints and lower scores on verbal memory (Free and Cued Selective Reminding Test) and executive function (Digit Symbol Substitution Test, Trail Making B). Similar to our study, the association occurred independently of affective disorders, such as depression and anxiety.

However, in the study by Rouch et al. (2008), animal fluency did not correlate with memory complaints, but rather with depression. This finding contrasts with the results of the present study. Both studies were comparable regarding mean age (63 yrs and 65 yrs, respectively). The discrepancy may be explained by two methodological issues. Firstly, Rouch et al. (2008) allowed their subjects 2 minutes to generate animals, whilst in the present study only a 1 minute time period was allowed. Another factor that might explain the difference is sample size. Namely, sample size which was much larger for Rouch et al. compared to the present study (n=937 and n=86, respectively).

However, other studies have failed to support the present finding: Minett et al. (2008) studied the relationship between SMC, cognitive function and depression in 114 non-demented subjects (aged \geq 50 years). Their results showed a relationship between SMC and depression, but not with cognitive function. Despite the lack of association, these authors reported that subjects with a memory complaint had significantly lower scores on animal fluency compared to subjects without a complaint.

Another study, by Jessen et al. (2007), also failed to report a relationship between SMC and cognitive function. These authors reported a relationship between SMC and depression in 2389 non-demented subjects (mean age=80 years). In addition to this finding, an association between SMC and verbal delayed recall was also reported. The use of the MMSE as a simplistic screening test might have precluded both Minett and Jessen from observing any difference between subjects with SMC and those without SMC. The lack of association might also be attributed to the different techniques used by Minett and Jessen to measure SMC. Namely, both authors used a combination of questions and scales to define the presence of SMC. Nevertheless, both Minett and Jessen observed impairments on animal fluency and verbal delayed recall, which are part of the 7MS. This observation reinforces the greater sensitivity of the 7MS (Solomon et al., 1998; Del Ser et al., 2006) to identifying cognitive impairment compared to the MMSE.

The results of the present study provide limited support for the hypothesis that SMC are associated with impairments in several cognitive domains amongst community dwelling subjects over the age of 50 years.

However, the regression analyses presented in tables 7.20 and 8.15 found that when age is taken into account, SMC were insignificant in the prediction of global cognition. This is discussed further in section 9.4.

9.4 The role of age

The present study was able to show significant neuropsychological evidence of cognitive impairment in subjects identified as having SMC and aMCI (Table 7.8; page 174). This observation was more strongly related to age, as shown by the more rapid decline in cognitive function in subjects with aMCI with advanced age (Figure 7.5, page 173).

The relationship between age, SMC and cognitive function is clearly an important area for investigation. With the exception of several investigators known to target younger populations, such as Jorm and Christensen, much of the literature has focused on older subjects (e.g., Jungwirth et al., 2008; Howieson et al., 2008; Palmer et al., 2003). Thus, whether SMC can be used to help identify subjects at an earlier age is not well known. However, this area is fraught with difficulties, as the effects of normal ageing begin from the age of 60 onwards. There is considerable debate within the literature to say when age-related cognitive decline begins Normal ageing is characterized by a decrease in the (Salthouse, 2009). efficiency by which information is processed and retrieved. From the mid 70s onwards (De Ronchi et al., 2005) cognitive decline occurs on tasks of new learning, speed and flexible adjustments to new situations. This needs to be taken into consideration, especially when evaluating studies examining older subjects.

The relationship between age, SMC and global cognitive functioning is further illustrated in Figure 7.14 (page 179). It was observed that the association between age, SMC and global cognitive function differed

according to whether there was evidence of SMC and/or cognitive impairment (i.e. the subject group). In control subjects, there was no association between age and global cognitive functioning as indicated by the non-significant correlation. In subjects with SMC and aMCI, age was significantly and negatively correlated to global cognitive functioning, commencing from the age of approximately 65 onwards. This indicated that increasing age was accompanied by lower cognitive functioning. More specifically, verbal learning, verbal recall, verbal ability, visuomotor speed and executive functioning significantly correlated with age (Figures 7.7 to 7.9 and 7.12, 7.13, pages 175-176 and 178).

Furthermore, Figure 7.5 (page 173) showed that subjects with SMC had on average deficits in two or more cognitive domains (below 1SD of the control group mean), commencing from the age of 60 onwards. The multiple regression analysis (Table 7.20, page 182) showed that of the five variables examined (age, SMC, family history of AD, education and depression), age was the best predictor of global cognitive functioning (z scores) accounting for 39% of the variance.

Relevant literature findings

The present observation of an association between age, SMC, aMCI and lower global cognitive functioning is consistent with the findings of Wang et al. (2004a). Wang et al. (2004a) examined the association between SMC and future dementia in 1,883 community subjects (mean age=74.6). Subjects had no baseline objective cognitive impairment as

defined by a score of >91 on the Cognitive Ability Screening Instrument. Wang et al. (2004a) defined a memory complaint as being present in subjects who scored 20 or more on a 5-point Likert scale. Despite the different measurement techniques, Wang et al. (2004a) also identified the age of 70 as a beginning of cognitive decline in subjects with memory complaints.

As 73% of our sample was under 69 years (Table 7.4, page 147), our study shows that in subjects identified as having either SMC or aMCI, multiple cognitive deficits can appear between the ages of 60 to 65. Compared to Wang et al's (2004a), our study has identified an earlier age when cognitive impairment begins to manifest in those with memory complaints.

It is important to emphasize that the aMCI group in the present study were slightly older (mean age=70) and had fewer years of education (mean years 11). Thus, the demographic profile of our aMCI group (Table 7.7, page 153) is consistent with the profile reported by previous studies linking older age to clinical conditions, such as MCI (e.g., Gallassi et al., 2008). In the study by Gallassi et al. (2008) patients with SMC who developed MCI after a period of 9 months, were older (mean age=71.1) and had lower levels of education (8 years) and lower global cognitive function based on the MMSE scores.

However, other studies have failed to support the present findings: Park et al. (2007) investigated the association between SMC and objective cognitive function in 9477 subjects with a mean age of 72.6. Their results

showed that age was associated with SMC, irrespective of the cognitive status of the individual. These authors reported no association between SMC and advanced age in subjects with cognitive impairment, but observed an association in elderly subjects without cognitive impairment.

The inconsistency between both studies is likely due to two methodological issues. Namely sample size and the manner in which the variable depression was treated. Firstly, Park et al's. (2007) study had a larger sample size compared to our study (n= 9477 and n=86, respectively). Thus, the discrepancies between the present results and Park et al.'s (2007) might be reflective of the size difference between the two studies.

More significantly, the lack of measurement of an important variable such as depression by Park et al. (2007) might have contributed to the authors observing an association between SMC and elderly subjects without cognitive impairment. This would help to explain the high percentage of their sample reporting a memory complaint (57.3%). Given the reported associations between SMC and depression, it is possible that this percentage included subjects with undiagnosed depression.

9.5 Screening for cognitive impairment

One aim of the present study was to identify sensitive testing methods for early case detection. In the quest to achieve this, the present study was able to demonstrate a novel finding. After the initial analysis between subjects with and without SMC, all subjects were further screened for cognitive impairment using a well-validated and widely used verbal

memory test (Rey, 1964). It was observed that approximately one-quarter (n=12; 22%, Table 7.6, page 151) of the SMC group (n=54) demonstrated cognitive impairment as measured by performance 2SDs below the control group mean on delayed recall (Guarch et al., 2008). These subjects were subsequently re-classified as having aMCI.

Further analysis clearly showed that after the removal of these 12 subjects from the SMC group, the cognitive differences between subjects with SMC and without SMC was no longer apparent on neuropsychological assessment (Tables 7.8 and 7.17, pages 155 and 171). In fact, the means and SDs of both the control and SMC groups were almost identical on both the DRS and 7MS and cognitive domains. Whilst previous studies have identified subjects with SMC, they have not excluded those with SMC and concurrent cognitive impairment, (e.g. Dufoil et al. 2005 and Kim et al., 2006). A discussion of these concerns commences on page 225, Section 9.5.2.

Hypothesis 2: There is in existence screening tests that are both sensitive and relatively easy to administer and can be used to potentially identify subjects with MCI.

The present study was unable to identify sensitive screening to identify cognitive impairment in subjects with MCI.

9.5.1 Brief screening tests findings

There were discrepancies in identifying impairment based on standard thresholds for the 7MS and DRS (see Table 7.8, page 155). It is noteworthy

that on the DRS, seven subjects in the SMC group had DRS total scores below the threshold for impairment compared to none in the No SMC group. This highlights the sensitivity of the DRS as a screening tool for dementia. Similarly, on the 7MS total score, six subjects in the SMC group had 7MS total scores above the threshold for dementia compared to none in the No SMC group. Although SMC had good specificity (100%), it had unacceptably low sensitivity (< 15%).

Figure 7.3 (page 157) shows there was strong disagreement between the two screening tests for two SMC subjects. Two subjects in the aMCI group had abnormal scores on both tests (see filled stars quadrant 1).

The aMCI group had significantly lower global cognitive functioning compared to the SMC group on both the DRS and 7MS. At the level of each subtest, the aMCI group had significantly lower scores on DRS total score, memory, conceptualisation, enhanced cued recall and clock drawing compared to the other two groups.

9.5.2 Neurocognitive profile of impairment

The aMCI group could be differentiated from the control and SMC groups by significantly lower scores on tests of verbal learning, verbal recall, verbal ability, visual recall, visuo-motor speed and executive function (Table 7.17, Figure 7.4, pages 171-1172). Figure 7.4 shows that the aMCI group had greater deficits (-1SD below mean) on 4 of the 9 cognitive domains (IQ, verbal learning, verbal recall and visuomotor speed) compared to the other two groups.

A higher percentage of subjects with aMCI (92%) and SMC (38%) had multiple domain deficits compared to the control group (25%), (Table 7.19, page 180). The aMCI group had a high percentage of subjects with impairments on tests of verbal learning (83%) and verbal recall (92%). In comparison, 24% of the SMC group had impairments in verbal learning.

These findings are consistent with reports of lower global cognitive functioning and additional deficits beyond episodic memory in subjects with aMCI and those with early Alzheimer's disease (Archer et al., 2006; Bäckman et al., 2004; Ribero et al., 2006; Saxton et al., 2004). The present observation is in agreement with the findings of Archer et al. (2006). Archer et al. (2006) examined whether symptoms of memory impairment predict future cognitive impairment in 21 subjects with MCI, 37 subjects with symptoms of memory loss but no cognitive impairment (SNCI) and 33 healthy volunteers. Comparable to our study, the mean age of the three groups was (63.6 years) and all underwent a thorough neuropsychological assessment. These authors found that the MCI group could be distinguished from the SNCI and controls on tests of memory, at a group level, they also obtained lower scores on IQ, naming and executive function. The SNCI differed from the control group on tests of delayed recall, ROCFT (immediate and delayed recall), and Trail making B test.

Another study also found multiple cognitive deficits in subjects with MCI (Saxton et al., 2004). Saxton et al. (2004) investigated cognitive impairment in 693 non-demented subjects (mean age=76 years) prior to developing Alzheimer's disease over a mean interval of 7.4 years using a

standard neuropsychological assessment battery. After a median follow-up of 4.5 years, a total of 72 subjects were diagnosed with Alzheimer's disease. These authors reported that whilst performance on episodic memory was consistently identified, this was frequently accompanied by other deficits, such as semantic memory and executive function.

In so far as the results of the present study can be compared to previous studies, the present observation of inadequate screening for cognitive impairment has implications for studies that have used simple screening measures, such as the MMSE. This was apparent in many studies, especially in those studies that used subjects with cognitive impairment (Crowe et al., 2006; Kim et al., 2006). It was equally apparent in the diversity of cut-off scores to define cognitive impairment. One can question their results based on the limited sensitivity and specificity of these testing methods.

Some relevant literature examples of this are: Dufouil et al. (2005) examined whether SMC could predict future decline in 733 subjects (aged 59 to 71) with baseline MMSE scores of 27.6 \pm 2.1, (range 18-30) and reported a positive association between the two. Clearly, with such a wide range, many of their subjects are likely to have had dementia at baseline.

Kim et al. (2006) also examined the association between SMC and cognitive decline in 686 subjects (mean age=71.0), that included 133 subjects with MMSE scores < 21 and reported a positive association. Once again, many subjects have dementia at the onset.

Snitz et al. (2008) examined the association between SMC and

memory function in 276 primary care outpatients (mean age=73.2) with MMSE scores >19 and also found a positive association.

Crowe et al. (2006) examined the association between SMC and future cognitive decline in 55 subjects with their own definition of aMCI (mean age=76 years) with mean MMSE scores of 26.1 and reported a positive association. Amnestic MCI was identified using a psychometric algorithm based on a composite memory score derived from three episodic memory tests (two verbal learning tests and one paragraph recall subtest). Subjects who scored $\leq 7^{\text{th}}$ percentile on the composite memory score and were not impaired on composite scores for reasoning or perceptual speed were considered to have aMCI. Whilst the present study used one verbal memory test and the presence of a memory complaint to classify subjects, Crowe et al. (2006) did not consider SMC to be a compulsory inclusion criterion. However, similar to our study, Crowe et al. (2006) did not collect functional performance data.

To complicate the issue, a wide range of cut-off scores to define cognitive impairment using the MMSE (e.g Dufoil et al., 2005; Geerlings et al., 1999; Jungwirth et al., 2008) has been used. Thus, allowing groups with different cognitive abilities to be formed and compared. For example, the "normal subjects" in the study by Geerlings as defined by an MMSE cut-off score of 26, would be considered to have "questionable impairment" according to the study of Jungwirth et al. (2008). Jungwirth used an MMSE cut-off score of \geq 28 to define normal cognition. The implication of this for the study by Geerlings, would be that the observed differences may not be

valid given the likelihood that subjects with baseline MMSE scores between 26 and 28 may well not be "normal" either the differences would disappear or would be relatively weakened. Indeed, when Kim et al. (2006) excluded their patients with cognitive impairment (MMSE <19) the previous observed association between SMC and cognitive decline was weakened.

Furthermore, whilst the outcome of studies using patients with objective cognitive impairment or aMCI (e.g., Crowe et al., 2006; Kim et al., 2006) suggests they have some insight into their memory problems; they cannot draw conclusions regarding the role of SMC in subjects with no objective impairment. By definition, aMCI is a clinical condition that involves objective impairment and may or may not involve subjective impairment depending on the criteria used (e.g. Petersen versus Winblad).

Therefore, these findings do not provide further information on the role of SMC when no cognitive impairment is apparent. However, the question arises as to whether it is meaningful to include subjects with cognitive impairment to identify differences between subjects with and without SMC. The present study suggests that when cognitive impairment is removed from the equation SMC have limited prognostic value.

9.6 Other screening tests to identify cognitive impairment

The present study was able to identify a number of other sensitive neuropsychological tests that can be used to identify cognitive impairment in subjects with SMC.

9.6.1 Delayed verbal recall

The present study used Rey's (1964) verbal delayed recall test to categorize subjects with SMC as having aMCI. The observation of impairment on verbal memory in patients with an increased risk of future dementia due to their profile is consistent with a large body of evidence implicating impairment in delayed recall as a significant predictor of future Alzheimer's disease. (e.g., Andersson et al., 2006; Cargin et al., 2007 and 2008; Estevez-Gonzalez et al., 2003; Guarch et al., 2008; Saxton et al., 2004). Episodic memory is a highly sensitive cognitive test and its deterioration is characteristic of preclinical stages of a dementia syndrome of the Alzheimer's type (Bäckman et al., 2004; Perri et al., 2007).

Andersson et al. (2006) used the delayed recall test to identify subjects at high risk of developing Alzheimer's disease. These authors retrospectively assigned 224 subjects (mean age=61 years) to one of three memory groups, using their baseline results on the Delayed Recall. These authors found that 84% of the subjects in the severe impairment memory group (defined by a delayed recall score of < 6) had significant cognitive deficits in memory (and at least two non-memory domains). These included significant impairments in language, visuospatial function, and executive function and subsequently progressed to Alzheimer's disease at a high rate (64%) after an interval of 3 years.

9.6.2 Animal naming

The present study further identified animal naming as a simple and easy to use test for identifying cognitive impairment in subjects with SMC. Animal naming was part of the 7MS. According to Monsch et al. (1992), animal naming is a highly sensitive test capable of distinguishing between normal controls and patients with Alzheimer's disease. By using published thresholds (<14), the task with the best sensitivity and specificity was animal naming. In the present study, animal naming identified deficits in 36% of subjects with SMC compared to 50% of subjects with aMCI (Table 7.9, page 158).

Impairment on semantic memory, especially animal naming is increasingly being identified in subjects with an increased risk of Alzheimer's disease (Amieva et al., 2005; Hodges et al., 2006; Jorm et al., 2005b; Lehrner et al., 2005; Palmer et al., 2004). Category fluency is a highly sensitive test (Salmon et al., 2002) showing impairment in the pre-dementia phase of Alzheimer's disease (Raoux et al., 2008) and in the absence of other semantic deficits (Monsch et al., 1992). Support for the use of animal naming as a sensitive test is provided by Hodges et al. (2006). Hodges et al. (2006) examined the cognitive course of 10 patients with MCI from a memory clinic over a minimum period of 6 years. Hodges et al. (2006) also used detailed neuropsychological assessment to examine a wide array of cognitive domains. Despite the mean age difference between the study by Hodges et al. (2006) and the present study (72.8 and 63.1, respectively), these authors observed a consistent and early impairment on category

fluency (8 out of 10 patients) in the presence of episodic memory deficits within the first year of assessment. After an interval of 10 years, all the patients developed Alzheimer's disease and three were autopsy confirmed.

Sager et al. (2006) examined the usefulness of three brief screening tests (Animal Naming, Clock Drawing and the MMSE) in detecting dementia and mild cognitive impairment in 364 subjects (aged \geq 50 years). This group of subjects consisted of 34 normal controls; 69 patients with MCI; 140 patients with Alzheimer's disease and 121 with other dementia syndromes from a memory clinic. By using the standard cut-off score of <24 on the MMSE, they were able to identify 60% of patients with dementia and 1% with MCI. However, by using the recommended cut-off score <14 words per minute (Monsch et al., 2006); on animal naming they identified 85% of patients with dementia with a low (12%) false positive rate. Similar to the present study, they also identified 54% of patients with MCI.

II. Follow-up assessment

9.7 Introduction

The present study employed a comprehensive neuropsychological test battery to examine in more detail the role of SMC on cognitive function over time in community-dwelling subjects, aged 50 to 79 years. When this study initially commenced in 1999, SMC were only beginning to be examined (e.g., Geerlings et al., 1999; Jonker et al., 1996; Schmand et al., 1997; Schofield et al., 1997; Tobiansky et al., 1995). Since this time, there has been a substantial increase in the number of longitudinal studies examining the role of SMC on cognitive function and Alzheimer's disease (Cargin et al., 2008;

Jungwirth et al., 2008). As mentioned previously, a longitudinal approach is invaluable as it provides further information regarding the stability of any relationship between SMC and cognitive function observed in cross-sectional studies. It is also valuable for identifying subjects in the very early stages of a dementia syndrome, such as Alzheimer's disease.

Fifty percent (50%) of the subjects returned for a follow-up test after an average interval of three years. Whilst this is considered to be a low follow-up response rate, these results would need to be replicated by a larger sample with a higher follow-up rate. This would provide more substantive evidence concerning the role of SMC in relation to cognitive function over time. Nevertheless, the author was interested in examining cognitive change over time in subjects with SMC in an attempt to identify early cases of cognitive impairment suggestive of Alzheimer's disease.

9.8 Subjective memory complaints

By analysing subjects with SMC who participated in both the initial and follow-up assessment, the present study was unable to demonstrate a significant relationship between SMC and cognitive function after an interval of 3 years. The low subject number and short follow-up interval meant that only relationships with large effect sizes could be identified.

The present observation of no significant relationship between SMC and cognitive functioning is not in accordance with results previously reported by others (e.g., Gallassi et al., 2008; Geerlings et al., 1999; van Oijen et al., 2007). Using a similar question and time interval, Geerlings et

al. reported an association between memory complaints and cognitive decline in subjects with normal baseline cognition. One of the major differences between these two studies, which likely explain the inconsistency between these two studies, was the sample size. The sample size in the present study was 43, while the sample size in the study by Geerlings et al. was 2169. It is likely that the current study's relatively small sample of subjects did not provide sufficient statistical power to demonstrate this association or the effect is of a small magnitude between memory complaints and cognitive decline or Alzheimer's disease among subjects.

However, whilst many studies support a relationship between SMC and cognitive decline (e.g., Jungwirth et al., 2008; van Oijen et al., 2007; Gallassi et al., 2008), several studies are discordant with these reports (e.g., Cargin et al., 2008; Mol et al., 2006). Mol et al. (2006) examined the association between SMC and cognitive function in 557 healthy subjects (mean age=67.7) with baseline MMSE scores >24. On baseline testing, these authors reported an association between SMC and lower scores on both the information processing speed task and delayed recall task. However, over a mean interval of six years and after controlling for baseline MMSE scores, SMC was no longer associated with change in cognitive function in subjects with and without SMC. Rather, these authors observed that SMC had stronger associations with symptoms of depression and anxiety than to cognitive decline.

The discrepant findings are likely due to the difference in sample size between the study by Mol et al. (2006) and the present study (n=557 and

n=46, respectively). However, the differences are also likely to be due to the different methods used to measure SMC. Although, Mol et al. (2006) used a single question to measure SMC, subjects that were not worried or hindered by their forgetfulness were excluded. This resulted in the exclusion of 78 subjects that may have developed cognitive decline at follow-up.

9.9 Cognitive change in subjects with SMC and aMCI

Hypothesis 3: Subjects with SMC will demonstrate evidence of worsening cognitive function over a 3-year interval.

9.9.1 Brief screening tests

The present study was able to show evidence of worsening cognitive function over time in subjects with aMCI on two brief screening tests (7MS and DRS; Tables 8.3 and 8.4, pages 190 and 192). Moreover, the aMCI group showed greater decline on the 7MS total score and two subtests; animal fluency and enhanced cued recall. Interestingly, compared to the aMCI group, the SMC group obtained significantly higher scores on the 7MS total score, verbal fluency as well as temporal orientation. The fluctuating course associated with the SMC group is a common finding (Glodzik-Sobanska et al., 2008) and a major cause for concern due to its inclusion in the criteria for MCI (Mitchell, 2008a and 2008b). The time frame for memory complaints to evolve into significant cognitive impairment has been estimated to take at least 7 years (Reisberg et al., 2008).

The present observation of decline on animal fluency and enhanced

cued recall in subjects with aMCI is consistent with the findings of Howieson et al. (2008). Howieson et al. (2008) examined the clinical and neuropsychological predictors of MCI and dementia in 156 cognitively intact, community dwelling older subjects (mean age=83 years). Mild cognitive impairment was defined as two consecutive observations with a CDR \geq 0.5. Despite the difference in the mean follow-up interval between the two studies (7 years and 3 years, respectively), these authors found statistically significant cognitive loss at least 3 to 4 years prior the diagnosis of MCI on tests of verbal memory, animal fluency as well as visuospatial constructions. These findings are consistent with a large body of evidence implicating multiple cognitive domain deficits in the evolution towards Alzheimer's disease (Bäckman et al., 2004; Fleisher et al., 2007). It is possible that these impairments represent a stage of early cognitive decline suggestive of Alzheimer's disease but requires a large sample, sufficient follow-up interval to illustrate this change and a formal baseline assessment of dementia.

9.9.2 Neuropsychological tests

The present study did not find the predicted change in cognitive function over time in subjects with SMC and aMCI. The analysis of change over time examining cognitive domains showed that the majority of subjects (both SMC aMCI) either remained stable or improved their cognitive performance (Table 8.12, page 199). The SMC group had significantly higher scores on intellectual functioning, working memory, verbal learning, verbal recall and verbal ability. The aMCI group had significantly higher

scores on intellectual functioning and verbal learning. Although these changes are significant, closer inspection of the data shows the change was only .05 SD below the mean.

However, in interpreting these findings, one must keep in mind the low sample size and short follow-up interval of the present study. It is likely that these factors contributed to the present observation of no change in cognitive function over time. As larger studies using longer follow-up intervals have supported significant cognitive decline in subjects with SMC and aMCI (e.g., Gallassi et al., 2008).

Gallassi et al. (2008) examined the clinical and neuropsychological predictors of no cognitive impairment and MCI according to the criteria of Winblad et al. (2004) in 92 non-demented outpatients (mean age=67.4; SD=10.4). After an interval of 9 months, these authors found that self-reported SMC, measured with the Memory Assessment Clinic Questionnaire predicted MCI in 49 subjects with SMC. The high percentage (53%) of subjects who declined might be explained by the source of recruitment. The subjects in the Gallassi et al. (2008) study were recruited from a tertiary setting and were likely to be more impaired. Additionally, despite the differences in sample sizes between the present study and Gallassi et al. (2008) (n=43 and n=92, respectively) the two aMCI groups shared similar demographic features.

It is important to emphasize that although the subjects in the aMCI group in the present study did not decline on follow-up testing, they failed to show improvement across a range of neurocognitive tests. The lack of
improvement upon retesting has been noted by others as a diagnostically useful finding (Galvin et al., 2005). Galvin et al. (2005) identified histopathologic AD in one-third (34%) of their patients who did not have dementia at death and did not show improvement on tests of episodic and semantic memory upon retesting. These authors suggested that the cognitive impairment that preceded preclinical Alzheimer's disease is clinically indistinguishable from subjects without dementia, except for the observation of a lack of improvement upon retesting.

In reconciling this conflicting finding, it is important to remember that this may have occurred because of the small sample size. Another issue relevant to this study appears to be the fluctuating course frequently associated with SMC and that screening tests lack the sensitivity to capture this. This is evident as by the better performance of the SMC group on the 7MS compared to the aMCI group's decline in performance on this test. Essentially, a full neuropsychological evaluation is the current gold standard of cognitive performance and is more reliable compared to the results on the screening tests which produce more false positives and false negative results.

9.10 The role of age on SMC and cognitive functioning

A further interesting observation is shown in Figure 8.5 (page 206), which shows that age remains a strong predictor of cognitive functioning, especially for those over the age of 70 years, irrespective of cognitive status. However, closer inspection of Figure 8.5 clearly shows that subjects with

cognitive impairment (e.g., aMCI) have a steeper decline in cognitive function from the age of 70 onwards. Also, subjects with SMC aged between 60 and 65 years begin to show deficits in at least 2 cognitive domains. This suggests a potential point for early intervention by identifying individuals at risk of developing Alzheimer's disease at an earlier age.

The observation of a more rapid decline in cognitive function in older subjects with either SMC or aMCI is consistent with several studies (Crowe et al., 2006; Gallassi et al., 2008; Wang et al., 2004a). Crowe et al. (2006) examined the relationship between SMC and cognitive decline in subjects with baseline aMCI (mean age=74 years). In this study, SMC was not a compulsory inclusion criterion. However, subjects with baseline SMC had a statistically significant decline on MMSE scores.

9.11 The apolipoprotein ε4 (ApoE ε4) allele

Hypothesis 4: Subjects with SMC and the ApoE e4 allele will show evidence of worsening cognitive function over time.

The present study was unable support a role of the ApoE ε 4 in cognitive change for carriers of the ApoE ε 4 allele. Carriers of the ApoE ε 4 allele did not have a larger magnitude of cognitive decline on follow-up assessment as demonstrated by the general stability of the groups (Figure 8.6, page 208). The analysis showed that ApoE ε 4 status had no affect on the multiple regression and similar correlations were found between age and number of impaired domains and ApoE ε 4 groups (Figure 8.6). In most cases performance improved or remained stable on retesting regardless of

ApoE ϵ 4 genotype. However, this observation is limited by the small sample size (n=43). The ApoE ϵ 4 allele is associated with a very small effect size and very large samples are required to find associations.

Whilst we were unable to show a significant effect of the ApoE ϵ 4 allele on cognitive function, several studies using larger sample sizes provide support for a role of the ApoE ϵ 4 on cognitive function (Caselli et al., 2004; Christensen et al., 2008; Estevez-Gonzalez et al., 2004; Fliesher et al., 2007).

Caselli et al. (2004) investigated memory loss in 180 cognitively normal community subjects (mean age=60 years) with ApoE ϵ 4 allele prior to the onset of MCI. After an interval of 33-months, carriers of the ApoE ϵ 4 had poorer performance on multiple measures of verbal memory tests including (total score on Auditory Verbal Learning Test (AVLT); delayed recall; and Selective Reminding Test (SRT), free and cued recall) compared to non-ApoE ϵ 4 carriers. Additionally, these authors reported that carriers of the ApoE ϵ 4 aged between 50 to 59 showed greater declines on the AVLT delayed recall, SRT free and cued recall, and Complex Figure Test. This study suggests that prior to the onset of MCI or dementia, ApoE ϵ 4 carriers show a modest decline in memory skills commencing from the age of 50 onwards.

Similarly, Christensen et al. (2008) also reported that ApoE ε 4 carriers have a greater vulnerability to cognitive decline in the presence of other risk factors at the age of 65-69 years. These authors showed that after an interval of 4-years, significant effects of the ApoE ε 4 on cognitive decline

occurred on the MMSE and Symbol-Digit Modalities test, after controlling for risk factors, such as previous head injury or low education.

However, not all studies provide support for a role of the ApoE ε 4 in cognitive function (Fliesher et al., 2007). Fliesher et al. (2007) examined predictors of Alzheimer's disease in 539 patients (aged between 55-90 years) with aMCI recruited from a clinical drug trial study. All patients received comprehensive assessment. Fliesher et al. (2007) observed that progression from aMCI to Alzheimer's disease was best predicted by a combination of ApoE status and cognitive domain testing (being delayed episodic recall, executive functioning and a composite measure of global cognition). These authors observed that the inclusion of the ApoE ε 4 in their model did not enhance the prediction of Alzheimer's disease above that predicted by tests of memory and executive functioning.

9.12 Methodological limitations

Results from the present study must be considered in light of several important methodological limitations. Each of these is addressed below:

Experimental tests

Firstly, it is important to recognise that performance on each test and differences between groups might also be caused or attenuated by situational factors. It is likely that the experimental situation itself, particularly anxiety associated with neuropsychological assessment, produces stress in individuals, which may influence cognitive function. The

neuropsychological interview was rather demanding in nature and would have induced a certain degree of stress, possibly compromising subjects' performance. This issue would be more pertinent for the initial assessment due to unfamiliarity with the experimental situation.

Sample Size and follow-up response rate

The cross-sectional subject number was relatively small (n=86). Such a small sample size may result in subtle differences between groups being overlooked. The differences detected between the SMC and aMCI groups might have become statistically significant with larger study numbers.

The follow-up response rate was equally low (n=43). This limited the potential of addressing the important issue of whether SMC are associated with cognitive decline over time. Relatively smaller subject numbers may result in subtle differences between groups being lost. Differences detected between the SMC and aMCI groups might have become statistically significant with larger study numbers.

The time interval between testing may have contributed to the low follow-up response rate. It is likely that a yearly assessment would have increased the follow-up response rate. Thus, the small sample size and low follow-up rate limits the generalisation of these findings to other populations. Replication using a larger sample size and follow-up response rate (>85%) is required before more definitive conclusions can be drawn.

Amnestic Mild Cognitive Impairment (aMCI) classification

Another consideration for the implication of the present results was the classification of aMCI. The present classification of aMCI was based on a test of delayed recall (Rey, 1984), rather than a clinically based diagnosis. It was also based on the presence of a memory complaint by self-report, normal orientation, apparent adequate social functioning within the community and no evidence of longitudinal cognitive decline was collected. Also, no functional data were collected.

Whilst it is not unusual for different authors to modify aspects of the criteria (e.g., Crowe et al., 2006), in large scale studies it is important to collect this information before assigning a classification, such as aMCI (Winblad et al., 2004). Consequently, the results should be interpreted with caution.

To minimise the possibility that subjects had a dementia syndrome, exclusion criteria were applied. Based on the subjects' cognitive testing, there was evidence of mild cognitive impairment. The exclusion criteria for the study made it unlikely that subjects classified as having aMCI had a dementia syndrome.

Additionally, the term MCI could have been used to refer to the subjects with aMCI, however the candidate chose to use the term aMCI because of its association with progression to Alzheimer's disease (Guarch et al., 2008).

Medical History

Another feature that could possibly be confounding the present conclusion is that no medical illness data were collected (e.g., hypothyroidism, vitamin B₁₂ deficiency), and there was limited coverage of past psychiatric history (e.g., delirium). It is important to exclude this information as SMC or cognitive impairment may be a consequence of an underlying medical or psychiatric illness. However, the aforementioned medical problems still remain a relatively rare cause of overall significant dementia level cognitive impairment. Additionally, subjects with delirium are usually acutely unwell and would be unlikely to present and attend for the lengthy (several hours) process of our neuropsychological assessment.

However, prior to entry into the study, the candidate made a reasonable attempt to exclude subjects whose complaints were likely to have been due to current medical, psychiatric or drug and alcohol issues.

It would have been ideal to have had a full psychogeriatric assessment (by a medical specialist) to exclude depressive syndromes, delirium and relevant medical illnesses on all subjects. However, this was logistically not possible for the present community-based study. Importantly since MCI is relatively new field of enquiry (having evolved over the past 10 years) it is unclear whether medical illness, in the absence of delirium, is a cause of cognitive impairment.

Selection bias

The participants in the present study were a volunteer sample who selected themselves for participation in response to an advertisement. The voluntary nature of the study sample may have resulted in recruiting subjects who were healthier than those in the general population. Thus, the study sample is not representative of the general population and this limits the generalization of the results.

Furthermore, subjects who returned for a follow-up test did not differ from subjects who did not return for a follow-up test (Table 8.1, page 187).

Practice effects

The importance of the practice effect is likely to be minimal given the somewhat lengthy interval between testing and re-testing.

Major Depression

Considering the age range of the sample (50 to 79 years), the decision to use two depression scales for geriatric populations was unfortunate. A more suitable self-rating scale of depression such as the Beck Depression Scale or Hospital and Anxiety Depression Scale would have been a better choice given the large number of middle-aged subjects. It is noteworthy that a high inter-correlation has been reported between the Geriatric Depression Scale and the Beck Depression Scale (Bass et al., 2008) and both are valid and reliable tools to screen for depression.

Subjective memory complaints

Firstly, instead of being spontaneously referred, the SMC was elicited by a flyer. This may have encouraged some subjects to complain, consequently influencing differences between complainers and noncomplainers in the cognitive testing.

Whilst it is preferable to have corroborative evidence about short-term memory from a reliable informant (e.g., spouse) (Winblad et al., 2004), this was not possible in the present study as it did not include carers or family members.

It would have been of great interest to collect information on SMC at follow-up and not only on baseline assessment". Kim et al. (2006) identified that subjects with SMC at baseline and follow-up had a 4.8 times greater risk of dementia compared to a risk of 2.3 times in subjects who had SMC only at baseline. Kim et al. (2006) also found that dementia was not associated with new complaints at follow-up. Therefore, whilst SMC may persist or disappear at follow-up, this suggests that baseline memory complaints carry more weight in determining dementia, especially when present at both points. It also suggests that SMC that is no longer present at follow-up may have been related to anxiety. Nevertheless, collecting information on SMC at both baseline and follow-up is an important consideration for future studies.

A potentially confounding effect in the present study is the lack of measurement of traits such as stress, anxiety and personality factors. Research has shown that psychoaffective factors can influence the subject's perception of their memory and lead to an overestimation of cognitive

difficulties. Indeed, studies show that SMC are more related to factors such as depression than to cognitive impairment (Cargin et al. 2008). However, in contrast to some studies (Kumar et al., 2006), none of the aMCI subjects in the present had mild depressive symptoms based on their PAS or GDS scores". Nevertheless, the possibility remains that persons that are concerned about their memory to the extent they respond to an advertisement are likely to have an anxiety disorder. Thus, due to the lack of appropriate measurements the results need to be interpreted with caution.

The Mini- Mental State Examination

Considering the extensive nature of the assessment, the MMSE was considered redundant, because the majority of the questions within the MMSE were in the neuropsychological test battery. The decision not to include the MMSE was unfortunate, because this would have facilitated further comparison between studies using the MMSE and the two screening tools (7MS; DRS) in identifying cognitive impairment.

The apolipoprotein ε4 (ApoE ε4) allele

The lack of association between ApoE ϵ 4 and change in global functioning between assessments may be attributed to several factors. Only one subject had a ϵ 4/ ϵ 4 genotype which is associated with the largest effects of ApoE. A large sample size of over 1000 subjects would be required to recruit a sufficient number of ϵ 4/ ϵ 4 carriers to demonstrate a

more rapid decline in cognitive functioning based on ApoE genotyping.

Alzheimer's disease

The present study set out to investigate the relationship between SMC and cognitive impairment; it did not set out to determine the aetiology of the cognitive impairment. Certainly, whilst the profile of impairment observed in subjects with aMCI was generally consistent with that observed in the literature, the conclusions are limited by the lack of sufficient medical, psychiatric and functional data. Thus, other causes for the cognitive impairment cannot be ruled out.

Moreover, Alzheimer's disease is the most common cause of substantive cognitive impairment in non-depressed community samples (Brookmeyer et al., 2007).

9.13 Clinical significance and future directions

The current findings have clinical, as well as research implications for early case detection using SMC. Firstly, the present findings suggest that in isolation, SMC are unlikely to be useful for identifying cases with significant cognitive impairment. This is particularly relevant for younger subjects under the age of 70 years. However, for subjects over the age of 70 years, SMC are likely to identify significant cases with neuropsychological assessment (such as animal fluency and delayed recall).

Secondly, it seems that a combination of SMC and neuropsychological assessment (especially cognitive domain tests, such as delayed recall and

animal fluency) is likely to be more effective in screening community subjects for dementia and identifying those who would benefit from further neuropsychological assessment. It is not economically feasible to provide frequent full neuropsychological evaluations to a large proportion of the population who complain about their memory without objective evidence of cognitive impairment. This approach can also be useful for monitoring atrisk individuals.

Therefore, based on the available evidence within the dissertation, the following information may be helpful to the clinician. Further neuropsychological investigation is warranted in patients with all the following characteristics: aged over 65 years, a memory complaint (preferably an informant, e.g., spouse or GP) and is currently residing within the community. The best tests to screen the individual would be the delayed recall (RAVLT) and the animal naming test. Poor performance on both of these tests as indicated by the cut-offs coupled with a memory complaint would warrant further investigation.

Thirdly, as dementia (and in particular Alzheimer's disease) is reaching epidemic proportions in Australia (Jorm, 2005), it is of interest to identify individuals in the earliest stage of dementia or when symptoms first appear to test potential disease modifying therapies (Cummings et al., 2007). This could provide crucial opportunities for early intervention and treatment of these individuals. It could also potentially reduce the significant costs associated with caring for patients with Alzheimer's disease.

Considering the complex array of factors that may be related to memory complaints, (e.g., depression, anxiety, personality), future research should identify ways of quantifying SMC that are free of psychological conditions. This could be achieved by developing questions that are sensitive to different underlying aetiologies.

Prevention is the best cure for Alzheimer's disease. In order to help identify those at the greatest risk of developing dementia, easy to administer tools (in particular animal fluency) that could be completed by a general practitioner within a few minutes would be a worthwhile. This could be done quite quickly in combination with the MMSE. Several recent studies (Scarmeas et al., 2006; Lautenschlager et al., 2008) have advocated the beneficial effects of diets and moderate exercise in improving cognitive function and potentially reducing the risk of developing dementia. These measures may have significant benefit in reducing the number and severity of AD cases within the community. In particular, the earlier identification of those at risk of AD or actual early cases of AD would likely represent a group who would be better treatment responders.

9.14 Final conclusions

Whilst the notion of a relationship between SMC and cognitive function seems intuitively appealing, there has been ongoing controversy regarding the precise role of SMC in cognitive function. The present study was a quantitative attempt to clarify this relationship. In pursuing this line of inquiry, this study has provided some valuable information regarding the

clinical utility of using SMC to identify individuals at risk of developing cognitive impairment suggestive of Alzheimer's disease within the community.

By addressing some of the methodological issues in previous studies (such as, the use of predominantly older subjects, limited cognitive testing), the present study demonstrated that SMC used in isolation is a poor predictor of cognitive function, especially in younger subjects (i.e., < 70 years).

The present study provides evidence that selected and relatively quick to administer formal neuropsychological assessment of cognitive function (in particular tests of animal fluency and delayed recall) can better identify those at risk of developing future Alzheimer's disease compared to current brief testing strategies (often only using the MMSE alone). This combination of cognitive domain testing and risk profile (e.g., age, SMC) could be used to identify individuals at risk of developing Alzheimer's disease at an earlier age, thus exposing a cohort with likely better treatment responsiveness.

Future (hopefully more efficacious) treatment strategies would be targeted at these individuals resulting in a major alleviation in the current substantial public health expense of Alzheimer's disease.

References

- Abeysinghe, S.C., Bayles, K.A., and Trosset, M.W. (1990). Semantic memory deterioration in Alzheimer's subjects: Evidence from word association, definition and associate ranking tasks. *Journal of Speech and Hearing Research*, 33, 574-582.
- Abdulrab, K., and Heun, R. (2008). Subjective memory impairment: A review of its definitions indicates the need for a comprehensive set of standardised and validated criteria. *European Psychiatry*, 23(5), 321-330.
- Ahmed, S., Mitchell, J., Arnold, R., Dawson, K., Nestor, P. J., and Hodges, J. R. (2008). Memory complaints in mild cognitive impairment, worried well, and semantic dementia patients. *Alzheimer's Disease and Associated Disorders*, 22, 227-235.
- Aizenstein, H.J; Nebes, R.D.; Saxton, JA; Price, JC; Mathis, CA; Tsopelas, N.D., et al. (2008). Frequent amyloid deposition without significant cognitive impairment among the elderly. *Archives of Neurology*, 65, 1509-1517.
- Alexopoulos, P., Grimmer, T., Perneczky, R., Domes, G., and Kurz, A. (2006). Progression to dementia in clinical subtypes of mild cognitive impairment. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders*, 22, 27-34.
- Allegri, R.F., Glaser, F.B., Taragano, F.E., and Buschke, H. (2008). Mild cognitive impairment: Believe it or not? *International Review of Psychiatry*, 20, 357-363.
- Allen, J.S., Bruss, J., and Damasio, H. (2005). The aging brain: The cognitive reserve hypothesis and hominid evolution. *American Journal of Human Biology*, 17, 673-689.
- Almeida, O.P. and Almeida, S.A. (1999). Short versions of the geriatric depression scale: A study of their validity for the diagnosis of a major depressive episode according to ICD-10 and DSM-IV. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 14, 858-865.
- Alzheimer's Australia: Living with dementia. <u>www.alzheimers.org.au</u>. Retreived on November 20th 2009.
- American Psychiatric Association (2000). *Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders, 4th edition-text revision.* APA Press: Washington, D.C.
- Amieva, H., Jacqmin-Gadda, H., Orgogozo, J.M., Le Carret, N., Helmer, C., Letenneur, L., et al. (2005). The 9 year cognitive decline before

dementia of the Alzheimer type: A prospective population-based study. *Brain*, 128, 1093-1101.

- Andersson, C., Lindau, M., Almkvist, O., Engfeldt, P., Johansson, S. E., and Jönhagen, M. E. (2006). Identifying patients at high and low risk of cognitive decline using rey auditory verbal learning test among middle-aged memory clinic outpatients. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders*, 21, 251-259.
- Anstey, K. and Christensen, H. (2000). Education, activity, health, blood pressure and apolipoprotein E as predictors of cognitive change in old age: A review. *Gerontology*, 46, 163-177.
- Anstey, K.J., Luszcz, M.A., Giles, L.C., and Andrews, G.R. (2000). Demographic, health, cognitive and sensory variables as predictors of mortality in very old adults. *Psychology and Aging*, 16, 3-11.
- Anstey, K.J., von Sanden, C., Salim, A., and O'Kearney, R. (2007). Smoking as a risk factor for dementia and cognitive decline: A meta-analysis of prospective studies. *American Journal of Epidemiology*, 166, 367-378.
- Arauz, A., Alonso, E., Rodríguez-Saldaña, J., Reynoso-Marenco, M., Benitez, I. T., Mayorga, A. M., et al. (2005). Cognitive impairment and mortality in older healthy Mexican subjects: a population based 10-year follow-up study. *Neurological Research*, 27, 882-886.
- Archer, H. A., Macfarlane, F., Price, S., Moore, E. K., Pepple, T., Cutler, D., et al. (2006). Do symptoms of memory impairment correspond to cognitive impairment: a cross sectional study of a clinical cohort. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 21, 1206-1212.
- Arnaiz, E. and Almkvist, O. (2003). Neuropsychological features of mild cognitive impairment and preclinical Alzheimer's disease. Acta Neurologica Scandinavica Supplementum, 179, 34-41.
- Arvanitakis, Z., Wilson, R.S., Bienias, J.L., Evans, D.A., and Bennett, D.A. (2004). Diabetes mellitus and risk of Alzheimer disease and decline in cognitive function. *Archives of Neurology*, 61, 661-666.
- Bäckman, L. and Small, B. J. (1998). Influences of cognitive support on episodic remembering: Tracing the process of loss from normal aging to Alzheimer's disease. *Psychology and Aging*, 13, 267-276.
- Bäckman, L., and Small, B.J. (2007). Cognitive deficits in preclinical Alzheimer's disease and vascular dementia: Patterns of findings from the Kungsholmen project. *Physiology and Behavior*, 92, 80-86.
- Bäckman, L., Small, B.J., and Fratiglioni, L. (2001). Stability of the preclinical episodic memory deficit in Alzheimer's disease. *Brain*, 124, 96-102.

- Bäckman, L., Wahlin, A., Small, B.J., Herlitz, A., Winblad, B., and Fratiglioni, L. (2004a). Cognitive functioning in aging and dementia: The Kungsholmen project. *Aging Neuropsychology and Cognition*, 11, 212-244.
- Bäckman, L., Jones, S., Berger, A.K., Laukka, E.J., and Small, B.J. (2004b). Multiple cognitive deficits during the transition to Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Medical Genetics*, 256, 195-204.
- Bäckman, L., Jones, S., Berger, A.K., and Laukka, E.J. (2005). Cognitive impairment in preclinical Alzheimer's disease: a meta-analysis. *Neuropsychology*, 19, 520-531.
- Baddeley, A. (1986). Working Memory. Oxford University Press: London.
- Bartolini, M., Coccia, M., Luzzi, S., Provinciali, L., and Ceravolo, M.G. (2005). Motivational symptoms of depression mask preclinical Alzheimer's disease in elderly subjects. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders*, 19, 31-36.
- Bayles, K.A. and Tomoeda, C.K. (1983). Confrontation naming impairment in dementia. *Brain and Language*, 19, 98-114.
- Benton, A.L., Des Hamsher, K., Varney, N.R., and Spreen, O. (1983). *Contributions to Neuropsychological Assessment*. Oxford University Press: New York.
- Benton, A.L., Eslinger, P.J., and Damasio, A.R. (1981). Normative observations on neuropsychological test performances in old age. *Journal of Clinical Neuropsychology*, 3, 33-42.
- Bertram, L. and Tanzi, R.E. (2008). Thirty years of Alzheimer's disease genetics: the implications of systematic meta-analyses. *Nat Rev Neurosci*, 9, 768-978.
- Bertram, L., McQueen, M.B., Mullin, K., Blacker, D., and Tanzi, R.E. (2007). Systematic meta-analyses of Alzheimer disease genetic association studies: The AlzGene database. *Nat Genet*, 39, 17-23.
- Bird, T.D. (2008). Genetic aspects of Alzheimer disease. *Genet Med*, 10, 231-239.
- Blacker, D., Hanes, J.L., Rodes, L., Terwedow, H., Harrell, L.E., Perry, R.T. et al (1997). APOE-4 and age at onset of Alzheimer's disease. The NIMH genetics initiative. *Neurology*, 48, 139-147.
- Bondi, M.W., Jak, A.J., Delano-Wood, L., Jacobson, M.W., Delis, D.C., and Salmon, D.P. (2008). Neuropsychological contributions to the early

identification of Alzheimer's disease. *Neuropsychological Review*, 18, 73-90.

- Bondi, M.W., Salmon, D.P., Monsch, A.U., Galasko, D., Butters, N., Klauber, M. R., et al. (1995). Episodic memory changes are associated with the APOE-epsilon-4 allele in non-demented older adults. *Neurology*, 45, 2203-2206.
- Borenstein, A.R., Copenhaver, C.I., and Mortimer, J.A. (2006). Early-life risk factors for Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimer's Disease and Associated Disorders*, 20, 63-72.
- Borowski, B., Benton, A.L., and Spreen, O. (1967). Word fluency and brain damage. *Neuropsychologia*, 5, 135-140.
- Bowen, J., Teri, L., Kukull, W., McKormick, W., McDurry, S., Lasson, E. (1997). Progression to dementia in patients with isolated memory loss. *Lancet*, 349, 763-765.
- Braak, H. and Braak, E. (1991). Neuropathological staging of Alzheimerrelated changes. *Acta Neuropathologica*, 82, 239-259.
- Braak, H. and Braak, E. (1995). Staging of Alzheimer's disease related neurofibrillarychanges. *Neurobiology of Aging*, 16, 271-284.
- Brodaty, H. and Moore, C.M. (1997). The clock drawing test for dementia of the Alzheimer's type: a comparison of three scoring methods in a memory disorders clinic. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 12, 619-627.
- Brodaty, H., Sachdev, P., and Anderson, T.M. (2005). Dementia: new projections and time for updated response. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*, 39, 955-958.
- Brodaty, H., Low, L. F., Gibson, L., and Burns, K. (2006). What is the best dementia screening instrument for general practitioners to use? *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 14, 391-400.
- Brookmeyer, R., M.M. Corrada, F.C. Curriero, and C. Kawas (2002). Survival following a diagnosis of Alzheimer disease. *Archives of Neurology*, 59 1764-1767.
- Brookmeyer, R., Johnson, E., Ziegler-Graham, K., and Arrighi, M. (2007). Forecasting the global burden of Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimer's and Dementia*, 3, 186-191.
- Bruscoli, M. and Lovestone, S. (2004). Is MCI really just dementia? A systematic review of conversion studies. *International Psychogeriatric*, 16, 129-140.

- Burns, A. and Zaudig, M. (2002). Mild cognitive impairment in older people. *Lancet*, 360, 1963-1965.
- Buschke, H., Kuslansky, G., Katz, M., Stewart, W.F., Sliwinski, M.J., Eckholdt, H.M., et al. (1999). Screening for dementia with the memory impairment screen. *Neurology*, 52, 231-238.
- Busse, A., Hensel, A., Guhne, U., Angermeyer, M. C., and Riedel-Heller, S. G. (2006). Mild cognitive impairment: long-term course of four clinical subtypes. *Neurology*, 67, 2176-2185.
- Butters, N., Granholm, E., Salmon, D.P., Grant, E., and Wolfe, J. (1987). Episodic and semantic memory: A comparison of amnesic and demented patients. *Journal of Clinical and Experimental Neuropsychology*, 9, 479-497.
- Cargin, J.W., Collie, A., Masters, C., and Maruff, P. (2008). The nature of cognitive complaints in healthy older adults with and without objective memory decline. *Journal of Clinical and Experimental Neuropsychology*, 30, 245-257.
- Cargin, J. W., Maruff, P., Collie, A., Shafiq-Antonacci, R., and Masters, C. (2007). Decline in verbal memory in non-demented older adults. *Journal of Clinical and Experimental Neuropsychology*, 29, 706-718.
- Caselli, R.J., Reiman, E.M., Osborne, D., Hentz, J.G., Baxter, L.C., Hernandez, J.L., et al. (2004). Longitudinal changes in cognition and behavior in asymptomatic carriers of the APOE e4 allele. *Neurology*, 62, 1990-1995.
- Chan, A.S., Salmon, D. P., and Choi, M.-K. (2001). The effects of age, education, and gender on the Mattis Dementia Rating Scale performance of elderly Chinese and American individuals. *Journal of Gerontology* 56B, 356-363.
- Chen, P., Ratcliff, G.D., Belle, S.H., Cauley, J.A., DeKosky, S.T., and Ganguli, M. (2000). Cognitive tests that best discriminate between presymptomatic AD and those who remain nondemented. *Neurology*, 55, 1847-1853.
- Chen, P., Ratcliff, G., Belle, S.H., Cauley, J.A., DeKosky, S.T., and Ganguli, M. (2001). Patterns of cognitive decline in presymptomatic Alzheimer disease: a prospective community study. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 58, 853-858.
- Chertkow, H., Bub, D., and Caplan, D. (1992). Constraining theories of semantic memory processing: Evidence from dementia. *Cognitive Neuropsychology*, 9, 327-365.

- Christensen, H. (2001). What cognitive changes can be expected with normal ageing? *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*, 35, 768-775.
- Christensen, H., Anstey, K.J., Parslow, R.A., Maller, J., Mackinnon, A., and Sachdev, P. (2007). The brain reserve hypothesis, brain atrophy and aging. *Gerontology*, *53*, 82-95.
- Christensen, H., Batterham, P. J., Mackinnon, A. J., Jorm, A. F., Mack, H. A., Mather, K. A., et al. (2008). The association of APOE genotype and cognitive decline in interaction with risk factors in a 65-69 year old community sample. *BMC Geriatr*, 8, 14.
- Clement, F., Belleville, S., and Gauthier, S. (2008). Cognitive complaint in mild cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society*, 14, 222-232.
- Coley, N., Ousset, P. J., Andrieu, S., Matheix Fortunet, H., and Vellas, B. (2008). Memory complaints to the general practitioner: data from the GuidAge study. *Journal of Nutrition Health and Aging*, 12, 66S-72S.
- Collie, A., Shafiq-Antonacci, R., Maruff, P., Tyler, P., and Currie, J. (1999). Norms and the effects of demographic variables on a neuropsychological battery for use in healthy ageing Australian populations. *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*, 33, 568-575.
- Collie, A., Maruff, P., Shafiq-Antonacci, R., Smith, M., Hallup, M., Schofield, P. R., Masters, C.L., and Currie, J. (2001). Memory decline in healthy older people: Implications for identifying mild cognitive impairment. *Neurology*, 56, 1533-1538.
- Cosentino, S., Scarmeas, N., Helzner, E., Glymour, M. M., Brandt, J., Albert, M., et al. (2008). APOE epsilon 4 allele predicts faster cognitive decline in mild Alzheimer disease. *Neurology*, 70, 1842-1849.
- Corder, E.H., Saunders, A.M., Strittmatter, W.J., Schmechel, D.E., Gaskell, P. C., Small, G.W., et al. (1993). Gene dose of apolipoprotein E type 4 allele and the risk of Alzheimer's disease in late onset families. *Science*, 261, 921-923.
- Corder, E.H., Ghebremedhin, E., Taylor, M.G., Thal, D.R., Ohm, T.G., Braak, H. (2004). The Biphasic Relationship between Regional Brain Senile Plaque and Neurofibrillary Tangle Distributions: Modification by Age, Sex, and APOE-Polymorphism, Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences, 1019, 24-28.

- Corder, E.H., Saunders, A.M., Risch, N.J., Strittmatter, W.J., Schmechel, D. E., Gaskell, P.C., Jr., et al. (1994). Protective effect of apolipoprotein E type 2 allele for late onset Alzheimer's disease. *Nature Genetics*, 7, 180-184.
- Craik, F.I. and Rabinowitz, J.C. (1984). Age differences in the acquisition and use of verbal information: A tutorial review. In: *Attention and Performance X. Control of Language Processes*. Eds H. Bauma and D.G. Bouwhuis. pps. 471-499. Lawrence Erlbaum Assoc. New York.
- Crawford, JR, Deary, I.J., Starr, J., and Whalley, L.J. (2001). The NART as an index of prior intellectual functioning: a retrospective validity study covering a 66-year interval. *Psychological Medicine*, 31, 451-458.
- Crowe, M., Andel, R., Wadley, V., Cook, S., Unverzagt, F., Marsiske, M., and et al. (2006). Subjective cognitive function and decline among older adults with psychometrically defined amnestic MCI. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 21, 1187-1192.
- Cummings, J.L. (2004). Alzheimer's disease: Review article. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 351, 56-67.
- Cummings, J.L., Doody, R., and Clark, C. (2007). Disease-modifying therapies for Alzheimer's disease. *Neurology*, 69, 1622-1634.
- Dal Forno, G., Palermo, M.T., Donohue, J.E., Karagiozis, H., Zonderman, A.B., and Kawas, C.H. (2005). Depressive symptoms, sex and risk fork for Alzheimer's disease. *Annals of Neurology*, 57, 381-387.
- D'Ath, P., Katona, P., Mullan, E., Evans, S., and Katona, C. (1994). Screening detection and management of depression in elderly primary care attenders. 1: The acceptability and performance of the 15 item Geriatric Depression Scale (GDS15) and the development of short versions. *Family Practice*, 11, 260-266.
- Davignon, J., Gregg, R.E., and Sing, C.F. (1988). Apolipoprotein E polymorphism and atherosclerosis. *Arteriosclerosis*, 8, 1-21.
- Dawson-Saunders, B. and Trapp, R.G. (1994). *Basic and Clinical Biostatistics*, 2nd Edn. Appleton & Lange, Sydney.
- de Jager, C.A., Hogervorst, E., Combrinck, M., and Budge, M.M. (2003). Sensitivity and specificity of neuropsychological tests for mild cognitive impairment, vascular cognitive impairment and Alzheimer's disease. *Psychological Medicine*, 33, 1039-1050.
- de la Torre, J.C. (2008). Pathophysiology of neuronal energy crisis in Alzheimer's disease. *Neurodegenerative Diseases*, 5, 126-132.

- Del Ser, T., Sánchez-Sanchez, F., deYébenes, M.J., Otero, A., and Munoz, D. G. (2006). Validation of the seven-minute screen neurocognitive battery for the diagnosis of dementia in a Spanish population-based sample. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders*, 22, 454-464.
- DeRonchi, D., Berardi, D., Menchetti, M., Ferrari, G., Serretti, A., Dalmonte, E., and Fratiglioni, L. (2005). Occurrence of cognitive impairment and dementia after the age of 60: A population-based study from Northern Italy. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders*, 19, 97-105.
- Dik, M.G., Jonker, C., Comijs, H.C., Bouter, L.M., Twisk, J.W., van Kamp, G.J., and Deeg, D.J. (2001). Memory complaints and APOE-epsilon 4 accelerate cognitive decline in cognitively normal elderly. *Neurology*, 57, 2217-2222.
- Drachman, D. (1994). If we live long enough, will we be demented? *Neurology*, 44, 1563-1565.
- Drake, M., Butman, J., Fontan, L., Lorenzo, J., Harris, P., Allegri, R.F., and Ollari, Y.A. (2003). Screening for mild cognitive impairment: usefulness of the 7-Minute Screen Test. *Actas Espanolas de Psiquiatria*, 31, 252-255.
- Dubois, B. and Albert, M.L. (2004). Amnestic MCI or prodromal Alzheimer's disease? *Neurology*, 3, 246-248.
- Dubois, B., Feldman H.H., Jacova C., Dekosky, S.T., Barberger-Gateau, P., Cummings, J., et al. (2007) Research critetria for the diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease: Revising the NINCDS-ADRDA criteria. *Lancet Neurology* 6: 734-746.
- Dufouil, C., Fuhrer, R., and Alperovitch, A. (2005). Subjective cognitive complaints and cognitive decline: Consequence or predictor? The epidemiology of vascular aging study. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, 53, 616-621.
- Dux, M. C., Woodard, J. L., Calamari, J. E., Messina, M., Arora, S., Chik, H., et al. (2008). The moderating role of negative affect on objective verbal memory performance and subjective memory complaints in healthy older adults. *Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society*, 14, 327-336.
- Eckman, C.B. and Eckman, E.A. (2007). An update on the amyloid hypothesis. *Neurologic Clinics*, 25, 669-682.
- Eggers, C., Herholz, K., and Wolf-Dieter, H. (2006). Cortical acetylcholine esterase activity and ApoE4-genotype in Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Nuclear Medicine*, 47, 75p.

- Elias, M. F., Beiser, A., Wolf, P. A., Au, R., White, R.F., and D'Agostino, R.B. (2000). The preclinical phase of Alzheimer's disease: a 22-year prospective study of the Framingham cohort. *Archives of Neurology*, 57, 808-813.
- Engler, H., Forsberg, A., Almkvist, O., Blomquist, G., Larsson, E., Savitcheva, I. et al. (2006). Two-year follow-up of amyloid deposition in patients with Alzheimer's disease. *Brain*, 129, 2856-66.
- Epping Jordan, M.P., Watkins, S.S., Koob, G. F., and Markou, A. (1998). Dramatic decreases in brain reward function during nicotine withdrawal, *Nature*, 393, 76-9.
- Ertekin-Taner, N. (2007). Genetics of Alzheimer's disease: A centennial review. *Neurologic Clinics*, 25, 611-667.
- Eskelinen, M.H., Ngandu, T., Tuomilehto, J., Soininen, H., and Kivipelto, M. (2009). Midlife coffee and tea drinking and the risk of late-life dementia: A population-based CAIDE study. *Journal of Alzheimer's disease*, 16, 85-91.
- Esteban-Santillan, C., Praditsuwan, R., Ueda, H., and Geldmacher, D.S. (1998). Clock drawing test in very mild Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, 46, 1266-1269.
- Estes, W.K. (1974). Learning theory and intelligence. *American Psychologist*, 29, 740-749.
- Estévez-González, A., Kulisevsky, J., Boltes, A., Otermín, P., and Garcia-Sánchez, C. (2003). Rey verbal learning test is a useful tool for differential diagnosis in the preclinical phase of Alzheimer's disease: comparison with mild cognitive impairment and normal aging. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 18, 1021-1028.
- Estévez-González, A., Garcia-Sánchez, C., Boltes, A., Otermín, P., Baiget, M., Kulisevsky, J., et al. (2004). Preclinical memory profile in Alzheimer patientswith and without allele APOE-epsilon 4. *European Neurology*, 51, 199-205.
- Fabrigoule, C., Lafont, S., Letenneur, L., Rouch, I., and Dartigues, J. F. (1996). WAIS similarities subtest performances as predictors of dementia in elderly community residents. *Brain and Cognition*, 30, 323-326.
- Fabrigoule, C., Rouch, I., Taberly, A., Letenneur, L., Commenges, D., Mazaux, J. M., et al. (1998). Cognitive process in preclinical phase of dementia. *Brain*, 121, 135-141.

- Farias, S.T., Mungas, D., and Jagust, W. (2005). Degree of discrepancy between self and other-reported everyday functioning by cognitive status: Dementia, mild cognitive impairment, and healthy elders. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry.* 20, 827-834.
- Farlow, M.R. and Cummings, J.C. (2007). Effective pharmacologic management of Alzheimer's disease. *Amercian Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 120, 388-397.
- Farrer, L.A., Cupples, L.A., Haines, J.L., Hyman, B., Kukull, W.A., Mayeux, R., et al. (1997). Effects of age, sex, and ethnicity on the association between apolipoprotein E genotype and Alzheimer disease: A metaanalysis. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 278, 1349-1356.
- Ferman, T. J., Smith, G. E., Boeve, B. F., Graff-Radford, N. R., Lucas, J. A., Knopman, D. S., et al. (2006). Neuropsychological differentiation of dementia with Lewy bodies from normal aging and Alzheimer's disease. *Clinical Neuropsychologist*, 20, 623-636.
- Ferri, C.P., Prince, M., Brayne, C., Brodaty, H., Fratiglioni, L., Ganguli, M., et al. (2005). Global prevalence of dementia: a Delphi consensus study. *Lancet*, 366, 2112-2117.
- Fillit, H., Nash, D.T., Rundek, T., and Zuckerman, A. (2008). Cardiovascular risk factors and dementia. *The American Journal of Geriatric Pharmacotherapy*, 6, 100-118.
- Fleisher, A.S., Sowell, B.B., Taylor, C., Gamst, A.C., Petersen, R.C., Thal, L.J., and Alzheimer's Disease Cooperative Study. (2007). Clinical predictors of progression to Alzheimer disease in amnestic mild cognitive impairment. *Neurology*, *68*, 1588-1595.
- Flicker, L., Logiudice, D., Carlin, J. B., and Ames, D. (1997). The predictive value of dementia screening instruments in clinical populations. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 12, 203-209.
- Foley, D.J. and White, L.R. (2006). Dietary intake of antioxidants and risk of Alzheimer's disease: Food for thought. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 287, 3261-3263.
- Folstein, M.F., Folstein, S.E., and McHugh, P.R. (1975). 'Mini-Mental State': a practical method for grading the cognitive state of patients for the clinician. *Journal of Psychiatric Research*, 12, 189-198.
- Fox, N.C., Warrington, E.K., Seiffer, A.L., Agnew, S.K., and Rossor, M.N. (1998). Presymptomatic cognitive deficits in individuals at risk of familial Alzheimer's disease - a longitudinal prospective study. *Brain*, 121, 1631-1639.

- Fratiglioni, L. and Wang, H.X. (2007). Brain reserve hypothesis in dementia. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 12, 11-22.
- Fratiglioni, B.D., Small, B.J., Winblad, B., and Backman, L. (2004). APOE and cognitive decline in preclinical Alzheimer's disease and non-demented aging. *Neurology*, 63, 816-821.
- Friedman, B., Heisel, M.J., and Delavan, R.L. (2005). Psychometric properties of the 15-item geriatric depression scale in functionally impaired, cognitively intact, community-dwelling elderly primary care patients. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society, 53*, 1570-1576.
- Gabryelewicz, T., Styczynska, M., Luczywek, E., Barczak, A., Pfeffer, A., Androsiuk, W., et al. (2007). The rate of conversion of mild cognitive impairment to dementia: Predictive role of depression. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 22, 563-567.
- Gainotti, G. (1992). The nature of semantic-lexical disorders in Alzheimer's disease. In: Neuropsychology: The Neuronal Basis of Cognitive Function, Vol. 2. Eds. E. Costa. Stuttgart: Thieme.
- Gainotti, G. (2006). Anatomical functional and cognitive determinants of semantic memory disorders. *Neuroscience and Biobehavioral Reviews*, 30, 577-594.
- Gainotti, G. and Marra, C. (1994). Some aspects of memory disorders clearly distinguish dementia of the Alzheimer's type from depressive pseudodementia. *Journal of Clinical and Experimental Neuropsychology*, 16, 65-78.
- Gainotti, G., Marra, C., Villa, G., Parlato, V., and Chiarotti, F. (1998). Sensitivity and specificity of some neuropsychological markers of Alzheimer dementia. *Alzheimer Disease and Associated Disorders*, 12, 152-162.
- Gallassi, R., Bisulli, A., Oppi, F., Poda, R., and Di Felice, C. (2008). Subjective cognitive complaints, neuropsychological performance, affective and behavioural symptoms in non-demented patients. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 23, 95-101.
- Galvin, J.E., Powlishta, K.K., Wilkins, K., McKeel, D.W., Xiong, C., Grant, E., et al. (2005). Predictors of preclinical Alzheimer's disease and dementia: A clinicopathologic study. *Archives of Neurology*, 62, 758-765.
- Ganguli, M. (2006). Mild cognitive impairment and the 7 uses of epidemiology. *Alzheimer Disease and Associated Disorders*, 20, S52-S57.

- Ganguli, M., Dodge, H.H., Shen, C., and DeKosky, S.T. (2004). Mild cognitive impairment, amnestic type. An epidemiologic study. *Neurology*, 63, 115-121.
- Garrard, P., Lambon Ralph, M.A., Patterson, K., Pratt, K.H., & Hodges, J.R. (2005). Semantic feature knowledge and picture naming in dementia of Alzheimer's type: a new approach. *Brain and Language*, 93, 79-94.
- Gatz, M., Fratiglioni, L., Johansson, B., Berg, S., Mortimer, J.A., Reynolds, C.A., et al. (2005). Complete ascertainment of dementia in the Swedish Twin Registry: The HARMONY study. *Neurobiology of Aging*, 26, 439-447.
- Gatz, M., Reynolds, C.A., Fratiglioni, L., Johansson, B., Mortimer, J.A., Berg, S., et al. (2006). Role of genes and environments for explaining Alzheimer disease. *Archives General Psychiatry*, 63, 168-174.
- Gaudino, E.A., Geisler, M.W., and Squires, N.K. (1995). Construct validity in the Trail Making Test: What makes Trail B harder? *Journal of Clinical and Experimental Neuropsychology*, 17, 529-535.
- Gauthier, S., Reisberg, B., Zaudig, M., Petersen, R.C., Ritchie, K., Broich, K., et al. (2006). Mild cognitive impairment. *Lancet*, 367, 1262-1270.
- Geerlings, M.I., den Heijer, T., Koudstaal, P.J., Hofman, A., and Breteler, M.M.B. (2008). History of depression, depressive symptoms, and medial temporal lobe atrophy and the risk of Alzheimer's disease. *Neurology*, 70, 1258-1264.
- Geerlings, M.I., Jonker, C., Bouter, L.M., Adèr, H.J., and Schmand, B. (1999). Association between memory complaints and incident Alzheimer's disease in elderly people with normal baseline cognition. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 156, 531-537.
- Geffen, G., Moar, K.J., O'Hanlon, A.P., Clark, C.R., and Geffen, L.B. (1990). Performance measures of 16 to 86 year old males and females on the Auditory Verbal Learning Test. *The Clinical Neuropsychologist*, 4, 45-63.
- Geldmacher, D.S. (2004). Differential diagnosis of dementia syndromes. *Clinics in Geriatric Medicine*, 20, 27-43.
- Geslani, D.M., Tierney, M.C., Herrmann, N., and Szalai, J.P. (2005). Mild cognitive impairment: An operational definition and its conversion rate to Alzheimer's disease. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders*, 19, 383-389.

- Glenner, G.G. and Wong, C.W. (1984) Alzheimer's disease: initial report of the purification and characterization of a novel cerebrovascular amyloid protein. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 120, 885-90.
- Glodzik-Sobanska, L., Reisberg, B., De Santi, S., Babb, J. S., Pirraglia, E., Rich, K. E., et al. (2007). Subjective memory complaints: presence, severity and future outcome in normal older subjects. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders*, 24, 177-184.
- Goate, A., Chartier-Harlin, M.C., Mullan, M., Brown, J., Crawford, F., Fidani, L., et al. (1991). Segregation of a missense mutation in the amyloid precursor protein gene with familial Alzheimer's disease. *Nature*, 349, 704-706.
- Goldman, W. P., and Morris, J. C. (2001). Evidence that age-associated memory impairment is not a normal variant of aging. *Alzheimer Disorder Associated Disorders*, 15, 72-79.
- Gorelick, P.B. (2004). Risk factors for vascular dementia and Alzheimer's disease. *Stroke*, 35, 2620-2622.
- Greenwald, B.S., Kramer-Ginsberg, E., Marin, D.B., Laitman, L.B., Hermann, C.K., Mohs, R.C., et al. (1989). Dementia with coexistant major depression. *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 146, 1472-1478.
- Grober, E., Buschke, H., Crystal, H., Bang, S., and Dresner, R. (1988). Screening for dementia by memory testing. *Neurology*, 38, 900-903.
- Guarch, J., Marcos, T., Salamero, M., and Blesa, R. (2004). Neuropsychological markers of dementia in patients with memory complaints. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 19, 352-358.
- Guarch, J., Marcos, T., Salamero, M., Gasto, C., and Blesa, R. (2008). Mild cognitive impairment: a risk indicator of later dementia, or a preclinical phase of the disease? *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 23, 257-265.
- Hardy, J. (2006). Alzheimer's disease: the amyloid cascade hypothesis: An update and reappraisal. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 9, p. 151-153.
- Hardy, J.A. and Higgins, G.A. (1992). Alzheimer's disease: the amyloid cascade hypothesis. *Science*, 256, 184-5.
- Henderson, A.S. and Jorm, A.F. (1998). Dementia in Australia. Canberra: Australian Government Publishing Service.
- Henderson, V.W. (2004). Detecting dementia in just 12 minutes: The seven minute screen. *Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery and Psychiatry*, 75, 666-667.

- Hermann, N. and Gauthier, S. (2008). Diagnosis and treatment of dementia: Management of severe Alzheimer's disease. *Canadian Medical Association Journal*, 179, 1279-1287.
- Heun, R., Heike, K., and Jessen, F. (2006). Risk factors and early signs of Alzheimer's disease in a family study sample. *European Archives of Psychiatry and Clinical Neuroscience*, 256, 28-36.
- Hillis, A.E., Rapp, B., and Caramazza, A. (1995). Constraining claims about theories of semantic memory: More on unitary versus multiple semantics. *Cognitive Neuropsychology*, 12, 175-186.
- Hodges, J.R. (1994). *Cognitive Assessment for Clinicians*. Oxford University Press: Oxford.
- Hodges, J.R. (2001). Frontotemporal dementia (Pick's disease): Clinical features and assessment. *Neurology*, 56, S6-S10.
- Hodges, J.R. (2006). Alzheimer's centennial legacy: origins, landmarks and the current status of knowledge concerning cognitive aspects. *Brain*, 129, 2811-2822.
- Hodges, J.R. and Graham, K.S. (1998). A reversal of the temporal gradient for famous person knowledge in semantic dementia: implications for the neural organization of long-term memory. *Neuropsychologia*, 36, 803-825.
- Hodges, J.R. and Patterson, K. (1995). Is semantic memory consistently impaired early in the course of Alzheimer's disease? Neuroanatomical and diagnostic implications. *Neuropsychologia*, 33, 441-459.
- Hodges, J.R., Salmon, D.P., and Butters, N. (1991). The nature of the naming deficit in Alzheimer's disease and Huntington's disease. *Brain*, 114, 1547-1559.
- Hodges, J.R., Erzinclioglu, S., and Patterson, K. (2006). Evolution of cognitive deficits and conversion to dementia in patients with mild cognitive impairment: A very-long-term follow-up study. *Dementia* and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders, 21, 380-391.
- Hodges, J.R., Patterson, K., Oxbury, S., and Funnell, E. (1992). Semantic dementia: Progressive fluent aphasia with temporal lobe atrophy. *Brain*, 115, 1783-1806.
- Honig, L.S., Tang, M.X., Albert, S., et al. (2003). Stroke and the risk of Alzheimer's disease. *Archives of Neurology*, 60, 1707-1712.

Howieson, D.B., Carlson, N.E., Moore, M.M., Wasserman, D., Abendroth, C.D., Payne-Murphy, J., et al. (2008). Trajectory of mild cognitive

impairment onset. *Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society*, 14, 192-198.

- Humphreys, G.W. and Riddoch, M.J. (1984). Routes to object constancy: Implications from neurological impairments of object constancy. *Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology* A, 36, 385-415.
- Iqbal, K., I. Grundke-Iqbal, T. Zaidi, P.A. Merz, G.Y. Wen, S.S. Shaikh, H.M. et al. (1986). Defective brain microtubule assembly in Alzheimer's disease. *Lancet*, 2, 421-426.
- Irie, F., Fitzpatrick, A.L., Lopez, O.L., Kuller, L.H., Peila, R., Newman, A.B., et al. (2008). Enhanced risk for Alzheimer's disease in persons with type 2 diabetes and ApoE ε4: The cardiovascular health study cognition study. *Archives of Neurology*, 65, 89-93.
- Jack, C.R., Jr., Lowe, V.J., Senjem, M.L., Weigand, S.D., B.J. Kemp, B.J., Shiung, M.M. et al. (2008). 11C PiB and structural MRI provide complementary information in imaging of Alzheimer's disease and amnestic mild cognitive impairment. *Brain*, 131, 665-80.
- Jacova, C., Peters, K. R., Beattie, B. L., Wong, E., Riddehough, A., Foti, D., et al. (2008). Cognitive impairment no dementia - neuropsychological and neuroimaging characterization of an amnestic subgroup. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders*, 25, 238-247.
- Jessen, F., Wiese, B., Cvetanovska, G., Fuchs, A., Kaduszkiewicz, H., Kolsch, H., et al. (2007). Patterns of subjective memory impairment in the elderly: association with memory performance. *Psychological Medicine*, 37, 1753-1762.
- Jongenelis, K., Gerritsen, D.L., Pot. A.M., Beekman, A.T.F., Eisses, A.M.H., Kluiter, H., et al., (2007). Construct and validation of a patient – and user – friendly nursing home version of the geriatric depression scale. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 22, 837-842.
- Jonker, C., Launer, L.J., Hooijer, C., Lindeboom, J. (1996). Memory complaints and memory impairment in older individuals. *Journal of the American Geriatric Society*, 44, 44-49.
- Jorm, A.F. (2005) Dementia estimates and projections: Australian states and territories. Access Economics Pty Ltd for Alzheimer's Australia.
- Jorm, A.F. and Jolly, D. (1998). The incidence of dementia: A meta-analysis. *Neurology*, 51, 728-733.
- Jorm, A.F. and Mackinnon, A. (1995). *Psychogeriatric assessment scales: User's guide and materials*. 2nd Ed. ANUTECH Pty Ltd: Canberra, ACT.

- Jorm, A.F., Mackinnon, A.J., Henderson, A.S., Scott, R., Christensen, H., Korten, A.E., et al. (1995). The psychogeriatric assessment scales: a multi-dimensional alternative to categorical diagnosis of dementia and depression in the elderly. *Psychological Medicine*, 25, 447-460.
- Jorm, A.F., Christensen, H., Korten, A.E., Jacomb, P.A., and Henderson, A.S. (2001). Memory complaints as a precursor of memory impairment in older people: a longitudinal analysis over 7-8 years. *Psychological Medicine*, 31, 441-449.
- Jorm, A. F., Butterworth, P., Anstey, K. J., Christensen, H., Easteal, S., Maller, J., et al. (2004). Memory complaints in a community sample aged 60-64 years: associations with cognitive functioning, psychiatric symptoms, medical conditions, APOE genotype, hippocampus and amygdala volumes, and white-matter hyperintensities. *Psychological Medicine*, 34(8), 1495-1506
- Jorm, A.F., Keith, B.G., and Burgess, N.M. (2005a). Projections of future numbers of dementia cases in Australia with and without prevention. *Australian and New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*, 39, 959-963.
- Jorm, A.F., Masaki, K.H., Petrovitch, H., Ross, G. W., and White, L.R. (2005b). Cognitive deficits 3 to 6 years before dementia onset in a population sample: The Honolulu-Asia aging study. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, 53, 452-455.
- Jorm, A.F., Mather, K.A., Butterworth, P., Anstey, K.J., Christensen, H., and Easteal, S. (2007). APOE genotype and cognitive functioning in a large age-stratified population sample. *Neuropsychology*, 21, 1-8.
- Jungwirth, S., Fischer, P., Weissgram, S., Kirchmeyr, W., Bauer, P., and Tragl, K.H. (2004). Subjective memory complaints and objective memory impairment in the Vienna-Transdanube aging community. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, 52, 263-268.
- Jungwirth, S., Zehetmayer, S., Weissgram, S., Weber, G., Tragl, K.H., and. Fischer, P. (2008). Do subjective memory complaints predict senile Alzheimer dementia? *Wien Med Wochenschr, 158*, 71-77.
- Kang, J., Lemaire, H.G., Unterbeck, A., Salbaum, J.M., Masters, C.L., Grzeschik, K.H., et al. (1987). The precursor of Alzheimer's disease amyloid A4 protein resembles a cell-surface receptor. *Nature*, 325, 733-736.
- Kaplan, E., Goodglass, H., and Weintraub, S. (1983). *The Boston Naming Test.* 2nd ed. Lea & Febiger: Philadelphia.
- Kelley, B.J. and Petersen, R.C. (2007). Alzheimer's disease and mild cognitive impairment. *Neurologic Clinics*, 25, 577-609.

- Kertesz, A., Appell, J., and Fisman, M. (1986). The dissolution of language in Alzheimer's disease. *Canadian Journal of Neurological Sciences*, 13, 415-418.
- Kim, J.-M., Stewart, R., Kim, S.-W., Yang, S.-J., Shin, I.-S., and Yoon, J.-S. (2006). A prospective study of changes in subjective memory complaints and onset of dementia in South Korea. *American Journal* of Geriatric Psychiatry, 14, 949-956.
- Kivipelto, M., Ngandu, T., Fratiglioni, L., Viitanen, M., Kareholt, I., Winblad, B., et al. (2005). Obesity and vascular risk factors at midlife and the risk of dementia and Alzheimer's disease. *Archives of Neurology*, 62, 1556-1560.
- Kivipelto, M., Solomon, A., and Winblad, B. (2006). Alzheimer's disease: Back to the future. *Acta Neurologica Scandinavica*, 114, 119-120.
- Kleiman, T., Zdanys, K., Black, B., and Rightmer, T. (2006). Apolipoprotein E e4 allele is unrelated to cognitive or functional decline in Alzheimer's disease: Retrospective and prospective analysis. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders*, 22, 73-82.
- Kloppenburg, R.P., van den Berg, E., Kappelle, L.J., and Biessels, G.J. (2008). Diabetes and other vascular risk factors for dementia: Which factor matters most? A systematic review. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 585, 97-108.
- Knoops, K.T., de Groot, L.C., Kromhout, D., Perrin, A.E., Moreiras-Varela, O., Menotti, A., et al. (2004). Mediterranean diet, lifestyle factors, and 10year mortality in elderly European men and women. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 292, 1433-1439.
- Kopoleman, P.G. (2000). Obesity as a medial problem. *Nature*, 404, 635-643.
- Kozauer, N. A., Mielke, M. M., Chan, G. K. C., Rebok, G. W., and Lyketsos, C. G. (2008). Apolipoprotein E genotype and lifetime cognitive decline. *International Psychogeriatrics*, 20, 109-123.
- Kral, V.A (1958). Senescent memory decline and senile amnestic syndrome. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 115: 361–362.
- Kral, V.A. and Emery, O.B. (1989). Long-term follow-up of depressive pseudodementia of the aged. *Canadian Journal of Psychiatry*, 39, 445-446.
- Kumar, R., Jorm, A.F., Parslow, R.A., and Sachdev, P.S. (2006). Depression in mild cognitive impairment in a community sample of individuals 60-64 years old. *International Psychogeriatrics*, 18, 471-480.

- Lam, L.C., Lui, V.W., Chiu, H.F., Chan, S.S., and Tam, C.W. (2005a). Executive function impairment in community elderly subjects with questionable dementia. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders*, 19, 86-90.
- Lam, L.C., Lui, V.W., Tam, C.W., and Chiu, H.F.. (2005b). Subjective memory complaints in Chinese subjects with mild cognitive impairment and early Alzheimer's disease. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 20, 876-882.
- Larson, E.B., Wang, Li., Bowen, J.D., McCormick, W.C., Teri, L., Crane, P., et al. (2006). Exercise is associated with reduced risk for incident dementia among persons 65 years of age and older. *Annals of Internal Medicine*, 144, 73-81.
- Lautenschlager, N.T., Cox, K.L., Flicker, L., Foster, J.K., van Bockxmeer, F.M., Xiao, J., et al. (2008). *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 300, 1027-1037.
- Lautenschlager, N.T., Flicker, L., Vasikaran, S., Leedman, P., and Almeida, O.P. (2005). Subjective memory complaints with and without objective memory impairment: Relationship with risk factors for dementia. *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 13, 731-734.
- Lavery, L.L., Lu, S.Y., Chang, C.C., Saxton, J., and Ganguli, M. (2007). Cognitive assessment of older primary care patients with and without memory complaints. *Journal of General Internal Medicine*, 22, 949-954.
- Lazarov, O., Robinson, J., Tang, Y.P., Hairston, I.S., Korade-Mirnics, Z., Lee, V.M., et al. (2005). Environmental enrichment reduces Abeta levels and amyloid deposition in transgenic mice. *Cell*, 120, 701-713.
- Lehrner, J., Gufler, R., Guttman, G., Maly, J., Gleiß, A., Auff, E., and Dal-Bianco, P. (2005). Annual conversion to Alzheimer disease among patients with memory complaints attending an outpatient memory clinic: the influence of amnestic mild cognitive impairment and the predictive value of neuropsychological testing. *The Middle European Journal of Medicine*, 117, 629-635.
- Levey, A., Lah, J., Goldstein, F., Steenland, K., and Bliwise, D. (2006). Mild cognitive impairment: an opportunity to identify patients at high risk for progression to Alzheimer's disease. *Clinical Therapeutics*, 28, 991-1001.
- Levy-Lahad, E., Wasco, W., Poorkaj, P., Romano, D.M., Oshima, J., Pettingell, W.H., et al. (1995). Candidate gene for the chromosome 1 familial Alzheimer's disease locus. *Science*, 269, 973-977.

- Lezak, M.D. (1995). *Neuropsychological Assessment*, 3rd Edn. Oxford University Press: New York.
- Liddell, M.B., Lovestone, S., and Owen, M.J. (2001). Genetic risk of Alzheimer's disease: advising relatives. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 178, 7-11.
- Lindeboom, J. and Weinstein, H. (2004). Neuropsychology of cognitive aging, minimal cognitive impairment, Alzheimer's disease, and vascular cognitive impairment. *European Journal of Pharmacology*, 490, 83-86.
- Linn, R.T., Wolf, P.A., Bachman, D.L., Knoefel, J.E., Cobb, J.L., and Belanger, A.J. (1995). The 'preclinical phase' of probable Alzheimer's disease. *Archives of Neurology*, 52, 485-490.
- Lipton, S.A. (2006). Paradigm shift in neuroprotection by NMDA receptor blockade: memantine and beyond. *Nat Rev Drug Discov*,5, 160-170.
- Liscic, R.M., Storandt, M., Cairns, N.J., and Morris, J.C. (2007). Clinical and psychometric distinction of frontotemporal and Alzheimer dementias. *Archives of Neurology*, 64, 535-540.
- Lopez, O.L., Becker, J.T., Saxton, J., et al. (2005). Alteration in clinically meaningful outcomer in the natural history of Alzheimer;s disease by cholinesterase inhibition. *Journal of the American Geriatric Society*, 53, 83-87.
- Lu, P.H., Edland, S.D., Teng, E., Tingus, K., Petersen, R.C., and Cummings, J.L. (2009). Donepezil delays progression to Alzheimer's disease in MCI subjects with depressive symtpoms. *Neuroology*, 72, 2115-2121.
- Luchsinger, J.A. (2008). Adiposity, hyperinsulinemia, diabetes and Alzheimer's disease: An epidemiological perspective. *Europena Journal of Pharmacology*, 585, 119-129.
- Luchsinger JA, Noble JM, Scarmeas N (2007). "Diet and Alzheimer's disease". *Current Neurology and Neuroscience Reports*, 7,366–372.
- Luchsinger, J.A., Reitz, C., Honig, L.S., Tang, M.X., Shea, S., and Mayeux, R. (2005). Aggregation of vascular risk factors and risk of incident Alzheimer's disease. *Neurology*, 65, 545-551.
- Luis, C.A., Loewenstein, D.A., Acevedo, A., Barker, W.W., and Duara, R. (2003). Mild cognitive impairment: Directions for future research. *Neurology*, 61, 438-444.

- Mackinnon, A., Khalilian, A., Jorm, A.F., Korten, A.E., Christensen, H., and Mulligan, R. (2003). Improving screening accuracy for dementia in a community sample by augmenting cognitive testing with informant report. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology*, 56, 358-366.
- Mahley, R.W. and Rall, S.C. (2000). Apolipoprotein E: Far more than a lipid transport protein. *Annual Review of Genomics and Human Genetics*, 1, 507-537.
- Manes et al. (2008). Accelerated forgetting in subjects with memory complaints: A new form of mild cognitive impairment? *Journal of Neurology*,
- Mariani, E., Monastero, R., & Mecocci, P. (2007). Mild cognitive impairment: A systematic review. *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*, 12, 23-35.
- Martin, A. and Fedio, P. (1983). Word production and comprehension in Alzheimer's disease: The breakdown of semantic knowledge. *Brain and Language*, 19, 124-141.
- Martin, A., Brouwers, P., Lalonde, F., Cox, C., Teleska, P., Fedio, P., et al. (1986). Towards a behavioural typology of Alzheimer's patients. *Journal of Clinical and Experimental Neuropsychology*, 8, 594-610.
- Martin, A., Cherubini, A., Andres-Lacueva, C., et al. (2002). Effects of fruits and vegetables on levels of vitamins E and C in the brain and their association with cognitive performance. *Journal of Nutrition Health and Aging*, 6, 392-404.
- Maruff, P., Collie, A., Darby, D., Weaver-Cargin, J., Masters, C., and Currie, J. (2004). Subtle memory decline over 12 months in mild cognitive impairment. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders,* 18, 342-348.
- Masters, C.L. and Beyreuther, K. (2006). Alzheimer's centennial legacy: Prospects for rational therapeutic intervention targeting the Aβ amyloid pathway. *Brain*, 129, 2823-2839.
- Masters, C.L., Simms, G., Weinman, N.A., Multhaup, G., McDonald, B.L., Beyreuther, K. (1985). Amyloid plaque core protein in Alzheimer disease and Down syndrome. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 82, 4245–9.
- Mattis, S. (1976). Mental status examination for organic mental syndrome in the elderly patient. In: *Geriatric Psychiatry: A Handbook for Psychiatrists and Primary Care Physicians*. Eds. L. Bellak and T.B. Karasu, pp. 77-121. Grune & Stratton: New York.

- Mattis, S. (1988). Dementia Rating Scale, Professional Manual. Psychological Assessment Resources, New York.
- McKee, A.C., Kosik., K.S and Kowall, N.W. (1991). Neuritic pathology and dementia in Alzheimer's disease. *Annals of Neurology*, 30, 156-65.
- McKeith, I. (2007). Dementia with Lewy bodies and Parkinson's disease with dementia: Where two worlds collide. *Practical Neurology*, 7, 373-382.
- McKhann, G.M., Albert, M.S., Grossman, M., Miller, B., Dickson, D., and Trojanowski, J.Q. (2001). Clinical and pathological diagnosis of frontotemporal dementia. *Archives of Neurology*, 58, 1803-1809.
- McKhann, G., Drachman, D., Folstein, M., Katzman, R., Price, D., and Stadlan, E.M. (1984). Clinical diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease: Report of the NINCDS-ADRDA work group under the auspices of Department of Health and Human Services Task Force on Alzheimer's Disease. *Neurology*, 34, 939-944.
- McLean, C.A., Cherny, R.A., Fraser, F.W., Fuller, S.J., Smith, M.J., Beyreuther, K., et al. (1999). Soluble pool of Abeta amyloid as a determinant of severity of neurodegeneration in Alzheimer's disease. *Annals of Neurology*, 46, 860-866.
- Maurer, K., Volk, S., & Gerbaldo, H. (1997). Auguste D and Alzheimer's disease. *Lancet, 349*, 1546-1549.
- Mesulam, M.M. (2001) Neurological progress: Primary progressive aphasia. *Annals of Neurology*, 49, 425-432.
- Meulen, E.F., Schmand, B., van Campen, J.P., de Koning, S.J., Ponds, R.W., Scheltens, P., and Verhey, F.R. (2004). The seven minute screen: a neurocognitive screening test highly sensitive to various types of dementia. *Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery and Psychiatry*, 75, 700-705.
- Minett, T.S., Dean, J.L., Firbank, M., English, P., and O'Brien, J.T. (2005). Subjective memory complaints, white-matter lesions, depressive symptoms, and cognition in elderly patients. *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 13, 665-671.
- Minett, T. S. C., Da Silva, R. V., Ortiz, K. Z., & Bertolucci, P. H. F. (2008). Subjective memory complaints in an elderly sample: a cross-sectional study. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 23, 49-54.
- Mitchell, A. J. (2008a). The clinical significance of subjective memory complaints in the diagnosis of mild cognitive impairment and dementia: a meta-analysis. *International Journal of Geriatric*

Psychiatry, 23, 1191-1202.

- Mitchell, A. J. (2008b). Is it time to separate subjective cognitive complaints from the diagnosis of mild cognitive impairment? *Age and Ageing*, 37, 497-499.
- Mitrushina, M.M., Boone, K.B., Razani, J., and D'Elia, L.F. (2005). *Handbook of Normative Data for Neuropsychological Assessment*, 2nd Edition. Oxford University Press: New York.
- Mol, M.E., van Boxtel, M.P., Willems, D., and Jolles J. (2006). Do subjective memory complaints predict cognitive dysfunction over time? A sixyear follow-up of the Maastricht Aging Study. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 21, 432-441.
- Monsch, A.U., Bondi, M.W., Butters, N., Salmon, D.P., Katzman, R., and Thal, L.J. (1992). Comparison of verbal fluency tasks in detection of dementia of the Alzheimer's type. *Archives of Neurology*, 49, 1253-1258.
- Morris, J.C. (2006). Early stage and preclinical Alzheimer disease. *Alzheimer Disease and Associated Disorders*, 19, 162-165.
- Mortimmer, J.A., van Duijn, C.M., Chandra, V., Fratiglioni, L., Graves, A.B., Heyman, A., et al. (1991) . Head trauma as a risk factor for Alzheimer's disease: A collaborative re-analysis of case-control studies. *International Journal of Epidemiology*, 20, S28-S35.
- National Institute on Aging/Alzheimer's Association Working Group (1996). Apolipoprotein E genotyping in Alzheimer's disease. *Lancet*, 347, 1091-1095.
- Neary, D., Snowden, J.S., Gustafson, L., Passant, U., Stuss, D., Black, S., et al. (1998). Frontotemporal lobar degeneration: A consensus on clinical diagnostic criteria. *Neurology*, 51, 1546-1554.
- Nebes, R.D. (1989). Semantic memory in Alzheimer's disease. *Psychological Bulletin*, 106, 377-394.
- Nelson, H.E. and Willison, J. (1991). *National Adult Reading Test (NART): Test manual.* 2nd Edn. NFER-Nelson: Windsor.
- Oddo, S., Billings, L., Kesslak, J.P., Cribbs, D.H., and LaFerla, F.M. (2004). Abeta immunotherapy leads to clearance of early, but not late, hyperphosphorylated tau aggregates via the proteasome. *Neuron*, 43, 321-332.
- Okonkwo, O.C. Wadley, V.G., Griffith, H.R., Ball, K., and Marson D.C. (2006). Cognitive correlates of financial abilities in mild cognitive impairment. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, 54, 1745-1750.
- Oksengard, A.-R. and Winblad, B. (2004). Dementia diagnostic made evidence-based: A critical evaluation of cognitive assessment tools in clinical dementia diagnostics. *Current Opinion in Psychiatry*, 17, 439-442.
- Olson, M.I. and Shaw, C.M. (1969). Presenile dementia and Alzheimer's disease in mongolism. *Brain*, 92, 147-156.
- Orgogozo, J.-M. (2006). Long-term changes in cognition before the diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease. *Psychogeriatrics*, 6, S12-S15.
- Ownby, R.L., Crocco, E., Acevedo, A., John, V., and Loewenstein, D. (2006). Depression and risk for Alzheimer's disease: Systematic review, metaanalysis, and metaregression analysis. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 63, 530-538.
- Palmer, K., Wang, H.X., Winblad, B., and Fratiglioni, L. (2002). Differential evolution of cognitive impairment in non-demented older persons: Results from the Kungsholmen project. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 159, 436-442.
- Palmer, K., Backman, L., Winblad, B., and Fratiglioni, L. (2003). Detection of Alzheimer's disease and dementia in the preclinical phase: population based cohort study. *British Medical Journal*, 326, 245.
- Panza, F., D'Introno, A., Colacicco, A.M., Basile, A.M., Capurso, C., and Solfrizzi, V. (2004). Vascular risk factors and genetics of sporadic lateonset Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Neural Transmission*, 111, 69-89.
- Papademetriou, V. (2005). Hypertension and cognitive function. Blood pressure regulation and cognitive function: A review of the literature. *Geriatrics,* 60, 20-24.
- Park, M. H., Min, J. Y., Min, H. Y., Lee, H. J., Lee, D. H., & Song, M. S. (2007). Subjective memory complaints and clinical characteristics in elderly Koreans: a questionnaire survey. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 44, 1400-1405.
- Parkin, A.J. and Stewart, F. (1993). Category-specific impairments? No. A critique of Sartori et al. *The Quarterly Journal of Experimental Psychology: Human Experimental Psychology*, 46A, 505-509.
- Patterson, K., Graham, N., and Hodges, J.R. (1994). Reading in dementia of the Alzheimer type: A preserved ability? *Neuropsychology*, 8, 395-407.

- Pericak-Vance, M.A., Grubber, J., Bailey, L.R., Hedges, D., West, S., Santoro, L., et al. (2000). Identification of novel genes in late-onset Alzheimer's disease. *Exp Gerontol*, 35, 1343-1352.
- Perri, R., Serra, L., Carlesimo, G.A., and Caltagirone, C. (2007). Preclinical dementia: An Italian multicentre study on amnestic mild cognitive impairment. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders*, 23, 289-300.
- Petersen, R.C. (2004). Mild cognitive impairment as a diagnostic entity. *Journal of Internal Medicine*, 256, 183-194.
- Petersen, R.C. (2007). Mild cognitive impairment: Current research and clinical implications. *Seminars in Neurology*, 27, 22-31.
- Petersen, R.C. and O'Brien, J. (2006). Mild cognitive impairment should be considered for DSM-V. *Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry and Neurology*, 19, 147-154.
- Petersen, R.C., Stevens, J.C., Ganguli, M., Tangalos, E.G., Cummings, J.L., and DeKosky, S.T. (2001). Practice parameter: Early detection of dementia: Mild cognitive impairment (an evidence-based review): Report of the Quality Standards Subcommittee of the American Academy of Neurology. *Neurology*, 56, 1133-1142.
- Poirier, J., Davignon, J., Bouthillier, D., Kogan, S., Bertrand, P., and Gauthier, S. (1993). Apoliprotein E polymorphism and Alzheimer's disease. *Lancet*, 342, 697-699.
- Prichep, L.S. et al. (2006). Prediction of longitudinal cognitive decline in normal elderly using electrophysiological imaging. *Neurobiology of Aging*, 27, 471-481.
- Prince, M., Acosta, D., Chiu., et al. (2003). Dementia diagnosis in developing countries: A cross-sectional validation study, *Lancet*, 361, 909-917.
- Purser, J.L., Fillenbaum, G.G., and Wallace, R.B. (2006). Memory complaint is not necessary for diagnosis of mild cognitive impairment and does not predict 10-year trajectories of functional disability, word recall, or short portable mental status questionnaire limitations. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, 54, 335-338.
- Raber, J., Huang, Y., and Ashford, J.W. (2004). ApoE genotype accounts for the vast majority of AD risk and AD pathology. *Neurobiology of Aging*, 25, 641-650.
- Rahkonen, T., Luukkainen-Markkula, R., Paanila, S., Sivenius, J., and Sulkava, R. (2000). Delirium episode as a sign of undetected dementia among community dwelling elderly subjects: A 2 year follow up study. *Journal of Neurology Neurosurgery and Psychiatry*, 69, 519-

521.

- Raoux, N., Amieva, H., Le Goff, M., Auriacombe, S., Carcaillon, L., Letenneur, L., et al. (2008). Clustering and switching processes in semantic verbal fluency in the course of Alzheimer's disease: Results from the PAQUID longitudinal study. *Cortex*, 44, 1188-1196.
- Reisberg, B., and Gauthier, S. (2008). Current evidence for subjective cognitive impairment (SCI) as the pre-mild cognitive impairment (MCI) stage of subsequently manifest Alzheimer's disease. *International Psychogeriatrics*, 20, 1-16.
- Reisberg, B., Ferris, S. H., Kluger, A., Franssen, E., Wegiel, J., and de Leon,
 M. J. (2008a). Mild cognitive impairment (MCI): A historical perspective. *International Psychogeriatrics*, 20, 18-31.
- Reisberg, B., Prichep, L., Mosconi, L., John, E.R., Glodzik-Sobanska, L., Boksay, I., et al. (2008b). The pre-mild cognitive impairment, subjective cognitive impairment stage of Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimer's and Dementia*, 4, S98-S108.
- Reitan, R.M. (1958). Validity of the Trail Making Test as an indicator of organic brain damage. *Perceptual and Motor Skills,* 8, 271-276.
- Reitz, C., Tang, M.-X., Manly, J., Mayeux, R., and Luchsinger, J. A. (2007). Hypertension and the risk of mild cognitive impairment. *Archives of Neurology*, 64, 1734-1740.
- Rey, A. (1964). *L'examen Clinique en Psychologie*. Presses Universitaires de France: Paris.
- Ribeiro, F., de Mendonca, A., and Guerreiro, M. (2006). Mild cognitive impairment: Deficits in cognitive domains other than memory. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders*, 21, 284-290.
- Ringman, J.M. (2005). What the study of persons at risk for familial Alzheimer's disease can tell us about the earliest stages of the disorder: A review. *Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry and Neurology*, 18, 228-233.
- Ritchie, K. and Kildea, D. (1995). Is senile dementia "age-related or "ageingrelated"? Evidence from meta-analysis of dementia prevalence in the oldest old. *Lancet*, 346, 931-934.
- Roberts, G. W., Allsop, D., & Bruton, C. (1990). The occult aftermath of boxing. *Journal of Neurology Neurosurgery and Psychiatry*, 53, 373-378.

- Roe, C.M., Mintun, M.A., D'Angelo, G., Xiong, C., Grant, E.A., and Morris, J.C. (2008). Alzheimer's disease and cognitive reserve. *Archives of Neurology*, 65, 1467-1471.
- Roman, G.C., Sachdev, P., Royal, D.R., Bullock, R.A., Orgogozo, J.M., Lopez-Pousa, S. et al. (2004). Vascular cognitive disorder: A new diagnostic category updating vascular cognitive impairment and vascular dementia. *Journal of Neurological Sciences*, 226, 1-2, 81-87.
- Rosch, E., Mervis, C.B., Gray, W.D., Johnson, D.M., and Boyes-Braem, P. (1976). Basic objects in natural categories. *Cognitive Psychology*, 8, 382-439.
- Rosendorff, C., Beeri, M.S., and Silverman, J.M. (2007). Cardiovascular risk factors for Alzheimer's disease. *American Journal of Geriatric Cardiology*, 16, 143-149.
- Rosengarten, B., Paulsen, S., Molnar, S., Kaschel, R., Gallhofer, B., and Manfred, K. (2006). Acetylcholine esterase inhibitor donepezil improves dynamic cerebrovascular regulation in Alzheimer's patients. *Journal of Neurology*, 253, 59-64.
- Rouch, I., Anterion, C. T., Dauphinot, V., Kerleroux, J., Roche, F., Barthelemy, J. C., et al. (2008). Cognitive complaints, neuropsychological performance and affective disorders in elderly community residents. *Disabil Rehabil*, 30, 1794-1802.
- Sager, M.A., Hermann, B.P., La Rue, A., Woodard, J.L. (2006). Screening for dementia in community-based memory clinics. *Wisconsin Medical Journal*, 105, 25-29.
- Salmon, D.P., Thal, L.J., Butters, N., and Heindel, W.C. (1990). Longitudinal evaluation of dementia of the Alzheimer's type: A comparison of 3 standardized mental status examinations. *Neurology*, 40, 1225-1230.
- Salmon, D.P., Thomas, R.G., Pay, M.M., Booth, A., Hofstetter, C.R., Thal, L.J., et al. (2002). Alzheimer's disease can be accurately diagnosed in very mildly impaired individuals. *Neurology*, 59, 1022-1028.
- Salthouse, T.A. (1996). The processing-speed theory of adult age differences in cognition. *Psychological Review*, 103, 403-428.
- Salthouse, T.A. (2009). When does age-related cognitive decline begin? *Neurobiology of Aging*, 30, 507-514.
- Sano, M., Noncholinergic treatment options for Alzheimer's disease. *Journal* of Clinical Psychiatry, 64, 23-28.

- Sano, M., Ernesto, C., Thomas, R.G et al. (1997). A controlled trial ofselegiline, alpha-tocopherol, or both as treatment for Alzheimer's disease. The Alzheimer's Disease Cooperative Study. *New England Hournal of Medicine*, 336, 1216-1222.
- Sarazin, M., Berr, C., De Rotrou, J., Fabrigoule, C., Pasquier, F., Legrain, S., et al. (2007). Amnestic syndrome of the medial temporal type identifies prodromal AD: A longitudinal study. *Neurology*, 69, 1859-1867.
- Saunders, A.M., Strittmatter, W.J., Schmechel, D., George-Hyslop, P.H., Pericak-Vance, M.A., Joo, S.H., et al. (1993). Association of apolipoprotein E allele epsilon 4 with late onset familial and sporadic Alzheimer's disease. *Neurology*, 43, 1467-1472.
- Saxton, J., Lopez, O.L., Ratcliff, G., Dulberg, C., Fried, L.P., Carlson, M.C., et al. (2004). Preclinical Alzheimer disease: neuropsychological test performance 1.5 to 8 years prior to onset. *Neurology*, 63, 2341-2347.
- Scarmeas, N., Stern, Y., Tang, M.X, Mayeux, R., and Luchsinger, J.A. (2006). Mediterranean diet and risk for Alzheimer's disease. *Annals of Neurology*, 59, 912-921.
- Schindler, R.J. (2005). Dementia with cerebrovascular disease: The benefits of early treatment. *European Journal of Neurology*, 12, 17-21.
- Schmand, B., Jonker, C., Geerlings, M.I., and Lindeboom, J. (1997). Subjective memory complaints in the elderly: depressive symptoms and future dementia. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 171, 373-376.
- Schmidt, M. (1996). *Rey Auditory Verbal Learning Test: A Handbook.* Western Psychological Services: Los Angeles.
- Schmidt, R., Freidl, W., Fazekas, F., Reinhart, P., Greishofer, P., Koch, M., et al (1994a) Psychometric properties of the Mattis Dementia Rating Scale. *Assessment*, 1, 123-131.
- Schmidt, R., Freidl, W., Fazekas, F., Reinhart, P., Greishofer, P., Koch, M., et al. (1994b). The Mattis Dementia Rating Scale: Normative data from 1,001 healthy volunteers. *Neurology*, 44, 964-966.
- Schnaider, B.M., Goldbourt, U., Silverman, J.M., Noy, S., Schmeidler, J., Ravona-Springer, R., et al. (2004). Diabetes mellitus in midlife and the risk of dementia three decades later. *Neurology*, 63, 1902-1907.
- Schofield, P.W., Marder, K., Dooneief, G., Jacobs, D.M., Sano, M., and Stern,
 Y. (1997). Association of subjective memory complaints with subsequent cognitive decline in community-dwelling elderly individuals

with baseline cognitive impairment. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 154, 609-615.

- Schönknecht, P., Pantel, J., Kruse, A., and Schröder, J. (2005). Prevalence and natural course of aging-associated cognitive decline in a population-based sample of young-old subjects. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 162, 2071-2077.
- Sheikh, J.L. and Yesavage, J.A. (1986). Geriatric Depression Scale (GDS): Recent evidence and development of a shorter version. In *Clinical Gerontology: A guide to Assessment and Intervention*. Ed: T.L. Brink. pp. 165-73. The Haworth Press: New York.
- Sherrington, R., Rogaev, E.I., Liang, Y., Rogaeva, E.A., Levesque, G., Ikeda, M., et al. (1995). Cloning of a gene bearing missense mutations in early-onset familial Alzheimer's disease. *Nature*, 375, 754-760.
- Sinforiani, E., Zucchella, C., and Pasotti, C. (2007). Cognitive disturbances in non-demented subjects: Heterogeneity of neuropsychological pictures. *Arch Gerontol Geriatr*, 44, 375-380.
- Sink, K.M., Holden, K.F., and Yaffe, K. (2005). Pharmacological treatment of neuropsychiatric symptoms of dementia: A review of the evidence. *Journal of the American Medical Association*, 293, 596-608.
- Skjerve, A., Nordhus, I.H., Engedal, K., Pallesen, S., and Braekhus, A. (2007). Seven minute screen performance in a normal elderly sample. International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry, 22, 764-769.
- Sleegers, K., Brouwers, N., Gijselinck, I., Theuns, J., Goossens, D., Wauters, J., et al. (2006). APP duplication is sufficient to cause early onset Alzheimer's dementia with cerebral amyloid angiopathy. *Brain*, 129, 2977-2983.
- Small, B.J., Gagnon, E., and Robinson, B. (2007). Early identification of cognitive deficits: Preclinical Alzheimer's disease and mild cognitive impairment. *Geriatrics*, 62, 19-23.
- Small, B.J., Rosnik, C.B., Fratiglioni, L., and Backman, L. (2004). Apolipoprotein E and cognitive performance: A meta-analysis. *Psychology and Aging*, 19, 592-600.
- Snitz, B. E., Morrow, L. A., Rodriguez, E. G., Huber, K. A., & Saxton, J. A. (2008). Subjective memory complaints and concurrent memory performance in older patients of primary care providers. *Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society*, 14, 1004-1013.
- Snowden, J.S., Goulding, P.J., and Neary, D. (1989). Semantic dementia: A form of circumscribed atrophy. *Neurology*, 2, 167-182.

- Snowdon, J. and Lane, F. (2001). The prevalence and outcome of depression and dementia in Botany's elderly population. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 16, 293-299.
- Solomon, P.R., Hirschoff, A., Kelly, B., Relin, M., Brush, M., DeVeaux, R.D., and Pendlebury, W.W. (1998). A 7 minute neurocognitive screening battery highly sensitive to Alzheimer's disease. *Archives of Neurology*, 55, 349-355.
- St George-Hyslop, P.H., Tanzi, R.E., Polinsky, R.J., Haines, J.L., Nee, L., Watkins, P.C., et al. (1987). The genetic defect causing familial Alzheimer's disease maps on chromosome 21. *Science*, 235, 885-890.
- St John, P. and Montgomery, P. (2002). Are cognitively intact seniors with subjective memory loss more likely to develop dementia? *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 17, 814-820.
- Stahl, S.M. (2000). The new cholinesterase inhibitors for Alzheimer's disease, Part 2: Illustrating their mechanisms of action. *Journal of Clinical Psychiatry*, 61, 813-814.
- Steffens, D.C. and Potter G.G. (2008). Geriatric depression and cognitive impairment. *Psychological Medicine*, 38, 163–175.
- Strauss, E., Sherman, E.M., and Spreen, O. (2006). A Compendium of Neuropsychological Tests: Administration, Norms, and Commentary. 3rd Edn. Oxford University Press: New York.
- Strittmatter, W.J., Saunders, A.M., Schmechel, D.E., Pericak-Vance, M.A., Enghild, J., Salvesen, G.S., and Roses, A.D. (1993). Apolipoprotein E: High avidity binding to Aβ-amyloid and increased frequency of type 4 allele in late-onset familial Alzheimer disease. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 90, 1977-1981.
- Swets, J.A. and Pickett, R.M. (1982) *Evaluation of Diagnostic Systems: Methods from Signal Detection Theory*. Academic Press: New York.
- Tabachnick, B.G. and Fidell, L.S. (1996). *Using Multivariate Statistics*. 3rd Edn. Harper Collins: New York.
- Talbot, C.E., Lendon, C., Craddock, N., Shears, S., Morris, J.C., and Goate, A. (1994). Protection against Alzheimer's disease with apoE ε2. *Lancet*, 1432-1433.
- Tariq S.H., Tumosa, N., Chibnall, J.T., Perry, M.H., and Morley, J.E. (2006). Comparison of the Saint Louis University mental status examination and the mini-mental state examination for detecting mild

neurocognitive disorder: A pilot study. *American Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 14, 900-910.

- Theuns, J., Brouwers, N., Engelborghs, S., Sleegers, K., Bogaerts, V., Corsmit, E., et al. (2006). Promoter mutations that increase amyloid precursor-protein expression are associated with Alzheimer disease. *American Journal of Human Genetics*, 78, 936-946.
- Thompson, L.L. and Heaton, R.K. (1989). Comparison of different versions of the Boston Naming Test. *The Clinical Neuropsychologist*, 3, 184-192.
- Thompson, S.A., Graham, K.S., Patterson, H. and Hodges, J.R. (2002). Is knowledge of famous people disproportionately impaired in patients with early Alzheimer's disease? *Neuropsychology*, 16, 344-358.
- Tierney, M.C., Szalai, J.P., Snow, W.G., Fisher, R.H., Nores, A., Nadon, G., et al. (1996). Prediction of probable Alzheimer's disease in memoryimpaired patients: a prospective longitudinal study. *Neurology*, 46, 661-665.
- Tierney, M.C., Yao, C., Kiss, A., and McDowell, I. (2005). Neuropsychological tests accurately predict incident Alzheimer's disease after 5 and 10 years. *Neurology*, 64, 1853-1859.
- Tiraboschi, P., Hansen, L.A., Thal, L.J., and Corey-Bloom, J. (2004). The importance of neuritic plaques and tangles to the development and evolution of AD. *Neurology*, 62, 1984-1989.
- Tobiansky, R., Blizard, R., Livingston, G., and Mann, A. (1995). The Gospel Oak Study stage IV: the clinical relevance of subjective memory impairment in older people. *Psychological Medicine*, 25, 779-786.
- Tombaugh, T.N. (2004). Trail Making Test A and B: Normative data stratified by age and education. *Archives of Clinical Neuropsychology*, 19, 203-214.
- Tombaugh, T.N., Kozak, J., and Rees, L. (1999). Normative data stratified by age and education for two measures of verbal fluency: FAS and animal naming. *Archives of Clinical Neuropsychology*, 14, 167-177.
- Touchon, J. (2006). Recent consensus efforts in the diagnosis of mild cognitive impairment. *Psychogeriatrics,* 6, S23-S25.
- Treves, T.A., Verchovsky, R., Klimovitzky, S., and Korczyn, A.D. (2005). Incidence of dementia in patients with subjective memory complaints. *International Psychogeriatrics*, 17, 265-273.

- Troyer, A.K., Moscovitch, M., and Wincour, G. (1997). Clustering and switching as two components of verbal fluency: Evidence from younger and older healthy adults. *Neuropsychology*, 11, 138-146.
- Tsolaki, M., Iakovidou, V., Papadopoulou, E., Aminta, M., Nakopoulou, E., Pantazi, T., and Kazis, A. (2002). Greek validation of the seven-minute screening battery for Alzheimer's disease in the elderly. *American Journal of Alzheimer's Disease and Other Dementias*, 17, 139-148.
- Tulving, E. (2002). Episodic memory: From mind to brain. *Annual Review of Psychology* 53, 1-25.
- Tulving, E. and Markowitsch, H.J. (1998). Episodic and declarative memory: Role of the Hippocampus. *Hippocampus*, 8, 198-204.
- Twamley, E.W., Legendre-Ropacki, S.A., and Bondi, M.W. (2006). Neuropsychological and neuroimaging changes in preclinical Alzheimer's disease. Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society, 12, 707-735.
- Van Oijen, M., de Jong, F.J., Hofman, A., Koudstaal, P.J., and Breteler, M.M.B. (2007). Subjective memory complaints, education, and risk of Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimer's and Dementia*, 3, 92-97.
- van Zomeren, A.H. and Brouwer, W.H. (1994). *Clinical Neuropsychology of Attention*. Oxford University Press: New York.
- Vangel, S.J. and Lichtenberg, P.A. (1995). Mattis Dementia Rating Scale: Clinical utility and relationship with demographic variables. *Clinical Neuropsychologist*, 9, 209-213.
- Visser, P.J. (2007). MCI is not a clinically useful concept. *International Psychogeriatrics*, 18, 402-408.
- Visser, P.J., Kester, A., Jolles, J., and Verhey, F. (2006). Ten-year risk of dementia in subjects with mild cognitive impairment. *Neurology*, 67, 1201-1207.
- Vogel, A., Gade, A., Stokholm, J., and Waldemar, G. (2005). Semantic memory impairment in the earliest phases of Alzheimer's disease. *Dementia and Geriatric Cognitive Disorders*, 19, 75-81.
- Walker, L.C. and Rosen, R.F. (2006). Alzheimer therapeutics-what after the cholinesterase inhibitors?. *Age and Ageing*, 35, 332–335.
- Walker, L.C., Ibegbu, C.C., Todd, C.W., Robinson, H.L., Jucker, M., LeVine, H.I., et al. (2005). Emerging prospects for the disease modifying treatment of Alzheimer's disease. *Biochemical Pharmacology*, 69, 1001-1008.

- Walsh, D.M. and Selkoe, D.J. (2007). Abeta Oligomers a decade of discovery. *Journal of Neurochemistry,*
- Wang, L., van Belle, G., Crane, P.K., Kukull, W.A., Bowen, J.D., McCormick, W.C., et al. (2004a). Subjective memory deterioration and future dementia in people aged 65 and older. *Journal of the American Geriatrics Society*, 52, 2045-2051.
- Wang, Q.H., Zhang, Z.X., Tang, M.N., et al. (2004b). Smoking, alcohol and tea drinking on Alzheimer's disease. *Chinese Journal of Neurology*, 37, 234-238.
- Wechsler, D. (1945). A standardized memory scale for clinical use. *Journal of Psychology*, 19, 87-95.
- Wechsler, D. (1981). *Weschler Adult Intelligence Scale-Revised Manual*. Psychological Corporation: New York.
- Welch, L.W., Doineau, D., Johnson, S., and King, D. (1996). Education and gender normative data for the Boston Naming Test in a group of older adults. *Brain and Language*, 53, 260-266.
- Whitmer, R.A., Gustafson, D.R., Barrett-Connor, E., Hann, M.N., Gunderson, E.P., and Yaffe, K. (2008). Central obesity and increased risk of dementia more than three decades later. *Neurology*, 71, 1057-1064.
- Winblad, B., Palmer, K., Kivipelto, M., Jelic, V., Fratiglioni, L., Wahlund, L.O., et al. (2004). Mild cognitive impairment - beyond controversies, towards a consensus: report of the International Working Group on Mild Cognitive Impairment. *Journal of Internal Medicine*, 256, 240-246
- Whitehouse, P., Brodaty, H., Petersen, R.C., and Mascitelli, L. (2006). Mild cognitive impairment. *Lancet*, 367, 1979-1980.
- Wilson, R. S., Arnold, S. E., Beck, T. L., Bienias, J. L., and Bennett, D. A. (2008). Change in depressive symptoms during the prodromal phase of Alzheimer disease. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 65, 439-445.
- Wong, C. H. Y., Lam, L. C. W., Lui, V. W. C., Chiu, H. F. K., Chan, S. S. M., & Tam, C. W. C. (2006). Subjective complaints and self-evaluation of memory test performance in Questionable dementia. *International Journal of Geriatric Psychiatry*, 21, 937-944.
- Woodard, J.L., Dunlosky, J., and Salthouse, T.A. (1999). Task decomposition analysis of free recall performance on the Rey Auditory Verbal Learning Test in normal aging and Alzheimer's disease. *Journal of Clinical and Clinical and Experimental Neuropsychology*, 21, 666-676.

- Worrall, L.E., Yiu, E.M., Hickson, L.M., and Barnett, H.M. (1995). Normative data for the Boston Naming test for Australian elderly. *Aphasiology*, 9, 541-551.
- World Health Organization (1992). The ICD-10: Classification of Mental and Behavioural Disorders: Clinical Descriptions and Diagnostic Guidelines. WHO, Geneva.
- Yamada, T., Kadekaru, H., Matsumoto, S.; Inada, H., Tanabe, M.; Moriguchi, E., et al. (2002). Prevalence of dementia in the older Japanese-Brazilian population. *Psychiatry & Clinical Neurosciences*, 56, 71-75.
- Zekry, D., Hauw, J.J., and Gold, G. (2002). Mixed dementia: Epidemiology, diagnosis, and treatment. *Journal of the American Geriatric Society*, 50, 1431-1438.
- Zheng, H. and Koo, E.H. (2006). The amyloid precursor protein: beyond amyloid. *Molecular Neurodegeneration*, 1, 5.
- Zheng, H., Jiang, M., Trumbauer, M.E., Sirinathsinghji, D.J., Hopkins, R., Smith, D.W., et al. (1995). Beta- Amyloid precursor protein-deficient mice show reactive gliosis and decreased locomotor activity. *Cell*, 81, 525-531.

Appendix

BRIEF TELEPHONE SCREENING INTERVIEW

- 1. Do you have a problem with your memory?
- 2. Are you over 50 years of age?
- 3. Do you have a family history of Alzheimer's disease?
- Have you ever been hospitalised for a psychiatric illness? (e.g. depression)
- 5. Have you ever had a stroke?
- 6. Have you ever had an automobile accident?
- 7. Have you ever had a drug problem?
- 8. Have you ever had to go into detoxification?
 - how many drinks do you have a day?
 - have you ever blacked out?
 - has anyone ever told you that you have a drinking problem?

DEMOGRAPHIC INFORMATION

| Questions | Response |
|---|----------|
| 1. What is your name? | |
| 2. What year were you born in? | |
| 3. How old are you? | |
| 4. What country were you born in? | |
| 5. Sex of subject | |
| 6. Age when left school | |
| 7. Years of education | |
| 8. Highest level of education attained? | |
| 9. Occupational background | |
| 10. Do you have a family history of | |
| Alzheimer's disease? | |
| 11. If yes to (10.) who? | |
| 12. Are you currently taking any | |
| medication? | |
| If yes to (12.) what medication? | |

STROKE SCALE

Have you ever had or been told that you had:

| S1. A stroke? | |
|---|--------------|
| No | 0 |
| Yes | 1 |
| Does not know | ? |
| S2. A series of mini-strokes or transient ischaemic attacks (or TI) | 4 <i>s)?</i> |
| No | 0 |
| Yes | 1 |
| Does not know | ? |
| Have you ever: (include present condition in recording responses | ;) |
| S3 had a <u>sudden</u> weakness on one side which got better? | |
| No | 0 |
| Yes | 1 |
| Does not know | ? |
| S4 had a <u>sudden</u> difficulty with speaking? | |
| No | 0 |
| Yes | 1 |
| Does not know | ? |
| S5 had a <u>sudden</u> severe difficulty with your vision? | |
| No | 0 |
| Yes | 1 |
| Does not know | ? |
| S6 had a <u>sudden</u> severe difficulty with your memory? | |
| No | 0 |
| Yes | 1 |
| Does not know | ? |

DEPRESSION SCALE (PAS)

Have you ever had or been told that you had:

| D1. | or sad at all? | |
|-----|--|------------|
| | No | 0 |
| | Depends on situation | 0 |
| | Yes | 1 |
| | Does not know | ? |
| D2. | Have you had trouble sleeping over the past 2 weeks? | |
| | No | 0 |
| | Depends on situation | 0 |
| | Yes | 1 |
| | Does not know | ? |
| D3. | In the past two weeks, have you been taking anything to help | you sleep? |
| | No | 0 |
| | Yes | 1 |
| | Does not know | ? |
| D4. | In the last two weeks, have you been worn out or had too littl | e energy, |
| | even when you haven't been doing a lot? | |
| | No | 0 |
| | Yes | 1 |
| | Does not know | ? |
| D5. | In the last two weeks, have you talked or moved more slowly normal for you? | than is |
| | No | 0 |
| | Yes | 1 |
| | Does not know | ? |
| D6. | In the last two weeks, have you had to be moving some part o | f your |
| | body all the time – that is, you were so restless you couldn't si | t still? |
| | No | 0 |
| | Yes | 1 |

| Does not know | | ? |
|---------------|--|---|
|---------------|--|---|

| D7. | In the past two weeks, how frequently have you felt lack confidence or felt inadequate? | ing in self- |
|------|---|--------------|
| | No | 0 |
| | Depends on situation | 0 |
| | Yes | 1 |
| | Does not know | ? |
| Now | I'd like to ask you about your thinking. | |
| D8. | In the last two weeks, has your thinking been much slower tha | an usual? |
| | No | 0 |
| | Depends on situation | 0 |
| | Yes | 1 |
| | Does not know | ? |
| D9. | In the last two weeks, have you had trouble concentrating? | |
| | No | 0 |
| | Depends on situation | 0 |
| | Yes | 1 |
| | Does not know | ? |
| D10. | In the last two weeks, do your thoughts seem to get mixed cannot get them sorted? | up that you |
| | No | 0 |
| | Depends on situation | 0 |
| | Yes | 1 |
| | Does not know | ? |
| D11. | In the last two weeks, have you had difficulty making decision | s? |
| | No | 0 |
| | Depends on situation | 0 |

| Yes | 1 |
|---------------|---|
| Does not know | ? |

As they get older, some people find their thoughts turning to death more than in earlier life.

D12. In the last two weeks, have you felt as if you wanted to die?

| No | 0 |
|----------------------|---|
| Depends on situation | 0 |
| Yes | 1 |
| Does not know | ? |

GERIATRIC DEPRESSION SCALE (SHORT FORM)

| 1. Are you basically satisfied with your life? | Yes | No |
|---|-----|----|
| 2. Have you dropped many of your activities or interests? | Yes | No |
| 3. Do you feel that your life is empty? | Yes | No |
| 4. Do you often get bored? | Yes | No |
| 5. Are you in good spirits most of the time? | Yes | No |
| 6. Are you afraid something bad is going to happen to you? | Yes | No |
| 7. Do you feel happy most of the time? | Yes | No |
| 8. Do you often feel helpless? | Yes | No |
| 9. Do you prefer to stay home, rather than go out and d | 0 | |
| new things? | Yes | No |
| 10. Do you feel that you have more problems with memo | ry | |
| than most? | Yes | No |
| 11. Do you think that it is wonderful to be alive now? | Yes | No |
| 12. Do you feel pretty worthless the way you are now? | Yes | No |
| 13. Do you feel full of energy? | Yes | No |
| 14. Do you feel that your situation is hopeless? | Yes | No |
| 15. Do you think that most people are better off than you are?Yes | | |

Depression Score: /15

Code answers as Yes or No; Score one point for "No" to question 1, 5, 7, 11, and 13 Score one point for "Yes" to other questions.

- $3 \pm 2 = normal$
- $7 \pm 3 = mildly depressed$
- $12 \pm 2 = very depressed$

REY-OSTERRIETH COMPLEX FIGURE TEST



7 MINUTE SCREEN

| ORIENTATION | Correct | Patient | Scoring System | Score |
|-----------------------|---------|----------|--------------------|-------|
| TEST | Answer | Response | | |
| MONTH | | | 5 points for each | |
| (Ask: What month us | | | month off | |
| it now?) | | | (max. score = 30) | |
| DATE | | | 1 point for each | |
| (Ask: What is today's | | | date off | |
| date?) | | | (max. score = 15) | |
| YEAR | | | 10 points for each | |
| (Ask: What year is | | | year off | |
| it?) | | | (max. score = 60) | |
| DAY OF THE WEEK | | | 1 point for each | |
| (Ask: What day of | | | day off | |
| the week is it?) | | | (max. score = 3) | |
| TIME | | | 5 points for each | |
| (Ask: What time is it | | | 30 minutes off | |
| now?) | | | (max. score = 5) | |
| | | | | |
| | | | | Score |

Total (sum of all 5 scores; maximum = 113)

Insert the current month, date, year, day of the week, and time

If the patient does not respond or responds "I don't know", encourage him or her to guess.

If he or she will not guess, give the maximum score for that question

ENHANCED CUED TEST SCORE SHEET

MEMORY TEST SCORE SHEET

Delayed Recall

| Category | Word | Uncued | Cued | Score |
|---------------------|-------------|--------|------|-------|
| Piece of fruit | Grapes | | | |
| Animal | Tiger | | | |
| Body part | Foot | | | |
| Piece of furniture | Desk | | | |
| Tool | Screwdriver | | | |
| Article of clothing | Shoe | | | |
| Musical instrument | Guitar | | | |
| Type of vehicle | Motorcycle | | | |
| Тоу | Тор | | | |
| Vegetable | Tomato | | | |
| Insect | Spider | | | |
| Kitchen utensil | Pot | | | |
| Ship | Sailboat | | | |
| Part of a building | Door | | | |
| Bird | Eagle | | | |
| Weapon | Cannon | | | |

Total Recall ______ + _____ = _____

Scoring Instructions

- 1. Total the number of uncued responses
- 2. Total the number of cued responses
- The sum of the <u>cued</u> plus <u>uncued</u> responses is the score (maximum = 16)

CLOCK DRAWING

SAY: "I want you to draw the face of a clock with <u>all</u> the numbers on it. Make it large."

After the patient has drawn the face of a clock,

SAY: "Now draw the hands, pointing at 20 minutes before 4 o'clock"

ANIMAL FLUENCY

SAY: "I will say a category name. Then I want you to give me as many words that fit in that category as quickly as you can. For instance, if I say vegetables, you might give me corn, spinach, lettuce, etc. Any questions"

SAY: "Begin when I name the category. The category is animals. Go ahead" Allow 60 seconds for this test

Make a check mark $[\sqrt{}]$ for each correct response in the lines below. Each check $[\sqrt{}] = 1$ point.

| 1 | 16 | 31 |
|----|----|----|
| 2 | 17 | 32 |
| 3 | 18 | 33 |
| 4 | 19 | 34 |
| 5 | 20 | 35 |
| 6 | 21 | 36 |
| 7 | 22 | 37 |
| 8 | 23 | 38 |
| 9 | 24 | 39 |
| 10 | 25 | 40 |
| 11 | 26 | 41 |
| 12 | 27 | 42 |
| 13 | 28 | 43 |
| 14 | 29 | 44 |
| 15 | 30 | 45 |
| | | |

Scoring: Record the number of the last line checked in the score box



VERBAL FLUENCY

DIRECTIONS: I will say a letter of the alphabet. Then I want you to give me as many words that begin with that letter as quickly as you can. For instance, if I say 'B' you might give me 'bad', 'battle', 'bed'... I do not want you to give me words that are proper names such as 'Brisbane', 'Bob', or 'Brycreem' and no numbers. Also do not use the same word again with a different ending such as 'rain', 'rained', and 'raining'.

Any questions? (Pause)

Begin when I say the first letter. The first letter is 'F'. Go ahead.

Allow 1 minute for each letter (F, A and S). Say \mbox{Fine} or \mbox{Good} after each 1 minute performance

| F | А | S |
|--------|--------|--------|
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| | | |
| Total: | Total: | Total: |

TRAIL-MAKING A TEST

Please connect the numbers in ascending order starting with number 1.



TRAIL-MAKING B TEST

Please connect the circles in the following order: start at one and then draw a direct line to the circle marked "A"; then draw a line to the circle marked "2", then connect to B, as so forth until you reach the last circle marked 13.



MATTIS DEMENTIA RATING SCALE DRS

| Scoring Form | Steven Mat | tis | |
|--------------|------------|-----|------|
| Name | Age | Sex | Date |
| Occupation | Education | | |
| Diagnosis | | | |

| Scale | Raw Score | Cut-off | SDAT Sample % ile 7 Score |
|--------------------------|-----------|---------|------------------------------|
| Attention | | | |
| Initiation/Perseveration | | | |
| Construction | | | |
| Conceptualization | | | |
| Memory | | | |
| DRS TOTAL SCORE | | | |

Constitution and scores of the five subtests: Attention subtest Digit span (forwards and backwards) Two-step commands One-step commands Imitation of commands Initiation subtest Fluency for supermarket items Fluency for clothing items Verbal repetition (e.g. bee, key, gee) Double alternating movements Graphomotor (copy alternating figures) Construction subtest Copy geometric designs Conceptualization subtest Similarities Inductive reasoning Detection of different item Multiple choice similarities Create a sentence Memory subtest Orientation (e.g. date, place) Counting of A's Counting randomly arranged A's Recall a sentence Recall a self-generated sentence Read a word list Verbal recognition Figure recognition Match figures

NATIONAL ADULT READING TEST (NART)

| | Errors |
|-----------|--------|
| Chord | |
| Ache | |
| Depot | |
| Aisle | |
| Bouquet | |
| Psalm | |
| Capon | |
| Deny | |
| Nausea | |
| Debt | |
| Courteous | |
| Rarefy | |
| Equivocal | |
| Naïve | |
| Catacomb | |
| Gaoled | |
| Thyme | |
| Heir | |
| Radix | |
| Assignate | |
| Hiatus | |
| Subtle | |
| Procreate | |
| Gist | |
| Gouge | |

| | Errors |
|-------------|--------|
| Superfluous | |
| Simile | |
| Banal | |
| Quadruped | |
| Cellist | |
| Facade | |
| Zealot | |
| Drachm | |
| Aeon | |
| Placebo | |
| Abstemious | |
| Détente | |
| Idyll | |
| Puerperal | |
| Aver | |
| Gauche | |
| Topiary | |
| Leviathan | |
| Beatify | |
| Prelate | |
| Sidereal | |
| Demesne | |
| Syncope | |
| Labile | |
| Campanile | |

MENTAL CONTROL (WMS-R)

1. Directions: Months Backwards (Time limit 76 seconds). Say, *I want to see how quickly you can remember the months of the year backwards from December to January, like this – December, November – all the way back to January.*

Repeat the directions if necessary, but give no aid during the examinee's effort.

Record the time in seconds

Dec Nov Oct Sept Aug Jul Jun May Apr Mar Feb Jan

Note: Months Backwards was used as a distracter task and was not scored.

2. Directions: Serial 7's (Time limit 76 seconds). Say, *Now I want you to subtract 7 from 100, and then subtract 7 from the answer you get, and keep subtracting 7 until I say stop.*

Repeat the directions if necessary, but give no aid during the examinee's effort.

Record the time in seconds

100 93 86 79 65 58 51 44 37 30 23 16 9 2

Scoring: Give 2 points if completed in time limit, and subtract one point for each error. Maximum 2, /Minimum 0

DIGIT SPAN (WAIS-R)

DIRECTIONS: (Digits Forward) Start with Item 1. Say,

I am going to say some numbers. Listen carefully, and when I am through say them right after me. The digits should be given at the rate of one per second. Let the pitch of voice drop on the last digit of each trial. Administer both trials of each item, even if the subject passes Trial 1.

Item 1 example 2-7-5

DIRECTIONS: (Digits Backward) Say,

Now I am going to say some more numbers, but this time when I stop I want you to say them backwards. For example, if I say 7-1-9, what would you say? (Pause for examinee) If the examinee responds correctly (9-1-7), say, That's right, and proceed to Trial 1 of Item 1. Say, Now listen to these numbers, and remember you are to say them backwards.

However, if the examinee fails the example, say, No, you would say 9-1-7. I said 7-1-9, so to say it backwards you would say 9-1-7. Now try these numbers. Remember, you are to say them backwards, 3-4-8. Give no help on this second example or any of the items that follow. Whether the examinee succeeds or fails with the second example (3-4-8), proceed to Trial 1 of Item 1.

*Discontinue after failure on both trials of any item

Forward

(0,1,2)

| | | | Forward Span /9 | Total Forward | d /14 |
|----|-------------------|-------|-------------------|---------------|-------|
| 7. | 2-7-5-8-6-2-5-8-4 | | 7-1-3-9-4-2-5-6-8 | | |
| 6. | 5-8-1-9-2-6-4-7 | | 3-8-2-9-5-1-7-4 | | |
| 5. | 5-9-1-7-4-2-8 | | 4-1-7-9-3-8-6 | | |
| 4. | 6-1-9-4-7-3 | | 3-9-2-4-8-7 | | |
| 3. | 4-2-7-3-1 | | 7-5-8-3-6 | | |
| 2. | 6-4-3-9 | | 7-2-8-6 | | |
| 1. | 5-8-2 | | 6-9-4 | | |
| | | (0,1) | | (0,1) | |

Backward

(0,1,2)

| | | | | GRAND TO | TAL/28 |
|----|-----------------|-------|-----------------|------------|----------|
| | | | Forward Span /9 | Total Forw | vard /14 |
| 7. | 9-4-3-7-6-2-5-8 | | 7-2-8-1-9-6-5-3 | | |
| 6. | 8-1-2-9-3-6-5 | | 4-7-3-9-1-2-8 | | |
| 5. | 5-3-9-4-1-8 | | 7-2-4-8-5-6 | | |
| 4. | 1-5-2-8-6 | | 6-1-8-4-3 | | |
| 3. | 3-2-7-9 | | 4-9-6-8 | | |
| 2. | 6-2-9 | | 4-1-5 | | |
| 1. | 2-4 | | 5-8 | | |
| | | (0,1) | | (0,1) | |
| | | | | | |

REY AUDITORY VERBAL LEARNING TEST

DIRECTIONS: For Trial 1, say I am going to read a list of words. Listen carefully, for when I stop, you are to say back as many words as you can remember. It doesn't matter in what order you repeat them. Just try to remember as many as you can. Read List 1 words at 1 second intervals (rate of 1 per second). Check off the words recalled, using numbers to keep tack of the patient's pattern of recall. No feedback should be given regarding the number of correct responses, repetitions or errors. If the patient asks if they have said a word before, examiner may tell them.

When the examinee indicates that he/she can recall no more words, the examiner rereads the list after giving a second set of instructions: Now I am going to read the same words again, and once again when I stop, I want you to tell me as many words as you can remember, including words you said the first time. It doesn't matter in what order you say them. Just say as many words as you can remember, whether or not you said them before.

The list is reread for trials 3-5, using trial 2 instructions each time. The examiner may praise the examinee as he or she recalls more words. On completion of trial 5, the examiner tells the examinee: Now I am going to read a second list of words. This time, again, you are to say back as many words of this second list as you can remember. Again, the order in which you say the words does not matter. Just try to remember as many words as you can. Examiner reads List 2.

Immediately following the reading and recall of List 2, without an additional presentation, subjects are asked to recall the words from the original list (List 1). After a 20 minute delay, the subject is again asked to recall the words from the original list (List 1). Immediately following this, the subject is given the Recognition page and is asked to identify as many of the list words as they can (by ticking boxes as indicated) and, if possible, the specific list of origin (1 or 2) (i.e., to write a 1 or 2 in the box next to the appropriate word).

| List 1 | Trial | Trial | Trial | Trial | Trial | List 2 | List 2 | List 1 | Immed | 20 |
|---------|-------|-------|-------|-------|-------|----------|--------|---------|--------|--------|
| | 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 | | Recall | | recall | Min |
| | | | | | | | | | | Recall |
| DRUM | | | | | | DESK | | DRUM | | |
| CURTAIN | | | | | | RANGER | | CURTAIN | | |
| BELL | | | | | | BIRD | | BELL | | |
| COFFEE | | | | | | SHOE | | COFFEE | | |
| SCHOOL | | | | | | STOVE | | SCHOOL | | |
| PARENT | | | | | | MOUNTAIN | | PARENT | | |
| MOON | | | | | | GLASSES | | MOON | | |
| GARDEN | | | | | | TOWEL | | GARDEN | | |
| HAT | | | | | | CLOUD | | HAT | | |
| FARMER | | | | | | BOAT | | FARMER | | |
| NOSE | | | | | | LAMB | | NOSE | | |
| TURKEY | | | | | | GUN | | TURKEY | | |
| COLOUR | | | | | | PENCIL | | COLOUR | | |
| HOUSE | | | | | | CHURCH | | HOUSE | | |
| RIVER | | | | | | FISH | | RIVER | | |
| Totals | | | | | | | | | | |

RECOGNITION TEST

| | √ Tick if | 1 = List 1 | | √ Tick if | 1 = List 1 |
|-------------|-----------|------------|-------------|-------------|------------|
| | read to | 2 = List 2 | | read to you | 2 = List 2 |
| | you | | | , | |
| 1 bell | 2 | | 26 gun | | |
| 2 window | | | 27 crayon | | |
| 3 hat | | | 28 church | | |
| 4 barn | | | 29 turkey | | |
| 5 ranger | | | 30 fountain | | |
| 6 nose | | | 31 boat | | |
| 7 weather | | | 32 hot | | |
| 8 school | | | 33 parent | | |
| 9 hand | | | 34 water | | |
| 10 pencil | | | 35 farmer | | |
| 11 home | | | 36 rose | | |
| 12 fish | | | 37 cloud | | |
| 13 moon | | | 38 house | | |
| 14 tree | | | 39 stranger | | |
| 15 balloon | | | 40 garden | | |
| 16 bird | | | 41 glasses | | |
| 17 mountain | | | 42 stocking | | |
| 18 coffee | | | 43 shoe | | |
| 19 mouse | | | 44 teacher | | |
| 20 river | | | 45 stove | | |
| 21 towel | | | 46 nest | | |
| 22 curtain | | | 47 children | | |
| 23 flower | | | 48 drum | | |
| 24 colour | | | 49 toffee | | |
| 25 desk | | | 50 lamb | | |

SIMILARITIES (WAIS-R)

DIRECTIONS: Start with Item 1. Say, In what way are an ORANGE and a BANANA alike? If the subject replies that they are both fruit, say, Good and proceed to the next item. If the subject gives a 1-point answer to Item 1, give an example of a 2-point response. For example, If the subject answers *"You eat them both"*, say **That's right, you do eat them both.** Also, they are both fruit. Then go onto the next item. If the subject fails to respond to Item 1 or gives an incorrect answer (a 0-point response), say, **They are both fruit, you eat them both**, and go onto the next item.

Item 2 and subsequent items should be phrased in the same way as the first item. For Item 2 say, **In what way are a DOG and a LION alike?** Give no further help on this or any subsequent item. However, if a response is unclear or ambiguous, say, **What do you mean? Or Tell me a little more,** or make a similar neutral inquiry.

Record, verbatim, the subject's response to each item in the appropriate space below.

Discontinue after 4 successive failures

| 1. Orange – Banana | |
|--------------------|--|
| 2. Dog – Lion | |
| 3. Coat – Suit | |
| 4. Boat – Car | |
| 5. North – West | |
| 6. Table – Chair | |
| 7. Work – Play | |

PRAXIS

DIRECTIONS: Tell the patient "I am going to ask you to do some things, try and do them as well as you can". If the patient fails to perform the command well, then show him or her how (imitate the action). If this fails, then give the patient the real object, where applicable (asterisks). Allow for variations in normal performances. Score 3 points for a good performance in the command column. Score 2 points for approximate performance or good performance on imitation only. Score 1 point for approximate performance on imitation or if performed with the actual object. If the patient uses a body part for an object, score 2 points (e.g., fingers used as a comb through the hair).

Examples: "Whistle" If the patient purses his or her lips and blows, but there is no sound, score 2 points for an approximate performance. If the patient declares that he or she cannot do it or purses his or her lips but does not blow, then demonstrate. If the patient then purses his or her lips and blows, score 1 point for approximate performance on imitation. If the patient fails to exhale then score (no points). "Sniff" If the patient grimaces or inhales through the mouth, score 1 point only. If performance improves on imitation, score 2 points. If the patient does it only with a flower, score 1 point only. If the patient rubs the flower on his or her nose, score 0 (no points)

| | Command | Imitated | With Object |
|---------------------------------|---------|----------|-------------|
| | | | |
| Upper Limb | | | |
| 1 Make a fist | | | |
| 2 Salute | | | |
| 3 Wave goodbye | | | |
| 4 Scratch your head | | | |
| 5 Snap your fingers | | | |
| Facial | | | |
| | | | |
| 6 Put out your tongue | | | |
| 7 Close your eyes | | | |
| 8 Whistle | | | |
| *9 Sniff a flower | | | |
| *10 Blow out a match | | | |
| Instrumental | | | |
| | | | |
| *11 Use a comb | | | |
| *12 Use toothbrush | | | |
| *13 Use a spoon to eat | | | |
| *14 Use a hammer | | | |
| *15 Use a key | | | |
| Complex | | | |
| | | | |
| 16 Pretend to drive a car | | | |
| 17 Knock at door and open it | | | |
| *18 Pretend to fold a paper | | | |
| 19 Pretend to light a cigarette | | | |
| 20 Pretend to play the piano | | | |

BOSTON NAMING TEST

DIRECTIONS: Say, Now I am going to show you some pictures and I want you to say the name of each picture. For each picture ask: What is the name of this object? Or Can you name this? No semantic or phonetic cuing should be used. A non specific prompt can be used if the response is too general. For example, if the response to the "canoe" item is "boat" say, Is there another name for that? You may not ask, Isn't that a special kind of boat? If the test administrator uses a prompt after too general a response (i.e. "boat") only the specific response (i.e. "canoe") is counted correct.

General Instructions for All Subjects

The pictures are presented in order, allowing up to 20 seconds for response, unless the subject says he does not know the word before 20 seconds have gone by. If the answer is correct, score 1 in column (1) if they responded within 5 seconds and column (2) if it was >5 seconds but <20. Record verbatim any response other than the correct one. If their response is incorrect, score 0 in columns (1) or (2), and proceed with stimulus, letter and phonemic cueing, if appropriate, as outlined below.

Starting and Stopping points. Begin with item 1 for all subjects, and discontinue after 6 consecutive failures (Score>3)

| Diatura | 1 | | I | I | I | |
|----------------|---|--|---|---|---|--|
| Picture | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | |
| 1. Bed | | | | | | |
| 2. Tree | | | | | | |
| 3. Pencil | | | | | | |
| 4. House | | | | | | |
| 5. Whistle | | | | | | |
| 6. Scissors | | | | | | |
| • | | | | | | |
| • | | | | | | |
| 55. Sphinx | | | | | | |
| 56. Yoke | | | | | | |
| 57. Trellis | | | | | | |
| 58. Palette | | | | | | |
| 59. Protractor | | | | | | |
| 60. abacus | | | | | | |

Summary of Scores

| 1. Number of spontaneously correct responses | | |
|---|--------|-----|
| 2. Number of correct responses following a stimulus cue | | |
| 3. Number of times a stimulus cue was required | | |
| 4. Number of correct responses following phonemic cue | | |
| TOTAL CORRECT | (1+2)_ | /60 |
| | | |

VOLUNTEERS NEEDED FOR A STUDY ON AGEING AND ALZHEIMER'S DISEASE

Researchers at Concord and Royal Prince Alfred Hospital are conducting a study to identify early indicators for Alzheimer's disease (AD). Volunteers should be over 50 years of age with no history or current evidence of clinical depression or major psychiatric disorder, stroke, head injury or significant drug and alcohol problems. We are interested in recruiting people with or without memory difficulties, especially if they have a family history of Alzheimer's disease. Participants are asked to complete a number of simple memory tests and provide a small sample of blood. If you are interested in participating in the study please phone Concetta Tarantello on 9767-5106, 9515-5873 or (mobile 0404 498 653) during working hours.
VOLUNTEERS NEEDED FOR A STUDY ON AGEING

AND ALZHEIMER'S DISEASE

Researchers at Concord and Royal Prince Alfred Hospital are conducting a study to identify early indicators for Alzheimer's disease (AD). Volunteers should be over 50 years of age with no history or current evidence of clinical depression or major psychiatric disorder, stroke, head injury or significant drug and alcohol problems. We are interested in recruiting people with or without a memory complaint, especially if they have a family history of AD. Participants will be asked to complete a number of simple memory tests and have a brain scan. If you are interested in participating in the study please phone Concetta Tarantello on 9767-5106, 9515-5873 or (mobile 0404 498 653) during working hours. Telephone:(02) 9767 5106Mobile:0404 498 653

A RESEARCH STUDY INTO

COGNITIVE DECLINE IN NORMAL AGEING AND PRECLINICAL ALZHEIMER'S DISEASE: A COMMUNITY-BASED STUDY INFORMATION FOR PARTICIPANTS

BACKGROUND INFORMATION

You are invited to participate in a research study about Alzheimer's disease (AD) and memory function. The aim of this study is to identify different patterns of memory capability in people aged over 50 years with and without mild memory complaints and in people with possible dementia seen by community mental health teams. A further aim is to examine the relationship between current memory ability and carriers of a particular gene (ApoE e-4 allele) thought to increase the chance of developing dementia later in life. The study is being conducted by Concetta Tarantello (PhD student), Dr. Glenn Hunt (Senior Research Fellow), and Dr. Richard White (Consultant Psychiatrist) in the Department of Psychological Medicine at Concord and Royal Prince Alfred Hospital.

WHAT DOES THE STUDY INVOLVE?

If you agree to participate in this study, you will be asked to provide a 5 ml blood sample drawn from a vein in your forearm, and to take part in a clinical assessment. The clinical assessment will involve a number of simple tests (mostly paper and pencil tests) examining all aspects of memory and will take about 1 to 2 hours to complete.

DISCOMFORT/RISKS

The collection of blood may involve some discomfort at the site of the needle puncture and the possibility of mild bruising afterwards. If this occurs, it should go away within a couple of days. You may become tired during the clinical assessment. If this happens, you are welcome to ask for one or more short rest breaks.

BENEFIT

While we intend that this research study furthers medical knowledge and may improve treatment and assessment of Alzheimer's disease in the future, it may not be of direct benefit to you. Your blood sample will only be used for the purpose of this study (ApoE testing) and no portion will be stored for future use. You can obtain the results of the ApoE blood test but the results cannot be used to determine if you will develop dementia in later life, presently ApoE typing is of research interest only. If you would like more information on ApoE testing, we can give you a fact sheet of frequently asked questions or arrangements can be made for you to see a genetic counsellor if you want further advice.

PARTICIPATION AND CONFIDENTIALITY

Participation in this study is entirely voluntary, you are in no way obliged to participate and if you do participate you can withdraw at any time. Whatever your decision, please be assured that it will not affect your medical treatment, any present or future insurance policies or your relationship with medical staff (where applicable). All aspects of the study, including results, will be strictly confidential and only the investigators named above will have access to the information. A report of the study may be submitted for publication, but individual participants will not be identifiable. If you are currently being seen by a community health worker and you give your consent, a short summary of your current memory function may be placed in your health folder (community medical record), as it may be helpful to the people looking after you.

FURTHER INFORMATION

This information sheet is for you to keep. Concetta Tarantello will answer any further questions you may have about this study; you can contact her on 9767-5106 during working hours. This study has been approved by the Human Research Ethics Committee (RPAH and CRGH Zone) of the Central Sydney Area Health Service. Anyone with concerns or complaints about the conduct of the research study can contact the Secretaries of these committees on (02) 9515-6766 or 9767-6233. Alternatively, if you wish to speak with an independent person about any problems or queries about the way in which the study was conducted, contact the Concord Hospital Patient Representative on (02) 9767-7488.

Some answers to frequently asked questions about Alzheimer's disease and ApoE

What is my risk of developing Alzheimer's disease?

It is worth pointing out that we are *all* at some risk of developing Alzheimer's disease (dementia) provided that we live long enough. More people are likely to develop dementia over the next 20 years because more people are living into their 80's and 90's. Recent studies suggest that the prevalence of dementia in first-world populations doubles every five years between the ages of 65 and 85. Stated more clearly, the chance of developing dementia at the age of 65 is about 1.5% and by the age of 85 this increases to 13.6% and if you live to the mid-nineties the rate is around 30-40%.

What causes Alzheimer's disease?

Alzheimer's disease (dementia) is caused by the formation of tiny plaques in the brain over many years. The presence of these plaques (or tangles) interrupts the flow of information between different parts of the brain. This results in loss of function especially for remembering things. Progressively, the person becomes more and more forgetful to the point where they can no longer look after themselves. Presently, we do not know what causes dementia or why these plaques form in some people; it may be part of the normal ageing process. The majority of cases of Alzheimer's disease do not result from single gene mutations; it appears to be caused by a number of different genetic risk factors together with environmental factors. Recent research has identified one of the risk factors linked to Alzheimer's disease to be a gene called ApoE.

What is ApoE?

ApoE is short for apolipoprotein E. It is a protein derived from our DNA (genes) that has a role in fat metabolism and tissue repair. It is primarily synthesised (made) in the liver. There are three forms of ApoE known as apoE2, apoE3 and apoE4. Most of us know there are three different blood types-A, B and O. People differ in the type of ApoE they inherit just like people have different blood types.

A gene has two parts called alleles. We inherit one copy from our mother and one copy from our father. Together they form 2 copies (alleles) that determine our ApoE type. For example, if you inherited a copy of the ApoE e2 gene from your mother and an ApoE e3 allele from your father, your ApoE status would be ApoE (e2/e3). Since the ApoE alleles are different they are said to be heterozygous. If you inherited similar ApoE copies from each parent (for example, both e3 or both e4), this is said to be homozygous. Therefore, when you get your results they will be one of six possibilities. Either homozygous for which there are three types (e2/e2; e3/e3 or e4/e4) or heterozygous which there are also three types (e2/e2, e2/e4, or e3/e4). Research has shown that the majority of people will be carriers of the Apo e3 gene (e2/e3, e3/e3 or e3/e4). It is less common to be homozygous for the ApoE e2 (e2/e2) or the ApoE e4 (e4/e4) gene.

What is the association between ApoE and

Alzheimer's disease?

In 1993, an important study was published showing that the frequency of ApoE e4 in people with Alzheimer's disease (namely 30-50%) was greater than the ApoE e4 frequency (namely 10-15%) in age-matched controls without dementia. This association showing that people with two copies of the ApoEe4 gene (homozygotes e4/e4) have higher rates of dementia than non-e4 carriers has been replicated several times in different racial groups. The consensus of opinion is that ApoE genotype determines 'when' rather

than 'whether' one develops dementia in later life. That is, carriers of the ApoE e4/e4 type develop dementia about 5 to 6 years earlier than non-e4 carriers.

Knowledge about your family history of dementia is of much greater importance than knowing your ApoE genotype in predicting who will develop Alzheimer's disease. It seems that people with two copies of the ApoE e4 gene (e4/e4) have, on average, about a 50% chance of developing dementia by age 90 years (compared to the population average of 32%). Also, many people who are non-carriers of ApoE e4 gene will go on to develop dementia, so this test can not be used to rule-in or rule-out the likelihood of developing dementia in later life. In medical terms the test is said to have poor predictive value and should not be used as a diagnostic tool. *Thus, this test seems to have negligible diagnostic benefit so you should not be overly concerned about your test result.*

In conclusion

At the moment we do not how ApoE e4 and the apoE4 protein influence the pathophysiology (cause) of Alzheimer's disease. The aim of this study is examine if there is an association between ApoE types, age and memory capability. Hopefully this study will shed some light on this subject. In conclusion, you should not be overly concerned about the type of ApoE you inherited from your parents. It is more important to look at your family pedigree to see if there are several members over many generations that developed Alzheimer's disease at an early age (<55 years). If this is the case, you may want the advice of a genetic counsellor. We can help arrange an appointment for you, if you wish.